A dissertation submitted to the Department of Environmental Sciences and Policy of Central European University in part fulfilment of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

We care about what we measure: Assessing implementation capacities at the national level for the environmental Sustainable Development Goals

Dora ALMASSY

January 2020

Budapest

Notes on copyright and the ownership of intellectual property rights:

(1) Copyright in text of this dissertation rests with the Author. Copies (by any process) either in full, or of extracts, may be made only in accordance with instructions given by the Author and lodged in the Central European University Library. Details may be obtained from the Librarian. This page must form part of any such copies made. Further copies (by any process) of copies made in accordance with such instructions may not be made without the permission (in writing) of the Author.

(2) The ownership of any intellectual property rights which may be described in this dissertation is vested in the Central European University, subject to any prior agreement to the contrary, and may not be made available for use by third parties without the written permission of the University, which will prescribe the terms and conditions of any such agreement.

(3) For bibliographic and reference purposes this dissertation should be referred to as:

Almassy, D. 2020. We care about what we measure: Assessing implementation capacities at the national level for the environmental Sustainable Development Goals. Doctoral dissertation, Department of Environmental Sciences and Policy, Central European University, Budapest.

Further information on the conditions under which disclosures and exploitation may take place is available from the Head of the Department of Environmental Sciences and Policy, Central European University.

Author's declaration

No portion of the work referred to in this dissertation has been submitted in support of an application for another degree or qualification of this or any other university or other institute of learning.

Furthermore, this dissertation contains no materials previously written and/or published by another person, except where appropriate acknowledgment is made in the form of bibliographical reference, etc.

Dona Alme'ssy

Dora ALMASSY

THE CENTRAL EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY

ABSTRACT OF DISSERTATION submitted by:

Dora ALMASSY for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy and entitled: We care about what we measure: Assessing implementation capacities at the national level for the environmental Sustainable Development Goals Month and Year of submission: January 2020

Environmental goals have become mainstream policy tools in the global quest to address environmental challenges. Despite some progress, the realization of many of these goals remains out of reach (UN Environment 2019; Jabbour et al. 2012). Since improved implementation capacities have been linked to better environmental outcomes, the thesis aimed at exploring how capacities of national governments to implement environmental goals can be assessed. As countries are gearing up for realizing environmental SDGs, addressing implementation capacity gaps could contribute to progress towards these goals. The research hypothesizes that the assessment of implementation capacities of national governments can offer insights into how these capacities can be improved through the process of policy learning. Via studying goal formulation and implementation practices related to earlier international environmental goals, the research aimed at identifying key factors of implementation capacity and attached to them, a set of implementation capacity indicators, as potential elements of a composite implementation capacity index.

The identification of implementation capacity factors started with a document review of the MDG7 implementation experience of 20 Southeast Asian and Southeast European countries. As a next step, with the use of a questionnaire to over 100 policymakers and policy practitioners in the studied regions and an indicator development exercise, these factors were then condensed into 15 implementation capacity indicator clusters as potential elements of a composite implementation capacity index. At a more theoretical level, lessons have been gathered about how qualitative aspects of implementation capacities of governments can be measured more comprehensively and how the results of these assessments may be applied. The research found that consideration should be given to striking a balance between the complexity inherent in capacity issues, the need for robustness in how they are represented in assessments and their actual applicability in practice. It was also concluded that for the sake of transparency and for ensuring stronger ownership of indices and indicator sets, indicator selection and index design should involve intended future users throughout the development processes of such tools. While the research has put forward a methodology that could enhance policy learning for improving environmental goal implementation capacities, it has also identified applicability, utility and use of capacity indicators as topics worthy of further research.

Keywords: environmental goals, environmental policy implementation, state capacities, measuring state capacities, environmental governance indicators, environmental governance assessments

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, prof. Laszlo Pinter, for supporting me during my Ph.D. studies: for guiding me throughout the process of developing a thesis idea, carrying out the research and writing the thesis and for giving me opportunities to grow as a researcher. I am grateful to my doctoral committee members, prof. Peter Hardi from CEU and prof. Begüm Özkaynak from Bosporus University. Their feedback during the research process was very valuable and always helped me take a step back, look at my work from a different perspective, adjust the process where needed and continue my research with renewed motivation. I also would like to acknowledge Alan Watt, for his support in the early stages of my research work, Prof. Tamara Steger and Prof. Guntra Aistara, for overseeing my first-year Ph.D. education at CEU and Gyorgyi Puruczky, for being a great support and friend during these years.

I also would like to recognize the Central European University for providing me with generous support in the first three years of my studies to develop my thesis idea and to carry out the major part of the research. CEU was an incredible place to study and research; I could not have asked for a more inspiring university to undertake my Ph.D. studies.

There are many other people, who I would like to thank for supporting me during the research process. Ingeborg Niestroy, Ella Antonio, Grazyna Pulawska, Simon Olsen and Thierry Schwarz, from the "Small Planet" SDG team, who all helped me at various stages of the research with advice, contacts and or commenting on parts of my work. Michaela Saisana at the EC-JRC, who invited me to the annual composite indicators workshop in Ispra in 2014 and provided me with guidance to the indicator development process afterward. Those experts and researchers, who participated in my research plan presentations at the EC-JRC workshop in Ispra and the Balaton Group meeting in 2014 and provided me with valuable feedback on my initial ideas. The 117 policy practitioners and researchers from my 20 study countries in emerging Asia and Europe, who took time to respond to the questionnaire and who were available to answer my follow-up questions. The Turkish experts, who helped me in the pilot testing of the indicators. My Ph.D. classmates: Noemi, Agnes, Ari, Anna, and Amanda, with who we started this adventure together. I would also like to thank Venelina Varbova, my former supervisor at the REC for CEE, who supported me when I applied to CEU and started the Ph.D. program. I also want to acknowledge prof. Tibor Pal, from the University of Miskolc, who encouraged me to research Environmental Accounting during my master's studies and guided me through my first undergraduate research experience.

I also would like to thank my parents for their unconditional love and support and for giving me my life and my education. To my husband, Unal, for supporting me in working towards the completion of this research and in evolving in my carrier. To my Turkish family and to Nurten, for taking care of our children and me. To my sister of 25 years, Linda, for being my best friend and for always helping me to see the sunny side of life. To my friends, for always being there for me: Linda, Reka, Kata, Dalma, and Irem.

Lastly, I would like to dedicate this thesis to the memory of my grandmother, whose passing in 2012 January inspired me to apply for the Ph.D. program at CEU and follow my dreams.

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION		
1.1	Problem statement	1
1.2	Research contribution	2
1.3	Structure of the thesis	3
СНАР	TER 2 LITERATURE REVIEW	4
2.1 Env environ 2.1.1 2.1.2 Goal	vironmental goal-setting practices at the international level: from international nmental agreements to the environmental goals of the UN SDGs Environmental goals in international environmental cooperation Environmental goals in the global development agenda: from the Millennium Development Is to the Sustainable Development Goals	4 5 7
2.2 Env 2.2.1 2.2.2 2.2.3	vironmental goal setting and implementation as an element of domestic public policies Lessons learnt from international environmental agreements Implementation of the environmental MDG (MDG7) Lessons learnt for the implementation of the SDGs	11 12 14 19
2.3 Mo 2.3.1 2.3.2 2.3.3	nitoring practices of environmental goals Sustainable development indicators – In the service of policymaking and implementation Monitoring of environmental goal implementation Measuring environmental goal implementation capacities of countries	21 22 28 33
2.4 Sur	nmary of the findings of the literature review	37
СНАР	TER 3 RESEARCH AIMS	39
3.1 Co	ntextualization of the research	39
3.2 Res	search questions	41
3.3 Coi	nceptual framework	42
СНАР	TER 4 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	46
4.1	Issue focus: MDG7	46
4.2	Geographical focus: Southeast Europe and Southeast Asia	47
4.3	Research stages	48
4.4 environ 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3 4.5 capacit	 Research stage 1: Document review to identify implementation capacity factors of nmental goal implementation processes Identification and selection of documents to review Identification of implementation capacity factors for environmental goal implementation Clustering of the findings according to the stages of the policy-cycle Research stage 2: Questionnaire for the validation of the identified implementation ty factors and selection of priority implementation capacity factors 	49 50 52 53 5 4
4.5.1	Questionnaire development and collection of answers	54

4.5.2 Analysis of the questionnaire results and identification of priority implementation capacitation factors of environmental goal implementation	city 56
4.6 Research stage 3: Identification and pilot testing of implementation capacity indicato	rs 57
 4.6.1 Review of relevant scientific literature and index development guidelines 4.6.2 Development of a set of implementation capacity indicators 	57 58
4.7 Chapter summary: Overview of the research outcomes	59
CHAPTER 5: COUNTRY EXPERIENCE IN FORMULATION, IMPLEMENTATION AND MONITORING OF GLOBAL ENVIRONMENTAL GOALS – VIA THE EXPERIENCE OF	D F
SOUTHEAST ASIAN AND EUROPEAN COUNTRIES	62
5.1 Environmental goal setting in the studied countries	63
5.1.1 Theme 1: Development of a national strategic framework 5.1.2 Theme 2: Establishment of an institutional framework for implementation	63 66
5.1.2 Theme 2. Establishment of an institutional framework for implementation	00
5.2 Environmental goal implementation in the studied countries	67
5.2.2 Theme 4: Domestic financing of environmental goal implementation	69
5.2.3 Theme 5: International support and co-operation for implementation	71
5.2.4 Theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement	72
5.2.5 Theme 7: Stakeholder engagement	73
5.2.6 Theme 8: Research and scientific co-operation	75
5.3 Monitoring of environmental goal implementation in the studied countries	76
5.3.1: Theme 9: Institutional framework for monitoring	76
5.3.2: Theme 10: Environmental data collection processes	77
5.4 Review of environmental goal implementation	79
5.4.1: Theme 11: Reporting and review	80
5.5. Findings of the review of country experiences with environmental goal implementation	81
CHAPTER 6 PRIORITY NATIONAL CAPACITY FACTORS FOR ENVIRONMENTAL GOAL IMPLEMENTATION	84
6.1 Theme 1: Development of a strategic framework	84
6.1.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 1, Development of a strategic	00
	00
6.2.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 2: Institutional framework for	89
implementation	93
6.3 Theme 3: Institutional capacity for implementation	94
6.3.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 3: Institutional capacity for	07
Implementation	97
6.4 Theme 4: Domestic financing for implementation 6.4.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 4: Domestic financing	98 102
	103
6.5.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 5: international cooperation	103 106
6.6 Theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement	107

6.6.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement	ent 111
6.7 Theme 7: Stakeholder engagement6.7.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 7: Stakeholder Engagement	112 115
6.8 Theme 8: Research and scientific cooperation 6.8.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 8: Research and scientific cooperation	116 1119
6.9 Theme 9: Institutional framework for monitoring 6.9.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 9: Monitoring framework	120 124
6.10 Theme 10: Environmental data collection processes 6.10.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 10: Environmental data collection processes	125 128
 6.11 Theme 11: Reporting and review of policies 6.11.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 11: Reporting and review of poli 133 	129 icies
6.12 Selected priority implementation capacity factors for environmental goals	134
CHAPTER 7 TOWARDS THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE SUSTAINABILITY TRANSITIC MANAGEMENT INDEX	ON 138
7.1 Conceptual framework to develop a set of implementation capacity indicators for the STM	MI 138
 7.2 Developing a set of implementation capacity indicators for the STMI 7.2.1 Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity 7.2.2 Component 2: Law implementation capacity 7.2.3 Component 3: Financing capacity 7.2.4 Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity 7.2.5 Component 5: Monitoring capacity 7.2.6 Component 6: Capacity to review policy implementation 7.3 Pilot testing of the proposed indicators 	 142 145 148 150 152 155 157 158
 7.3.1 Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity 7.3.2 Component 2: Law implementation capacity 7.3.3 Component 3: Financing capacity 7.3.4 Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity 7.3.5 Component 5: Monitoring capacity 7.3.6 Component 6: Capacity to follow-up implementation 7.3.7 Results of the pilot test 7.3.8 Reflections on the results of the pilot testing 	159 163 167 171 173 176 178 180
7.4 Considerations for constructing an implementation capacity index	181
CHAPTER 8 DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS	187
8.1 Lessons learnt for assessing environmental goal implementation capacities	187
 8.2 Drivers and barriers of environmental goal implementation beyond governance 8.2.1 Economic factors 8.2.2 Political environment 8.2.3 Technological factors 8.2.4 Accounting for external factors 	196 197 198 200 200

8.3 Environmental goal implementation capacity indicators to support the operationalization the environment-related SDGs	1 of 201
CHAPTER 9 CONCLUSIONS	203
9.1 Theoretical contribution	204
9.2 Practical contributions	205
9.3 Future research directions	207
BIBLIOGRAPHY	209
ANNEX 1: MDG7 PROGRESS BETWEEN 2000-2015 IN THE STUDIED COUNTRIES	243
ANNEX 2A: POLICY DOCUMENTS INCLUDED IN THE REVIEW (PUBLISHED BETWEEN 2000 AND 2015)	253
ANNEX 2B: SCHOLARLY ARTICLES IDENTIFIED FOR THE REVIEW (PUBLISHED BETWEEN 2000 AND 2015)	257
ANNEX 3A: DRAFT ANALYTICAL SHEET FOR IMPLEMENTATION CAPACITY FACTORS OF INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL GOALS	270
ANNEX 3B: IMPLEMENTATION CAPACITY FACTORS IDENTIFIED DURING THE DOCUMENT REVIEW	271
ANNEX 4: FINAL LIST OF CLUSTERED IMPLEMENTATION CAPACITY FACTORS AND COUNTRY EXAMPLES	279
ANNEX 5: QUESTIONNAIRE FOR THE IDENTIFICATION OF COUNTRY-READINES INDICATORS FOR THE SDGS	5S 280
ANNEX 6A: PROFILE OF THE QUESTIONNAIRE RESPONDENTS	285
ANNEX 6B: PRIORITY CHOICES OF THE TOTAL, ASIAN AND EUROPEAN RESPONDENTS CONCERNING THE 58 IMPLEMENTATION CAPACITY FACTORS	289
ANNEX 6C: PRIORITY CHOICES CONCERNING THE 58 IMPLEMENTATION CAPACITY FACTORS, ACCORDING TO THE TYPE OF INSTITUTIONS OF THE QUESTIONNAIRE RESPONDENTS	291
ANNEX 7: EXAMPLES OF CAPACITY INDICATORS ORGANIZED BY POLICY IMPLEMENTATION THEMES	294
ANNEX 8: OVERVIEW OF THE PROPOSED COMPONENTS, IMPLEMENTATION CAPACITY INDICATOR CLUSTERS, INDICATORS OF THE STMI AND THEIR SCORING METHODOLOGY	299
ANNEX 9. RESULTS OF THE PILOT TESTING OF THE PROPOSED IMPLEMENTATI CAPACITY INDICATORS FOR THE STMI – TURKEY, IMPLEMENTATION CAPACIT	ION FIES
UF ULIMATE CHANGE MITIGATION GUALS	304

List of Abbreviations

ADB	Asian Development Bank
ASEAN	Association of Southeast Asian Nations
BiH	Bosnia and Herzegovina
CBD	Convention on Biological Diversity
CCAP	Climate Change Action Plan
CFC-11	Trichlorofluoromethane
DPSIR	Driving force-Pressure-State-Impact-Response
EC	European Commission
EC-JRC	European Commission Joint Research Centre
EIA	Environmental Impact Assessment
EPA	Environmental Performance Assessment
EPI	Environmental Performance Index
EPR	Environmental Performance Review
EPU	Economic Planning Unit
ESG	Earth System Governance theory
EU	European Union
GEF	Global Environment Facility
GEO	Global Environment Outlook
HDI	Human Development Index
IAEG-SDG	Inter-Agency and Expert Group on SDG Indicators
IBPES	Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem
	Services
IMF	International Monetary Fund
INDC	Intended Nationally Determined Contribution
IPCC	International Panel on Climate Change
JPoI	Johannesburg Plan of Implementation
LPI	Living Planet Index
MDGs	Millennium Development Goals
MEA	Multilateral Environmental Agreements
MoE	Ministry of Environment
MoEF	Ministry of Environment and Forestry
MoEU	Ministry of Environment and Urbanisation
MOEW	Ministry of Environment and Water
MoEFW	Ministry of Environment, Forestry and Water
MoFA	Ministry of Foreign Affairs
MoFTER	Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Relations
MoNRE	Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment
MoP	Ministry of Planning
MoSDT	
	Ministry of Sustainable Development and Tourism
NCSA	Ministry of Sustainable Development and Tourism National Capacity Self-Assessment
NCSA NCSD	Ministry of Sustainable Development and Tourism National Capacity Self-Assessment National Council on Sustainable Development

NDP	National Development Plan			
NDS	National Development Strategy			
NGOs	Non-governmental organizations			
ODS	Ozone Depleting Substances			
OECD	Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development			
OWG	Open Working Group			
PSR	Pressure-State-Response model			
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals			
SDI	sustainable development indicators			
SDS	Sustainable Development Strategy			
SEA	Strategic Environmental Assessment			
SEEA	System of integrated Environmental-Economic Accounting			
SOER	State of the Environment Reports			
SSE	State Secretariat for Environment			
STMI	Sustainability Transition Management Index			
UN	United Nations			
UNCSD	United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development			
UNCT	United Nations Country Team			
UNDESA	United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs			
UNDG	United Nations Development Group			
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme			
UNECE	United Nations Economic Commission for Europe			
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme			
UN ECOSOC	United Nations Economic and Social Commission			
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change			
UN GA	United Nations General Assembly			
UN SD	United Nations Statistics Division			
VNR	Voluntary National Reviews			
WHO	World Health Organization			

"Indicators arise from values (we measure what we care about), and they create values (we care about what we measure). "

Donella Meadows 1998, viii

Chapter 1 Introduction

In the era of Anthropocene, with human activities putting increasingly critical pressures on global ecosystems and the carrying capacities of our Planet (Steffen et al. 2011; Rockström et al. 2009), the need for global environmental cooperation has been increasingly recognized and the importance of forming and implementing global environmental goals have gained considerable attention (Biermann et al. 2017; Fukuda-Parr 2016; Chasek et al. 2013). Over the past few decades, governments have negotiated and adopted various environmental goals under different international regimes and agreements to tackle global environmental issues, but despite some progress, the realization of many of these goals remains out of reach (UN Environment 2019; Jabbour et al. 2012).

1.1 Problem statement

Although the understanding of governance has been transforming from a traditional top-down definition towards more inclusive approaches (see e.g. Meuleman and Niestroy 2015) the role of nation states remains crucial in promoting better environmental performances of countries (see e.g. Chasek et al. 2016; Bernstein and Cashore 2015). This research understands governance as the "totality of interactions, in which government, other public bodies, private sector and civil society participate, aiming at solving societal problems or creating societal opportunities" (Meuleman 2008, 11) and recognizes that a variety of actors are involved in the interactions of environmental goal implementation processes, but focuses specifically on the role and the capacities of governments (Fukuyama 2013). State capacity, the ability of nations to implement goals and policies, has been recognized as an important aspect of governance and higher-level government abilities have been linked to better policy outcomes (Wu 2018; Savoia and Sen 2015). However, while state capacities have been subject to numerous conceptualizations, categorization and measurement efforts (Wu

et al. 2018), initiatives that aim to specifically assess environmental policy and goal implementation capacities at the national level are limited both in number and scope (Almassy and Pinter 2018). In order to reduce the gap between ambitions and actual achievements in the future, it is important to better understand how improved governance capacities can make national implementation of global environmental goals work and utilize these understandings during the implementation process of the environment-focused Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

1.2 Research contribution

As a contribution, my thesis aims to identify key implementation capacity aspects of international environmental goal setting and implementation at the national level and translate these factors into a set of implementation capacity indicators and investigate whether and how these indicators could eventually form a Sustainability Transition Management Index (STMI). The research hypothesizes that a methodologically robust implementation capacity indicator set (and eventually an index) can support the assessment of governments' capacities to formulate, implement and monitor global environmental goals and would be able facilitate high-level analysis and comparison of countries' readiness to implement environmental SDGs.

The research is built on similar efforts to better understand how qualitative capacities related to governance can be measured in a scientifically sound and objective manner (Holt and Manning 2014; Andrews 2014; Fukuyama 2013) and takes into consideration previous works that specifically aimed at assessing environmental governance. It also responds to a recent call from the Oxford Martin Commission for Future Generations *"to develop a Long-Term Impact Index, which would rate the effectiveness of leaders of countries, companies and international organizations in addressing longer-term challenges…(and) primarily assess processes and policies"* (Oxford Martin Commission for Future Generations 2013, 62). Since many of these aspects have a more qualitative character, the research also attempts to better understand whether and how qualitative aspects related to environmental goal implementation capacities can be measured in a scientifically sound and objective manner and how their assessment could promote institutional learning.

1.3 Structure of the thesis

The thesis consists of eight chapters. Chapter 2 provides an overview of the state-ofthe art knowledge concerning the formulation, the implementation and the monitoring of global environmental goals at the national levels. Chapter 3 discusses the aims of the research, presents the research questions and the conceptual framework established to address the research questions. Chapter 4 details the research methodology, which includes (1) a document review to identify implementation capacity factors of environmental goals, (2) a questionnaire to prioritize those capacity factors, which may have crucial importance to influence environmental goal implementation and lastly (3) the development and the pilot testing of a set of implementation capacity indicators, which could potentially measure countries' capacities to progress towards environmental goals. Chapter 5, 6 and 7 presents the results of the document review, the questionnaire and the indicator development and testing process. It leads through the readers of the identification of 184 potentially relevant implementation capacity factors and explains how it was condensed into 15 implementation capacity indicators, which is proposed to formulate the STMI. Chapter 8 offers a discussion on the research process, its outcomes and their relevance and applicability to inform the implementation of the implementation of the environmental SDGs. Conclusions and future research directions are summarized in Chapter 9.

Chapter 2 Literature review

This chapter aims to provide an overview of the state-of-the-art literature on global environmental goal setting and goal implementation, as a policy tool of environmental governance. It discusses (i) how environmental goal-setting processes have evolved at the international level; (ii) how environmental goals were introduced to national policies and translated to national actions and (iii) how progress towards environmental goals is measured, with a special focus on governance and capacity aspects of environmental goal implementation efforts. The above listed three aspects are discussed in three separate subchapters.

2.1 Environmental goal-setting practices at the international level: from international environmental agreements to the environmental goals of the UN SDGs

In the last century, due to the increasing number of extreme weather events, loss of biodiversity, deforestation, rapid urbanization, the appearance of megacities, the reduction in renewable freshwater resources, sea-level elevation and other environmental problems (UN Environment 2019; Jabbour, et al. 2012), it has been increasingly recognized that most of the environmental issues cannot be solved by a country or region acting individually and global cooperation to tackle these issues is necessary (World Commission on Environment and Development, 1987; UN 1992; UN GA 2000; Rockström et al. 2009) . As part of these cooperation efforts, goal-setting practices started to appear to ensure improved performance and better accountability of the involved signatory countries because well-established and clearly defined goals, quantified targets and underlying indicators have been suggested to support and accelerate progress towards sustainable development by translating complex issues into simplified and quantified objectives (Biermann et al. 2017; Fukuda-Parr 2013; Merry 2011; Roberts 2005). This section provides a historical overview of environmental goal-setting processes as an emerging policy-tool in global environmental cooperation.

2.1.1 Environmental goals in international environmental cooperation

Scholars1 date back the history of global environmental cooperation and thus goalsetting activities related to environmental protection to the beginning of the 20th century, when the first environmental treaty, the Convention for the Protection of Birds Useful to Agriculture, was signed in 1902 (Chasek et al. 2013). Although the first environmental conventions or Multilateral Environmental Agreements (MEAs), were established at the beginning of the 20th century, they began to gain importance only around the time of the foundation of United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), in 1972 (Jabbour, et al. 2012; Kanie et al. 2012). The number of new agreements (including modifications and amendments) showed a sharp increase from the mid-1980s, peaking in the mid-1990s and constantly decreasing ever since, while the number of signatories to major agreements has started to rise from the early 1990s and continued to rise as the number of conventions started to decrease. (UNEP 2011). Today, there are several hundreds of multilateral environmental agreements (MEAs) in existence, which address different environmental issues and became an integral foundation of global environmental cooperation and governance (Kaine 2014; Mitchell 2002-2019). Some of these MEAs have gained worldwide recognition and have been signed by most or by the majority of countries. Selected MEAs with over 100 signatories are listed in Table 1.

Name	Date of	Number of
	entry into	signatories
	force	
Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of	01/07/1975	181
Wild Fauna and Flora		
Convention on Wetlands of International Importance, Especially	21/12/1975	161
as Waterfowl Habitat		
Convention on the Conservation of Migratory Species of Wild	01/11/1983	119
Animals		
Vienna Convention on the Protection of the Ozone Layer	22/09/1988	197

Table 1: Selected multilateral environmental agreements with more than 100 signatory countries, in chronological order

¹ Scholars' definition of an international (environmental) regime varies considerably from broader approaches where regimes are considered as principle- norm- or rule-based international relationships to stricter definitions where regimes are exclusively based on international law and represent written and binding multilateral agreements on certain issues to regulate national actions (Aust 2010; Haggard and Simmons 1987; Young 1982). This review follows the latter definition.

Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer	01/01/1989	197
Basel Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements	1992	175
of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal		
Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD)	29/12/1993	193
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change	21/03/1994	195
(UNFCCC)		
United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification	26/12/1996	198
Rotterdam Convention on the Prior Informed Consent Procedure	24/02/2004	155
for Certain Hazardous Chemicals and Pesticides in International		
Trade		
Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants	17/05/2004	178
Kyoto Protocol to the UNFCCC	16/02/2005	192
Paris Agreement (replacing the Kyoto Protocol)	5/10/2016	185

Source: Based on UNEP 2011; Mitchell R. B. 2002-2019

While regime theories tend to consider states as unitary actors in the international arena and examine international environmental cooperation from a top-down approach, primarily established on the principles of compliance, in recent years, various environmental governance scholars have recognized that environmental cooperation processes should be considered as more dynamic, which are influenced by various national political and interest groups (Young 2013; Kaine et al. 2012; Haas 2009). As global environmental cooperation progressively became policy arenas for various governmental and non-governmental actors, environmental goal-setting processes have emerged as a policy tool to increase national ownership, transparency of implementation and accountability of the progress made (Young 2017; Biermann et al. E 2017; Campbell et al. 2014; Fukuda-Parr 2013).

In the case of the CBD and the UNFCCC, – which were both launched for adoption by countries at the 1992 Rio Earth Summit – more articulated environmental goals have been formulating over time, with the aim of increasing national ownership of the goals, improve implementation outcomes and support better accountability (Hagerman and Pelai 2016; Campbell et al. 2014; Harrop and Pritchard 2011). The 2011-2020 Strategic Plan of the CBD launched the Aichi targets, a comprehensive set of 5 goals and 20 targets, which served as a framework for signatory countries to set national targets in their respective national strategies (UNEP 2019a). Since their adoption, the goals and the targets have been translated into National Biodiversity Strategies and Action Plans, with the aim of integrating them into national biodiversity policies (UNEP 2019b;

UNEP 2018; Campbell et al. 2014). Similarly, the 2015 Paris Agreement of the UNFCCC - which as an overall goal, set to keep global temperature rise below 2 Celsius degree by the end of the 21st century - was the result of intense negotiations among signatory countries, was formulated with taking into account the interest of various country groups as well as non-governmental actors and its implementation is to be based on nationally determined contributions (NDCs) to the overall emission reduction efforts instead legally binding requirements (UNFCCC 2019; Morseletto et al. 2017; Pauw et al. 2017).

2.1.2 Environmental goals in the global development agenda: from the Millennium Development Goals to the Sustainable Development Goals

Parallel to the evolution of environmental regimes, in the 1990s, goal-setting practices also appeared in the broader global development agenda and as a result, the first global environmental goals have also been defined (Fukuda-Parr 2016;Hulme 2010).

In order to increase the effectiveness of development aids provided by high-income economies to the least developed and low-income countries, the high-level ministerial meeting of the Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) issued a document in 1996, titled as "*Shaping the 21st Century: The Contribution of Development Co-operation*", and presented a list of international development goals approved by the OECD countries (DAC 1996). The international development goals were structured around the three pillars of sustainable development, including economic, social and environmental sustainability. The economic and social pillars were underlined with exact targets to be reached by 2015, from the base year of 1990. The environmental targets were not specified but included references to global environmental conventions, which had already set relevant goals.

The idea of international development goals achieved considerable outreach and revived global goal-setting intentions of the United Nations (UN), resulting in the development of the so-called Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) of the UN Millennium Declaration in 2000 (Hulme 2009; Roberts 2005). The UN Millennium Declaration, which was unanimously approved by 191 member states of the UN during the UN Millennium Summit in September 2000 in New York, aimed to provide a comprehensive solution to the problems faced by poorer countries. In order to translate

the commitments of the Millennium Declaration, in 2001, a set of Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) were developed by the UN and the OECD and launched in September 2001 as an annex to the original declaration (UN GA 2000). The MDGs comprised eight goals, supported with underlying targets and concrete indicators, to be met by 2015. The goals targeted the eradication of extreme hunger and poverty, universal primary education, gender equality and the empowerment of women, the reduction of child mortality, improvements to maternal health, a reduction in HIV/AIDS, malaria and other diseases, environmental sustainability, and the establishment of a global partnership for development (UN GA 2000). Since the main aim of the MDGs was to reduce poverty in the developing world, only one goal was dedicated to environmental sustainability, with three underlying targets and altogether nine indicators (see Table 2). At the same time, in spite of its limited content, this mechanism offered a more systematic approach towards environmental problems as – in contrast with the earlier single-environmental regimes where goal setting took place – it regarded the environment in the context of sustainable development.

MDG targets	MDG7 Indicators	Related Protocol
7.A. Integrate the principles of	7.1. Land area covered by forest	CBD
sustainable development into	7.2. CO2 emissions	Kyoto
country policies and programs and		Protocol
reverse the loss of environmental	7.3. Consumption of ozone-depleting	Montreal
resources	substances	Protocol
	7.4. Fish stocks within safe biological	CBD
	limits	
	7.5. Total water resources used	<i>n.a.</i>
7.B. To reduce biodiversity loss	7.6. Terrestrial and marine areas protected	
	7.7. Species threatened with extinction	CBD
7.C. Halve, by 2015, the proportion	7.8. Population using an improved	<i>n.a</i> .
of people without sustainable	ople without sustainable drinking water source	
access to safe drinking water and	and 7.9. Proportion of population using an	
basic sanitation	improved sanitation facility	
7.D. By 2020 achieve a significant	7.10. Proportion of urban population	n.a.
improvement in the lives of at least	living in slums	
100 million slum dwellers		

Table 2: Targets and indicators for MDG 7 (Ensuring Environmental Sustainability)

Source: Based on UN 2015 and UN GA 2001, p56-58

While not all MDG targets were met by 2015 (UN 2015) and the scale of progress reached on the various targets varied (Fukuda-Parr 2013; Friedman 2013), there was a

general consensus that the MDGs have been successful in drawing attention among policy- and decision-makers to crucial issues related to human development (Sachs 2015; Van Norren 2012; Hulme 2009). Acclaimed success factors included a rather high-level political commitment regarding the MDGs, the establishment of an actionoriented framework for reducing poverty, and the development of a monitoring and accountability via the conceptualization of goals by underlying quantified targets and measurable indicators. At the same time, many critics suggested that the design and content of the MDGs to be seriously flawed and incomplete due to the rather exclusive nature of the conceptualization process, the limited content, the limited considerations of the interlinkages and synergies among the defined goals and targets as well as the top-down, donor-driven implementation and monitoring activities without thorough consideration of national contexts and needs (Fehling et al. 2013; Van Norren 2012; Waage et al. 2010).

At the Rio+20 UN Conference on Sustainable Development (UNCSD) in 2012, a process was launched for developing a new set of goals – called the Sustainable Development Goals – to take the place of the MDGs after their expiration. In the outcome document of the summit, "The future we want" (UN GA 2012) 26 priority areas were identified, with a greater balance between economic, environmental and social dimensions, and the main principles for the development process were set. Member states also agreed that the SDG framework should be based on the MDGs and should be in line with the Rio Principles, Agenda 21 and the Johannesburg Plan of Implementation (JPoI), as well as other international commitments. It was also agreed that the developed goals should be aspirational, action-oriented, concise, easy to communicate, limited in number, global in nature and universally applicable, whilst reflecting national differences (UN GA 2012).

Since one of the major critiques against the MDGs was the absence of a transparent, open consultation process, steps were taken to secure greater participation of different organizations and interest groups in the formulation of the Post-2015 Development Agenda (Ivanova 2013; Bates-eamer et al. 2013). The High-Level Panel of Eminent Persons on the post-2015 Development Agenda and the UN System Task Team on the Post-2015 UN Development Agenda were both established by the UN secretary general in 2012 — first with the aim of fostering a common vision of and providing

recommendations for the development process and also to contribute with technical and analytical inputs, for example, to the establishment of a global partnership and monitoring possibilities for targets (UN 2018). To ensure the involvement of a wider range of stakeholder groups in the formulation of the development agenda, national and global consultations were also launched by the UN (UNDG 2016). Lastly, to create a member state-driven process, an Open Working Group (OWG) was mandated at the Rio+20 UNCSD to lead the consultations on SDGs (Chasek et al. 2016; UN GA 2012). The 30-member working group was established in January 2013 and held 13 thematic sessions over the course of 2013 and 2014 and submitted a proposal to the 68th session of the UN General Assembly (UN GA) in July 2015 (UN 2018).

In September 2015, 193 UN member states adopted the Post-2015 Development Agenda, including 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) with 169 targets (UN GA 2015). Building on the MDG experience, the SDGs were developed and adopted via a participatory consultation process; built on national needs and experiences; covered a wider-range of issues, from goals aiming to support human development and well-being, production and delivery of services as well as environmental sustainability and offered a more integrated and systematic approach towards sustainability challenges by considering the various interlinkages between the goals and their targets (Vandermoortele 2018; Constanza et al. 2016; Chasek et al. 2016; Nilsson et al. 2016; Le Blanc 2015).

Compared to the MDGs, environmental sustainability objectives appears more strongly: environment-focused goals include the SDG 13 (to take urgent action to combat climate change and its impacts), SDG 14 (conserve and sustainably use the oceans, seas and marine resources) and SDG 15 (to sustainably manage forests, combat desertification, halt and reverse land degradation, halt biodiversity loss). Moreover, several other goals, such as SDG 2 (Zero Hunger) SDG 6 (Clean Water and Sanitation), SDG 7 (Affordable and clean energy), SDG 11 (Sustainable Cities and Communities) and SDG 12 (Sustainable Consumption and Production) also contains environment-related targets (UN GA 2015). Table 3 offers a comparative assessment of the development approach of the MDGs and the SDGs.

	MDGs	SDGs	
Scope	Developing countries	Universally applicable	
Goals	8 Goals, 18 targets	17 Goals, 169 targets	
Development	Top-down expert led	Inclusive, participatory	
process			
Integration	Limited integration, with	Stronger focus on integration	
	conflicts between goals		
Complexity	Communicable, succinct	Complex	
Environment	Environment as only one goal	Environment integrated strongly	
		across the SDGs	
Suggested	Donor funded (0,7% of GNI of	Member-state led, with the	
implementation	developed countries)	harmonization of national	
process		development objectives	

Table 3: A comparative analysis of the MDGs and the SDGs

Sources: Based on Vandermoortele 2018; Constanza et al. 2016; Chasek et al. 2016; Nilsson, Griggs and Visbeck 2016, Le Blanc 2015; Sachs 2015; Fehling et al. 2013; Van Norren 2012; Hulme 2009

Although the extensive coverage of development issues offers an unprecedented opportunity for addressing sustainability challenges in a comprehensive manner, scholars outlined a range of potential challenges that can hamper the progress on SDGs. These include the need for taking a systemic approach towards the implementation of the goals, addressing the interlinkages among them and ensuring policy coherence with the support of evidence-based policy-making (Nilsson et al. 2016; Constanza, et al. 2016; Le Blanc 2015); the establishment of national ownership and the building-up and strengthening of national capacities for implementation (Vandemoortele 2018; Allen et al. 2018; Elder et al. 2016), and the introduction of innovative measures and monitoring practices to assess progress towards goals and targets (Vandemoortele 2018; Reyers et al. 2017; Constanza, et al. 2016; Lu et al. 2015).

2.2 Environmental goal setting and implementation as an element of domestic public policies

As shown in chapter 2.1, environmental goal setting has become an increasingly widespread policy tool in the quest for addressing global environmental challenges. In relation to global goals and beyond, environmental goal and target-setting practices have also appeared in national policy planning (Biermann et al. 2017; Steurer and Hametner 2013; Edvardsson 2007). Although non-state actors have gained considerable influence on international environmental cooperation, nation states have remained major actors in formulating environmental policies and thus environmental goals (Chasek et al. 2016; Kanie 2012; Hulme 2009). Governments can set the direction

for negotiating global goals; contextualize, support or reject certain objectives and their underlying targets or the implementation of certain processes, organize and oversee national implementation activities (Wirth 2017; Chasek et al. 2016). This section discusses the role of nation states in global environmental goal and target-setting and provides a review of the state-of-the-art knowledge of national-level implementation experience.

2.2.1 Lessons learnt from international environmental agreements

A vast body of literature has been dedicated to researching the formation, implementation and effectiveness of MEAs (e.g. see Scott 2018; Young 2013; Underdal 2013; Mitchell 2003). Since this study primarily focuses on the national implementation of global environmental goals, this review of literature does not discuss in detail the establishment, the procedures, the dynamics or the effectiveness international environmental agreements. Instead it considers global environmental politics as an arena for countries that can influence and legitimize national policies and actions to tackle environmental problems (Tompkins and Amundsen 2008).

It has emerged from the studied literature that although environmental agreements have been successful in attracting and scaling-up global efforts for solving transnational environmental problems, implementation has often turned out to be challenging and progress remained slow (Howes et al. 2017; UNEP 2012b; UNEP 2019b). MEAs, as a set of principles, norms or rules, are developed during multiparty negotiation processes to guide/regulate national actions on environmental issues (Pisupati 2016). In theory, successful multilateral environmental agreements (MEAs) are considered to be dependent both on the overall design of the regime and the effectiveness of implementation, enforcement and monitoring mechanisms and research also suggested that effective MEAs also need to consider the connections between the environmental problems that the treaties attempt to tackle, economic and political systems as well as societal values (Young 2013; Chasek et al. 2013; Mitchell 2003).

In practice, however, even comprehensively designed MEA frameworks have often turned out the be insufficient. The Montreal Protocol that came into force in 1989 has long been considered a success, with outcomes resulting in an almost full phase-out of ozone-depleting substances (ODSs) through the creation of an international regulatory framework and the establishment of a global partnership for implementation (UN 2015; Young 2010). Research suggested that the success of the Montreal Protocol lied in the relative simplicity of the addresses environmental problem, the strong scientific evidence; the availability of alternative technologies and the high-level involvement of scientist, governments and businesses in the process (Chasek et al. 2013; UNDG 2010). However, more recent evidence has found that starting from 2013, enforcement and monitoring activities overlooked unreported trichlorofluoromethane (CFC-11) production in China, and as a result the concertation of ODS in the air is still increasing (Rigby et al. 2019; Montzka et al. 2018). The implementation of the Kyoto Protocol of the UNFCCC that entered into force in 2005, has proven to be even a far greater challenge. In comparison to the Montreal Protocol, the Kyoto Protocol aimed to address a more complex issue, where the scientific evidence for climate change was more intensively contested, and alternatives to fossil fuels are less available and less costeffective (IPCC 2014; Young 2010). Capacity challenges were also recognized as a major barrier to successful implementation (Mitchell 2003). According to national capacity assessments, the most frequently faced implementation challenges included incapacities to develop comprehensive legislative frameworks, the creation of a consistent institutional framework and organizational capacities, progress monitoring and stakeholder awareness-raising and education (Bellamy and Hill 2010).

Research also suggested that fragmentation of MEAs also has an unfavorable effect on the outcomes of such treaties (Bernstein and Cashore 2012; Haas 2009; Biermann et al. 2009). As most treaties were created to address specific environmental issues, international environmental agreements were designed to be operated separately by secretariats or international institutions and thus providing them with limited opportunities to address environmental issues in an integrated manner (Gomar et al. 2014; Kanie et al. 2012). To foster policy integration, proposed solutions included the mainstreaming of MEAs into regional and national policies, national-level coordination among the different MEAs and the organization of multilateral environmental agreements into thematic clusters that are administered through joint secretariats (Bizikova et al. 2016; Gomar 2016; UNEP 2011).

To promote better implementation outcomes, two emerging trends could be observed (1)a more systematic integration of environmental issues into the global development agenda via goals, quantifiable targets and measurable indicators (Biermann et al. 2017; Bernstein and Cashore 2015) and (2)the mainstreaming of environmental goals into national policies and the strengthening of national capacities, emphasizing ownership and transparency over compliance (Bizikova et al. 2016; Gomar 2016). Recent environmental goal-setting approaches are also designed along these ideas. The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development embedded the outcomes of the Paris Agreement in the SDG framework by acknowledging the UNFCCC as the primary forum responsible for climate change issues and the Paris Agreement itself relies on national commitments and actions – the so-called intended nationally determined contributions (INDC) – to implement its agreed goals (Wirth 2017; UNFCCC 2019).

Building on this last point, section 2.2.2 presents an overview on how environmental goal setting and implementation efforts evolved at the national level with the adoption of the Millennium Development Goals, particularly concerning the environmental sustainability targets under Goal 7 as well as discusses in section 2.2.3 the implementation efforts of environment-related SDGs identified to date and underlying challenges.

2.2.2 Implementation of the environmental MDG (MDG7)

After signing the Millennium Declaration in 2000 and conceptualizing the MDGs in 2001, the UN needed to ensure that the goals would not merely remain commitments but would actually be targeted and achieved (Hulme 2009).

At first, in 2002, the OECD heads of states and governments committed to increase official development assistance (ODA) to 0,7% of their Gross National Income (GNI), by signing the Monterrey Consensus (UN 2003). Although, as a result, there was a considerable increase in the provided ODA funds, most countries have not reached to provide 0,7% of their GNI by the end of the MDG implementation period (OECD 2019). See Figure 1.



Data source: OECD 2019

Figure 1: ODA flows to developing countries 2000-2014. Net disbursement at current prices, USD million.

As a major step in implementation, at the 2005 World Summit it was agreed that every country would "adopt, by 2006, and implement comprehensive national development strategies to achieve the internationally agreed development goals and objectives, including the Millennium Development Goals" (UN GA 2005, 4). Countries were also set to regularly collect data and report about the progress towards the set targets and indicators (UN GA 2001). The idea of integrating social and environmental issues into national development frameworks proved to be a successful means of gaining an understanding of and addressing sustainability challenges: by 2010, more than 100 countries reported the adoption of sustainable development or similar strategies (such as poverty reduction or green economy development) or the integration of the principles of sustainable development plans (UN DESA 2010; Meadowcroft 2007). At the same time, with a few exceptions, the MDGs were not typically integrated systematically in these plans.

Countries were also set to regularly collect data and report about progress towards the MDG targets and indicators (UN GA 2001). Coordinated by the UN Statistics Division (UN SD) and involving various other institutions of the UN, national government agencies and other stakeholders, an Inter-Agency and Expert Group (IAEG) was

CEU eTD Collection

established and assigned with the technical support to national monitoring as well as global-level data collection and progress monitoring (UN SD 2015). Available countrylevel data, as well as regional and global trend analyses were presented on the official UN website for MDG indicators (www.mdgs.un.org). During the course of the implementation period, most MDG countries prepared 2-3 implementation reports (UNDP 2019). Although MDG monitoring activities have contributed to the improvement of national monitoring processes in many countries, the overall reporting processes often continued to rely on extensive support from the UN country teams (UN CT). Besides national reports, regional reports were also prepared by regional UN offices. The IAEG also published annual reports on global MDG development trends after 2005 (UN 2015).

As an additional framework for international support, the UN Millennium project was launched in 2005, with the aim of developing concrete action plans for the successful implementation of the MDGs (Millennium Villages Projects 2014). In 2010, MDG Acceleration Frameworks were also launched in more than 50 MDG countries by the UN Development Programme (UNDP), in order to support the identification of implementation gaps and scale-up progress towards the targets set (UNDP 2015).

Translating the MDGs into national targets and implementation actions however raised various problems related to the conceptualization of the goals and the interpretation of the targets, policy formulation, the actual implementation of the polices as well as progress monitoring (see Seyedsayamdost 2018, Fukuda-Parr 2016; Fehling et al. 2013; UNDP 2010; Hulme 2010, Alarcon 2003). Table 4 presents the strengths and weaknesses of the MDGs and potential lessons learnt for the SDGs.

Policy Stages	Strengths	Weaknesses	Lessons learnt for the SDG process
Conceptual-	Focus: a set of	Conceptual	To aim for an integrated
isation	globally important	Framework:	sustainable development
	issues related to	None	framework
	human development	Target group: Focus	To target all countries
	*	only on developing	C .
		countries	

Table 4: Strengths and weaknesses of the MDG process and lessons learnt for SDGs

Formulation	Signatories: All	Development	To aim for a member-
	nations	process: Donor-	state led, participatory
		based, UN-led	development process
		Goals: without	To develop global and
		proper linkages to	universally applicable
		country level targets	goals, but also reflect
			national differences
Implemen-	Main	Coordination:	To introduce a global
tation	implementation	Lack of national	governance mechanism
	mechanism:	ownership	To reconceptualize
	National Sustainable	Main tools:	national institutions and
	Development	Development aids,	mobilize domestic
	Strategies or similar	often based on	funding for
		donors' agendas	implementation
			To use development aids
			for the poor countries
Monitoring	Monitoring	Monitoring system:	To measure all three
	mechanism:	Gaps in the data	aspects of sustainability
	Regular collection of	collection and	To develop indicators
	statistical data at the	monitoring	which are measurable in a
	national level.	infrastructures	time and cost-efficient
	IAEG collecting,		way
	analyzing and		
	reporting global data.		

Source: Based on Seyedsayamdost 2018, Fukuda-Parr 2016; Fehling et al. 2013; UNDP 2010; Hulme 2010, Alarcon 2003

Although by 2015, considerable progress has been made towards the achievement of many of the MDG targets, - including those set for the reduction of extreme poverty, undernourishment, communicable diseases, maternal and child mortality - many of others remained unachieved and none of the environmental sustainability targets were achieved in all regions of the world by 2015 (Pinter et al. 2015; UN 2015). With regard to Target 1 (or Target A and B) of MDG7, which included forest area, protected area coverage, energy use and carbon dioxide emission indicators, global trends of deforestation, biodiversity losses and rising emissions level indicate that they have not been improved sufficiently to tackle environmental degradation (Pinter et al. 2015; Shindell 2015; UN 2015). Under Target 2 (or Target C), the global target for drinking water was met before 2015, but the target for ensuring access to improved sanitation facilities had not been achieved (Satterthwaite 2015). Some progress was also achieved in Target 3 (or Target D) and the MDG target for improving the circumstances of slum dwellers was improved in many regions. Moreover, the global progress was often uneven, with some regions considerably lagging behind (UN 2015). Table 5 reflects

progress towards the achievement of MDG 7 target 2 and 32 and shows a mixed picture with respect to progress.

	Northern Africa	Sub-Saharan Africa	Eastern Asia	South- Eastern Asia	Southern Asia	Western Asia	Oceania	Latin America and the	Caucasus and Central Asia
Halve proportion									
of population without improved									
drinking water									
Halve proportion									
of population									
without sanitation									
Improve the lives									
of slum dwellers									

Table 5: Regional progress towards the three targets of MDG 7 under

Green represents targets that have been achieved by 2015. Yellow represents those targets where insufficient progress has been achieved by the region. Red shows where little or no progress has been achieved, or where deterioration has been observed. Grey fields indicate no available data.

Source: Based on UN 2015

Although the MDGs were successful in raising public and political attention towards global development problems and they were rather well-mainstreamed into national policy documents, implementation activities were not necessarily aligned with the political ambitions (Seyedsayamdost 2018). This was especially the case for the MDG7 targets, as the framing of environmental sustainability considerations was rather limited, not well-connected to economic and social development issues and many of the targets were not quantified or supported by indicators (Hezri 2013; Castello et al. 2009). With regard to the achievement of environmental sustainability targets, the MDG countries have also reported various difficulties, which can be grouped into four categories:

- 1. external factors, beyond the control of the implementing countries: such as climate change, urbanization or economic crises.
- 2. conceptualization problems, such as the limited array of environmental issues considered by the MDGs as well as the lack of understanding of the

2The original "target 2" was often referred as "target C" and the original "target 3" as "target D".

interconnectedness among various environmental problems and their linkages to social and economic issues (poverty, gender equality or health).

- 3. limited implementation capacities, including political commitment, institutional capacities, lack of sufficient financing and
- challenges related to data collection and monitoring (UNEP 2013; UNDG 2010; UNDP 2010).

2.2.3 Lessons learnt for the implementation of the SDGs

The implementation process for the SDGs was planned to be built on strong national commitments, ownership and thus, nationally led implementation and monitoring activities. In order to ensure commitment and national ownership, from the beginning of the SDG development process, UN member countries were driving the process via the OWG (UN GA 2012) and the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development was built on the principles of universality, interconnectedness, stakeholder involvement and accountability (UN GA 2015). Moreover, to support implementation, SDG 17 meant to provide further guidance regarding the means of implementation, including financing, technology transfer, capacity-building, trade, institutional coordination, stakeholder partnerships and monitoring (UN GA 2015).

To operationalize these key principles, UN member states were foreseen to translate the SDGs into national strategies and plans; to ensure their implementation via various line ministries, at different levels of governances and with the broad engagement of business, civil society and academic stakeholders as well as to monitor and regularly report on national progress towards implementation (UNDG 2017). With regard to the planning for implementation, in their first voluntary national reviews (VNR), countries reported to have launched processes to establish an institutional framework for SDG implementation, involving various stakeholders in the process. Many countries also launched activities to assess the baseline situation regarding the targets of the SDGs and their linkages to existing national development strategies and update the relevant national policies, strategies and action plans to better reflect the nationally relevant targets (High-Level Political Forum on Sustainable Development 2016-2018; Allen et al. 2018). Furthermore, countries reported various efforts to allocate or attract financial resources for implementation and to establish a progress monitoring system towards SDG implementation (High-Level Political Forum on Sustainable Development 2016-2018).

While some of the weaknesses of the MDGs have been addressed during the SDG development process as shown in section 2.1.2, but due to the complexity of the goals and the high number of targets and indicators, countries will need to approach implementation in an integrated manner, identify interlinkages and prioritize implementation actions that can accelerate progress in more than one areas (Allen et al 2018; Boas et al. 2016; Le Blanc 2015). Challenges of progress measurement and monitoring were also outlined, including the need for better metrics, progressive data collection approaches, capacity-building for monitoring and the effective use of collected data for progress monitoring (Pinter et al. 2017; Constanza, et al. 2016; Lu et al. 2015). In line with these findings, the VNR submissions also suggested that countries need additional efforts to improve integrated planning activities, encourage multi-partnership stakeholder engagements and enhance monitoring and policy evaluation capacities (High-Level Political Forum on Sustainable Development 2016-2018).

Among the SDGs, special attention needs to be paid to the implementation of the environmental goals. Not only because there is a major gap between the ambitions set by the SDGs and the current (negative) environmental trends (UN Environment 2019) but also because the knowledge about environmental goal and policy implementation is less well-established and mostly restricted to the assessment of individual cases as opposed to systematic reviews (Bondarouk and Mastenbroek 2018; Howes , et al. 2017; Castello et al. 2009). For example, in 2009, a systematic review (Castello et al. 2009) could only identify six scientific articles that studied the implementation of MDG7. A broader-focused, but more recent systematic literature review (Howes et al. 2017) resulted in the scoping of only 94 research articles discussing environmental policy implementation challenges, but the vast majority of these articles concerned the analysis of individual cases.

The recently published Global Environment Outlook 6 (UN Environment 2019) suggested that besides ensuring policy coherence and engaging key stakeholders in implementation, an important aspect to improve environmental outcomes is to embed

assessment and evaluation throughout the policy implementation cycles: starting from understanding the baseline situation, via cost-benefit assessments during policy design, to progress monitoring and ex-post implementation assessments of policies (ibid. 457). Other reviews, such as the first Environmental implementation review of the European Commission (EC), that assessed the implementation of various EU environmental regulations and policies (EC 2017) and a review of progress towards land-related MDG 7 targets (Pinter et al. 2015b) suggested that common implementation problems include limited institutional and policy coherence, lack of technical and financial capacities and insufficient monitoring mechanisms. Howes et al. (2017) reviewed specific case studies discussing environmental policy failures and suggested that environmental policies fail due to a "*a complex set of interrelated structural causes, implementation traps and knowledge/scoping issues*" (ibid., 5), where under "*knowledge/scoping*" (ibid., 6), the lack of monitoring was a factor mentioned by over a dozens of studies.

Considering the importance of monitoring to ensure progress towards environmental sustainability and the need for more systematic policy evaluations, the next section will discuss monitoring practices of environmental goals and how progress evaluation can support learning for better implementation outcomes.

2.3 Monitoring practices of environmental goals

Due to the rapid developments in information technology, the increasing availability of data, and the demand for synthesized information, attention to statistical indicators has seen marked growth over the last decades (Stiglitz, Sen and Fitoussi 2009).

Statistical indicators are defined as "data elements that represent statistical data for a specified time, place and other characteristics" (UN Statistical Commission and Economic Commission for Europe 2000, 30). The type of information provided by statistical indicators can vary from very general, more qualitative information to precise, quantified, time-bound data. As shown in Figure 2, the more aggregated the information, the smaller the quantity and the fewer the details. This also means that more detailed data enable the more precise assessment and monitoring of performance, but at the same time, more aggregated data can provide a more aggregated picture of a

given environmental issue in the context of sustainable development (Pinter et al. 2000).



Source: Pinter et al. 2000

Indicators can be categorized in multiple ways: based on their themes, whether they are quantitative/objective or qualitative/subjective measures or whether they focus on inputs/performances or outputs/outcomes and impacts. They can also serve various purposes by *"expanding, correcting, and integrating worldviews"* (Meadows 1998, 9). Within the context of sustainable development, the primary aim of developing and analyzing indicators is to develop and to create knowledge and to inform and support policy or decision-making processes (Merry 2011; Boulanger 2008; Hezri and Dovers 2006). Focusing on the latter, the next section provides an overview of the sustainable development indicators scene and discusses their use of indicators in environmental goal setting and implementation processes.

2.3.1 Sustainable development indicators – In the service of policy making and implementation

Since the concept of sustainable development appeared in the early 1990s, several indicator frameworks were developed to support progress monitoring (Dizdaroglu 2017; Pinter et al. 2017; Geniaux 2009). An early framework, which was originally developed at Statistics Canada and then taken over by the OECD is the so-called

Figure 2: Relationship between data, indicators and indices

pressure-state-response (PSR) model and its later variations — the driving force-stateresponse (DSR) and the driving force-pressure-state-impact-response (DPSIR) model (Carr et al. 2007; OECD 1994; Smeets and Weterings 1999). Frameworks were also developed based on themes/issues; capital or well-being considerations (Pinter, Hardi and Bartelemus 2005). The capital-based approach was advanced by the World Bank to assess four basic types of resources (economic, natural, human and social capital) based on the question of whether or not a country's national wealth is sustainable (UNECE 2009; World Bank 2009b). Centering around the concept of human and ecosystem well-being and taking the capital-based approach further, the Balaton Group suggested a system-thinking approach that combines the four different types of basic capital with Herman Daly's approach to well-being, differentiating its ultimate ends and means (Meadows 1998; Daly 1973). Other notable examples of statistical frameworks relevant for sustainable development include the System of integrated Environmental-Economic Accounting (SEEA), that offers a standardized methodology for the monetization of natural and land resources (UN 2014) and the logical-based framework, which is mostly used in planning and management and assesses policy and goal implementation along an input/process-output-outcome-impact chain (Eurostat 2014b).

Building on one of the above frameworks, various sustainable development indicator (SDI) sets have been introduced at the global and also at the national- (or sub-national and city) level since the mid-1990s. Agenda 21, the outcome document of the 1992 UN Conference on Environment and Development in Rio de Janeiro requested the development of an information base on sustainable development to support decision-and policymakers and the creation of indicators for measuring progress towards sustainable development (UN 1992b). Inspired by on-going efforts,³ the UN Commission on Sustainable Development (UNCSD), in cooperation with the UN SD, created the first set of SDIs in 1995, which was then revised in 2001 and then in 2006 after testing and applying it in numerous countries (UN DESA 2007). The final set was published in 2007, with the originally DPSR framework changed to a theme-based

³ Such as the OECD work on environmental indicators, which had started in 1989.

framework and including 14 themes₄ and a core set of 50 indicators - based on their relevance and data availability and in line with the JPoI as well as the main MDG themes. (Dahl 2018; UN DESA 2017).

Besides and parallel with the UN's indicator development efforts, various additional sustainable development indicator sets were launched by other international organizations. Examples include the indicator set of the Statistical Agency of the European Union (EU) to monitor progress towards the sustainable development strategy of the EU (Eurostat 2011); the OECD-developed environmental (OECD 2001) and well-being indicator sets (www.oecdbetterlifeindex.org). National-level government bodies and statistical agencies also developed SDI sets for country-level use (Adella and Pallemaerts 2009; IISD 2004). Some notable national indicator initiatives include a set of Sustainable Development Indicators for Sweden (Ministry of the Environment 2001), for France (Ministry of Ecology, Energy and Sustainable Development 2010) or for Finland (Ministry of the Environment 2003); the Environment and Sustainable Development Indicators for Canada (National Round Table on the Environment and the Economy 2003); and the Gross National Happiness Index of Bhutan (Alkire 2013). Recognizing the importance of taking local circumstances into consideration, numerous regional governments and municipalities have also attempted to introduce their own sets (Cohen 2017; Dizdaroglu 2017). Additionally, in order to provide concise and easily understandable information to policy-makers and to the general public, research institutions and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) also developed their own indicator sets (EC 2019), such as the Environmental Performance Index of the University of Yale and Columbia, the Ecological Footprint of the Global Footprint Network (Wackernagel et al. 2018) or the Dashboard of Sustainability from the Consultative Group on Sustainable Development Indices (Jesinghaus 2018).

The SDI development efforts also lead to the launch of the "beyond GDP" movement, which aims to develop concise indicators or indices to measure progress beyond material well-being and economic development. With the involvement of Joseph

⁴ Including poverty, governance, health, education, demographics, natural hazards, atmosphere, land, oceans, seas and coasts, freshwater, biodiversity, economic development, global economic partnership and consumption and production patterns.

Stiglitz, Jean-Paul Fitoussi and Amartya Sen, the International Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress, published its influential report on the limitations of the GDP measures and assessed the potentials alternative measures to account for human well-being (Stiglitz et al. 2009). The findings of the report inspired the creation of various alternative progress measurement initiatives, such as the Better Life Index of OECD, as well as the launch of a series of global summits on progress measurement (OECD 2019).

Many of the SDI sets are presented in the form of indices (or composite indicators), which are formed by grouping indicators for the purposes of characterizing a multidimensional issue, such as sustainable development (Nardo, et al. 2008). Well-known composite indicators include:

- the Human Development Index (HDI) of UNDP, which was launched in 1990 to measure progress towards the ultimate ends of human well-being, such as health and education based on the theory of Amartya Sen about human capabilities (Stanton 2007). Published annually since 1990, the HDI was assessed (in 2017) for 189 countries and categorized countries into four main human development categories (UNDP 2018);
- the Environmental Performance Index (EPI), which was developed by the University of Yale and Columbia in 2005 and which measures environmental health and ecosystem vitality with 25 indicators (Hsu et al. 2016). The latest 2018 edition of the index assessed and ranked 180 countries (Yale Center for Environmental Law and Policy 2018);
- the **Ecological Footprint**, which attempts to account for all human demands for natural resources by comparing the pressure of human consumption on land resources to the carrying capacity of the Earth (Wackernagel et al. 2018).
- the Living Planet Index (LPI), an initiative of WWF which assesses the state of the world's biodiversity based on 4005 species (WWF 2018). The Index was also adopted as one of the indicators to monitor the progress towards the implementation of the 2020 Aichi targets of the CBD (CBD 2016).

Indices or composite indicators usually attract attention when policy-makers demand simplified information about the overall state and performance of complex fields of
socio-economic development or environmental protection (Becker et al. 2017; Sebastien and Bauler 2013) but composite indicators can also facilitate the comparison of individual elements (such as countries' performances) to a certain benchmark or to each other (Pinter et al. 2000). Besides benefits, composite indicators also have various limitations. Table 6 summarizes the advantages and limitations of composite indicators, organized around two main aspects (methodology and application).

Advantages	Limitations	
Methodology		
By reducing the number of visible indicators,	Need for precise sensitivity analysis for	
more data can be summarized into one (or	methodological soundness.	
few) aggregated score(s).	Need for sufficient transparency during the	
	construction process (framework,	
	indicators, weights etc.), to avoid arbitrary	
	choices.	
	Need for more data, which may not be	
	readily available.	
Application purposes		
Effective comparison of complex issues.	If composite indicators disguise the	
Holistic evaluation of country progress on	strengths and weaknesses of sub-	
certain issues.	dimensions, the holistic picture provided	
Promotion of accountability by attracting	can be misinterpreted.	
media interest and policy makers' attention as	If the sub-dimensions of the composite	
results.	indicators are not considered, there is a risk	
Easier interpretation (compared to single	of failure to identify specific policy	
indicators).	solutions.	
Complex information for decision makers is	The results may be oversimplified and lead	
summarized in a realistic but meaningful	to misinterpretation or misuse.	
way.		
Facilitated provision of information to the		
public.		

Table 6: Advantages and disadvantages of composite indicators, according to the reviewed literature

Source: Based on Greco et al. 2017; Paruolo 2013; Nardo et al. 2008; Sharpe 2004

Interest in creating and applying composite indicators to measure progress towards sustainable development in the last two decades (Greco et al. 2018). In his opening speech at the "Beyond GDP" conference in November 2007, José Manuel Barroso underlined the growing gap between available data stocks and the tools to interpret and apply them in relation to policies focusing on the sustainability of societies, economies and the planet (Beyond GDP Conference Proceedings 2007) and the ninth recommendation of the Stiglitz report also emphasized the need for the provision or development of indicators and criteria that can characterize the different dimensions of

sustainable development and enable the construction of composite indicators (Stiglitz et al. 2009). A review of existing sets carried out in 2008 has identified 178 indices (Bandura 2008) and the number of search results in Google scholar for the term "composite indicator" have been exponentially growing since 2005 (Paruolo et al. 2013): from 992 in 2005 to 9600 in 2010 and to 27700 in 2019. See Figure 3.



Data source: Paruolo et al. 2013 and Google Scholar

The above efforts resulted in a variety of indicator sets and index initiatives, however in many cases these initiatives have remained one-off attempts and have not became part of regular monitoring activities. Various issues were also raised in connection to indicator development and use for measuring progress towards sustainable development. These includes the need for standardized sustainable development indicator sets along with the need for adjusting standard indicators to the specific local contexts; the importance of defining quantitative targets for the problems examined by the indicators; the need for participatory processes in indicator development; the rationales around (not) aggregating measures into composite indicators and the use of indicators in policy-development and assessment (Dahl 2012; Bedřich et al. 2012; Dhakal and Imura 2003; Meadows 1998). While most of the issues raised are technical

Figure 3: Increase in the term "composite indicators" found by Google Scholar between 2005 and 2016

in nature and as such, are not in the main focus of this research, some consideration also concerns on how indicators have been used in environmental goal setting and implementation processes (Sebastien et al. 2014; Davis et al. 2012). Building on the latter aspects, the next section discusses how environmental goal implementation activities have been assessed and monitored so far in case of MEAs, the MDGs and most recently, the SDGs.

2.3.2 Monitoring of environmental goal implementation

In order to ensure compliance and promote policy implementation and learning, monitoring and reporting requirements have become an integral part of MEAs over the last decades. Although earlier research found that MEA monitoring activities and capacities are rather limited (Bellamy and Hill 2010; Maljean-Dubois and Richard 2004) and even questioned their direct positive influence on implementation success (Mitchell 2003), MEA arrangements have increasingly considered progress monitoring aspects, defined quantifiable targets with underlying (and measurable) indicators as well as established regular reporting requirements for signatory countries (Schoenefeld et al. 2018; Fazel et al. 2015). For example, under the Paris Agreement, the UNFCCC requires Annex 1 countries to track their GHG emissions and submit their national inventories annually and non-Annex countries are to submit biannual reports. All countries are to submit comprehensive national communications, detailing policy measures to mitigate and adapt to climate change every four years (UNFCCC 2019). Signatory countries of the CBD and the Montreal Protocol are also regularly submitting national reports: under the CBD, countries have prepared six annual communications since 1998 (CBD 2019; CBD 2005) and signatories of the Montreal Protocol are required to submit statistical data to the Ozone Secretariat about their annual production and use of ozone depleting substances since 1987 (UN 1989).

Based on the national submissions and reports to the MEA secretariats, several goal implementation assessments have been produced (Jabbour and Flachsland 2017). The most comprehensive effort is the Global Environmen Outlook (GEO), whose sixth iteration was published in 2019 (UN Environment 2019). In addition, specific environmental issues are being assessed separately by various organizations. The International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) is tasked with carrying out regular

assessments on climatic change as well as climate mitigation and adaptation efforts (www.ipcc.ch). The global progress towards the targets of the Convention on Biological Diversity is being analyzed by the Global Biodiversity Outlooks (www.cbd.int/gbo) and the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES). Stipulated by the 6th article of the Montreal Protocol, progress towards ozone protection objectives is also regularly reviewed by the World Meteorological Organization and/or the UNEP (World Meterological Organization 2018).

Name of the assessment	Scope	Coordinating
		Organization
Global Environment Outlook (GEO)	Global environmental	UNEP
	issues	
Assessment Report	Climate Change	IPCC
Global Biodiversity Outlooks	Biodiversity	CBD
Global Assessment Report on		IBPES
Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services		
Scientific Assessment of Ozone	Ozone protection	World Meteorological
Depletion		Organization and
		UNEP

Table 7: Overview of global environmental assessments

Besides global assessments, various regional and national monitoring reports have been developed, such as the State of the Environment reports in the EU member countries (EEA 2015) and for the Association of the South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN Secretariat 2017). The OECD has been carrying out Environmental Performance Reviews in OECD member and key partner countries since 1992 (OECD 2017) and the UNECE in other pan-European and Central Asian countries since 1994 (UNECE 2019). Similar environmental performance assessments were also published by the Asian Development Bank (ADB) for the countries of the Greater Mekong region (ADB 2018). These assessments usually quantitively evaluate the status and the trends of the reviewed environmental issues and if targets exist, the progress towards these. Some of these assessments also have policy evaluation components.

Parallel to these efforts, monitoring activities to assess progress towards global sustainability goals were also launched in the 1990s. As discussed in the previous subchapter (2.3.1), the UN started to develop its first sustainable development indicator set after the adoption of the 1992 Rio Convention as well as several other international organizations, countries, regions and even NGOs launched their own sets in the 2000s. Environmental issues were considered in most of these sets, however the monitoring were in most cases aimed at measuring the status/trends of these matters and not the progress towards a specific environmental goal set and therefore had a limited capacity to influence policy (Dahl 2012). The indicators introduced under the MDG7 brought novelty in this sense as the progress (at least for some of) the indicators were measured against specific targets. Originally 8 indicators were introduced to monitor the progress toward MDG7 targets (see chapter 2.1.2) (UN GA 2001). Later, in order to better reflect biodiversity, two additional indicators were added to account for fish stocks within safe biological limits and the proportion of species threatened with extinction (UN SD 2008). As discussed in section 2.2.2, for the monitoring of the MDGs, a UN-led monitoring framework was established that required country-level data collection. As a result of global cooperation, it was suggested that MDG monitoring activities contributed significantly to improve data availability for some of the MDG7 indicators, such as the indicators measuring people's access to drinking water and sanitation facilities (UN 2015; Bartram et al. 2014). At the same time, data availability for other MDG7 indicators remained restricted throughout the 2000-2015 period, both geographically and temporally (Pinter et al. 2015). For instance, country-level data was not available for indicators on fish stocks and species threatened with extinction and only a limited set of data was available for the indicators measuring the proportion of total water resources used and the percentage of people with access to secure land tenure (UN SD 2016).

As part of the general progress reporting on MDG implementation (see section 2.2.2), the progress towards MDG7 was evaluated both globally and regionally (by the relevant UN bodies) as well as at country-level in the national implementation reports (prepared by the UN country offices and the national governments). While in many countries, these evaluations attracted considerable public attention (Suter and Fishman 2015), they had a larger emphasis on social issues and in general, less focus was given to environmental issues (partly also due to the limited number of environmental targets in the MDG set). Evaluations specifically and comprehensively focusing on the implementation of MDG7 issues also remained limited in number (Pinter et al. 2015; UNDG 2010; Castello et al. 2009).

For the monitoring of the 169 targets of the 17 SDGs, 232 individual indicators were proposed by the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on SDG Indicators (IAEG-SDG) (UN ECOSOC 2017). However, some indicators do not have yet clearly defined measurement methodology (these are classified as "Tier III" indicators) and there are limitations of data availability for other indicators (which are classified as "Tier II" indicators) (IAEG-SDG 2019; UN ECOSOC 2017). With regard to environmental goals (SDG13-SDG15), 27 targets and 30 individual indicators were suggested by the IAEG-SDG:

- Five targets and eight indicators for SDG13;
- Ten targets and ten indicators for SDG14
- Twelve targets and twelve individual indicators for SDG 15.

At the same time sufficient data for progress monitoring is only available for ten of these indicators, an additional eight indicators have limited or no data and for twelve indicators no methodology have been developed so far. The figure below summarizes the number of targets and indicators for the environmental SDGs as well as the status of the indicators as of 2019.



Data source: UN ECOSOC 2017; IAEG-SDG 2019

Figure 4: Overview of monitoring information for SDG13-SDG15

The MDG monitoring framework had various weaknesses and to address these, different suggestions have emerged for the development of the SDG monitoring framework (Georgeson et al. 2018; Jaboc 2017; MacFeely and Barnat 2017; Hak et al. 2016; Fukuda-Parr et al. 2014). In relation to the subject of this research, studies noted

that the monitoring of country performances happened in an overly simplistic manner without defining interim targets or taking into consideration local baselines and circumstances. Specifically, the MDG monitoring framework was established in a way that disregarded initial country baselines and the rate of progress towards the targets set (Suter and Fishman 2015; Fukuda-Parr and Greenstein 2010). The SDG monitoring framework was designed in a way to be carried out primarily by national statistical capacities and also allows more space for monitor national performance according to the national realities (UN ECOSOC 2017) but, similarly to the MDG monitoring framework, it offers no clear recognition that statistical reporting does not necessarily mean assessment, which would require deeper analysis by the statistical agencies. Lastly, while the MDG monitoring framework did not include indicators to measure governance/implementation-related indicators, the SDGs introduced some input/process indicators, which approach goal-achievement from an implementation capacity point of view (e.g. assessing the existence of strategies or implementation plans related to a certain goal, the available funding or educational and research activities). However, these indicators often fall within the Tier II or Tier III category, with no/limited available data or no established measurement methodology respectively. The figure below provides an overview of the number of environmental indicators within SDG13-15 that concerns implementation capacities, as well as shows their availability as of 2019.



Data source: IAEG-SDG 2019; UN ECOSOC 2017;

Figure 5: Overview of monitoring information for the capacity indicators under SDG13-SDG15

As presented above, although various input/ process indicators have been proposed for SDG targets concerning the natural environment, most are not yet measurable or measured. Taking further this last point, the next section offers an overview of approaches related to measuring environmental goal implementation capacities.

2.3.3 Measuring environmental goal implementation capacities of countries

Efforts that aim at measuring environmental goal implementation capacities are usually part of various governance measurement initiatives. Governance is a contested and constantly evolving term and its definition can vary from top-down approaches, which primarily focuses on the role of governments to implement policies to broader, networked governance concepts, which concentrates on interactions among different actors (Hulme et al. 2015; Meuleman and Niestroy 2015, Fukuyama 2013; Kaufmann et al. 1999).

Governance may encompass various aspects including more complex principle-based aspects as well as operational management-type functions. Francis Fukuyama, who defined governance as a "government's ability to make and enforce rules, and to deliver service" (Fukuyama 2013, 3), suggested that governance measurement efforts can consider the procedural, capacity, output and bureaucratic autonomy aspects of governance. The Earth System Governance (ESG) theory, which takes an integrated approach towards existing governance systems of the public, private and non-profit sphere, distinguishes five distinctive aspects of governance for sustainable development: the "five A" concept includes institutional architecture, stakeholder involvement, adaptive policy-making, accountability and equality (Biermann et al. 2010). A recently developed initiative of the EC identified five dimensions of environmental governance to assess environmental policy implementation in the EU countries, including transparency, participation, the rule of law, accountability and implementation effectiveness (Nesbit et al. 2018). Two SDGs (SDG 16 and SDG17) are also dedicated to the improvement of various sustainability governance aspects, including the rule of law, accountability as well as financial and monitoring capacities (UN GA 2015).

Using various terminologies – such as institutional establishment and capacity, policy/regulatory effectiveness, enforcement capacity – state capacities are part of almost all governance conceptualization efforts. Overall, state capacity can be defined as a government's ability to implement policies (Savoia and Sen 2015; Rogers and Weller 2014; Besley and Persson 2009). Concerning the aspects, which may constitute this capacity, there are various categorizations. Savoia and Sen (2015) distinguished administrative, legal, infrastructural, fiscal and military capacity of states. For a global assessment of country-level capacities to implement selected MEAs, the UNDP defined five dimensions, including capacities to engage stakeholders, to generate knowledge; to develop policies and legislation and to implement and monitor the implementation of these (Bellamy and Hill 2010).

To measure governance, or more specifically, capacities of governments to implement policies (some of which may also be tied to goals and targets), various initiatives were introduced – usually focusing at the national-level and concerning general governance issues. Notable examples of measures include:

- the **World Governance Indicators** is developed and calculated under the egis of the World Bank since 2000 and measures six aspects of governance including voice and accountability, political stability, the rule of law and control of corruption and two aspects concerning state capacities: government effectiveness, regulatory quality (Kaufmann et al. 2014);
- the Governance Index of the Bertelsmann Transformation Index, which encompassing both input/process and output/outcome indicators – assesses and ranks the democratic transformation abilities of 128 developing countries every three years since 2003. (Bertelsmann Stiftung 2019);
- the **Ibrahim Index of African Governance** (IIAG), which focuses on 54 African countries and measures their governance capacities in the areas of safety and the rule of law, participation, sustainable economic development and human development (Dias 2018).

The potentials and limitations of measuring governance qualities, capacities and outcomes have attracted considerable research interest over the last two decades. Main points of discussion include whether (1) to measure the quality of governance processes

and the capacities of governments to deliver services (and with this, to focus on goal implementation capacities) or assess the outputs and the results of governance efforts (Andrews 2014; Holt and Manning 2014; Fukuyama 2013); and (2) to what extent the different measurement methods used to develop governance metrics could be considered valid and credible and useful for policy-making and evaluation (Kayser 2018; Bersch and Botero 2014; Sebastien and Bauler 2013).

With regard to the targeted evaluation of environmental governance and, more specifically, environmental goal implementation capacities, in a recent review (Almassy and Pinter 2018), we identified 22 relevant indices or composite indicator sets. Notable examples of indicator sets or indices that exclusively or partially assess environmental goal implementation capacities, include:

- the **City Biodiversity Index**, which was developed by the National Parks Board of Singapore to measure conservation efforts in/of cities to protect urban nature and includes ten implementation capacity indicators among its 23, such as the presence of a local biodiversity strategy or action plan; the number of government bodies included in the coordination of biodiversity matters; the inclusion of nature protection issues in the school curriculum or the number of stakeholder involvement initiatives (Chan et al. 2014).
- the **Climate Change Performance Index** that measures the climate protection efforts of 58 (later 56) countries annually since 2006 (Germanwatch 2019). Of its 14 indicators, two measures (with a 10-10% weight each) the quality of the national and the international climate policies of the studied countries (Burck et al. 2018).
- the **Environmental Democracy Index** that assesses access to environmental information, participation in decision-making and environmental justice in 70 countries globally, was launched in 2014 and it includes 75 indicators on participation, transparency and justice (Worker and De Silva 2015).
- the **Resource Governance Index** that measures the natural resource management capacities of 58 natural resource-rich countries with 61 indicators assessing value realization, revenue management and enabling environment (Natural Resource Governance Institute 2017).

According to our review of environmental governance indices (Almassy and Pinter 2018), the initiatives covered a variety of environmental issues (including overall environmental sustainability, water resources, climate change and energy, natural resources) and primarily evaluated country performances, comparing them against each other. The majority of relevant initiatives were developed by international or NGOs and most of them were introduced after 2010. The review also found that many of the composite indicators studied were only calculated once and regular assessments remained limited. Fourteen of the studied sets included both input/process and output/outcome/impact indicators and eight exclusively evaluated environmental governance included policy processes, institutional capacities, financing measures, accountability and stakeholder participation. See Table 8.

Name of the index	Indicator themes	
Africa Capacity Indicators	Policy Environment (9 indicators)	
on Natural Resource	Processes for Implementation (32 indicators)	
Management	Development results for Natural Resource Management (19	
	indicators)	
	Capacity Development Outcome (9 indicators)	
Asia Water Governance	Legal (6 indicators)	
Index	Policy (8 indicators)	
	Administration (6 indicators)	
Climate Laws, Institutions	International cooperation (2 indicators)	
and Measures Index	Domestic climate framework (3 indicators)	
	Significant sectoral fiscal or regulatory measures or targets (6	
	indicators)	
	Additional cross-sectoral fiscal or regulatory measures (1	
	indicator)	
Environmental	Transparency (21 indicators)	
Democracy Index	Participation (15 indicators)	
	Justice (39 indicators)	
Environmental Policy	Market-Based (10 indicators)	
Stringency Index	Non-market policies (5 indicators)	
Forest, Land and REDD+	Law and Policy Framework (24 indicators)	
Governance Index	Governance Capacity (27 indicators)	
	Civil Society Capacity (18 indicators)	
	Indigenous People/Community/Women (12 indicators)	
	Business Capacity (11 indicators)	
	Performance (25 indicators)	
Resource Governance	Institutional and Legal Setting (10 indicators)	
Index	Reporting Practices (20 indicators)	
	Safeguards and Quality Controls (15 indicators)	
	Enabling Environment (5 indicators)	

Table 8: Indicator themes of selected environmental governance indices

Sustainable	Water	Access (3 indicators)
Governance Index		Planning (3 indicators)
		Participation (1 indicator)

Source: Almassy and Pinter 2018

As opposed to general governance assessment initiatives, the arena of specific environmental governance and implementation capacity indicators is relatively newer, less populated and thus less researched overall (Niemann et al. 2017; Surminski and Williamson 2012). Based on Gisselquist (2014) and Nardo et al. (2008), our review of environmental goal implementation capacity indices (Almassy and Pinter 2018) identified various approaches to establish a theoretical framework for indicator development, to select appropriate and measurable indicators and to ensure the robustness of the selected indicators, e.g. by weighting methodologies. However, various methodological challenges emerged during the development processes. Some initiatives failed to define a solid conceptual framework, which could sufficiently support indicator choices. Others had limitations in developing measurable and reliable indicators or applying statistical methods during the construction of the indices to ensure that the indicators are aggregated in a scientifically-sound manner.

Besides methodological challenges, the application of these indicators has also remained at the experimental stage. While environmental governance indicators or indices were proposed to support various policy objectives, such as policy development (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013); cross-country comparison of environmental policy implementation (Natural Resource Governance Institute 2017; Steves and Teytelboym 2013) or policy learning (Araral and Yu 2010), our in-depth review of eight relevant indices found that only one composite indicator/index was calculated more than once and have become relatively well-known (Almassy and Pinter 2018). However, the limited application was less likely due entirely to methodological issues of the constructed indices, but it also indicated a lack of understanding between the developers and the targeted users of the indices, that eventually resulted in instruments with a limited level of usability (Sebastien and Bauler 2012; Rosenstrom 2009).

2.4 Summary of the findings of the literature review

This literature review first provided an overview of existing global approaches to environmental goal setting as part of MEAs and global goal setting efforts (chapter 2.1).

Concerning the implementation of environmental goals (chapter 2.2), the review summarized relevant scientific knowledge concerning MEAs, the environmental sustainability targets of the MDGs as well as set forward lessons learnt for the implementation of the environmental goals of the SDGs. Lastly, chapter 2.3 provided an overview of sustainable development indicators in the context of environmental goals of the SDGs as well as state-of-the-art knowledge of assessing environmental goal implementation capacities of countries.

In relation to the purposes of this research, identified gaps in scientific approaches have emerged from the literature review concerning three areas:

- There have been limited research efforts to o assess environmental goal implementation efforts of countries systematically. Analysis of environmental goal/policy implementation efforts mainly remained at the case study level (limited both in thematic and geographical scope).
- While research recognized that improved state capacities could result in better implementation outcomes, there has been limited research on systematically mapping necessary state capacities that would be required to improve implementation aspects of environmental goals.
- 3. As a result, a comprehensive set of indicators, which could assess the capacities of countries to implement environmental goals, is missing.

Based on the identified gaps in scientific approaches, the next chapter defines the goals of this research by establishing a set of research questions and a conceptual framework that would support answering these research questions. In order to address the identified research gaps, the thesis aims at systematically assessing country approaches to the implementation of environmental goals (chapter 5), by identifying a set of implementation capacity factors which could promote better implementation outcomes for environmental goals (chapter 6) and offer a set of implementation capacity indicators, which can assess the capacities of countries in this regard (chapter 7) and can potentially be translated into an implementation capacity index (chapter 8).

Chapter 3 Research aims

This section restates in a focused way the research problem, presents the research questions that this dissertation aims to address and introduces the conceptual framework, which is suggested to address the research questions.

3.1 Contextualization of the research

As Achim Steiner, a former executive director of the UNEP stated in 2012: "Over 500 international environmental agreements have been concluded since 1972, the year of the Stockholm Conference and the establishment of the UNEP... Yet despite the impressive number of legal texts and many good intentions, real progress in solving the environmental challenges themselves has been much less comprehensive." (UNEP 2012a, ii).

From a policy-implementation viewpoint, the statement summarizes the essence of the problem with the operationalization of sustainable development. The policy-implementation theory (DeLeon, 1999; Brewer 1974) applies a system-oriented approach to policies and suggests that problem formulation, policy development, implementation, progress monitoring and policy review should form an interconnected, continuous cycle. In the case of sustainability and environmental policies, the conceptualization and establishment phases are frequently in the focus of political and public attention. However, the implementation, monitoring and policy review phases are apparently often not followed by persistent interest on the part of both political and public actors. See Figure 6.



Stages in the policy implementation cycle

Source: Adapted from Pinter et al. 2000

Figure 6. Stages of the policy-implementation cycle in light of public concern and political weight

To a certain extent, this "broken" policy cycle can explain the differences between the efforts put into negotiating environment-related international agreements – completed with goals and targets in some cases – and their achievements over the last decades, because inadequate and insufficient implementation efforts will contribute to an implementation gap – a gap between expected outcomes as indicated by goal-specific targets and what is actually achieved (Koop et al. 2017). This also resonates with one of the recommendations of the recently published GEO-6, which suggest studying policy processes on a "systematic level by following the policy decisions throughout the policy cycle, from design to post-evaluation" (UN Environment 2019, 457).

As discussed in chapter 2 (see chapter 2.1), previous research has found that progress is often the greatest for environmental issues where well-defined and quantifiable targets have been set, and where realistic implementation plans, and actions have been created for achieving them (Jabbour et al. 2012). In this regard, the SDGs can offer a new opportunity for countries to translate the sustainability concept into more integrated, inclusive, action- and results-oriented policies (see chapter 2.1.3) and this process should draw on the lessons from the successes and challenges related to the execution of environmental regimes and goals outside and within the framework of the MDGs. However, although there have been significant research efforts to study the design of international environmental regimes (see chapter 2.2.1), studies about country-level implementation experiences of environmental goals, up to and including the meeting or not meeting previously agreed targets, is rather scarce (see chapter 2.2.2 and 2.3.2). Similarly, while state capacity has been identified as an important contributing factor to successful policy outcomes and it has been subject to numerous conceptualization, categorization and measurement efforts (Wu et al. 2018), initiatives that aim to define and assess environmental policy and goal implementation capacities are limited both in number and scope (see chapter 2.3.3).

Considering the above, this research is focused on investigating the formulation, implementation and monitoring of global environmental goals at the national level, assuming that there is a scope for significant improvement based on the experience of often inadequate performance over the last decades. Through the study of goal implementation practices related to earlier agreed international environmental goals, the research aims to explore possibilities for identifying a set of implementation capacity indicators (and eventually a composite implementation capacity index), which could be used to analyze how the implementation of the environmental SDGs can better tackle the challenges they address. The purpose of the research is therefore, two-fold. At the practical level, I intend to collect potential lessons learnt about the implementation of international environmental goals, more precisely, the environmental targets of the MDGs, that could help better understand and assess the implementation capacity requirements of the environment-focused SDGs. At the theoretical level, I aim to contribute to the on-going efforts for measuring qualitative aspects of governance capacities in a more comprehensive and scientifically sound manner.

3.2 Research questions

This research hypothesizes that state capacity has significant importance in promoting better environmental outcomes and a robust implementation capacity indicator set (and its composite), which has undergone a methodologically sound and precise development process, could support the assessment of governments' capacities to implement environmental goals. Thus, it can offer insights on how implementation capacity of countries can be improved for better environmental outcomes.

Based on the above, the research aims at addressing the following main question and four related sub-questions:

How can lessons learnt about state capacities to conceptualize, implement and monitor international environmental goals support the national implementation of the environment-related Sustainable Development Goals?

- 1. How were the existing international environmental goals and targets relevant for environmental SDGs formulated at the national level and how was their implementation framework designed?
- 2. What are the critical implementation capacities relevant to the achievement of environmental goals at the national level?

3. How can key environmental goal implementation capacities be translated into a set of indicators and used in assessments?

4. What insights can the development of implementation capacity indicators offer for the eventual construction of an environmental SDG implementation capacity index?

3.3 Conceptual framework

To examine the above established hypothesis and answer the underlying research questions, policy-implementation theory is applied to analyze selected key environmental goal setting and implementation processes within the MDG framework, as the closest proxy to the environmental SDGs. To date, the MDG framework is the only applied and evaluated governance framework for sustainable development, since the SDG process is still in an early phase of implementation, with limited available knowledge on implementation opportunities and challenges.

The policy implementation theory takes a systems-oriented approach towards policies and suggests that problem formulation, policy development, implementation, progress monitoring and policy review should form an interconnected, continuous cycle (Brewer 1974; Laswell 1971). Although it has been criticized as a "stage-heuristic" theory because it takes an over-simplified approach to real-life policy processes (Hill and Hupe 2009; Sabatier 2007), it does offer a systemic approach towards policies and creates strong links between policy formulation, implementation and review and therefore, it has remained an enduring concept for public policy studies (Howlett 2018; deLeon, 1999). There are various categorizations of the policy stages, but for the purposes of this research, the five distinctive elements of goal implementation cycles are distinguished based on the works of Howlett et al. (2009), deLeon (1999) and Hogwood



and Gunn (1984). As presented in Figure 7, the stages include goal setting, policy formulation, implementation, monitoring and review.

Figure 7: Environmental goal implementation stages identified for the research

As discussed in chapter 2.3.3, state capacity has been recognized as an important contributing factor to improve implementation outcomes throughout the policy cycle (Wu et al. 2018). For the purposes of this research, state capacity is defined as a government's ability to implement policies and underlying goals and targets. Although there have been some attempts to categorize state capacities (e.g. Savoia and Sen 2015; Bellamy and Hill 2010), this research introduces a categorization that follows the policy implementation cycle and links the different implementation capacities to the above-defined distinctive stages of the policy cycle.

Taking the above into consideration, the policy-implementation theory, completed with the concept of state capacity, is proposed as the basis of a conceptual framework to study country-level management of international environmental goals. Within the context of global environmental goal-setting efforts, the dissertation first examines national policy development, implementation and monitoring activities of environmental goal implementation processes. The findings of this analysis are presented in chapter 5, with the aim to answer the first research question of this dissertation.

Drawing on the observed features of these processes, a set of implementation capacity factors is identified and validated. Using the identified factors, a set of implementation capacity indicators is suggested for the eventual construction of the Sustainability Transition Management Index (STMI), with the aim to measure the capacities of states to support the implementation of environmental goals. The set of indicators (and eventually the index) are suggested to be developed in order to operationalize the policy implementation theory for environmental goals. Although environmental trends often change slowly and positive or negative outcomes and impacts of policies can only be seen over a long time, governments usually plan for the shorter-term of their election period and thus, are likely to prioritize socio-economic matters over environmental concerns. Assessing the extent to which countries have the capacity at present to improve their environmental performance on the longer-term can offer insights into the extent to which countries will be able to achieve environment-related goals and targets and identify opportunities to improve implementation processes, which on the longerterm can contribute to better environmental outcomes. In order to create an instrument that could measure environmental goal implementation capacities on a regular basis; enhance policy learning via a quantifiable feedback mechanism about state capacities for implementing environmental goals and support capacity-building for addressing greater environmental challenges in the future, the indicator development process will attempt to address potential gap between assessment needs and efforts and place more emphasis on involving stakeholders more intensively in the indicator and index development processes.

The indicator identification and development process are further explained in section 4.5 and 4.6 of the methodology chapter. The outcomes of the indicator development process are presented in chapter 6 and chapter 7, with the aim to answer the second and the third research questions of this dissertation. Lastly, with the aim to address the fourth research question, the research discusses the potentials of developing and using

an implementation capacity index to support policy learning and to improve environmental goal implementation in chapter 8.

A schematic figure of the conceptual framework is presented in Figure 8 and the detailed research methodology is discussed in chapter 4.



Figure 8: The conceptual framework of the research

Chapter 4 Research methodology

To answer the main question and sub-questions of the research, a three-stage research methodology was developed, which included (1) a document review for the identification of country-level implementation capacity factors of environmental goals; (2) a questionnaire to select priority implementation capacity factors and (3) the formulation of a set of implementation capacity indicators, which can potentially form a Sustainability Transition Management Index (STMI). This section provides an overview of the three research stages.

In order to ground the research in policy practice and support future applicability, I chose to study the implementation experience with the MDG 7 targets in 20 countries of the Southeast European and the Asian region. The justification for the issue focus is presented in chapter 4.1 and the country selection is discussed in chapter 4.2. The three stages of the research methodology are set forward in chapter 4.3 -4.6.

4.1 Issue focus: MDG7

Since governments may have approached various environmental issues differently (Social Learning Group 2001), the research focused on international environmental goals satisfying two conditions:

- they exist within the set of the MDG7 targets (which were defined either through an MEA or through the MDG process), as the closest proxy to the environmental SDGs and to date, the only applied and evaluated governance framework for sustainable development;
- where progress at the country-level was measurable (measurement methodologies for the indicators were set and data was collected regularly).

The MDG7 targets, aiming to ensure environmental sustainability, included ten indicators overall. See Table 2 in chapter 2.1.2. After taking into consideration the second selection criterion (measurability of progress and data availability), only six of the MDG7 issues have been included in this research. Two issues concerning fish stocks (7.4) and species threatened with extinction (7.7) were excluded due to the lack of adequate monitoring and measurement methodologies for national-level assessment.

An additional two issues, freshwater resources (7.5) and urban population living in slums (7.10), were also excluded due to the limited availability of data. See Annex 1. As a result, the following issues (and linked MEAs, if applicable) were included in the research:

- forest management and land use;
- mitigation of GHG emissions (UNFCCC and Kyoto Protocol);
- phase-out of ODS (Vienna Convention and Montreal);
- protection of terrestrial and marine areas (and Nagoya Protocol); and
- improved access to drinking water and sanitation.

4.2 Geographical focus: Southeast Europe and Southeast Asia

Beyond covering different substantive issues, the intention was to include a variety of countries in the review in order to ensure the robustness of the results under a wider range of socio-political and geographic conditions. For the selection of the countries, purposeful sampling was chosen (Taylor-Powell 1998) to include high and low-performers on the studied environment issues, represent various income-levels, population sizes as well as bring regional diversity.

Instead of global sampling, a group of countries from Southeast Asia and Southeast Europe was included, where I had previous research or work experience and thus, already had a basic knowledge of the country contexts. It was also expected that I would have easier access to relevant documents and questionnaire respondents. To ensure a substantial sample-size, in total 20 countries were considered from the two regions; eleven countries from Southeast Europe (Albania, Armenia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Croatia, North Macedonia, Moldova, Montenegro, Romania, Serbia and Turkey) and nine countries from Southeast Asia (Cambodia, Indonesia, Lao PDR Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Thailand, Timor-Leste and Vietnam). See Figure 9.



Source: Generated at www.mapchart.net Figure 9: Map of studied countries in Asia and Europe

These countries also represented different income-levels and population sizes as well as demonstrated high or low performances across the selected MDG 7 issues (see detailed analysis in Annex 1). In addition, the selected countries were also expected to bring additional added value to the analysis. First, most are emerging developing economies, which over the years have seen considerable economic growth and thus, in many cases, face considerable environmental degradation. Secondly, as their economy grows, they become less reliant on donor assistance over the years and thus domestic capacities became more definitive for implementing environmental goals. Thirdly, countries from both regions have joined or formed regional co-operation processes, the EU accession/partnership agreements and the ASEAN, which, although to a varying extent, served as an additional driving force or at least a motivating factor in improving their environmental performance. This latter also inspired countries to carry out assessments reviewing national environmental performances, therefore, a good coverage of data and documents with relevant experience was expected.

4.3 Research stages

The research was carried out between 2014 January and 2018 December and consisted of three main stages. At **Stage 1**, an extensive document review was conducted to understand the conceptualization and implementation process of global environmental goals at the national level and to identify implementation capacity factors throughout

the goal implementation cycle. Based on the outcomes, in **Stage 2**, a questionnaire was designed to identify implementation capacity factors with priority importance for national-level implementation that could provide the basis for the formulation of a set of implementation capacity indicators. In **Stage 3**, a set of implementation capacity indicators were designed, which could support the assessment of countries' preparedness to implement environmental goals and to help identify their strengths and weaknesses that can support or hamper the implementation process. The hypothetical relevance of the indicators was tested with empirical data collected for Turkey and their applicability for the eventual development of the STMI was discussed.

Research stage 1: Document review Research stage 2: Questionnaire

- •1. Identification and selection of documents to review
- •2. Identification of implementation capacity factors of environmental goal implementation
- •3. Clustering of the implementation capacity factors according to the stages of the policyimplementation cycle

- •1. Questionnaire
- development and implementation
- 2. Analysis of the results3. Identification of priority implementation

capacity factors

- Implementation capacity indicators for the STMI
- •Development of a set of implementation capacity indicators
- •Pilot testing of the proposed indicators

Figure 10: Main stages of the research

The following sections presents the three main stages of the research.

4.4 Research stage 1: Document review to identify implementation capacity factors of environmental goal implementation processes

In the first stage of the research, secondary information (Steward and Kamins 1993) was collected about national-level implementation processes of the selected international environmental goals in the selected countries. Systematic document review was chosen as a methodology for this exercise, as a time and cost-effective

methodology to gather and synthesize evidence of successful policymaking and implementation elements in a certain topic (Wesley 2014; Pullin et al. 2009).

Based on methodological recommendations (Adams et al. 2017; Wesley 2014; Bilotta et al. 2014) and the study of the methods of similar research processes (Plummer et al. 2013; Taylor et al. 2013; Hepworth et al. 2011; Lucas et al. 2010), the following document review protocol was established:

- 1. Identification and selection of documents to review.
- 2. Identification of the features of national environmental goal implementation processes, including their success factors and challenges
- 3. Translating and clustering the identified implementation features into implementation capacity factors following the stages of the policy-implementation cycle (as described in chapter 3.3).

4.4.1 Identification and selection of documents to review

In order to investigate relevant national-level policy implementation practices tied specifically to the selected MDG7 issues, the relevant scientific and grey literature were studied. Documents were sought to be published after 2000 as the MDGs were introduced in that year and articles, and reports published after June 2015 were not considered as the document review was concluded by that date. The protocol to identify and select documents and articles for the review is detailed below.

In order to identify publications from the **scholarly literature**, the following search criteria were applied:

- English-language, peer-reviewed articles available through the EBSCO website before June 2015.
- Included one or more of the following search terms:
 - Millennium Development Goal or MDG 7; CBD or Convention on Biological Diversity; Montreal Protocol; UNFCCC or Kyoto Protocol; international environmental agreements; environmental policy implementation; environmental goals; environmental governance;
 - AND reference to one or several of the studied countries.

• The abstracts confirmed that the articles concerned the implementation of the selected MDG7 targets or related international environmental agreements/goals.

As for grey literature, the following search criteria were applied:

- Government documents and technical reports of international organizations, which concerned (partially or exclusively) the implementation of the studied environmental goals, including:
 - MDG progress reports (submitted usually after 2004/2005)
 - National submission related to the UNFCCC/Kyoto Protocol, Vienna Convention/Montreal Protocol and the CBD
 - Most recent National Development Strategies/Plans (NDS/NDPs) and/or Sustainable Development Strategies (SDS)
 - State of the Environment Reports (SOER)
 - Environmental Performance Reviews (EPR) or Assessments (EPA)
 - National Capacity Self-Assessments (NCSA) for the Global Environment Facility (GEF)
 - National submissions to the Rio+20 UNCSD
 - o Latest UNDP Assessments of Development Results
 - Latest EU progress report about accession (for the Southeast European accession countries)
- Documents written in English-language and published before June 2015.

Although it was possible to identify a relatively large number of relevant documents, very few peer-reviewed articles could be identified, that would provide a comprehensive summary of the MDG7 implementation experience and/or relevant environmental conventions and goals. Instead, most peer-reviewed articles were only partially relevant to the topic of this research and usually focused on a single environmental issue, one or a few types of implementation issues and/or a relatively small geographical area within the studied country. Although the identified policy documents/technical reports offered a more comprehensive overview of environmental goal implementation processes, due to the lack of peer review processes over the content of these reports, they had to be studied with a certain level of caution. In order to limit the uncertainty of the retrieved information, only documents with higher credibility (Adams et al. 2017) were considered and which were ideally reviewed by an

external organization, including books, government reports and documents, international organization or think thank reports.

In total, ca. 300 policy documents and ca. 200 peer-reviewed articles were included in the document review. See Table 9 for a detailed overview of the number of the reviewed documents and Annex 2 for the full lists of the studied policy documents and peer-reviewed articles.

	Europe	Asia	Total
Number of policy	174	129	303
documents			
Number of scientific	105	98	203
articles			
Total	279	227	506

Table 9: Overview of the reviewed documents

4.4.2 Identification of implementation capacity factors for environmental goal implementation

First, the selected documents were scanned to get a general understanding of their structure, content and approach to the implementation processes of the international environmental goals in question. Afterward, in order to identify implementation capacity factors, relevant sections of the documents were reviewed in detail, and all applicable information was extracted concerning specific country approaches as well as explicitly identified success factors and challenges of the implementation processes of the selected international environmental goals at the national level.

The identified implementation capacity factors were inserted into an analytical sheet in Excel, which was organized around the four distinct stages of a goal implementation cycle. The initial analytical sheet (presented in Annex 3a) was pre-set with some national factors, which were previously identified by various literature sources (based on the literature reviews presented in chapter 2.2.2 and chapter 2.3.3). During the course of the document review, this preliminary list of implementation capacity factors was extended with additional factors, emerging from the studied documents. To ensure robustness of the findings, the additional factors included in the list were those that were mentioned across at least three different countries and in three different types of country assessment reports (Wesley 2014). As a result of this exercise, ca. 200 (184)

specific implementation capacity factors were identified and grouped into 45 major themes. See Annex 3b for the final list.

4.4.3 Clustering of the findings according to the stages of the policy-cycle

As a next step, in order to better organize the identified implementation capacity factors, they were clustered. The clustering followed the distinctive stages of the policy-implementation cycle (policy formulation, implementation, monitoring and review) and aimed at grouping similar or overlapping implementation capacity factors.

The created clusters and their content were consulted with experts from the two regions and revised and finetuned as a result of the feedback provided. The clustering process also required the country documents to be revisited in order to double-check whether certain elements appear across different countries and different types of policy documents and whether the previously extracted elements belong to the clusters or not. For this task, I used a Delphi-based computer-program, which extracted relevant texts from all studied documents, containing specific search words. Consequently, the originally identified 184 implementation capacity factors were clustered into 58 implementation capacity factors and grouped into 11 implementation themes along the four stages of the policy cycle. The relevance and the comprehensiveness of the created eleven implementation themes and underlying capacity factors were validated by a questionnaire targeting researchers and policy practitioners in the studied countries (see chapter 7.1).

Chapter 5 provides an overview of the 11 implementation themes, and chapter 6 offers a detailed review of the 58 implementation capacity factors. Annex 4 presents an overview of the identified implementation capacity factors and supporting country examples, derived from national assessment documents. As it is presented in Annex 4, for most factors, country examples show more than one example from different source documents. However, the assessment sheet does not necessarily contain all relevant examples from the studied country documents. In case of sufficient evidence or when the same information occurred across various documents, information was only presented from one or maximum of two documents. 4.5 Research stage 2: Questionnaire for the validation of the identified implementation capacity factors and selection of priority implementation capacity factors

As presented in chapter 5 and 6, a variety of implementation capacity factors have emerged from the document review, which were considered crucial for the successful implementation of global environmental goals in the studied Southeast European and Southeast Asian countries. To validate the findings of the document review and to identify those priority implementation capacity factors that should be considered for the development of the implementation capacity indicators, a questionnaire was used. The questionnaire was designed, implemented and analyzed between 2015 July and May 2016, and the results were validated between December 2016 and March 2017.

4.5.1 Questionnaire development and collection of answers

The questionnaire had a two-fold aim: to validate the findings of the document review and to inform the selection (and potentially the weighting) of the implementation capacity indicators.

The questionnaire development process was discussed with experts both from Europe and Asia as well as with the Competence Centre of Composite Indices and Scoreboards at the EC Joint Research Centre (EC-JRC). The final design was created with userfriendliness and time-consciousness in mind since the questionnaire was distributed to experts to ensure its representativeness (with the number of responses above 100). See Annex 5.

The questionnaire consisted of multiple-choice questions and a comment section:

- Question 1-7 aimed at investigating the profile of the respondents' profile.
- Question 8-19 targeted the selection of the most important implementation capacity factors from the pre-defined eleven implementation themes. In order to investigate what factors the experts in the two regions consider as a priority for successful implementation of environmental goals, respondents were requested to choose up to three factors under each implementation theme that were identified during the document review.

• Question 20 and 21 intended to collect opinions on the relevance and the relative importance of the implementation themes and to collect any feedback concerning the implementation factors (e.g. that have not been pre-selected for the questionnaire or should have been placed under another theme).

The questionnaire was implemented between November 2015 and March 2016. The geographic focus included those 20 emerging economies of Asia and Europe, which were also included in the document review. The main target groups were experts from government, civil society, international development and research organizations, who have been involved or are familiar with the implementation of the studied international environmental goals. Respondents were identified via purposeful sampling by using personal contacts, conference participant lists and internet search. By the end of the collection period, 335 experts were contacted: 190 in 11 countries of Southeast Europe (an average 17,27 per country) and 172 in 9 countries of Southeast Asia (an average of 19,11 contacts per country). As a result, 117 completed questionnaires have been received, covering all studied countries. The average number of responses was 5,85 per country, ranging from a minimum of 4 to a maximum of 9 country responses. The average response rate was slightly higher from the European region (6,18) and lower from the Asian region (5,44). Table 10 shows an overview of the number of respondents by country and by region.

Europe	Number of submitted	Asia	Number of submitted
	questionnaires		questionnaires
Albania	5	Cambodia	5
Armenia	6	Indonesia	6
Bosnia and Herzegovina	6	Lao PDR	5
Bulgaria	5	Malaysia	4
Croatia	4	Myanmar	4
Macedonia	7	Thailand	6
Moldova	7	The Philippines	9
Montenegro	7	Timor-Leste	4
Romania	4	Vietnam	6
Serbia	9		
Turkey	8		
Total	68	Total	49

Table 10: Number of submissions from the studied countries

4.5.2 Analysis of the questionnaire results and identification of priority implementation capacity factors of environmental goal implementation

To confirm the competency of the respondents and ensure that the results are reliable and comparable, the profile of the respondents of the questionnaire was analyzed in detail first. The results of this analysis, including the characterization of their level of experience, their familiarity with the MDG process and MEAs and their institutional background, are presented in Annex 6a.

Concerning the prioritization of the implementation capacity factors, questions 8-19 were summarized by counting the number of respondents that selected an implementation capacity factor as their first, second or third priority under each of the questions. Afterward, in order to identify a list of priority implementation capacity factors across the respondents from the two regions, the implementation capacity factors selected by more than 2/3 of all respondents were listed. As a result of the analysis of the questionnaires, 17 priority implementation capacity factors were identified, as listed in chapter 6.12 and in Annex 6b. In order to analyze the results further and identify possible outliers, the outcomes of the results were also assessed separately for the two regions, according to the institutional background of the respondents, as well as their level of experience. Lastly, the responses provided for questions 20 and 21 were summarized in order to identify those implementation themes, to which respondents assign an overall higher or lower importance. The results of the analysis are presented in chapter 7.

In order to validate the outcomes of the questionnaires, individual expert consultations were organized between December 2016 and March 2017 as a follow-up activity to the analysis of the questionnaires. Country-level results were summarized and sent to all respondents, who provided their email address. Respondents were requested to provide feedback and comment on the results. As a result, personal communications were established with over a dozen respondents. With some of the respondents, phone discussions were carried out, while other respondents provided feedback via emails. The questions during the discussion were unstructured and notes were made of any relevant comments and suggestions. The outcomes of these discussions were

anonymized and used to finetune the indicator selection and reflect on the possible applicability of the implementation capacity indicators (see chapter 7.1).

4.6 Research stage 3: Identification and pilot testing of implementation capacity indicators for the STMI

Based on the outcomes of Stage 1 and Stage 2 of the research, the third step focused on developing a set of implementation capacity indicators, which can be used to measure the capacities of countries to implement environmental goals and also provide the basis for the eventual creation of an implementation capacity index.

4.6.1 Review of relevant scientific literature and index development guidelines

First, in order to ensure that appropriate indicators are selected, relevant scientific literature and index development guidelines were consulted (Greco et al. 2018; Gisselquist 2014; Paruolo et al. 2013; Nardo et al. 2008; Böhringer and Jochem 2006). Considering the main theoretical and methodological problems inherent in the development of indices, the OECD – EC-JRC Handbook on Composite Indicators (Nardo et al. 2008) suggests a ten-step development process, which encompasses the establishment of a theoretical framework as the basis for the selection and aggregation of the indicators; the selection process of the indicators and various statistical steps, including sensitivity analysis, to assess uncertainties around input choices and multivariate analysis to test the overall structure of the indices. The importance of these considerations was also supported by other guidelines and literature reviewed, thus also followed by this research.

Moreover, in order to gain a better understanding of practical issues and problems related to the construction of environmental governance indices, similar sets were identified and studied. The outcomes of this study were presented in a book chapter (Almassy and Pinter 2018), as summarized in chapter 2.3.3 and reflected in chapter 7.4. Figure 11, presents the proposed methodological steps for index construction which encompasses the establishment of a theoretical framework as basis for the selection and combination of the indicators; the selection of the indicators, various methodological steps to ensure the relevance and credibility of the composed index, the comparison of its results to other similar indices and the visualization of the results.

Theoretical framework as basis for the selection and combination of the indicators.

Indicator selection - Based on analytical soundness, measurability, country coverage, relevance and relationship to each other.

Statistical assessments to ensure methodological robustness:

- •Imputation of missing data
- •Multivariate analysis to investigate the overall structure of the indicators
- •Normalisation to render the indicators comparable
- •Weighting and aggregation according to the underlying theoretical framework and data properties
- •Robustness and sensitivity of the composite indicators to identify possible sources of uncertanity
- •Dissagregation of the index to test transparency of underlying indicators or values
- •Correlation of the composite indicator with other published indicators

Visualisation of the composite index in a clear and simple way

Source: Based on Nardo et al. 2008

Figure 11: Suggested construction process for composite indicators

4.6.2 Development of a set of implementation capacity indicators

The reviewed literature outlined the importance of establishing a solid theoretical framework as a basis for the selection of indicators. Therefore, the conceptual framework, established in chapter 3 and used to identify capacity factors for environmental goal implementation, were taken forward during the indicator development process. Some of the respondents of the questionnaires were consulted about the prioritized implementation capacity factors, and the applicability of the policy-implementation cycle approach for assessing environmental goal implementation capacities was also discussed with them. See the outcomes of these personal consultations in chapter 7.1 and in chapter 8.

As a next step, based on the identified implementation capacity factors in Stage 2, a set of indicators were defined, and a measurement methodology was proposed for these indicators. Grouped under six implementation themes, in total, 15 implementation capacity indicator clusters were suggested. After the establishment of this first potential set of indicators, their applicability, relevance and measurability were tested for goal implementation activities related to climate change mitigation policies in Turkey. The assessment of the indicators for the pilot testing was carried out via the review of secondary data and consultation with country experts. The outcomes of the pilot-testing were used to refine the original questions where clarification was needed as well as to gather feedback on the relevance applicability and measurability of the proposed indicators. The suggested indicators are presented in chapter 7.2 and the outcomes of the pilot testing are presented in chapter 7.3.

As the last step, the necessary methodological steps for the eventual creation of the STMI were set forward. Due to resource limitations, it was not possible to collect sufficient data for the methodological testing of the index as the suggested statistical assessments require a dataset concerning a minimum of 20 countries (Saisana pers. comm 2016). Therefore, only the proposed steps, emerging from the review of composite indicator guidelines and the study of similar environment governance indices were described in chapter 7.4.

4.7 Chapter summary: Overview of the research outcomes

The research recognizes that coherent terminologies and their consistent and conceptually clear use is an important foundation for the development of a comprehensive assessment framework (Kumazawa et al. 2009; Janssen et al. 2009). In order to ensure this, a metalanguage was adopted and systematically followed throughout the process and used in this thesis. The elements of this metalanguage are grounded in policy-implementation theory and concern the main terminologies in this research, as follows:

- **Implementation capacity themes:** major themes of environmental goal implementation capacity, following the policy implementation cycle and emerging from the document review. The themes are presented in chapter 5.
- **Implementation capacity factors:** Elements *within* implementation capacity themes, emerging from the document review. The factors are presented in chapter 6.
- **Implementation capacity indicator components:** major themes of implementation capacity indicators, as presented in chapter 7.1.

- **Implementation capacity indicator clusters:** Building blocks of implementation capacity indicator components, as summarized in Table 38.
- **Implementation capacity indicators:** Measurable elements of the implementation capacity indicator clusters, presented in chapter 7.2.

As a result of the document review, the questionnaire implementation and the indicator development exercise, the originally identified ca. 200 implementation capacity factors, which were clustered into 58 factors and grouped under 11 environmental goal implementation themes, were condensed into 6 implementation capacity indicator components and 15 implementation capacity indicator clusters, which could potentially form the STMI. On a more theoretical level, throughout the entirety of the research process, valuable lessons have been gathered about how qualitative aspects of governance capacities can be measured in a more comprehensive and scientifically sound manner and how the results of these assessments can be applied. An overview of the research process with focus on the outcomes of the research is presented in Figure 12.

Chapter 5 and 6	Chapter 6	Chapter 7	
Research stage 1: Document review	Research stage 2: Questionnaire	Implementation capacity indicators	
Ca. 300 policy documents and ca. 200 peer reviewed articles were reviewed 11 environmental goal implementation themes were identified ca. 200 (184) specific implementation capacity factors were clustered into 58 factors under the 11 themes	•335 experts were contacted and 117 completed questionnaires were received 17 priority implementation capacity factors were selected	 15 implementation capacity indicator clusters grouped under 6 components Pilot testing of the suggested implementation capacity indicators for goal implementation activities related to climate change mitigation in Turkey 	
Observations about the measurability of qualitative aspects of governance and the			

applicability and use of implementation capacity indicators Chapter 8 and 9

Figure 12: Outcomes of the research process

The research questions set forward in chapter 3.2, are discussed in the subsequent chapters of the dissertation:

- Research question 1, concerning how the key existing international environmental goals and targets relevant for environmental SDGs were formulated at the national level and how their implementation framework was designed is covered in chapter 5.
- Research question 2 about the key implementation capacities to achieve environmental goals at the national level is discussed in chapter 6.
- Research question 3 about how key implementation capacity aspects can be translated into a set of implementation capacity indicators and be used to construct an index to assess governments' capacities for implementing global environmental goals is covered in chapter 7.
- Research question 4, which seeks answers for how an implementation capacity index can be developed to inform the implementation of the environment-related SDGs and Post-2015 Development Agenda, is presented in chapter 8.
Chapter 5: Country experience in formulation, implementation and monitoring of global environmental goals – via the experience of Southeast Asian and European countries

This chapter presents the identified features of national policy development, implementation and monitoring activities for environmental goal implementation, within the context of global environmental goal-setting efforts. In order to identify these implementation features the chapter was based on an extensive document review covering the implementation of selected MDG 7 targets and related international environmental agreements in 20 countries in emerging Asia and Europe. In total, ca. 300 policy documents and ca. 200 peer reviewed articles were included in the document review. The methodology of the document review is described in chapter 4.4.

As shown in Annex 1, progress towards the MDG7 targets showed a mixed picture in the studied countries. Since the aim of the document review was to find response patterns to environmental goal implementation that can help identifying implementation capacity factors for the development of a set of implementation capacity indicators, the chapter did not aim to carry out an assessment of the effectiveness of the responses but solely to identify general trends of implementation. Accordingly, this chapter attempts to provide a comprehensive overview of the national approaches to environmental goal implementation without a judgement on how successful the measures were actually. It will provide an overview of:

- how global environmental goals were translated into national level policies (chapter 5.1);
- how the studied countries attempted to implement (chapter 5.2), monitor and review (chapter 5.3 and 5.4) the set goals;
- a list of the implementation capacity themes that emerged from the identified approaches.

Besides the in-text country-specific examples, the data that further supports the findings discussed in chapters 5.1-5.4, with additional country-level examples, is included in Annex 4.

5.1 Environmental goal setting in the studied countries

In order to translate global environmental goals into national goals, the review highlighted the importance of developing a relevant and comprehensive policy/strategic framework and establishing an institutional set-up for implementation. This section presents the national approaches to these two implementation themes.



Figure 13: Identified implementation themes of environmental goal implementation processes in the policy cycle

5.1.1 Theme 1: Development of a national strategic framework

In most of the countries studied, the introduction of global environmental sustainability objectives into national policy contexts began with the ratification of various MEAs. In 2000, with the adoption of the MDGs, some of the MEAs (e.g. the UNFCCC, the CBD and the Montreal Protocol) became part of the first set of global environmental sustainability targets (MDG7). Some countries had already ratified these Conventions before the adoption of the MDGs, while others adopted them after 2000.

Several countries outlined that the adoption of such environmental goals acted as a "compass" helping to define future sustainability directions and to formulate and extend national environmental policies. For example, Armenia noted that *its environmental policy has been shaped mainly according to requirements of the international conventions and MEAs* (Armenia, Government and UN CT in Armenia 2010, 67). At the same time, others e.g. Albania (UNECE 2012a) and the Lao PDR (Lao PDR, MoNRE 2012) suggested that the adoption of new global environmental goals were not always carefully considered, had sometimes been overambitious, and that their overall success had been hampered by insufficient capacity for implementation. For instance, the 2012 Environmental Performance Report (EPR) report of Albania noted the "*tendency to concentrate efforts on adopting new MEAs while implementation is still falling behind*" (UNECE 2012a, 63).

Synergies between the adoption of global goals and efforts at regional integration were also highlighted. In fact, many of the European countries noted that EU accession efforts were one of the major driving forces behind international environmental goal implementation efforts. Bulgaria in its 2008 MDG progress report mentioned that "environmental sustainability is one of the MDGs where the impact of Bulgaria's accession to the EU was felt most strongly" (Bulgaria, UNDP 2008, 62). In Serbia the EU integration process "had a decisive influence on determining the priorities of international cooperation of RS in the environmental field" (Todic and Dusko 2014, 176). In the Asian countries, the ASEAN also influenced national environmental goal setting (Cambodia, MoE 2014; the Philippines, DNER 2014; Malaysia, MoNRE 2009).

In order to integrate global environmental goals into the national strategic framework and to provide a basis for their implementation, many countries started to align environmental priorities with socio-economic objectives and/or include at least some of the environmental goals in national development strategies and plans. During the course of the studied period, environmental priorities gradually appeared in such documents, starting with forestry and water management, and expanding to objectives such as climate change or biodiversity protection. In more recent development plans, sustainability has been often highlighted as a ruling principle for development. In the 10th Malaysia Plan for the 2011-2015 period the government stated that it aims to "protecting the environmental quality of life, caring for the planet, while harnessing *economic value from the process*" (Malaysia, EPU 2010, 297). Moreover, many countries included the right to a healthy environment in their national constitutions and a few countries also included references to citizens' obligation to protect the environment. Montenegro declared itself as an "Ecological Country" in its constitution (Ministry of Tourism and Environmental Protection 2007). In Cambodia, where the degradation of land areas and deforestation puts a major pressure on the livelihood of the rural population, the constitution obliges the government to rationally use natural resources and ensure environmental protection (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008).

To support the implementation of environmental sustainability goals, either linked to international commitments or driven by domestic needs and objectives, countries have developed and adopted a variety of policy documents including legislations, integrated or issue-focused environmental strategies, policies, and various planning documents:

- Environmental strategies and policies: To set a comprehensive vision for environmental sustainability, the countries developed sustainable development strategies and/or cross-cutting environmental strategies or policies. Countries also introduced sectoral strategies or policies focusing on various issues such as water, climate change or forestry. Although many countries lacked sector-specific strategies at the beginning of the 2000s, they usually developed necessary strategies over the course of the study period. In some cases, relevant Conventions provided basis for developing sectoral strategies i.e. for biodiversity protection or climate change.
- Environmental plans: Planning documents detailing specific actions for the implementation of the relevant environmental goals were also considered as essential. These ranged from general environmental action plans, issue-based plans, programs, management plans and MEA implementation plans. Moreover, spatial plans, local environmental plans, Local Agenda 21s and urban plans for solving specific environmental issues at the subnational level were also put forward.
- Environmental legislation: To promote and enforce implementation, countries ratified MEAs; introduced environmental principles into the national legislative framework; and created specific environmental laws. Some kind of law on environmental protection had already been introduced in many countries before the studied period in the 1980s and 1990s, but more specific and detailed environmental

legislation - signaling a more comprehensive legal framework - often appeared only after 2000.

5.1.2 Theme 2: Establishment of an institutional framework for implementation

Another important step in the national contextualization of global environmental goals was the creation, adjustment or strengthening of an institutional set-up taking the lead in the formulation and the implementation of national environmental policy documents. In most studied cases, policy development and implementation processes have been led by the ministries responsible for environmental protection (sometimes jointly with the ministry for agricultural production) and supported by environmental agencies as well as other sectoral ministries and subnational, local bodies. In many instances, the ministries responsible for environmental protection were already in place before the adoption of global environmental sustainability goals started, but the global and the regional initiatives had the effect of strengthening these institutional mechanisms. For example, Malaysia established a Department for Environment already in 1974 (Malaysia, EPU 2005) and by 2011 it had "ministerial councils on green technology, forestry and biodiversity, two (or more) dedicated ministries on environment and natural resources, numerous cabinet processes, cross-agency task forces... and a de facto environmental policy unit in central planning agency" (Hezri 2011, 65-66).

With the ratification of the various Conventions, countries also created dedicated lead units or focal points for various global environmental goals within the ministries, such as Ozone Protection or Climate Change offices. Implementation and enforcement responsibilities were often designated to general or issue-focused environmental agencies and/or shared between different sectoral ministries and bodies. E.g. in Cambodia, *"climate change focal points have been appointed in each ministry to develop strategies, plans and projects"* (Am 2013, 8). Moreover, decentralization processes have also accelerated during the studied period as governance parties gradually started to devolve natural resource management to sub-national (regional and local) level bodies.

As a result of the integration of environmental considerations into the work of sectoral authorities and decentralization, the synchronization of policy development and implementation required the establishment of various coordination processes and mechanism. Coordination was considered necessary both vertically (between different levels of government) and horizontally (between different governance bodies) as well as with various stakeholders. (Vietnam, MoNRE and UNEP 2008, 42; Croatia, MoE 2014; 2014b).

For the coordination of policy development and implementation among government bodies as well as among other stakeholders and academia, countries designed various frameworks and platforms. Romania established an Inter-ministerial Committee to oversee and co-ordinate environmental policy development (UNECE 2012b). The Philippines, focusing solely on climate change, created an Inter-Agency Committee on Climate Change in 2009 to co-ordinate climate change policy-development and implementation efforts between various government agencies (the Philippines, Government 2014b). For stakeholder involvement, more formalized platforms were the National Councils for Sustainable Development (NCSD), created to provide a permanent platform for consulting businesses, NGOs or local communities concerned with implementation of plans and programs. In order to ensure that environmental considerations are integrated into decision-making processes and environmental goal implementing organizations have sufficient and easy access to necessary environmental information, ad-hoc and formalized cooperations between universities or research institutions and environmental goal implementing organizations was also promoted.

5.2 Environmental goal implementation in the studied countries

Moving through the policy-implementation cycle, countries attempted to put in place different types of enablers and measures for implementation. According to the country assessments, such enablers included adequate institutional capacities, securing sufficient financing from national and international sources, while implementation measures concerned the enforcement of legislation; awareness-raising and stakeholder engagement and supporting research activities.



Figure 14: Identified implementation themes of environmental goal implementation processes in the policy cycle

5.2.1 Theme 3: Institutional capacity for implementation

Once the institutional framework was established for environmental goal implementation, countries needed to ensure the continuous and efficient functioning of these institutions. For this, a variety of institutional capacity elements were considered necessary.

During the studied period, the countries worked towards establishing the needed capacity of the institutional framework created for the implementation of environmental goals. According to country these capacities included human, technical and financial resources of the implementing institutions, both at the national, regional and local level. The 2013 MDG report of Montenegro summarized these requirements as follows: *capacity building and ensuring adequate support (political, financial and human resources) for the achievement of MDG 7 target values is the key recommendation for the future.* (Montenegro, MoSDT 2013, 38).

Such institutional or administrative capacities were required and utilized for implementing environmental strategies and plans; enforcing relevant legislations; providing technical (such as research or monitoring) expertise to implementation or enforcement; providing education or awareness-raising to stakeholders; participating in international co-operation activities or to carry out day-to-day environmental management tasks to manage protected areas or monitor water resources. Some countries also found it important to ensure capacity (both at the national and the local level) to design legislation, strategies, but others outlined the need to focus capacities on actual implementation instead of the development of additional strategies and legislations. For example, the NCSA of Thailand found that "the inadequate capacity for effective law enforcement to be more important than the possible development of new legislation tailored to the convention's implementation" (Thailand, ONEP 2009, 46) and Macedonia noted that "the already limited financial and human resources are mainly devoted to making rather than implementing policy" (UNECE 2011b, xxv).

In general, most countries noted that the overall institutional capacities necessary to fulfill international environmental obligations and to achieve underlying goals remained low (see chapter 6.3), even though some progress has been made over the course of the studied period to address such constraints. The 2011 MDG report of Myanmar suggested that the "national response to obligations under the UNFCCC…remain limited because of a lack of relevant human and institutional capacities" (Myanmar, UN CT 2011, 33).

5.2.2 Theme 4: Domestic financing of environmental goal implementation

Securing sufficient financing for the implementation of environmental goals was perceived as a crucial if not central element of success. While financing is also discussed in other themes (e.g. to improve institutional capacity or to carry out research and monitoring), this section reviews capacity elements directly related to financing of environmental goals, instead of support functions.

Primarily, environmental financing was required for the development and maintenance of various forms of environmental infrastructure. Related to the MDG7 objectives, such

investments included infrastructure for forest fire control, water supply and wastewater facilities, energy efficiency investments, development of nature protection networks, and investments to tackle industrial damages or in some cases, war damages. Financing was also required to carry out targeted programs in order to protect terrestrial biodiversities, marine or coastal areas as well as to restore or improve the quality of various natural resources (i.e. forests or fauna).

To secure sufficient domestic financing, countries highlighted that the implementation of the environmental goals should be linked to government (investment) programming and that budgets should be allocated for implementation both at the national and local levels. In response to increasing financing needs, many countries created integrated or issue-based environmental funds. Others attempted to mainstream environmental objectives into various state funds. To raise additional financing, countries introduced the "polluter pays" and "user pays" principles into environmental legislation and in line with the principles, launched various environmental taxes and put charges on the use of natural resources. Besides taxes and charges, countries also introduced financial mechanisms with the intention of incentivizing environmentally friendly behavior from businesses and citizens, and to mobilize private resources for environmental objectives. These incentives included subsidies, loans and other co-financing mechanism for environmental investments or for environmentally friendly technologies; in-kind contributions to households or communities; output-based funding (e.g. payments for ecosystem services); and emissions trading mechanisms.

At the same time, some assessment documents recognized that increased financing itself is not sufficient to solve environmental problems and funding should be managed in a sensible way to achieve the highest benefits. The 2008 EPA of Thailand suggested that *"funding alone is rarely a full answer to complex environmental problems*...and...*making a case for greater government expenditure*...*requires a comparison of that expenditure with its expected benefits* (Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008, 62).

5.2.3 Theme 5: International support and co-operation for implementation

As noted above, several countries considered international support indispensable to the implementation of international environmental goals, in line with the principle of common, but differentiated responsibilities.

Most countries emphasized that environmental goal implementation activities are (highly) dependent on sustained international support. In its submission to the Rio+20 conference, the Government of Moldova noted that implementation of those 19 MEAs to which the country is a member "*was possible due to the external assistance*" (Moldova, WG Rio+20 2012, 17). In its Second National Communication to the UNFCCC, Malaysia noted difficulties "*to progress to a low carbon economy without technological and financial assistance*" (Malaysia, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment 2011, 89). Taking a step further, the NCSA report of Thailand labelled the assistance from foreign donors as "*the actual driver for progress made towards the implementation of the CBD and UNFCCC*" (Thailand ONEP 2009, 80).

The assessment documents differentiated between financial and technical support from the donor communities. Received in the form of grants and concessional loans, international financial support for environmental goal implementation included ODA from OECD-DAC members and other financial support from non-OECD donor countries; funding provided by international organizations, businesses and NGOs, as well as EU accession funds for countries in Southeast Europe. Funds were primarily used for infrastructure development and capacity-building and less frequently for research or monitoring. Besides financial support, countries also relied on technical assistance from donor countries in order to support environmental goal implementation. Technical assistance included: international support for strategy development and planning activities; capacity-building for implementation and monitoring activities; public awareness-raising activities; technology transfers; establishment of monitoring stations or laboratories to contribute to data collection, assessment and reporting. In addition to financial or technical support from developed economies, countries also noted the importance of international cooperation, collaboration or exchange of experiences with other countries (see further details in chapter 6.5).

5.2.4 Theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement

The countries attributed a major importance to the implementation and the enforcement of environmental laws and regulations.

As discussed in section 5.2.2, governments adopted various policy documents and legislations to support environmental goal implementation. In order to ensure that these were implemented in practice, the studied countries introduced various measures. Example of measures included the designation and management of protected areas; large-scale reforestation or rehabilitation programs; the development of forest fires prevention systems; the introduction of water management and energy efficiency measures; and the construction of renewable energy plants or water infrastructure. However, policy and law implementation often remained insufficient. The 2014 EPR of Croatia found that the cross-sectoral integration of environmental considerations has remained *"largely conceptual"* (UNECE 2014a, 19) and the 2008 EPA of Thailand noted deficiencies in *"translating some of the announced policy principles into practice* (Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008, 67).

To improve the environmental performance of industries and businesses and to regulate their use of natural resources, the countries introduced environmental permitting, e.g. for water use, forest harvesting, GHG emissions permitting or Integrated Polluting Permitting Systems. Obligatory Environmental Impact Assessments (EIA) of major investments and projects became part of licensing procedures in many countries. To make permitting and licensing more transparent, they introduced various improvements to institutional arrangements and capacities as well as to technical processes (see chapter 6.6).

In order to ensure and monitor compliance with government regulations, reduce illegal logging, hunting or fishing, uncontrolled interventions to the water supply system and tackle corruption related to environmental management and natural resources, the countries attempted to strengthen their enforcement framework. They aimed at establishing registers to track activities with environmental impacts; carrying out environmental (regular) inspections, imposing sanctions and fines; identifying worst offenders. Related to enforcement, most countries also tried to improve the capacities

of the judicial system by ensuring the access of citizens to justice on environmental matters; training of judges about environmental issues; securing the necessary technical experts during court procedures and improving the coordination with police forces. For example, Malaysia established Environmental Courts (Malaysia, MoNRE 2014); and Indonesia launched a task force to improve coordination between various enforcement bodies (AECEN 2008). In connection with the management of natural resources, the assessed countries also attempted to settle land ownership rights and improve land management principles during the studied period.

5.2.5 Theme 7: Stakeholder engagement

The achievement of environmental goals also rests on the engagement and involvement of stakeholders. In country assessment documents, the main stakeholders mentioned were individual citizens and communities, NGOs and other civil society organizations, and businesses. While many countries engaged stakeholders (at least to a certain extent) during the consultation processes of strategic documents and during operative decisionmaking processes (i.e. during EIA consultations), they also considered it crucial to involve stakeholders in the actual implementation. Although in general a variety of actions were undertaken to target the involvement of different stakeholder groups, the outcomes and impact of these activities seems to have been less studied.

Countries used various means to increase stakeholder involvement, including communication campaigns, information sessions, media articles, and environmental awareness days. Most awareness-raising activities targeted the general public and some focused on specified groups (such as journalists or small business owners). Topics covered water resource management, climate change and natural resource use, compliance with environmental legislation, and financing mechanisms. The importance of local-level community awareness-raising was also outlined by many countries.

A more systematic way of stakeholder engagement was via the inclusion of environmental education in school curricula, or through the organization of training for targeted groups (such as NGOs, journalists, industries, project beneficiaries). As for educational activities, many countries have joined the UN Education for Sustainable Development Initiative and subsequently attempted to introduce sustainability elements at various levels of the education system. Some countries have achieved considerable progress and fully integrated these elements into the curricula, whilst in others sustainability education activities remained heavily donor funded and more ad-hoc in nature. Adult or life-long education was carried out usually in the form of training or capacity-building programs. These usually targeted specific groups to ensure better compliance with legislation (e.g. ODS phasing-out) and to promote more advanced technologies or sustainability practices. Complementary to training, countries also developed manuals, technical notes or codes of good practices to promote and transfer new techniques and technologies to the public and businesses.

Several countries emphasized the crucial role of civil society in implementation of environmental goals. In most countries, NGOs were encouraged to participate in awareness-raising activities, to provide training to other stakeholders, and to implement projects to improve environmental conditions. They often formed cooperations with businesses, academia or government bodies.

Besides compliance with relevant environmental legislation, many countries emphasized the importance of engaging businesses in environmental activities and to integrate environmental considerations in their operations. Some countries reported progress in adoption of environmental management, audit and reporting schemes, such as the ISO, the EMAS or the Global Reporting Initiative (GRI). To avoid overexploitation of resources, countries also tried to involve businesses in environmental accounting initiatives and signed voluntary agreements with them to creative incentives for sustainable resource management practices. Certification programs (for forestry or fisheries) or labelling also seemed to be a particular area of interest. Many countries also attempted to embed environmental considerations into privatization processes as well. At the same time, the involvement of businesses into environmental goal implementation remained challenging. In Serbia, research noted "a lack of motivation of the economic sector to take active voluntary participation in environmental protection" (Nadic 2012, 332) and related to forest management, Cambodia suggested that "companies' activities are not compliant with sustainable development " (Cambodia, MoP 2013, 35).

5.2.6 Theme 8: Research and scientific co-operation

The third area of implementation that countries considered as crucially important was scientific research. Research was considered essential for supporting the development of a realistic and appropriate strategic framework; for supplementing operative decision-making processes with relevant information; to develop innovative sustainability solutions and technologies; and to provide a basic foundation for monitoring and review activities.

In order to carry out environmental research, the countries aimed at establishing the necessary research infrastructure, which included institutional, technological, and human capacities. To increase capacities, countries restructured or reorganized existing research institutions to carry out more targeted environmental research activities. Research infrastructure appeared to increase with the introduction of environmental education at universities, which required the engagement of researchers in relevant scientific activities.

Countries also found it important to identify research priorities for environmental goal implementation and for this to carry out long-term research programs. Research programs were suggested to be especially vital in the area of climate and biodiversity protection as well as for the development of new and more cost-efficient technologies for water and energy-related infrastructure development. Another specific area of research was to identify, gather and transfer relevant knowledge for safeguarding indigenous, traditional practices.

The need for cooperation in carrying out research activities, was mentioned both at the national and the international level. To improve cooperation at the national-level, countries attempted to created research networks and platforms, web-based databases, or other mechanisms to facilitate information exchange. Cooperation with businesses was often discussed as well, especially for the facilitation of technology transfers. In terms of international co-operation, the research programs of the EU facilitated the move towards intensified collaboration and supported research activities in many countries. Similar initial co-operation efforts were also observed in the Southeast Asian region, e.g. within the framework of the ASEAN.

5.3 Monitoring of environmental goal implementation in the studied countries

In connection to monitoring of progress towards the set environmental goals, two major themes emerged from the studied literature. First, countries aimed at establishing a monitoring framework with sufficient resources available to carry out regular monitoring activities. Second, data collection processes were determined in order to ensure that the collected data is good-quality, timely and available for further analysis.





5.3.1: Theme 9: Institutional framework for monitoring

The first task in monitoring of environmental goal implementation was to initiate or identify a national network of institutions, assign clear data collection responsibilities and allocate necessary resources to the relevant institutions involved in the monitoring process.

Most countries designated responsible ministries or agencies to conduct the collection of environment-related data and statistics from subordinate bodies and stakeholders, such as NGOs, research institutions and self-monitoring institutions. As in most countries a variety of public and stakeholder institutions are involved in monitoring, inter-institutional mechanisms were found important in order to co-ordinate information exchange and co-operation between them. Usually, such coordination was one of the responsibilities of the main responsible authority (or authorities) designated to collect environmental data and statistics. The importance of ensuring sufficient human capacities, financial resources and adequate technical capacities were frequently noted in order to fulfill monitoring responsibilities. In connection to this, countries noted that the monitoring of international environmental goals, such as the MDG7 targets or various environmental Conventions, boosted national environmental monitoring capacities and these processes were also helpful in establishing the capacities of national statistical institutions, developing common data standards, collecting baseline data for future and improving the quality of monitoring processes.

Countries have also joined global and regional monitoring initiatives. In Southeast Europe, accession countries were requested to join the European Union monitoring initiatives, such as European Environmental Agency (EEA) and the European Environment Information and Observation Network (EIONET). Southeast Asian countries had less intense collaboration but found regional monitoring cooperations important to ensure better data for the monitoring of trans-boundary water or biodiversity resources.

5.3.2: Theme 10: Environmental data collection processes

To effectively monitor progress towards environmental goals, countries have introduced monitoring plans and programs of various environmental issues. These plans included the selection of indicators for status and progress measurement, the establishment of underlying quality standards and the development of mechanisms for measuring the indicators. For example, Croatia introduced a national list of biodiversity indicators (Croatia, Ministry of Foreign Affairs 2010); Macedonia and Montenegro both adopted a set of national environmental indicators and developed monitoring plans

to support their assessment (UNECE 2011b; Macedonia, Ministry of Finance 2009; UNECE 2015a).

To ensure good quality and comparable data sets (over time and cross-country), standardized and harmonized monitoring methodologies, including data collection, sampling techniques and quality controls procedures were considered necessary by the studied country documents. In the case of environmental goals under MEAs, monitoring methodologies had to be in compliance with international guidelines but, at the same time, tailored according to national circumstances. In general, this motivated countries to improve monitoring techniques. Southeast European countries also strived to be compliant with EU monitoring methodologies and the countries of Southeast Asia also aimed to harmonize their data with neighboring countries or with other ASEAN members.

Country assessment found integrated environmental or issue-based databases and spatial information systems as important tools to systematize data collection, to avoid gaps or overlaps in collected data, to ensure processing and assessment, and to ensure an adequate flow of data. Such platforms were also seen as important in order to coordinate information exchange and cooperation between various public monitoring bodies; to gather and harmonize data collected by various stakeholders; and to support decision-makers with easily accessible and processed data for strategy development and for monitoring of implementation. EU members and accession countries in Southeast Europe that joined the Eurostat and the EEA SOER processes were also required by the law to develop such systems, although the systems were often not functional (BiH, MoFTER 2012; UNECE 2014a). In Southeast Asia, integrated data platform process development efforts were more limited and started even later, although early attempts at creating issue-specific databases were identified (Indonesia, Ministry of Environment 2010; the Philippines, Government 2014b).

Even if a more or less solid institutional framework was in place, countries have reported various challenges related to the data collection process itself. Countries linked weak data to the lack of designated authorities to collect the data, insufficient financing, a lack of technical-human capacities, and outdated and inadequate methodologies. For instance, the 2012 EPR report of Albania stated that *"environmental monitoring*

activities have not demonstrated great improvement in recent years in spite of a number of dedicated assistance projects, supply of modern equipment and specialized capacitybuilding for national experts" (UNECE 2012a, xxiv). This suggests systematic problems in the data collection processes, which were the results of a mix of weaknesses in the monitoring system and have been aggravated by the lack of political and public interest in environmental statistics as well as contextual challenges.

5.4 Review of environmental goal implementation

Country documents also outlined the importance of evaluating progress towards environmental goals and inform policy and decision-makers and other stakeholders about the implementation outcomes. Furthermore, reporting aimed to support policy revisions in the interest of improving policies and adapting them to the changing global and national contexts.



Figure 16: Identified implementation themes of environmental goal implementation processes in the policy cycle

5.4.1: Theme 11: Reporting and review

Reporting activities were introduced in the countries with various objectives. One of the major objectives was to fulfill international reporting requirements related to MEAs, MDG implementation and other international processes, e.g. EU accession in the Southeast European region. These attempts were either driven by donor requirements and the need to remain eligible for international funding, or by the country's willingness to be adequately represented at international fora and fulfill international commitments. As a result, even in those countries where national environmental reports were rarely prepared, international reporting obligations were more or less fulfilled. Another aim of the reporting process was to inform, decision-makers and the public about the status of the environment and documenting progress with implementation of environmental policies. The third, but less frequently mentioned, aim of environmental reporting was to establish systematic policy review processes in order to track implementation of various environmental policies, including general environmental strategies, Conventions and sectoral or local environmental plans.

It was found important to apply international guidelines during the content development, ensure regular reporting activities with clear linkages to policy revision processes and to make the reports available and accessible for the public. As for report preparation and policy review mechanisms, the CBD reporting can be considered as a good example: signatory countries have not only been required to submit regular national communications as per the requirements of the Convention, but also to prepare and review national strategies for the implementation of the Convention.

Measures to guarantee smooth public access to the result of reports included the establishment of a designated unit or department within the responsible ministry to coordinate information management; regular website updates; preparation of publications and organization of seminars or conferences.

Despite the above trends, there seemed to be limited examples for evidence-based policy revisions. In most countries, environmental strategy documents did not require implementation assessments (Thailand ONEP 2009; Timor-Leste, Ministry of Economy and Development 2012; Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2004) at all

80

whilst, in other cases, implementation reports were not prepared in spite of the legal requirements (UNECE 2015b; Turkey, MoEF 2011). At the same time, some good practice examples were also identified: for example, the Montenegrin Government have adopted five reports on the implementation of its NSDS by 2014 (UNECE 2014) and in 2012, the government of Romania compiled monthly implementation reports about the implementation progress with its NSDS (UNECE 2012b). External processes also seemed to boost other policy revision processes: Bosnia used its State of the Environment Report (SoER) to the European Environmental Agency as a basis to update and revise environmental policies and Bulgaria reviewed its Clean Air municipal programs after a legal investigation was launched by the European Community.

Improving government accountability was also emphasized. Proposed methods included regular parliamentary sessions on the progress towards environmental goals and adoption of sustainability/environmental reports by the parliament (UNECE 2015a; Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008); establishment of a multi-stakeholder accountability committee (Romania, MoE 2008; Cambodia, MoE 2007) and the creation of a transparency portal (Timor-Leste, Ministry of Economy and Development 2012).

5.5. Findings of the review of country experiences with environmental goal implementation

As stated in the introduction, this chapter aimed to identify response patterns and provide a comprehensive overview of the national approaches to environmental goal implementation without an actual judgement on how successful the measures were actually. The main conclusion of this chapter is that countries tended to focus more on the environmental policy development processes and less on addressing actual challenges during the implementation of environmental objectives and on monitoring implementation efforts. This often resulted in broken policy cycle mechanisms where policy-oriented monitoring was lacking, and the review and update of existing strategies was not based on actual monitoring of implementation efforts.

The reviewed documents suggested that global environmental goal-setting activities had a positive impact on accelerating national environmental goal setting and supporting policy formulation processes in many of the countries. Various environmental strategies and plans were developed, and underlying legislations were adopted. In order to implement these policies and legislations, countries made efforts to establish the necessary institutional framework and to secure institutional capacities and financing sources. However, the documents recognized various flaws, gaps and weaknesses in these processes, which were suggested to hamper actual implementation efforts. Major, frequently quoted challenges included; inadequately developed and incoherent strategies and legislative documents, institutional fragmentation and the lack of horizontal and vertical coordination, overlapping and conflicting implementation responsibilities, lack of political will to support implementation, unsatisfactory human and technical capacities and insufficient financing resources.

As a result, the reviewed documents often implied that countries faced major difficulties in implementing environmental strategies and enforcing legislation, engaging citizens, businesses and other stakeholders in implementation activities and building further environmental knowledge via research activities. Given the difficulties during the implementation processes, the studied countries seem to have even more limited capacities to monitor policy implementation, to review or update policies and thus, to systematically address weaknesses in institutional and financial capacities or solve other implementation challenges. If countries identified and introduced solutions to address the recognized implementation challenges, these were often suggested to happen without systematic considerations and realistic feasibility assessments and, therefore, resulted in limited improvements.

As presented in this chapter, the review of the national approaches to environmental goal implementation in the studied countries identified eleven major implementation themes. See Table 11.

Stages of the policy cycle	Implementation Themes	
Policy	1. Development of a strategic framework	
Formulation	2. Institutional framework for implementation	
	3. Institutional capacity for implementation	
	4. Domestic financing	
Policy	5. International support and coordination	
implementation	6. Law implementation and enforcement	
	7. Stakeholder engagement	
	8. Research and scientific co-operation	
Monitoring	9. Institutional framework for monitoring	
	10. Environmental data collection processes	
Review	11. Reporting and review	

Table 11: Identified implementation themes of environmental goal implementation

Within these major implementation themes, specific features of these processes were also identified during the document review. Ca. 200 implementation capacity factors emerged from the initial document review (see Annex 3b), which were then clustered into 58 factors. Grouped under the eleven implementation themes, these implementation capacity factors are presented in chapter 6 in detail.

Chapter 6 Priority national capacity factors for environmental goal implementation

Drawing on the observed features of environmental goal implementation processes, in this chapter, a set of implementation capacity factors are presented and validated for the purposes of developing a set of implementation capacity indicators for the STMI.

As presented in chapter 5, the findings of the document review concerning the national approaches to environmental goal implementation were clustered into 58 implementation capacity factors grouped under eleven themes. See Table 11. These factors were then validated via a questionnaire, targeting government officials, researchers, and civil society representatives. Respondents of the questionnaire were requested to prioritize those implementation capacity factors, which they consider crucial for environmental goal implementation. As a result, a subset of 17 priority implementation capacity factors were identified. The methodology of the document review and the questionnaire collection were presented in chapter 4.4 and 4.5.

This chapter is structured according to the eleven implementation themes presented in chapter 5. Under each theme, first the identified implementation capacity factors are discussed – five or six for each of the themes. Then the questionnaire results are presented concerning the prioritization of the implementation capacity factors of a given implementation theme. Lastly, in chapter 6.12, based on the results of the questionnaires, the 17 implementation capacity factors prioritized by the majority of the questionnaire respondents are presented.

6.1 Theme 1: Development of a strategic framework

In relation to the development of a strategic framework, assessment reports have documented a variety of challenges and success factors (implementation capacity factors) that potentially influence implementation outcomes. The overview of the identified implementation capacity factors is presented in the table below, followed by a short overview of the factors and the results of the questionnaire responses concerning this theme.

Implementation Theme	Implementation Capacity Factors	Justification
1. Development of a strategic framework	1. Policy documents are based on research and feasibility studies	To support the development of policy documents with data, feasibility studies and ex-ante assessments
	2. Policy documents are consulted with stakeholders	To integrate stakeholder perspectives into policy documents and secure their ownership over the developed documents
	3. Policy documents are coherent and harmonized	To address gaps, overlaps, and inconsistencies in the strategic framework (with a formal mechanism)
	4. Policy documents use integrated approaches	To mainstream sustainability aspects into relevant strategies and sectoral plans and to ensure integrated environmental planning
	5. Policy documents set concrete, quantified and time-bound targets	To increase policy efficiency by specifying and quantifying implementation objectives
	6. Policy documents reflect/ are translated to regional/local circumstances	To include local perspectives in national strategies and policies and to develop plans addressing local problems

Table 12: Challenges and success factors (implementation capacity factors)concerning Theme 1: Development of a strategic framework

Theme 1, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Policy documents are based on research and feasibility studies. Country assessment noted the need for in-depth research and analysis of environmental strategies and policy documents to ensure adequate implementation. Inadequately developed or too ambitious strategies were often due to the lack of physical assessments (Indonesia, MoE 2009; Macedonia; Ministry of Finance 2009; Yenigun 2009); the lack of baseline environmental statistics (UNECE 2007a; Lao PDR and the UN 2008; Lestrelin 2010; Miyazawa 2013); and the lack of scientific evidence to support sustainability solutions (Käkönen et al. 2014; Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Vietnam, MoP 2010). Besides, strategic environmental assessment (SEA) of policy documents and regulatory impact assessments of legislative documents were also considered necessary. However, capacities to implement these assessments in practice were often lacking (UNECE 2012a; Victor and Agamuthu 2014; Çörtoglu 2013). With regard to feasibility assessments, financial analysis seemed especially missing (Montenegro, MoSDT 2012; Milutinovic 2010).

Theme 1, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Policy documents are consulted with stakeholders. Stakeholder consultation throughout the strategy development process was found to be crucial to develop understandings about diverse implementation perspectives and secure national ownership of the final documents. Many countries carried out national consultations for strategy development via workshops, roundtable meetings, questionnaires and surveys (Bulgaria, MoEW 2013; Montenegro, MoSDT 2013; Indonesia, Ministry of Forest and Environment 2014). Besides ad-hoc consultation processes, some countries also established National Sustainable Development Councils to enhance wider stakeholder participation in the longer-term. These Councils have usually involved representatives of national and local governments, academia, business and the NGO sector and later were also involved in operative decision-making processes (see Theme 2, chapter 6.2). However, in spite of positive intentions, some strategy documents were carried out without wider consultations and the end-product was at times only reflected the views of more powerful stakeholder groups (Macedonia, MoE 2005; Simpson 2015; Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2012).

Theme 1, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Policy documents are coherent and harmonized. Countries found it essential to ensure coherence between elements of the environmental policy framework and harmonize them with other national strategic documents, such as sectoral policies and plans. In many cases, they also highlighted that harmonization processes with international policies had a positive impact on implementation outcomes. The EU especially influenced Southeast European accession countries to prepare and harmonize their laws in accordance with the relevant EU directives. On the other hand, fragmentations, inconsistencies, overlaps and gaps in the strategic framework were repetitively mentioned in various assessment documents and found to hamper implementation and monitoring (Cambodia, Government 2014; Murdiyarso 2004; Marks 2011; Uddin et al. 2009). For instance, in 2007 in Serbia, "monitoring of nature protection was regulated by more than 130 different laws and by-laws" (UNECE 2007b, 34). To address these challenges, some countries introduced mechanisms to systematically co-ordinate policy formulation activities or processes to revise existing policies and make them more consistent (Quitzow et al. 2013; Coskun and Gencay 2011).

Theme 1, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Policy documents use integrated approaches towards socio-economic and environmental problems. Mainstreaming environmental sustainability objectives into national development strategies (often labeled as green economy or green growth policies) have increasingly appeared throughout the country documents during the studied period (Malaysia, EPU 2010, Thailand, MoNRE 2010; UNECE 2015b). However, this approach, in many cases, remained at the conceptual level, and cross-sectoral integration of environmental goals remained limited (Montenegro, UNDP 2004; MoSDT 2013; Moldova, Rio+20 2012). To support environmental planning, countries progressively introduced integrated management approaches to water resources, forest areas and coastal zones. While most EU accession countries have implemented such management frameworks to comply with the EU accession requirements, Southeast Asian countries had more sporadic experiences (Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2010; the Philippines, NEDA 2011).

Theme 1, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Policy documents set concrete, quantified, and time-bound targets. In many countries, the MDG7 targets and/or the underlying MEAs represented the first concretized (quantified and time-bound) environmental sustainability targets (i.e. concerning water and, in some cases, deforestation and nature protection). Besides, the ratification of international agreements seemed to be a major driving force in many countries for target setting (UNECE 2012a). A few countries also adopted voluntary targets (Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2010). However, the target-setting process was not successful across the board: many of the policy documents did not contain targets, sectoral targets were difficult to harmonize, and targets were often not legally binding (EC 2014); Romania, MoE 2014; Bulgaria, UNDP 2008). The lack of targets was also recognized as a reason for decreased policy efficiency. For example, in Armenia, it was noted that the lack of afforestation targets resulted in "*random forest sector development programs*" (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2010, 96).

Theme 1, Implementation Capacity Factor 6: Policy documents reflect local circumstances and are translated to regional/local policies. Many countries mentioned that local governments were consulted during the adoption of national environmental policies, and the results of these consultations were later also translated into local plans. Governments also increasingly recognized the need for

decentralization and some countries also started to require or motivate local governments (at least larger ones) to develop their own local environmental action plans or programs, and to integrate these with their respective spatial plans (Armenia, NCSD 2012; Government and UN CT 2010; the Philippines, NEDA 2014). The relevant country-level policies and programs often provided the basis for these plans, but the approach was not fully top-down (Montenegro, MoSDT 2012). At the same time, subnational entities were not always consulted about environmental policies and laws or they did not update their local plans in the absence of updated national strategies (UNECE 2014a; Moldova, MoE 2013; Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012).

6.1.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 1, Development of a strategic framework

In the questionnaire (see chapter 4.5), respondents were asked to evaluate the importance of the above implementation capacity factors, concerning the development of a strategic framework for environmental goal implementation.

According to over 60% of the responses, priority success factors for this theme included the existence of consultation processes with relevant stakeholders about the formulated documents (65%) and the use of integrated approaches in these documents (64%). Some considerable regional differences between European and Asian respondents in the selection of factors can also be observed. Over 50% of the European respondents prioritized the introduction of quantified and time-bound targets and the use of research and feasibility studies (versus 23% and 45% of the Asian respondents). At the same time, 71,5% of the Asian respondents were more likely to select stakeholder involvement in policy development (versus 60% of the European respondents). More than 50% of the Asian respondents suggested that successful policy documents should be tailored to regional/local circumstances (e.g. with local environmental plans). This latter potentially and partially can be explained with the larger territorial area size of the studied countries from Asia – which may require a more emphasized need for tailed regional or local solutions. See Table 13.

Table 13: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices

Theme 1: Development of a strategic framework	Total choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
Factor 1. Strategies/Policies/Plans are based on research			
and feasibility studies	49,57%	52,94%	44,90%
Factor 2. Strategies/Policies/Plans are consulted with			
stakeholders	64,96%	60,29%	71,43%
Factor 3. Strategies/Policies/Plans are harmonized and			
coherent	32,48%	27,94%	38,78%
Factor 4. Strategies/Policies/Plans use integrated			
approaches towards socio-economic and environmental			
problems	64,10%	63,24%	65,31%
Factor 5. Strategies/Policies/Plans set concrete; quantified			
and time-bound targets	41,88%	55,88%	22,45%
Factor 6. Strategies/Policies/Plans are tailored to			
regional/local circumstances	42,74%	33,82%	55,10%

Minor institutional differences were also observed in the selections. The majority of the respondents from international organizations and research institutions prioritized Factor 2, stakeholder involvement (81% and 69% respectively), and Factor 4, the use of integrated approaches (73% and 81% respectively) higher. Respondents from government institutions and civil society organizations also highly prioritized Factor 1, concerning the use of research and feasibility studies for the development of policy documents. See Annex 6c.

6.2 Theme 2: Institutional framework for implementation

Country assessment documents outlined a variety of necessary implementation capacity factors to bring about a functioning institutional framework that can ensure the implementation of environmental sustainability objectives and underlying strategic documents. See an overview of the identified factors in Table 14, followed by a justification and the results of the questionnaire responses concerning this theme.

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme 2: Institutional framework for implementation	1. Designation of lead national implementation institution(s)	To oversee the implementation of environmental policies and MEAs and to manage the use of natural resources
Implementation	2. Clear allocation of implementation responsibilities	To clearly understand and to address gaps or overlaps of exact implementation responsibilities
	3. Interinstitutional coordination mechanisms	To co-ordinate environmental goal implementation organizations among various sectors and at different government levels
	4. Support to operative decision-making with relevant scientific research results	To provide policymakers with necessary and adequate scientific information
	5. Involvement of stakeholder groups in environmental decision-making	To support the participation of stakeholders in decision-making and policy implementation

Table 14: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 2: institutional framework for environmental goal implementation

Theme 2, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Designation of lead national implementation institution(s). Between 2000 and 2015, most studied countries established, restructured and considerably strengthened the lead institutions dedicated to environmental goal implementation (usually Ministry of Environment and National Environment Agency). For example, to reduce policy and institutional fragmentation, in 2004, the government of Malaysia integrated various environmental responsibilities under the newly created Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment (MoNRE) (Hezri and Mahadi 2015). However, even towards the end of the studied period, not all countries had lead institutions in place (BiH, MoFTER; 2012; Lao PDR 2012; Buzogany 2015) and institutions overseeing the implementation of specific environmental goals were also missing (Turkey, SPO 2010; the Philippines, NEDA 2014a, Bulgaria, MOEW 2014). When established, the lack of empowerment of the designated institutions caused further implementation challenges. In many instances, focal points, directly responsible for the implementation of selected environmental goals, did not have considerable power to influence or co-ordinate implementation (Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013; Marks 2011).

Theme 2, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Clear allocation of implementation responsibilities. Many of the studied countries stressed the importance of integrating environmental issues into the work of different sectoral organizations beyond the traditional environmental sphere – especially in connection to climate change and green economy initiatives. For this purpose, countries frequently established environmental units in line ministries and increased responsibilities of regional or local organizations. However, country documents often outlined the lack of understanding of exact implementation responsibilities and emphasized the need for more precise mapping and allocation of these (Serbia, Ministry of Agriculture and Environmental Protection 2014; Myanmar, UN CT 2011). The unclear assignment of implementation responsibilities often resulted in implementing institutions facing power-sharing problems between different ministries and national and local governments (Moldova, Government 2013, 9; the Philippines, NEDA 2011 20) and gaps or overlaps in implementation responsibilities (UNECE 2014a, 8; UNECE 2007b, Yenigun 2009, 63). In order to address these challenges, countries repeatedly reallocated competences between ministries and other government bodies; however, this process often resulted in further confusion (Raitzer et al. 2015; UNECE 2015b, 29; UNECE 2012a).

Theme 2, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Inter-institutional coordination mechanisms. Studied countries highlighted the importance of facilitating horizontal and vertical coordination of environmental goal implementation organizations of various sectors and different government levels (Marks 2011, Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007; Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2014). However, the introduced processes and mechanisms were often created on an ad-hoc basis; were not followed-up with regular activities or ceased to function after some time (UNECE 2014b; 2012a, AECEN 2008). The ineffective coordination platforms caused problems during policy development and planning, resulting in inconsistent policy documents, and lengthy and complex decision-making procedures (Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012; Vietnam, MoNRE 2014). At the operational level, research also identified limited coordination among management bodies with overlapping responsibilities (Çörtoglu 2013; Khalid et al. 2013). To improve coordination, assessment documents outlined the need for ensuring necessary financial resources (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008) and improving their communication and transparency (UNECE 2012a, 3).

Theme 2, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Coordination with research institutions to support decision-making with relevant scientific research results. In the studied countries, institutionalized coordination between research and governmental institutions was launched in various forms during the studied period: Albania formed a core team of national expert for climate change issues (MoEFWA 2009); Turkey established the "Turkish Research Area" to enhance cooperation between researchers and stakeholders (MoEU 2013). The Ministry of Agriculture in Indonesia created a climate change research consortium (MoE 2010). The Philippines directly supported local governments with providing relevant scientific data to plan for climate change adaptation (NEDA 2011) and established a Biodiversity Clearing-House Mechanism where all biodiversity-related agreements, research results, and reports are regularly updated and published (DENR 2014). At the same time, countries often note that necessary scientific information was not always at hand for the relevant government bodies due to the lack of available or adequate information (Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008; Montenegro, MoSDT 2014, 8) or the lack of data management processes between research institutions and policymakers (UNECE 2015b).

Theme 2, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Involvement of stakeholder groups in environmental decision-making. The studied countries also highlighted the need for institutionalized involvement of various stakeholder groups, e.g. via National Councils for Sustainable Developments throughout the operative decision-making processes. For example, in Montenegro, such platform was established in 2002 to support the development of various policy documents and oversee the implementation of the NSDS and although restructured twice during the studied period, it was still operational in 2015 (UNECE 2015a). However, these platforms were not always efficient and long-lasting, due to lack of funding (BiH, MoFTER 2011) or political conflicts (UNECE 2014b). Although countries seemed to have made considerable progress in stakeholder involvement during the studied period, the need for more extensive and profound engagement was also repeatedly highlighted, even in the most recent assessment documents (Moldova, Government of the Republic 2013; EC 2014; Simpson 2015). Countries also noted the need for stakeholder involvement in sectoral procedures with considerable environmental impact (e.g. during industrial or investment permitting procedures or for natural resource extraction and management

activities). However, as a result of insufficient legislation of concrete procedural approaches, this was often lagging (UNECE 2011b: Unalan 2009). Additionally, the real added value of such stakeholder consultations was also questioned sometimes. For instance, research outlined that in Indonesia, businesses have a more substantial influence on decisions compared to NGOs or workers (Croissant et al. 2013).

6.2.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 2: Institutional framework for implementation

From the five implementation capacity factors, which emerged from the document review for an effectively functioning institutional framework, over 75% of the respondents prioritized two issues: Factor 2 (allocation of implementation responsibilities) and Factor 5 (stakeholder involvement of decision-making). 57% of the respondents also underlined the importance of Factor 4, to support decision-making with relevant scientific research results. Over 50% of the Asian respondents also prioritized the establishment of Factor 1 (designating national implementation institution) but only 34% of their European counterparts.

Table 15 : Selection of priority implementation capacity factors based on all responses and based on regional choices.

Theme 2: Institutional framework for	Total		
implementation	choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	<i>49</i>
1. Designated national implementation institution(s)	41,88%	33,82%	53,06%
2. Clear allocation of implementation responsibilities	78,63%	83,82%	71,43%
3. Inter-institutional coordination mechanisms	39,32%	38,24%	40,82%
4. Coordination with research institutions to support			
decision-making with relevant scientific research results	57,26%	58,82%	55,10%
5. Involvement of stakeholder groups in environmental			
decision-making	75,21%	76,47%	73,47%

Regarding institutional differences in the selection, the analysis also found relatively minor differences. Fewer respondents from international organizations selected Factor 1 (designated national institutions) and Factor 4 (collaboration with research institutions) and they were more likely to prioritize Factor 2 (clear allocation of implementation responsibilities) and Factor 3 (high level inter-institutional coordination mechanism) instead. Representatives from NGOs less often selected Factor 2 and Factor 3 but more often favored Factor 4 and Factor 5. Interestingly,

respondents from research institutions, universities and think-tanks choose Factor 4, which concerns coordination with research institutions below the average of the total choices. See Annex 6c.

6.3 Theme 3: Institutional capacity for implementation

Identified implementation capacity factors in terms of institutional capacity elements included political commitment, sufficient human, technical and financing capacities and the empowerment of local governments. See Table 16 and the subsequent justification.

Table 16: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 3: institutional capacity for environmental goal implementation

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme3.Institutionalcapacityforimplementation	1. Political support/commitment to implementation	To ensure that environmental objectives are sufficiently taken into consideration in decision-making processes
	2. Qualified human capacities	To secure a sufficient number of staff at implementing organizations and provide systematic capacity-building
	3. Technical preparedness of institutions	Establishment of technical standards, access to the best available technologies, and mechanisms to select and upgrade technologies.
	4. Stable economic situation of implementing organizations	To secure adequate human resources and technical capacities for implementation objectives
	5. Empowerment of local governments	To engage local communities in environmental management issues

Theme 3, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Political commitment to implementation. At the policy formulation stage, many governments affirmed and reaffirmed their commitment to environmental sustainability. However, political support often remained at the level of verbal pledges and lacked sufficient subsequent actions. (BiH, Ministry of Finance and Treasury and the UN CT 2013; Montenegro, MoSDT 2013). One general concern was that environmental objectives were often disregarded to safeguard economic interests and countries often failed to reconcile environmental and economic (growth)-related objectives. (Quitzow et al. 2013; Simpson 2015). For example, in 2012, Turkey introduced exceptions to the national

EIA procedures (which were earlier harmonized with relevant EU legislation) in the interests of allowing the construction of large infrastructure projects, with considerable environmental impacts (EC 2014). Some country assessments also noted that politicians were simply not aware or sufficiently knowledgeable about environmental issues, thus tended to disregard them. (the Philippines, Government, UNDP and GEF 2005; Nadic 2012). Therefore their training was considered necessary (Serbia, MoE 2010). Political support to implementation was also of concern at the subnational levels (UNECE 2014b; 2011b).

Theme 3, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Sufficient and adequately qualified human capacities. The lack of sufficient and trained human resource capacity was one of the most quoted problems in the country assessment documents. For a start, many countries lacked sufficient numbers of staff in various institutions. To address this challenge, the studied countries continuously increased the number of staff at the Ministry of Environment and at other implementing agencies over the studied period. However, even if the assigned number of staff was increased over time, the increase was not usually quoted to be in line with the intensification of tasks (AECEN 2008; UNECE 2014b). For instance, in Romania, the progress reports to the CBD repeatedly noted between 2005 and 2014 the insufficient number of staff, as a major problem related to the management of protected areas (Romania, MoE 2014; MoE 2009; MoEW 2005). Furthermore, the preparedness and qualification of the human capacity represented a major challenge - particularly because capacity-building needed to be continuous, systematic and backed with sufficient financing. Towards the end of the studied period, several studied countries noted that although the available capacity has significantly increased, deficiencies still persist in terms of qualification (Bulgaria, MOEW 2014; (the Philippines, NEDA 2014). Besides national authority staff, countries also found capacity-building necessary at different levels of governance and in sectors with linkages to environmental sustainability objectives. Other challenges included access to adequately educated and trained staff (Lao PDR 2012; Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008); motivating staff and reducing fluctuation rates (Cambodia, MoP 2013; UNECE 2014b).

Theme 3, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Technical preparedness of implementation institutions. Technical capacities mentioned in connection with

environmental goal implementation included the establishment of technical norms and standards, awareness about and access to the best available technologies and mechanisms to select and upgrade technologies. Studied countries however, often noted the lack or the insufficiency of technical capacities at environmental goal implementation organizations (UNECE 2012a; BiH, Ministry of Finance and Treasury and the UN CT 2013; Cambodia, MoP 2013; Vietnam, MoNRE 2010). A few countries also noted the absence of institutional memory (i.e. records or information systems) that would have supported the continuity in implementation activities (Moldova, Government 2013; AECEN 2008; Murdiyarso 2004). In many cases, weaknesses in technical capacities were linked both to financial constraints and to knowledge problems (to identify and access to best available technologies). Related to the latter, some countries outlined the importance of communication and information exchange, e.g. via the establishment of clearing house mechanisms or technical committees (Myanmar, MoEF 2012; Malaysia, EPU 2011; Romania, MoE 2009).

Theme 3, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Stable economic situation of environmental goal implementing organizations. Countries considered sufficient financing for environmental bodies necessary to ensure adequate human resources and technical capacities for implementation and often linked unsatisfactory capacities to the lack of financial resources available for implementing organizations (Myanmar, ADB 2013; Bulgaria, MOEW 2014; Turkey, MoEF 2011). Designated implementation agencies often operated with an insufficient earmarked budget or had to entirely rely on their own revenues. In Montenegro, national park management bodies were primarily financed from their own (insufficient) revenues (UNECE 2015a) Focal points for MEA implementation also repeatedly noted financial difficulties and limited financing sources and related to this, weak capacities to participate in budgetary planning as an important factor undermining successful implementation (Thailand ONEP 2009; Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2004). In addition, after 2008, some countries mentioned that the financial crisis has seriously impacted the budgeting of implementation organizations, as environment was one of the fields where resources were immediately reduced or withdrawn. (Cambodia, MoP 2010; Romania, MoE 2014).

Theme 3, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Empowerment of local governments to implement environmental goals. Countries considered decentralization processes and the engagement of local communities important for environmental management issues (Cambodia, MoP 2010). In case of Timor-Leste, Miyazawa (2013) highlighted that the "tara bandu" a traditional community-based management approach effectively protected natural resources, while official capacities were insufficient (Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007). Besides supporting community participation in forest, pasture or fisheries management, many governments transferred the management of water and energy supply companies to local authorities. However, these processes required the allocation of sufficient financial resources as well as technical and management capacities at subnational levels, which often remained limited (UNECE 2012b; 2011b; Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012; Marks 2011). Besides capacity issues, some countries, e.g. Serbia (UNECE 2007b; Milutinovic 2010), Indonesia (AECEN 2008; Marquardt 2014) or Vietnam (AECEN 2005) reported that the performance of local governments were also constrained by overlapping responsibilities, limited coordination with national bodies and the lack of stakeholder involvement processes. To overcome these challenges, the national governments' role in empowering local authorities was considered crucial. Suggested supporting mechanisms included improved regulatory frameworks, training programs, and additional funds from national and sometimes international sources.

6.3.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 3: Institutional capacity for implementation

Among institutional capacities for environmental goal implementation, one factor was emerging as highly important: 78,5% of the respondents selected political commitment to implementation (Factor 1). 65% of the respondents also prioritized financing capacity of implementing institutions (Factor 4). Concerning regional differences, European respondents selected in higher percentage qualified human capacity (68% versus 45%) and Asian respondents were more likely to choose technical preparedness of institutions as a priority implementation factor (43% versus 26,5%). Similarly, to the strategy formulation theme, where a higher percentage of Asian respondents highlighted the need for local/regional tailoring of policies, also more respondents prioritized the empowerment of local governments (67% versus 56% of European respondents). See Table 17.
Table 17: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

Theme 3. Institutional capacities for	Total		
implementation	choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
1. Political commitment to implementation	78,63%	80,88%	75,51%
2. Qualified human capacities	58,12%	67,65%	44,90%
3. Technical preparedness of implementing institutions	33,33%	26,47%	42,86%
4. Stable economic situation of implementing			
organizations	64,10%	61,76%	67,35%
5. Empowerment of local governments to implement			
environmental goals	60,68%	55,88%	67,35%

Institutional differences were sizeable only in a few cases. Representatives of research institutions considered Factor 1 (political commitment) less important (56% versus the total average of 78,5%) but, along with civil society organizations, were more likely to prioritize Factor 5 (empowerment of local governments) (75% versus 61%). See Annex 6c.

6.4 Theme 4: Domestic financing for implementation

The studied documents drew attention to a variety of implementation capacity factors pertaining to the need for sustained financing sources, including a stable macroeconomic environment; sufficient earmarked financing for environmental issues, adequate taxes and financial incentives and sustainably operating environmental utilities.

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme 4: Domestic financing	1. Stable macroeconomic environment/ adequate economic development	To balance economic development and the sustainable use of natural resources and to ensure stable economic conditions
	2. Earmarked budget is allocated to environmental goals	To ensure that the government provides sufficient funding for environmental goal implementation. (linked to budget line)
	3. Use of environmental taxes and charges	To put a price on the use of natural resources or on pollution and to secure additional financing for environmental protection objectives
	4. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources	To motivate environmentally conscious behavior and to promote the adoption of sustainability practices
	5. Adequate economic operation of environmental utility companies	To ensure that utility companies operate sustainably and maintain environmental infrastructures

Table 18: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 3: institutional capacity for environmental goal implementation

Theme 4, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Stable macroeconomic environment and adequate economic development. Although in national development plans countries often outlined the need for sustainable socio-economic development, in reality, economic objectives were often prioritized over environmental considerations (Vietnam, MoP 2013; Cambodia, MoE 2014; Yenigun 2009; Turkey, MoEF 2009; Macedonia, MoE 2005). The negative impacts of economic development on the exploitation of natural resources were also recognized. According to an assessment carried out for Serbia, "*environmental degradation causes annual costs for the Serbian economy between 4.4% GDP* (Milutinovic 2010, 581). At the same time, poverty was also found to undermine sustainable development, with poor people heavily relying on national resources (Lao PDR, Government 2012; Leebouapao 2014; the Philippines, NEDA 2007) After the 2008/2009 financial crisis, several countries in the Southeast European region reallocated budget items earmarked for environmental protection or terminated specialized environmental funds (UNECE 2015b; Bulgaria, MOEW 2009).

Theme 4, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Earmarked budget is allocated to environmental goals. Although all studied countries earmarked sources to environmental investments and programs, budget allocations were not always covering all environmental objectives and financing sources often remained insufficient (UNECE 2014a, Montenegro, MoSDT 2015; Cambodia, MoE 2012). To fill financing gaps, country reports repeatedly signaled the need for international financing (see section 6.5). Meanwhile, in some cases, it was also noted that budgeting for environmental protection from national sources was simply "not very high on the agenda of the Government" (UNECE 2011a, 63) and was, therefore "regarded as a lower priority among budgetary expenditure priorities"(Armenia, NCSD 2012, 38). To raise additional revenues for general or issue-specific environmental objectives (e.g. energy efficiency or forest management), many of the studied countries established Environment Funds during the examined period and in order to ensure their long-term sustainability, the revenues of such funds were often obtained from collected environmental charges and fees (Lao PDR, Government and UN 2013; Moldova, WG Rio+20 2012; Uddin et al. 2006). However, such funds were not always successful: Macedonia terminated its Environmental Fund in 2005, considering it non-transparent and inefficient (UNECE 2011b).

Theme 4, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Use of environmental taxes and charges. Countries considered the introduction of taxes and fees as a useful tool to motivate environmentally conscious behavior and to secure financing for environmental protection objectives (Malaysia, EPU 2011; Vietnam, MoNRE and UNEP 2008). However, if introduced, such taxes and charges were, in many cases, poorly designed – often being set too low, lacking consistent application or not being collected effectively (Matesic et al. 2014, 352; Simachaya 2009; UNECE 2015a). In order to improve the efficiency of environmental taxes, a number of measures were suggested: direct taxes imposed on polluting sources; mechanisms that regularly accounts for and reviews environmental charges and taxes; and independent bodies that coordinate and monitor the setting of environmental taxes (Lao PDR, Government and UN CT; BiH, MoFTER 2012; UNECE 2014a). Some countries suggested that as part of a successful environmental taxation scheme, adequate subsidies on the use of natural resources for the poor should be also provided (Cambodia, MoP 2010; Moldova, Government 2013; Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2012).

Theme 4, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources. To mobilize private resources for green technologies (i.e. energy efficiency investments, renewable energy deployment or water infrastructure development), countries sought to provide subsidies, loans, tax allowances or tax exemptions as well as launched green investment schemes and established publicprivate partnerships. At the same, time concrete implementation experience was rather scarce, and most of such initiatives were launched and operationalized during the second half of the studied period (Vietnam, MoNRE and UNEP 2008; Malaysia, EPU 2011; Macedonia, Ministry of Finance 2009). Most of the introduced initiatives remained in experimental/piloting stages with limited national capacities available to monitor the outcomes and the impact of such programs (Pham et al. 2015; McElwee et al. 2014; Suhardiman et al. 2013). Countries also joined international financing schemes, such as the Carbon Development Mechanisms of the UNFCCC or the emissions trading scheme of the EU, but some noted legal and institutional barriers or difficulties in utilizing them (EC 2014; UNECE 2012a; Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2007). Moreover, countries have not fully phased-out harmful subsidies until the end of the studied period (UNECE 2014a, Merrill and Chung 2015).

Theme 4, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Adequate operation of environmental utility companies. A recurring theme from country reports was the importance of the adequate management of environmental infrastructure companies. Inefficient management of environmental utilities seemed to especially hamper the implementation of water-related MDGs (Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2005; 2007; 2012; Malaysia, EPU 2015; Montenegro, MoSDT 2013). One of the reasons behind the problems was the low level of tariffs, which resulted in utility companies operating below the cost-recovery level (UNECE 2015b, Armenia, Government and UN CT 2010). Other management challenges occurred due to insufficient and inadequate infrastructure, illegal activities, and low collection rates (UNECE 2012a; Teo 2014; Timor-Leste, Government and UN CT 2004). To address these issues, countries started to promote decentralization with the aim that community ownership can contribute to better financial operations of utilities (Buzogany 2015). However, in some countries (e.g. Moldova or Romania), it was suggested that municipalities were unwilling to set energy or water tariffs sufficiently high and insufficient municipal budgets were to be completed with national funds to ensure smooth operation of water utilities (UNECE 2014b; 2012b).

6.4.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 4: Domestic financing

From the above implementation capacity factors, two were selected by around 80% of the respondents, indicating the need for both public and private financing for successful implementation. These factors were the allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals (Factor 2) and the use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources (Factor 4). Almost 60% of the respondents also outlined the importance of adequate economic development (Factor 1) as well as the use of environmental taxes and charges (Factor 3). Although the need for improving the adequate management of environmental utilities (Factor 5) was frequently mentioned in various environmental performance reviews and other country assessment documents, only a few respondents choose this factor (16%). No significant regional differences could be observed. Somewhat fewer European respondents selected public budget allocation (Factor 2), and the opposite was observed for the use of financial incentives (Factor 4). More European respondents highlighted the need for more efficiently operating utilities (Factor 3).

 Table 19: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

 Total

Theme 4. Domestic financing	Total choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	<i>49</i>
1. Stable macroeconomic environment/Adequate			
economic development	57,26%	57,35%	57,14%
2. Allocation of earmarked public budget to			
environmental goals	81,20%	76,47%	87,76%
3. Use of environmental taxes and charges	58,97%	64,71%	51,02%
4. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private			
resources	78,63%	80,88%	75,51%
5. Adequate economic operation of environmental utility			
companies	16,24%	10,29%	24,49%

The selection according to the type of institution of the respondents tended to vary more. Respondents from NGOs choose less frequently Factor 4 (the use of financial incentives) with 65% compared to the total average of 78,5%. Respondents from

international organizations and research organizations found Factor 1 (macroeconomic conditions) less important with 42% and 38% compared to the total average 59%. As for the use of environmental taxes and charges, respondents from international organizations and NGOs prioritized this factor more often than respondents from ministries and research institutions (73% and 70% versus 51% and 56%). See Annex 6c.

6.5 Theme 5: International support and cooperation

Identified implementation capacity factors in connection with international support and cooperation encompassed the need for harmonizing donor and recipient objectives, accessing to sustained financial and technical support, improving national capacities to use international resources and participating in regional cooperation activities.

<u>^</u>		
Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme5.Internationalsupportandcooperation	 Donor and recipient objectives are synchronized 	To follow commonly set investment priorities and address the most pressing environmental challenges
	2. International financial support	To allocate donor funds for environmental goal implementation from international sources
	3. International technical assistance	To support legislation drafting and planning as well as monitoring and reporting activities with technical support
	4. Sufficient national capacity for efficient utilization of international support	To follow the use of international funds and to improve the sustainability of implemented projects
	5. Transboundary/Regional cooperation	To address environmental problems that go beyond national problems, to draft common legislation, implement large-scale projects and regional monitoring initiatives.

Table 20: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 5: International support and cooperation

Theme 5, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Synchronized donor and recipient objectives. Country assessment documents outlined that successful international cooperation was not restricted to support from donor countries and also required a more

proactive approach from the recipients. Thus, they emphasized the importance of determining common interests in international cooperation activities and actively coordinating with international and foreign donors. In several instances, however, synchronization and coordination were hampered either from the donor or from the recipient side. From the recipient side, challenges included the setting of clear environmental and investment priorities for international support and establishing national capacities to represent the country's interest at negotiations of international environmental agreements or towards donor countries (UNECE 2007b; Moldova, MoE 2013; Sivhuoch and Sreang 2015; Cambodia, MoE 2012). To address these challenges, countries tried to articulate more clearly their national priorities (Indonesia, MoE 2010; UNECE 2012a). On the other hand, some countries also noted that donors tended to operate independently without coordination with government agencies, and thus did not necessarily support their most pressing environmental objectives in a synchronized manner (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Ware 2011).

Theme 5, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Sustained international financial support. Many of the studied countries expressed heavy reliance on international funds to achieve international environmental goals (Croatia, Ministry of Foreign Affairs and European Integration 2010; UNECE 2015b; Timor-Leste, Ministry of Economy and Development 2012). For example, it was suggested that the development of water infrastructure in the Lao PDR has been principally the good performance of the donors rather than the Government" (Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012, 19). In fact, the (perceived) reliance in some cases was so significant that countries cited insufficient international financing as one of the principal reason for failing to work towards environmental goals (Malaysia, MoNRE 2014; Romania, MoE 2014; Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; Armenia, Government and UN 2010; Metaj 2009). Despite the emphasized need for international financing, countries tended to allocate only a smaller percentage of funds from international sources towards these objectives. For example, in the financial year 2009-2010, Bosnia only earmarked only 0.6% of Official Development Assistance for environmental protection (BiH, MoFTER 2012). At the same time, countries with increasing income levels also recognized that available international sources might decrease in the future, and they will eventually have to seek more funds from national sources (Vietnam, MoP 2013).

Theme 5, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Sustained international technical assistance. Technical support was provided by donors usually in the form of specified projects targeting a specific implementation objective of MEAs or the MDG7 targets (Thailand, ONEP 2009; Lao PDR MoNRE-IUCN 2015; Armenia, UNDP 2014). The need for technical assistance was often mentioned in connection with legislation drafting and planning activities as well as monitoring and reporting (Myanmar, ADB 2013; Albania 2012b). National reports to various conventions and the UN were also often developed by or with support from international organizations or donor countries. Although this latter showed a decreasing tendency over the studied period as countries' reporting capacities has increased. In the Southeast European region, many of the technical support projects were received from the EU in order to support the harmonization of national legislations and to build national capacities for the implementation of these updated legislations (Sotirov et al. 2015; UNECE 2011b).

Theme 5, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Sufficient national capacity for efficient utilization of international support. Country assessment documents also noted the lack of sufficient national capacity to adequately administer and keep track of international funds, to develop and implement large-scale projects, and to communicate results and follow-up with donors (Romania, MoFA 2010; Myanmar, MoEF 2012, Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013. To building-up national capacities, countries recognized the need to improve the planning procedures, the internal management and the monitoring of the implemented projects (Bulgaria, MoEW 2014; Indonesia, MoE 2010). Adequate monitoring of international funds and financed projects – e.g. with the establishment of a database or an online platform – was also believed to improve implementation and coordination with donors (UNECE 2012a; Cambodia, EU Delegation 2012). Regarding the sustainability of these projects, some countries also noted that internationally funded projects were often discontinued once project funding ended and as a result, in Serbia, for example, "*donors remain quite reserved regarding further assistance and support*" (UNECE 2007b, 3).

Theme 5, Implementation Capacity Factor 5. Trans-boundary/Regional cooperation: The studied countries appeared to take a more proactive role in regional cooperation than in cooperation with donors, principally focusing on activities to protect trans-boundary water and forest resources or improve air quality. Opportunities

for such cooperation included policy development, coordinating implementation, or enhancing monitoring performances (Cambodia, MoE 2014; Macedonia, MoE 2008 Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012). For instance, the Philippines established in 2006 the ASEAN Center for Biodiversity with the aim *"to formulate and coordinate biodiversity-related policy, strategy and action… and to promote and advance common positions"* (NEDA 2007, 56). In Serbia, the implementation of regional infrastructure development strategies provided a framework for greater trans-boundary coordination on environmental issues (Todic and Dusko 2014). At the same time, limited cooperation with neighboring countries was also noted in some cases (EC 2014; Vietnam, MoP 2010).

6.5.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 5: international cooperation

From the above five issues, 74% of the respondents choose Factor 4 (national capacity for efficient utilization of international support) and 68% Factor 3 (international technical assistance). 61,5% of the respondents also selected Factor 2 (International financial support) with a higher selection rate (71%) from Asian respondents and a lower (54%) from Europeans. Some further regional differences could be observed in the selection. In general, Asian respondents were more likely to choose factors that concern international support (Factors 2-4), while more European respondents favored capacity aspects related to international cooperation (Factor 1 and 5).

Theme 5. International cooperation and support	Total choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
1. Synchronized donor and recipient objectives	45,30%	52,94%	34,69%
2. International financial support	61,54%	54,41%	71,43%
3.International technical assistance	68,38%	64,71%	73,47%
4. Sufficient national capacity for efficient utilization			
of international support	74,36%	70,59%	79,59%
5. Transboundary/Regional cooperation	43,59%	48,53%	36,73%

Table 21: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

More significant differences could be observed in the selection of factors according to the institutional backgrounds of the respondents. Representatives of international organizations favored Factor 1 (65%) but were less likely to select financial and technical support. It is to be noted however, that most respondents of international organizations were from European countries, where the above factors were also preferred in a higher percentage. Respondents from government organizations highlighted the importance of international financial and technical support (73% each). Respondents from NGOs favored financial support (70%), while representatives of research organizations were more likely to choose technical support (81%). See Annex 6c.

6.6 Theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement

Implementation capacity factors, which could be directly linked to this theme, included the introduction of government measures to support environmental goals, environmental permitting practices, the establishment of effective enforcement and juridical systems and the improvement of land ownership rights.

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement	1. Targeted government measures for implementation of laws and strategies	To ensure that laws and strategies are translated into adequate implementation actions (e.g. government programs)
	2. Environmental permitting/licensing	To carry out adequate environmental impact assessments procedures and provide environmental permits and licenses accordingly.
	3. Transparent and efficient system for enforcement	To introduce efficient compliance and enforcement mechanisms (including inspections, collection of sanctions and fines)
	4. Adequate operations of court services in environmental matters	To ensure sufficient access to justice in handling environmental matters
	5. Improved land ownership and management	To reduce conflicts over land ownership and to improve the sustainability of its use

Table 22: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement

Theme 6, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Targeted government measures to implement laws and strategies. Many countries noted that there is much progress needed to fully implement environmental laws and underlying strategic documents (UNECE 2014b; Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008). For example, in 2008, Bulgaria announced the approval of almost 350 protection area for wild birds or wild flora and fauna (Bulgaria, UNDP 2008). However, six years later the 5th CBD report of country listed various problems with the designation of the sites, preparation of management plans and the development of investments (Bulgaria, MOEW 2014). Cited reasons for insufficient implementation of government measures included the lack of political will, e.g. in Macedonia and Turkey (Baumgartner and Stojanovska 2014; Yenigun 2009) inadequately developed laws, e.g. in Serbia, Indonesia, Thailand and Armenia (Milutinovic 2010; Indonesia, MoEF 2014; Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008; Armenia, Government and UN CT 2010), insufficient human and technical capacities and financing sources, e.g. in the Philippines (NEDA 2014a) and in Serbia (Milutinovic 2010). In addition, the overall effectiveness of implementation measures was also scrutinized sometimes. For instance, reforestation programs resulted in a high percentage of low-quality forest (Vietnam, MoP 2010; Moldova, Government 2013) or designated protected areas failing to cover biodiversity hotspots (Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008; Melovski et al. 2012).

Theme Implementation Environmental 6. Capacity Factor 2: permitting/licensing. In EU accession countries in Southeast Europe, EIA and permitting procedures were promoted and required by the EU, and therefore these countries made targeted efforts to improve permitting procedures, especially in the second half of the studied period. Compared to their European counterparts, the systematic application of such activities in Southeast Asia somewhat seemed to be lagging, but many of the studied countries in the region also noted that environmental impact assessments were carried out for large projects, and permits were also introduced in certain cases e.g. for forest or wildlife-trading activities. However, in impact assessments and permitting procedures have always not become fully operational until the end of the studied period. Although EIA was required for all projects with major environmental impacts, assessments were sometimes incomplete, did not fully comply with permitting procedures, and have not ensured appropriate public participation (UNECE 2015a; 2012a; 2011a; Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008; Ke and Gao 2013). The use of single environmental media-based approaches and thereof the lack of their integration was mentioned as a deficiency in Moldova and Turkey (UNECE 2014b and OECD 2008). Research concerning the countries in the

Mekong region suggested that although EIA requirements have been formulated, provisions ensuring public participation and information sharing remained limited in some of the countries (Ke and Gao 2013). Another cause for concern was coordination among involved bodies and the provision of sufficient capacities for these bodies (UNECE 2015a; AECEN 2008; Vietnam, MoNRE and UNEP 2008). Separating EIA implementation and monitoring responsibilities among national bodies was also proven to be challenging (UNECE 2015b; 2014b, AECEN 2008).

Theme 6, Implementation Capacity Factor 3. Transparent and efficient system for

enforcement: Although some progress in monitoring the use of natural resources and in enforcing relevant legislation can be observed throughout the studied period, most of the studied countries reported weaknesses in this regard. One consistent sign of the insufficiency of the enforcement system was the persistent reoccurrence of illegal or uncontrolled activities, such as logging, hunting, and fishing, as well as illegal trade of ODS substances or of threatened species. For example, assessment reports of Macedonia continually noted non-compliance with legislation and illegal use of natural resources (Macedonia, MoE 2014; 2005; Ministry of Finance 2009; UNECE 2011b;) and the CBD reports of the Philippines between 2002 and 2015 repeatedly highlighted illegal fishing, hunting and logging as one of the major reasons for the depletion of natural resources (DENR 2006; 2009; 2014). In some cases, non-compliance with environmental agreements or other international standards were also recognized. For example, the EU launched a non-compliance procedure against Bulgaria for not meeting the PM10 air pollution standards of the EU (Bulgaria, MOEW and ExEA 2010). Identified weakness of the enforcement systems included the lack of sufficient technologies, human or financial capacities for inspections, e.g. in Bosnia-Herzegovina (UNECE 2011a), in Turkey (MoEF 2011) in Cambodia (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008) and in the Lao PDR (STEA and UNEP 2012); selective enforcement of relevant environmental legislation (Nadic 2012; Marks 2011); lack or low level of fines and sanctions (Moldova, Government 2005; Timor-Leste, Ministry of Economy 2012; AECEN 2008; UNECE 2012a); the lack of coordination and information exchange between enforcement bodies (UNECE 2012a; 2012b) and Romania (UNECE 2012b); the lack of political will to ensure enforcement (Indonesia, MoE 2005) and problems related to corruption and bribery among law enforcers (Bulgaria, UNDP 2008) as well as among military and local government officials (Poffenberger 2009; Collins et al. 2011).

Theme 6, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Adequate operations of court services in environmental matters. Some countries viewed the insufficient provision of justice on environmental matters as one of the reasons for weak enforcement of legislation (the Philippines, DENR 2009; AECEN 2008; UNECE 2002). For example, the 2005 EPR report of Moldova mentioned that "the Constitution gives every citizen the right to take actions to the courts, but there are no examples of people who have exercised this legal right yet" (UNECE 2005, 27). Reasons for the inadequate operations of court services in handling environmental matters were the lack of coordination and communication between enforcement bodies, such as inspectors, polices and judges (AECEN 2008; Albania, MoEFW 2006); the insufficient capacity of courts (UNECE 2015b; BiH, MoE 2010) as well as the inadequate environmental knowledge of courts personnel (Turkey, MoEF 2011; UNECE 2015a). To tackle these problems, jointly organized training and capacity-building for these bodies seemed of crucial importance (UNECE 2011b; 2014a). Going beyond capacity factors, political instability sometimes also affected the functioning of the courts (Timor-Leste, SSE 2014).

Theme 6, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Improved land ownership and management. Unclear and unregistered property rights often resulted in conflicts over management of lands and thus increased pressure on agricultural lands, forests or protected areas and rendered their sustainable management more difficult (Collins et al. 2011; Romania, MoEW 2005; Vietnam, MoNRE and UNEP 2008). The resolution of these problems was also not smooth: the introduction of land registering procedures was often long and complicated (Cambodia, MoP 2013; Turkey, MoEF 2011). Consultation processes to settle conflicts, e.g. around the establishment of protected areas (Montenegro, MoSDT 2012; Porej and Matic 2009) or management of forest areas were also difficult (Riggs et al. 2016). Moreover, many countries privatized land during or recently before the studied period. Some reports suggested that private ownership of lands could improve environmental conditions (Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012; UNECE 2014b), but many noted that it had increased pressure on natural resources – especially when smaller scale ownership was created (Montenegro,

Ministry of Tourism and Environmental Protection 2007; Bulgaria, UNDP 2008; Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2004).

6.6.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 6: Law implementation and enforcement

From the above five implementation capacity factors, 83% of the respondents highlighted the importance of transparent and efficient systems for enforcement (Factor 3); 77% chose Factor 1 (targeted government measures to implement laws and strategies) and 67% Factor 2 (environmental permitting/licensing). The regional differences for these three factors were relatively minor. For the two remaining factors, there were bigger regional differences: almost 50% of European respondents highlighted the need for adequate court operations; and the need for clear land ownership rights emerged in Asia with 35% compared to the total 23% and the 15% of European responses. See Table 23.

Table 23: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

	Total	-	
Theme 6. Law implementation and enforcement	choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	<i>49</i>
1. Targeted government measures to implement			
laws	76,92%	73,53%	81,63%
2. Environmental impact assessment and			
permitting/licensing	66,67%	63,24%	71,43%
3. Transparent and efficient system for			
enforcement	82,91%	85,29%	79,59%
4. Adequate operations of courts in environmental			
matters	38,46%	48,53%	24,49%
5. Improved land ownership and management	23,08%	14,71%	34,69%

Major institutional differences could not be observed: respondents from ministries highlighted more frequently the need for environmental licensing and permitting (78%), while NGOs more often prioritized land ownership rights (40%). Research institutions were more likely to select factors related to enforcements; 88% chose Factor 3 and 50% Factor 4. See Annex 6c.

6.7 Theme 7: Stakeholder engagement

Identified implementation capacity factors related to stakeholder engagement included the need for public awareness-raising and educational activities, the involvement of NGOs and business in the implementation activities as well as the integration of environmental considerations into privatization processes.

Implementation Implementation **Justification** capacity Theme factors 7. Theme Public awareness-raising To inform the general population 1. Stakeholder about environmental issues about environmental problems and engagement motivate them for environmentalconscious actions To provide adequate education and 2. Environmental education in schools and via training training about environmental programs problems at all education levels Civil society involvement To enable adequate participation of 3. in environmental activities civil society in environmental planning, decision-making and implementation activities. Engagement of businesses To involve private companies 4. in in voluntary environmental environmental activities, e.g. via activities certification programs or environmental management schemes. Integration 5. of To ensure that privatization environmental agreements have environmental considerations clauses and land use agreements into privatization processes undergo environmental assessments.

Table 24: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 7 Stakeholder engagement

Theme 7, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Public awareness-raising about environmental issues. Despite a proliferation of such activities undertaken during the studied period, country documents found generally low levels of awareness about different environmental topics (Pojani et al. 2013, 699; EC 2014; Lao PDR Government and UN 2013). With regard to biodiversity protection, several countries highlighted low awareness and the lack of or inadequacy of awareness-raising programs among the general population as one of the perceived implementation barriers (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2014; BiH, MoFTER 2011; Indonesia, MoEF 2014; Vietnam, MoNRE). Awareness-raising programs were also found to be necessary for improved drinking water or sanitation usage (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Malaysia, EPU 2015; Albania, UNDP and the UN CT in Albania 2004) as well as for the promotion of environmental laws and policies to support enforcement (Indonesia, MoEF 2014; Myanmar, ADB 2013). The efficiency of awareness-raising programs was also a concern, as higher awareness-levels did not necessarily result in a higher willingness for environmental-conscious actions among the population. (Montenegro, MoSDT 2013, Hezri 2011; Rahman 2011). Lastly, the role of media in promoting environmental awareness and the need for increased capacity of journalists in addressing relevant issues were also mentioned in a few country documents (Armenia, Government and UN CT 2010; the Philippines, DENR 2009; Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008). Although the contribution of media was perceived generally positive (Montenegro, MoSDT 2013; Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008), an overall low-level media coverage of different environmental issues was often suggested (Nadic 2012; Mol 2009; BiH, MoFTER 2012).

Theme 7, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Environmental education in schools and via training programs. Although many of the countries reported activities to strengthen environmental education, the progress was often limited in introducing education activities; (Macedonia, MoE 2014; 2005; UNECE 2011b; the Philippines, DENR 2014); to develop education materials (Vietnam, MoNRE 2010; 2008) and to provide training activities to professionals (Malaysia, EPU 2011; UNECE 2012a). Quoted barriers to ensure adequate environmental education included the lack of or limited curricula (Montenegro, MoSDT 2015; Vietnam, MoNRE 2010; Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2010; Rao et al. 2014); systemic problems with integrating education material into the existing curricula (Myanmar, MoP 2005; Indonesia, MoE 2005; UNECE 2012a) or insufficient institutional coordination (Montenegro, Government and UN 2010; UNECE 2011a) and the lack of earmarked financing, e.g. in Moldova and Romania (UNECE 2014b; UNECE 2012b).

Theme 7, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Civil society involvement in environmental activities. Country assessments repeatedly highlighted the critical role of NGOs in environmental awareness-raising campaigns and education activities (Armenia, Government and UN CT 2010; Croatia, MoE 2014; Indonesia, MoE 2005). However, these organizations were not always involved as equal partners in policy planning or environmental decision-making (O'Brien 2015; Sotirov et al. 2015, Sivhuoch and Sreang 2015). Mechanisms for the involvement of civil society organizations in policy implementation also remained weak (Cörtoglu 2013; Serbia, MoE 2010). Limitations in cooperation and involvement were sometimes the result of historical predispositions – e.g. in case of Myanmar (Raitzer et al. 2015), the Lao PDR (Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012) and in Vietnam (Quitzow et al. 2013). For example, in Vietnam, that environmental NGOs functioned as technical advisors (Quitzow et al. 2013, 13) and the government tightly controlled these organizations (Mol 2009). The issue of independent operation has also been mentioned as a potential barrier to implementation. For instance, the SDS of Romania noted that civil society organizations still encounter "instances of patronage in their relations with the authorities and political actors" (Romania, MoE and UNDP 2008, 39). Observations also added that NGOs sometimes do not have their own strategic goals and have limited access to funding, thus their activities become donor-driven (UNECE 2012a; Romania, MoE 2014 and UNECE 2002). Some of the studied countries also noted that environmental NGOs also have difficulties in establishing a functioning organization, writing, or implementing projects, fund-raising or cooperating with other organizations (BiH, MoFTER 2012; OECD 2008).

Theme 7, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Engagement of businesses in voluntary environmental activities. Despite different initiatives introduced and promoted, many countries noted challenges in involving private companies and businesses in environmental activities. (Nadic 2012; Lao PDR, Government 2013; 2010; Vietnam, MoP 2010). In the Southeast European region, companies seemed to be more active in introducing environmental management and reporting standards, especially towards the end of the studied period. Nevertheless, the progress still seemed limited (e.g. UNECE 2012b; 2015b; Andrejevic and Vucenov 2011). The 2002 EPR of Albania identified interest in introducing environmental management systems, but ten years later, the 2nd EPR still noted the lack of widespread uptake of these (UNECE 2012a). Quoted actions to involve private entities more efficiently included better institutional coordination (UNECE 2014a; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011); introduction of financial incentives (Cambodia, MoE 2012; UNECE 2011b; the Philippines, NEDA 2007), the use of regulatory tools (Cambodia, MoE 2012; Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2005) and awareness-raising activities (Myanmar, ADB 2013; Malaysia, MoNRE 2008; Bulgaria, MoEW, GEF and UNDP 2004). The importance of focusing on small

and medium scale enterprises and business owners were also outlined in some of the countries (UNECE 2011b; the Philippines NEDA 2007; OECD 2008).

Theme 7, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Integration of environmental considerations into privatization processes. Many country assessment documents suggested that natural resource extraction agreements and the privatization of land areas, environmental utilities, power plants, or industrial facilities are a necessity for economic development and for improving the sustainability of operation (also in terms of environmental performances) (Croatia, MoE 2014b; 2001; Turkey, MoEF 2009). Simultaneously, however, documents also noted that privatizations and land concessions often risked the state of the environment, given that private operators may take sustainability objectives less into consideration (Bulgaria, MoEW, GEF and UNDP 2004; Moldova, MoNRE 2005) and land concessions or resource extraction agreements often result in adverse environmental impacts (Baird 2014; Poffenberger 2009; Collins et al. 2011). To some extent, governments could influence the operations of privatized units by introducing environmental considerations into the privatization processes. For example, in Montenegro, all privatization agreements had environmental clauses (UNECE 2015a) and the Philippines was set to review and monitor the regulatory compliance of mining concession (NEDA 2011). However, in many of the studied countries, environmental assessments and audits have not become regular parts of privatization processes (UNECE 2012a; UNECE 2011b) and land use agreements had not been consulted with the affected population (Cambodia, MoP 2013).

6.7.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 7: Stakeholder Engagement

Under this theme, environmental education (Factor 2) was chosen by 76% and NGO involvement in environmental activities (Factor 3) by 65% of the respondents. Both awareness raising programs (Factor 1) and engagement of major companies (Factor 4) received around 60% of the votes. Regional differences were negligible for the first most preferred priority factors (Factor 2 and 3), and between +/- 10% in case of the remaining three factors. See Table 25.

Table 25: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

	Total	_	
Theme 7. Stakeholder involvement	choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	<i>49</i>
1. Public awareness-raising about environmental issues	59,83%	52,94%	69,39%
2. Environmental education in schools and via training	76,07%	76,47%	73,47%
3. Civil society involvement in environmental activities	64,96%	64,71%	63,27%
4. Engagement of businesses in voluntary environmental			
activities	58,97%	66,18%	46,94%
5. Integration of environmental considerations into			
privatization processes	34,19%	26,47%	44,90%

Institutional differences in the selections were also below 10% in most cases. Respondents from research institutions prioritized environmental education less frequently and the engagement of companies more likely. See Annex 6c.

6.8 Theme 8: Research and scientific cooperation

Identified implementation capacity factors for improved research and scientific cooperation in environmental goal implementation encompassed the establishment of research infrastructure, regular research programs, and cooperation between national research bodies, with businesses and international counterparts.

Table 26: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 8: Research and scientific cooperation

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme 8.	Sufficient research infrastructure	To ensure adequate and sufficient
Research and		human and technical capacities for
scientific		research, backed by the necessary
cooperation		financing resources
	Regular and systematic research	To ensure that research on
	programs	environmental issues are guided by
		a long-term, systematic research
		agenda
	Cooperation between research	To encourage businesses to carry
	organizations and businesses	out R&D activities and to transfer
		new technologies
	Collaboration between national	To promote information exchange
	research institutions	between research institutions and
		interdisciplinary research
	Collaboration with international	To build capacities, attract
	research institutions	additional financing for research
		and carry out joint research projects

Theme 8, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Sufficient research infrastructure.

Research infrastructure at the national level was considered essential to carry out environmental activities. Although countries had universities and designated institutions and to carry out research about various environmental topics, assessments often noted limited human research capacities and the need for mechanisms to support researchers in developing knowledge about modern technologies or to motivate them to research environmental issues. This was both the case in the Southeast Asian region (Myanmar, MoEF 2012; Lao PDR, Government and UN 2013; Malaysia, MoNRE 2009; Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007) and especially in the first half of the studied period, in the Southeast European region (Turkey, MoEF 2011; Croatia, Environment Agency 2005; Macedonia, MoE 2005; Albania, MoEFW 2006). Limitations in technical capacities were also noted in some cases (Turkey, MoEF 2011; Albania, MoEFW 2006; Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005; Indonesia, MoE 2010). One of the main reasons for limited research infrastructures was insufficient national financing (Bulgaria, MOEW 2014; Macedonia, MoE 2005; Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005; Cambodia, MoE 2010; Indonesia, MoE 2010) and donor funding for research was considered to be crucial in many (especially lower-income) countries (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Vietnam, MoNRE and UNEP 2008).

Theme 8, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Regular and systematic research programs. Although the need for establishing environmental research programs have been emphasized, countries often seemed to lack overarching, long-term research agendas even towards the end of the studied period (Montenegro, MoSDT 2014; UNECE 2015a; Romania; MoE 2013; Malaysia, MoNRE 2009; Uddin et al. 2009). Due to the lack of systematic research frameworks, country assessments often reported that research programs were ad-hoc, uncoordinated or not fully in line with policy needs (Romania, MoE and UNDP 2008; Lao PDR, MoNRE-IUCN 2015; Thailand, ONEP 2009). Suggesting that existing research programs did not necessarily address policy needs in Moldova, country reports repeatedly noted the need for research on various aspects of climate change (Moldova, MoE 2013; 2005 as well as biodiversity protection (Moldova, MoE 2009; MoNRE 2006). Related to Malaysia, it was suggested that research funds often prioritized ad-hoc environmental issues over the most urgent ones (Hezri 2011), and this resulted in gaps and overlaps in environmental research (Malaysia, MoNRE 2008; 2009). Lastly, although its importance was acknowledged,

efforts to safeguard and apply traditional practices were reported to be limited (Myanmar, UN CT 2011; Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2004). For example, Indonesia reported the use of local knowledge in conservation projects (Indonesia, MoEF 2014), but this was limited in scope as in its second CBD report in 2002 it was already suggested that in many areas *"traditional knowledge of local communities have gone forever"* (Indonesia, MoE 2002, 32).

Theme 8, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Cooperation between research organizations and businesses. Countries in the Southeast European region found a generally low-level of private sector participation in research activities (EC 2011; Moldova, MoE 2006). The lack of privately-owned and run environmental research centers or laboratories was also a concern in some countries (UNECE 2011a; Bulgaria, MoEW 2013; Moldova, MoE 2013). Information about the studied countries in the Southeast Asian region was more limited, but some pointed out cooperation needs between research institutions and private sector organizations (Cambodia, MoE 2007; Indonesia, MoE 2005). For example, Indonesia (MoE 2005) created an online information system for encouraging businesses to establish research cooperation. The support of innovation activities and the transfer of the best available technologies were also seen necessary. In some cases, countries assigned a dedicated national institution for coordination activities (Thailand ONEP 2009); tried to provide public funding (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2010) or pool private resources (Bulgaria, MOEW 2014, 106).

Theme 8, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Collaboration between national research institutions. Many countries noted a generally low-level of exchange and coordination among national research institutions and academia both in the Southeast European region (Albania, MoEFW 2006; Croatia, Environment Agency 2005; Macedonia, MoE 2005; Montenegro, MoSDT 2015) and in Southeast Asia (Lao PDR MoNRE-IUCN 2015; Thailand, ONEP 2009). The interdisciplinary nature of environmental research activities was often recognized, but synergies were not necessarily utilized. (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection; Bulgaria, MOEW 2013). Solutions for strengthening relationship among various research organizations were also suggested by introducing coordination mechanisms in the field of climate change and biodiversity research (Turkey, MoEF 2011; 2007); by signing a memorandum of

understanding for cooperation (Moldova, MoE 2013) or by introducing a technical platform to address weaknesses in research collaboration (Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013; Vietnam, MONRE 2006).

Theme 8, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Collaboration with international research institutions. International cooperation in scientific activities were considered as a means to increase national research capacities (UNECE 2014a; Macedonia, MoE 2008; Malaysia, MoNRE 2009; to secure additional financing for research (BiH, MoE 2010; Vietnam, MoNRE 2006), or to carry out research jointly and to exchange research results (Armenia, NCSD 2012; Myanmar, MoEF 2012; Vietnam, MONRE 2006; Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007). Although country reports mentioned various cooperation activities, many countries noted inadequate or insufficient scientific relationship with other countries, especially in the first half of the studied period (Albania, UNDP and UN CT 2004; Croatia, Environment Agency 2005; the Philippines, Government 2014b; Indonesia, MoE 2005). A low level of international cooperation was suggested to be the result of limited capacities of research institutions to develop research projects and co-finance them (Indonesia, MoE 2005).

6.8.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 8: Research and scientific cooperation

Selections from respondents were somewhat evenly distributed. Coordination with business and institutional research organizations both received around 67% of the votes, while 62% of the respondents outlined the need for regular and systematic research programs. Regional differences were also not considerable and remained around +/- 5%. Respondents from Europe tended to prioritize coordination capacities between research and business organizations more frequently, while respondents from Asia were more likely to select coordination among national research organizations.

Theme 8. Research and scientific cooperation	Total choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
1.Sufficient and adequate research			
infrastructure	55,56%	57,35%	53,06%
2. Regular and systematic research programs	61,54%	60,29%	63,27%
3.Cooperation between research			
organizations and businesses	66,67%	70,59%	61,22%
4. Collaboration between national research			
institutions	41,03%	36,76%	46,94%
5. Collaboration with international research			
institutions	67,52%	67,65%	67,35%

Table 27: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

Institutional differences were more prominent. Notably respondents from international organizations had a different selection pattern: they prioritized Factor 1, ` (research infrastructure) and Factor 4 (national research coordination) less; while Factor 3 and 5, business and international coordination were well above the total selection averages. Respondents from NGOs and research organizations evaluated the importance of research infrastructure higher. In addition, respondents from NGOs found business-research coordination somewhat less, and national and international research collaboration somewhat more important. Research organizations deemed the importance of national collaboration higher and international collaboration lower than respondents from other institutional types. See Annex 6c.

6.9 Theme 9: Institutional framework for monitoring

Five implementation capacity factors were emerging from the document review and were selected for the questionnaire. These included the allocation of institutional responsibilities for monitoring, mechanisms to coordinate monitoring activities, sufficient human, technical and financial capacities and the participation in regional and global monitoring initiatives.

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification
Theme9.Institutionalframeworkfor	1. Clear institutional responsibility for data collection	To define data collection responsibilities for monitoring organizations
monitoring	2. Mechanism to coordinate monitoring capacities	To harmonize data collection and analysis activities and to improve information exchange between data collection institutions
	3. Sufficient and adequate human capacity for monitoring	To ensure a sufficient number of qualified staff at responsible institutions
	4. Sufficient and adequate technical capacity for monitoring	To ensure necessary technical equipment and infrastructure for data collection at responsible institutions
	5. Sufficient financial resources for monitoring	To secure sufficient financing for data collection and analysis
	6. Involvement in regional/global monitoring initiatives	To harmonize and share environmental data with other countries and to improve national monitoring capacities via international collaboration

Table 28: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 9: Institutional framework for monitoring

Theme 9, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Clear institutional responsibility for data collection. While progress was achieved in developing monitoring mechanisms for environmental goals, the establishment of a comprehensive institutional framework for monitoring seemed to be a slow process. In many countries, monitoring responsibilities were still not entirely designated in the mid-2000s, and remained overall weak during the studied period (Serbia, MoE 2012; the Philippines, DENR 2009). To allocate monitoring responsibilities, the lack of a clear legislative background for monitoring i.e., to regulate data provision from subordinate bodies and stakeholders, stood out as one of the potential barriers (Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; Albania, UNDP and the UN CT 2004; Montenegro, Ministry of Tourism and Environment 2007). Other challenges included the temporary involvement of institutions carrying out monitoring on an ad-hoc basis (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2014; UNECE 2014b) and fragmented or duplicated monitoring activities (UNECE 2012a; Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; BiH, MoFTER 2012). In some cases, especially for biodiversity monitoring, designated institutions to collect, analyze or update data on specific environmental issues were completely missing (BiH, MoFTER 2012; UNECE 2014b; Indonesia, MoEF 2014; Vietnam, MoNRE 2014).

Theme 9, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Mechanism to coordinate monitoring capacities. Coordination of monitoring activities remained weak in many countries during the studied period and thus slowed down the establishment of an effective monitoring framework. While in many countries, a large number of institutions were responsible for data collection and monitoring responsibilities were spread among various institutions, the coordination of these activities and the communication between responsible agencies was often insufficient and inadequate (UNECE 2012a; 2011a; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011; Lao PDR, MoNRE 2011). For example, in Vietnam at one point during the studied period "nine agencies had jurisdiction over water quality monitoring in Hanoi (Vietnam MoNRE and UNEP 2008, 43) and in BiH, more than 60 institutions were responsible for environmental data collection with limited coordination among these bodies (UNECE 2011a, 42). To improve coordination, the need for harmonizing data collection activities (Turkey, Ministry of Forestry And Water Affairs 2014) and centralizing inventory preparations at one institution (Turkey, MoEF 2011) were both outlined. Assessment reports also noted the importance of formal avenues for data sharing, such as information databases/platforms, clearing house mechanisms, improved standardization and inventory methods (UNECE 2014a; Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005; Cambodia, MoE 2007; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011; Myanmar, MoEF 2012; Vietnam, MoNRE 2014).

Theme 9, Implementation Capacity Factor 3-4: Sufficient and adequate human and technical capacity for monitoring. In most studied countries, human and technical capacities to fulfill monitoring requirements of environmental goals seemed to be insufficient. In terms of human capacities, besides the scarce number of staff (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2010; Montenegro, MoSDT 2013; Sivhuoch and Sreang 2015), the lack of sufficient technical expertise was also a recurring problem (Zdraveva et al. 2014; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011; Njegovan 2004). Capacity building needs for monitoring activities were outlined both in terms of number and expertise (Lao PDR MoNRE-IUCN 2015; Indonesia, MoE 2009; the Philippines, DENR 2014; Turkey, MoEF 2011). For example, Vietnam reported "an inadequate pool of greenhouse gas inventory technical experts in the ministries and agencies" and stressed the need for capacity building at "GHG inventory-related ministries, agencies and provinces" (Vietnam, MoNRE 2010, 126 and 128). Concerning technical capacities, physical infrastructure for data collection, including collection and control points, monitoring equipment and laboratories were considered as a prerequisite. Most countries reported progress in the establishment and the modernizations of technical infrastructures during the studied period. However, progress was not always sufficient, especially in Southeast Asia. Some countries reported insufficient physical infrastructure for monitoring (Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; the Philippines, Government 2014b; Timor-Leste, SSE 2014; Vietnam, MoNRE 2010), while others noted equipment modernization needs (Croatia, MoE 2014; Moldova, MoNRE 2005; UNECE 2007a; Myanmar, ADB 2013; Baltacı et al. 2008).

Theme 9, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Sufficient financial resources for monitoring. Insufficient financing for monitoring objectives was often cited as the underlying reason for the lack of human and technical capacities and for limited data collection activities (e.g. the Philippines, DENR 2009, Cambodia, MoE 2010; Malaysia, MoNre 2011; Montenegro, MoSDT 2015; Serbia, MoE 2010). Countries often reported that the agencies responsible for data collection has a limited budget, and stakeholders involved in monitoring actives, such as civil societies or research institutions relied on insufficient public support (UNECE 2007b; 2011a; 2014b; Macedonia, MoE 2005). In some cases, public financing for monitoring objectives was not available at all (UNECE 2007a). Similarly to research activities, the importance of international support to fulfill monitoring requirements was also highlighted (Croatia, Ministry of Environmental and Nature Protection 2014b; Armenia, Government and UN CT in Armenia 2010; UNECE 2012b).

Theme 9, Implementation Capacity Factor 6: Involvement in regional/global monitoring initiatives. Participation in global and regional networks was considered beneficial from various aspects. It enabled countries to develop, collect and report standardized and comparable data as well as to build capacity and fulfill reporting obligations imposed by environmental conventions (UNECE 2012a; Bulgaria, MOEW and ExEA 2010; Macedonia, MoE 2008; Moldova, MoE 2013). Likewise, in the Southeast Asian region, countries underlined the importance of both global and regional cooperation to improve environmental monitoring capacities (Myanmar, MoEF 2012; the Philippines, Government 2014b; Timor-Leste, SSE 2014). At the same time, insufficient level of cooperation was also noted i.e., to harmonize environmental data

with other countries (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Macedonia, MoE 2005) or to participate in data-sharing platforms of environmental agreements (Plengsaeng et al. 2014 Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005).

6.9.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 9: Monitoring framework

78% of the respondents highlighted the importance of clear allocation of monitoring responsibilities and 63% the need for sufficient financial resources for monitoring activities. Other factors received less than 50% of selections – with the lowest number of votes for international and regional monitoring coordination. Regional selection patterns were not considerably different. European respondents were slightly more likely to prioritize the need for human capacities and financial resources (Factor 3 and 5), while Asian respondents highlighted the need for coordination mechanisms well above the total average (Factor 2).

Theme 9. Institutional framework for	Total	Funana	A sia
monitoring	choices	Europe	Asla
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
1. Clear institutional responsibility for data			
collection	77,78%	76,47%	79,59%
2. Mechanism to coordinate monitoring			
capacities	43,59%	35,29%	55,10%
3. Sufficient and adequate human capacity			
for monitoring	48,72%	51,47%	44,90%
4. Sufficient technical capacity for			
monitoring	37,61%	35,29%	40,82%
5. Sufficient financial resources for			
monitoring	63,25%	70,59%	53,06%
6. Involvement in regional/global			
monitoring initiatives	23,93%	23,53%	24,49%

Table 29: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

Significant institutional differences in selections were only observed in a few instances. Respondents from government institutions considered institutional aspects (Factor 1 and 2) less important, while capacity and resource factors (3-5) more important than the total averages. NGOs and research institutions were less likely to prioritize technical capacities and financial resources for monitoring (Factor 4 and 5), while evaluated higher the importance of regional/global monitoring initiatives (Factor 6). See Annex 6c.

6.10 Theme 10: Environmental data collection processes

Concerning the technical aspects of monitoring, the following five implementation capacity factors were included in the questionnaire: the introduction of monitoring plans, the creation of baseline data sets, standardized monitoring methodologies and data collection processes, and integrated environmental information systems.

Implementation	Implementation capacity factors	Justification			
Theme					
Theme 10.	1. Monitoring plans are	To establish a comprehensive			
Environmental	introduced	system of indicators or quality			
data		standards for monitoring progress			
		towards environmental goals To develop monitoring methodologies for environmental			
	2. Monitoring methodologies are				
	harmonized				
		data, which are followed by all			
		national actors and comply with			
		relevant international requirements			
	3. Baseline data is available	To ensure that physical			
		assessments or inventories are			
		available as a basis for data			
		collection efforts			
	4. Data collection processes are	To ensure that data collection			
	adequate	processes provide sufficient,			
		functional and regular statistics			
		and supported with quality			
		monitoring			
	5. Integrated databases for	To introduce and maintain data			
	environmental information	platforms collecting environmental			
	systems are introduced	information for planning and			
		decision-making			

Table 30: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 10: Environmental data collection processes

Theme 10, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Monitoring plans are introduced.

Comprehensive monitoring plans, including established environmental indicators, underlying quality standards and guidelines to collect related data were often reported to be missing, even towards the end of the studied period. For instance, in Armenia, and in Romania, a comprehensive biodiversity monitoring program was reported to be still missing in 2012 (Armenia, NCSD 2012; UNECE 2012b). Myanmar has still lacked emissions and biodiversity monitoring plans in 2011 and 2009 respectively (Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; Ministry of Forestry 2009) and Malaysia only launched a comprehensive GHG monitoring program in 2013 (Malaysia, EPU 2015).

Even if monitoring programs were in place, the indicators selected for monitoring were often not complete or entirely relevant (the Philippines, NEDA 2014a; Vietnam, MoNRE 2014; BiH, MoFTER 2012) and they were not fully integrated with national monitoring systems. (Thailand, Economic and Social Development Board 2010; UNECE 2012a). To address these inconsistencies and gaps in the monitoring plans, countries recognized the need to amend or extended the structure or the list of environmental indicators in use (UNECE 2014b; Bulgarian, UNDP 2008), as well as adjust quality standards to international norms or improve data collection approaches (Indonesia, MoE 2010; Vietnam MoNRE and UNEP 2008).

Theme 10, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: Monitoring methodologies are harmonized at the national level and reflect international methodologies. Country assessments repeatedly stressed the importance of internationally harmonized and nationally agreed measurement methodologies but they often concluded that the applied methodologies were underdeveloped, not agreed and followed by all national actors and failed to comply with relevant international requirements (the Philippines, DENR 2009; UNECE 2012a, Njegovan 2004). In the Southeast Asian region, several country assessments stressed the importance of the development of national emission factors to improve GHG inventories (Timor-Leste, SSE 2014; Myanmar, MoEF 2012; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011; Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013). BiH lagged behind in revising protected area categorization according to international standards (BiH, MoFTER 2012) and the 2008 EPR of Thailand underlined the importance of verifying forest cover calculations methods against international and regional approaches (Thailand, MoNRE and UNEP 2008). In connection to water issues, Turkey reported both in its 2005 and 2010 MDG reports that relevant definitions and methodologies are not harmonized (Turkey, SPO 2005; 2010).

Theme 10, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Baseline data is available. Data collection processes were often impeded by the lack of physical maps, resource inventories or baseline registries. Missing data on historical emissions hampered the establishment of baseline emissions data in many of the studied countries (e.g. Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005; Cambodia, EU Delegation 2012; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011; Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011). The first biodiversity inventories had not or only been partially completed by the end of the studied period (Armenia,

Ministry of Nature Protection 2014; Macedonia, MoE 2014; UNECE 2015a; Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007; Vietnam, MoNRE 2014). In 2005, Turkey noted missing forest inventories (Turkey, SPO 2005), and in 2011, the Philippines have still not had a comprehensive inventory for water resources (NEDA 2011). In some cases, primary socio-economic data such as a population census, were also outdated e.g. in Bosnia-Herzegovina (BiH, MoFTER 2012) or in Myanmar (Ware 2011). However, reasons for missing baseline data did not entirely originate from weaknesses in the monitoring systems. In some instances, historical data was not collected in the past or existing institutional memory has been lost e.g. due to the Balkan war in the former countries of Yugoslavia or the Indonesian occupation in Timor-Leste (Moldova, Government 2013; University of Goteborg 2008).

Theme 10, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Data collection processes are adequate to provide sufficient, functional and regular statistics. Despite efforts to designate institutional frameworks to monitoring, to build capacities and to introduce monitoring plans, data collection processes often remained inadequate. Country assessments often registered missing or irregular data sets (Montenegro, MoSDT 2014; 2013; (Zdraveva et al. 2014; Serbia, MoE 2012; Cambodia, MoE 2012; Indonesia, BAPPENAS 2010) and problems with the accuracy, the reliability or the timeliness of the collected data (UNECE 2014a; Armenia, Government and UN CT 2010; Moldova, Government 2013; the Philippines, NEDA 2014a). Quality problems resulted from slow data collection processes and limited efforts to validate or verify the collected data (Vietnam, MoNRE 2010; Cambodia, MoE 2012). The importance of regular updates to existing datasets was also underlined as data collection activities had sometimes remained one-off efforts (the Philippines, NEDA 2014a; Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007; Lao PDR, Government and UN 2013; 2008).

Theme 10, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Integrated databases for environmental information system are introduced: Almost all studied countries noted the need to introduce to integrated technical platforms collecting environmental data: in order to support planning and decision-making (BiH, MoFTER 2012; Indonesia, MoE 2010; Njegovan 2004; Romania, Government and UN 2003), to provide information to various stakeholders for research and technology development (Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; Myanmar, UN CT 2011); to enable exchange among them (Turkey, SPO 2007; UNECE 2011b); to enable the implementation of policies (Bulgaria, MoEW 2009; UNECE 2012a) and to monitor policy implementation (Malaysia, MoNRE 2008). In spite of efforts to create such systems, integrated environmental databases seemed not be fully functioning in many countries even around the end of the studied period (UNECE 2015a; 2012a; Macedonia, MoE 2014. For instance, Vietnam reported the lack of centralized biodiversity information system, both in the 2006 NCSA and a decade later in its 5th CBD report (Vietnam, MONRE 2006; 2014). The Philippines also emphasized the need for an improved environmental information sharing system in several country reports and strategies. (DENR 2014; NEDA 2014a; 2011; Government, UNDP and GEF 2005). In Montenegro, environmental information system "has been developed partially, and for the parts available no automatic information flows have been ensured" (UNECE 2015a, xxii). Recognizing the scale of the task, some countries established or appointed dedicated offices responsible for the development and the maintenance of such databases (UNECE 2014a; Serbia, Ministry of Agriculture and Environmental Protection 2014; Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011).

6.10.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 10: Environmental data collection processes

The importance of the above five issues was weighted rather equally by the respondents of the questionnaire: all issues have been selected by 52-66% of them. The highest priority (66%) was assigned to data collection processes that can ensure timely, regular, sufficient and functional statistics. Over 60% of the respondents also considered the establishment of integrated databases for environmental information systems as a priority success factor and 57% highlighted the need for baseline data collection. Regional priorities were somewhat more pronounced for two issues: 69% of the Asia respondents prioritized the necessity to establish baseline data (Factor 3), while 73,5% of their European counterparts highlighted the need for establishment of integrated environmental information systems (Factor 5). This indicated that monitoring processes were somewhat more advanced in the latter region and Southeast European countries were more likely to have scattered environmental database that needed systematization, while Southeast Asian countries only started to establish their data sets for environmental monitoring.

Table 31: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

Theme 10. Environmental data collection processes	Total choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
1. Monitoring plans are introduced	52,99%	51,47%	55,10%
2.Monitoring methodologies are			
harmonized	53,85%	52,94%	55,10%
3. Baseline data is available	57,26%	48,53%	69,39%
4. Data collection processes are adequate	65,81%	64,71%	67,35%
5. Integrated databases for environmental			
information system are introduced	62,39%	73,53%	46,94%

Institutional differences in the prioritization of related capacity factors were observed in some cases. Factor 1 was assessed higher by NGO representatives and researchers and lower by respondents from international organizations. NGO representatives and researchers were less likely to highlight the importance of baseline data (Factor 3), but researchers considered adequate data collection processes more important (Factor 4). See Annex 6c.

6.11 Theme 11: Reporting and review of policies

Emerging from the document review, five main implementation capacity factors could be identified from the studied country assessment documents under this theme, including the need for an adequate reporting process, for fulfilling international reporting obligations, the provision of environmental information to the public, regular review of implementation progress and the accountability of governments.

Implementation Theme	Implementation capacity factors	Justification			
Theme 11.	1. Adequate environmental	To establish a comprehensive			
Reporting and	reporting processes	institutional framework and mechanism			
review		to prepare environmental reports			
	2. International reporting	To fulfill reporting obligations for			
	obligations are followed	international environmental goals by			
		adhering to relevant guidelines and			
		reporting processes			
	3. Environmental goal	To create systematic review			
	implementation is regularly	mechanisms for environmental policies,			
	assessed by the government	which can support their update and			
		review			
	4. Public access to	To share environmental data on			
	environmental information is	publicly accessible platforms and			
	secured	provide environmental information to			
		research and review purposes			
	5. Governments are held	To ensure transparency of			
	accountable for	environmental goal implementation			
	environmental goal	processes			
	implementation				

Table 32: Implementation capacity factors concerning Theme 11: Reporting and review of policies.

Theme 11, Implementation Capacity Factor 1: Adequate environmental reporting

processes. To establish adequate reporting processes, the studied country assessments found it important to assign a designated coordinating institution, to involve public bodies and research institutions in the process on a regular basis, and to build sufficient national capacity for developing reports. However, such processes were not fully launched or maintained in many of the studied countries. For example, the need for institutionalized reporting systems and sustainable capacities for preparing reports to environmental agreements were often outlined (Turkey, MoEF 2011; Montenegro, MoSDT 2015; Zdraveva et al. 2014). In the Southeast Asian region, the need for regular reporting mechanisms and system was also outlined to develop general state of the environment reports (Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; Vietnam MoNRE and UNEP 2008); to follow climate change policy implementation (Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013; Malaysia, MoNRE 2011; Timor-Leste, SSE 2014) as well to report about biodiversity protection (the Philippines, DENR 2014). In addition, countries have faced many challenges during the report preparation processes, including inadequate data and information systems that failed to properly support report preparations (UNECE 2014b; Albania, UNDP and UN CT 2004; the Philippines, DENR 2009; Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012), as well as limitations of institutional

capacities (Montenegro, MoSDT 2015; the Philippines, Government, UNDP and GEF 2005). To tackle these challenges, countries often received some international financial and technical support during the report development processes.

Theme 11, Implementation Capacity Factor 2: International reporting obligations are followed. The studied countries emphasized the importance and attempted to fulfill reporting obligations to various environmental conventions, such as the CBD and the UNFCCC, as well as regularly prepared MDG implementation reports. However, in some cases, non-compliances were noted: i.e., delays in the preparation of the UNFCCC reports in Myanmar (Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011) or missing GHG emissions data in a UNFCCC submission of Turkey (EC 2014). In 2009, Serbia was yet to prepare its initial UNFCCC communication (Serbia, Government 2009) and it was noted that Albania did not submit a report to the UNCSD for a decade or prepared a position paper for the Rio+20 Summit (UNECE 2012a). For the preparation of these reports, international guidelines and reporting formats were taken into consideration and used (the Philippines, Government 2014b; Croatia, MoE 2014. While the relevance of these guidelines to national planning and reporting processes were recognized (Moldova, MoNRE 2005; Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013), in some cases their applicability was questioned. For instance, in Croatia, the link of the country's MDG reports to its NSDS was found debatable, due to "a lack of coherent indicators to track progress" (UNECE 2014a, xxiv).

Theme 11, Implementation Capacity Factor 3: Environmental goal implementation is regularly assessed by the government. While various environmental reports have been produced in the studied countries during the reviewed period, in many cases the reporting processes remained ad-hoc, donor-driven activities without clear linkages to policy-development and revision processes (UNECE 2014b). Moreover, even when prepared regularly, the quality and the content of the reports raised concerns. For example, the annual SOER reporting processes were found to be too "*lengthy and complicated*" (UNECE 2014a, 61) thus, *has limited relevance and input to the policymaking process*" (UNECE 2012a, xxiv). Policy update and revision processes were further hindered by the lack of established review mechanisms and by insufficient institutional capacities (Serbia, MoE 2012; Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; UNECE 2011b; Petak 2006). In Malaysia, the nonexistence of systematic policy

analysis was noted and as a result, policy developers had limited knowledge about the outcomes of past environmental policies and had to *"rely on anecdotal evidence or speculation on success and failure"* (Hezri 2011, 67). A large number of involved institutions in the implementation of biodiversity protection activities could also complicate the reporting as well as the policy review processes (Montenegro, MoSDT 2014).

Theme 11, Implementation Capacity Factor 4: Provision of environmental information to the public is secured: The provision of environmental information seemed to improve in many countries during the studied period, especially with the rapid development of internet technology (BiH, MoFTER 2012; UNECE 2014b). For example, the 2004 NCSA of Armenia reported the "absence of willingness to provide information to the public and clearly defined relevant procedures" (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2004, 103), but in 2010, the country reported the creation of public environmental information centers as a direct result of the accession to the Aarhus Convention (Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection 2010; Government and UN CT 2010). The importance of access to information was especially emphasized in those EU accession countries which signed the Aarhus Convention. However, some countries, especially in Southeast Asia, noted difficulties in ensuring public access to environmental information. These included limited and restricted access to information (AECEN 2005; Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and UNEP 2011; UNECE 2011b; slow and complicated data request procedures (AECEN 2008; Cambodia, MoE and UNEP 2008; Albania, Government and UN 2007) and the lack of publicly available dataplatforms (Timor-Leste, SSECTOPD 2007; the Philippines, Government 2014b; Turkey, MoEF 2011; UNECE 2014a).

Theme 11, Implementation Capacity Factor 5: Governments are held accountable for environmental goal implementation. The studied country documents often indicated the need for improvements in the accountability and transparency of environmental protection issues (UNECE 2014a; 2011a; UN CT Myanmar 2011b; Bass et al. 2010). Even with the necessary reporting and accountability mechanisms in place, implementation remained insufficient (UNECE 2012a; Indonesia, MoE 2005). In some cases, accountability problems were noticed in connection with specific areas of implementation, including cooperation with NGOs in Montenegro (UNECE 2007a); water resource management practices in the Lao PDR (Lao PDR, STEA and UNEP 2012) and environmental taxation at the sub-national level in Indonesia (White 2007). Country documents also noted various issues, which hampered the accountability. These included the lack of legislative backing for monitoring progress towards environmental targets or lengthy decision-making and policy adoption processes (OECD 2008; UNECE 2014a); limited institutional coordination (UNECE 2011b; Myanmar, UN CT 2011; Philippines, NEDA 2011) and lack of official and accessible monitoring information (Moldova, MoE 2009).

6.11.1 Summary of questionnaire results concerning theme 11: Reporting and review of policies

Under this theme, 73,5% and 72,5% of the respondents selected two priority issues: the need for institutionalized *environmental reporting processes* (Factor 1) and the necessity of *government accountability* procedures (Factor 5). 61% also selected *public access to environmental information* (Factor 4) as an important implementation factor. Some regional differences could be observed in preferences: while respondents from both regions highlighted the importance of government accountability procedures, Asian respondents were more likely to outline the need for established environmental reporting procedures, while European respondents prioritized public access to environmental information higher.

Theme 11: Reporting and review of policies	Total choices	Europe	Asia
Total number of respondents	117	68	49
1. Adequate environmental reporting process is			
established	72,65%	64,71%	83,67%
2. International reporting obligations are followed	35,04%	41,18%	26,53%
3. Environmental goal implementation is regularly			
assessed by the government	52,14%	45,59%	61,22%
4. Public access to environmental information is			
secured	60,68%	69,12%	48,98%
5. Governments are held accountable for			
environmental goal implementation	73,50%	75,00%	71,43%

Table 33: Selection of priority implementation capacity factors for the theme based on all responses and based on regional choices.

Institutional differences in the selection of factors were the following: researchers considered international reporting obligations (Factor 2) less important than respondents from other institutional groups. Representatives of international
organizations and NGOs found the regular assessment of goal implementation efforts less important (Factor 3), while a higher percentage of respondents from government and research institutions considered it important. Public access to information (Factor 4) was highly prioritized by respondents from international organizations and well below average by respondents from ministries. The lowest percentage of votes for government accountability (65%) came from representatives of government institutions. See Annex 6c.

6.12 Selected priority implementation capacity factors for environmental goals

In total, 17 priority implementation factors were identified by more than 2/3 of the 117 respondents from the studied countries. Capacity aspects related to law implementation and enforcement; sufficient public financing and the provision of financial incentives to mobilize private resources, the clear allocation of institutional responsibilities for implementation and monitoring activities were selected by the highest number of respondents. Political commitment was also selected by the large majority of the respondents and environmental education and stakeholder involvement in environmental decision-making processes also emerged as high priority implementation capacity areas. An overview of the results of the selections is presented in Annex 6b and the 17 priority implementation capacity factors are listed in Table 34.

	Selections (1st, 2nd and 3rd priority choices)	Total choices	Europe	Asia
1.	Theme 6. Factor 3. Transparent and efficient			
	system for enforcement	83%	85%	80%
2.	Theme 4. Factor 2. Allocation of earmarked			
	budget to environmental goals	81%	76%	88%
3.	Theme 2. Factor 2. Clear allocation of			
	implementation responsibilities	79%	84%	71%
4.	Theme 3. Factor 1. Political commitment to			
	implementation	79%	81%	76%
5.	Theme 4. Factor 4. Use of financial incentives to			
	mobilize private resources	79%	81%	76%
6.	Theme 9. Factor 1. Clear institutional			
	responsibility for monitoring	78%	76%	80%
7.	Theme 6. Factor 1. Targeted government			
	measures to implement laws and strategies	77%	74%	82%
8.	Theme 7. Factor 2. Environmental education in			
	schools and via training programs	76%	76%	73%

Table 34: Prioritized implementation capacity factors by the majority of the questionnaire respondents

9.	Theme 2. Factor 5. Involvement of stakeholder			
	groups in environmental decision-making	75%	76%	73%
10.	Theme 5. Factor 4. National capacity for efficient			
	utilization of international support	74%	71%	80%
11.	Theme 11. Factor 5. Governments are held			
	accountable for environmental goal			
	implementation	74%	75%	71%
12.	Theme 11. Factor 1. Adequate environmental			
	reporting processes	73%	65%	84%
13.	Theme 5. Factor 3. International technical			
	assistance	68%	65%	73%
14.	Theme 8. Factor 5. Collaboration with			
	international research institutions	68%	68%	67%
15.	Theme 6. Factor 2. Environmental			
	permitting/licensing	67%	63%	71%
16.	Theme 8. Factor 4. Cooperation between			
	research organizations and businesses	67%	71%	61%
17.	Theme 10. Factor 4. Data collection processes are			
	adequate to provide sufficient; functional and			
	regular statistics	66%	65%	67%

In general, a strong convergence can be observed in the selected 17 priority factors between the Asian and the European respondents. In terms of regional differences among the selected factors, the Southeast Asian respondents prioritized sustained international financial support more and technical support somewhat more than their European counterparts. Environmental impact assessment/permitting was also selected by a slightly bigger percentage of Asian respondents than Europeans. Meanwhile, Southeast European respondents prioritized cooperation between businesses and research higher than respondents from Asia.

Moreover, if the results are normalized to account for the differences in the number of submitted responses from European and Asian countries, sixteen of the above listed capacity factors would remain on the list and only the issue of sustained financial support would have received less than 2/3 of the votes.

In addition, there were a few implementation capacity factors, which were prioritized high by the majority of the respondents in one of the regions but have not received the overall priority of the votes. Concerning institutional capacities (theme 3), the majority of European respondents prioritized the need for qualified human resources as an important implementation factor, while Asian respondents selected more frequently the empowerment of local authorities and sufficient financing for environmental goal implementing organizations as priority implementation issues. For theme 5, access to international financial support also emerged as a higher priority among the Asian respondents (with 71% selection rate). Regarding stakeholder involvement (theme 7), awareness-raising activities were prioritized higher by the Southeast Asian respondents and business involvement by the European respondents. With regards to the institutional framework for monitoring (theme 9), the need for sufficient financial resources was prioritized only by the European respondents. In terms of data collection processes (theme 10), the majority of Asian respondents highlighted the importance of baseline data collection, while European respondents were more likely to emphasize the need for integrated environmental systems here. Under theme 11, reporting and review of policies, the provision of public access to environmental information was considered a priority issue by more than 2/3 of the European respondents, but only by less than 50% of the Asian respondents. These issues can be considered for testing during a sensitivity analysis of the testing of the STMI, at the same time, the regional responses should be treated with some level of caution in terms of representativeness as they do not reach the level of a large sample size (n=100).

Table	35:	Prioritized	implementation	capacity	factors	by	the	majority	of	the
respon	dents	s from one of	f the regions							

	Total	Europe	Asia
Theme 3. Factor 2. Sufficient and adequately qualified human	58%	68%	45%
capacities			
Theme 3. Factor 4. Stable economic situation of environmental goal implementing organizations	64%	62%	67%
Theme 3. Factor 5. Empowerment of local governments to	61%	56%	67%
implement environmental goals			
Theme 5. Factor 2. International financial support	62%	54%	71%
Theme 7. Factor 1. Public awareness-raising about	60%	53%	69%
environmental issues			
Theme 7. Factor 4. Engagement of businesses in voluntary environmental activities	59%	66%	47%
Theme 9. Factor 5. Sufficient financial resources for monitoring	63%	71%	53%
Theme 10. Factor 3. Baseline data is available	57%	49%	69%
Theme 10. Factor 5. Integrated databases for environmental	62%	74%	47%
information system are introduced			
Theme 11. Factor 4. Public access to environmental information	61%	69%	49%
is secured			

Moreover, there were four implementation capacity factors which were selected by 60-65% - both by the total respondents and also at the regional level. Two of these concerned the development of a strategic framework, including the capacity needs to develop policy documents with the involvement of stakeholders and by using integrated approaches towards socio-economic and environmental challenges. Under the theme of stakeholder involvement (Theme 7), civil society involvement in environmental activities was prioritized by over 65% of the respondents. For theme 8, research and scientific cooperation, the factor concerning the development of regular and systematic research programs were selected by 62% of all respondents. Thus, these factors can additionally also be considered during the development of the implementation capacity indicators and the eventual construction of the index.

Table 36: Implementation capacity factors selected by more than 60% of the respondents

	Total	Europe	Asia
Theme 1. Factor 2. Strategies/Policies/Plans are consulted with	65%	60%	71%
stakeholders			
Theme 1. Factor 4. Strategies/Policies/Plans use integrated	64%	63%	65%
approaches towards socio-economic and environmental			
problems			
Theme 7. Factor 3. Civil society involvement in environmental	65%	64,7%	63,3%
activities			
Theme 8. Factor 2. Regular and systematic research programs	62%	60%	63%

Based on the list of priority implementation capacity factors, in the next chapter a proposal is set forward for a set of indicators, which can support the assessment of country capacities to implement the environmental components of the SDGs. Chapter 7 elaborates on possibilities to translate the selected capacity factors into indicators, tests the applicability of these and provide suggestions for measuring and aggregating them into an implementation capacity index.

Chapter 7 Towards the development of the Sustainability Transition Management Index

As presented in chapter 6, 17 implementation capacity factors emerged from the document review and the questionnaire implementation, which can be considered of priority importance for successful environmental goal implementation. See Table 34 for an overview and Annex 6b for the full list of assessed implementation capacity factors. This chapter discusses how these factors could be translated into measurable indicators, presents the results of a pilot testing exercise of the developed indicators and discusses how the indicators could be used to develop an implementation capacity index (the STMI).

Considering the main theoretical and methodological problems inherent in the development of composite indicators, the OECD – EC-JRC Handbook on Composite Indicators (Nardo et al. 2008) suggests a ten-step development process, encompassing the establishment of a theoretical framework as basis for the selection and combination of the indicators; the selection of the indicators, various methodological steps to ensure the relevance and credibility of the composed index, the comparison of its results to other similar indices and the visualization of the results. As presented in chapter 4.6, the importance of these considerations was also supported by other guidelines and literature reviewed, thus also followed by this research.

7.1 Conceptual framework to develop a set of implementation capacity indicators for the STMI

As a first step in the construction process of composite indicators, the development of a theoretical framework is suggested, in order to provide a clear and detailed understanding of the nature and structure of the measured phenomena (Gisselquist 2014; Nardo et al. 2008). Such a theoretical framework is also crucial as a basis for establishing the selection criteria for the elements of the composite indicators (Nardo et al. 2008).

For the development purposes of the STMI, the selection of the implementation themes and the identified implementation capacity factors for the questionnaire have been derived from the conceptual framework of the research, which was established in 3.3. Based on the policy implementation theory, this conceptual framework established the linkages between the themes, thus helped to define the necessary capacity factors which were to be confirmed and/or modified via the answers to the questionnaire and the following personal consultations. Based on the questionnaire responses (to question number 20-21) as well as personal consultations organized after the collection and analysis of the questionnaire results, a summary of feedback concerning the overall concept of the STMI and applicability of the implementation capacity indicators were gathered and is presented below.

Besides identifying priority implementation capacity factors, two questions (number 20 and 21) in the questionnaire aimed to query and validate the overall importance of the eleven different implementation themes emerging from the document review (see methodology section 4.5). As shown in Figure 17, almost all respondents confirmed the importance of the identified eleven themes. Two themes, institutional capacity for implementation and law implementation and enforcement, were suggested as very important for the implementation of environmental goals by the two-third majority of the respondents. An additional six themes were selected as "very important" by more than half of the respondents. Three themes, international cooperation, research and monitoring frameworks were prioritized somewhat lower by the majority respondents.



Figure 17: Overall importance of the identified environmental goal implementation themes, according to the respondents of the questionnaire (showing the number of respondents)

Some regional differences could also be observed concerning the prioritization of the implementation themes. Asian respondents considered the development of policy framework more important than European respondents (71% versus 46%), but financing scored somewhat lower compared to the European respondents (35% versus 61%). Progress monitoring and policy review themes were, in general rated as of higher importance by European respondents.

Implementation themes	Total	Europe	Asia
Theme 6. Law implementation and enforcement	73%	79%	65%
Theme 3. Institutional capacity for implementation	68%	72%	65%
Theme 7. Stakeholder engagement	64%	61%	71%
Theme 2.Institutional framework for	500/		580/
implementation	3070	5770	3870
Theme 1.Development of a strategic framework	56%	46%	71%
Theme 10. Data collection processes	56%	64%	45%
Theme 11. Reporting and review	53%	60%	46%
Theme 4. Domestic financing for implementation	50%	61%	35%
Theme 9. Institutional framework for monitoring	49%	56%	39%
Theme 8. Scientific research and cooperation	44%	50%	36%
Theme 5. International support and cooperation	41%	47%	32%

Table 37: Percentage of respondents, marking a theme as "very important"

The questionnaire results, concerning the selection of the specific priority implementation factors (as presented in chapter 6.12), were also discussed with experts in the field of indicator development as well as with some of the respondents of the questionnaires (see chapter 4.5.2. and 4.6.). In general, the interviewed experts and stakeholders confirmed that the 17 selected capacity factors (see Table 34 and Annex 6b) represent challenges that countries have to address in order to promote better environmental goal implementation outcomes. It was also suggested that if countries improve their performance on these factors, it is likely that better results can be achieved with the implementation of environmental goals.

It was also suggested that the number of responses is large enough to be used as a basis for the overall selection of indicators (Saisana, pers. comm 2016). 65% can be considered as a good threshold value for the selection, but in order to protect the selection and to ensure that there are no important issues lost, a sensitivity analysis could be carried out during the eventual construction of the index for those issues, which were selected by 50%, 55%, 60% of the respondents.

During the interviews, stakeholder involvement emerged as particularly important and was also rated a high priority theme by the majority of the questionnaire respondents, especially among Asian respondents. One respondent also suggested that "stakeholder involvement" should be given much more prominence and should be placed at the heart of the evaluation. At the same time, under this theme, only education received more than two/third of the votes, while awareness-raising programs to the general public, civil society and business involvement in implementation were all received above 50% of the priority votes.

There were some issues, which were selected by the majority, but did not reach the 65% threshold. For example, civil society involvement, qualified human capacities or the use of research for policy-development, were highlighted as important issues in certain country contexts. Other issues, which were not priority for the majority of the respondents, were still pointed out as significant in some countries. For example:

- In Romania, securing land ownership rights were identified as important to ensure better nature protection and forest management.
- In Myanmar, the creation of a statistical system was suggested to be a cornerstone of more successful environmental goal implementation. While an environmental monitoring framework had already been established in other countries, the relevant supporting law to establish a monitoring framework was only approved recently, and baseline data collection is in its initial phase in Myanmar.

With regard to pilot testing of the indicators, most of the interviewees agreed that the evaluation of the selected implementation capacity factors could be helpful in better understanding the level of preparedness of countries for implementing environment-related SDGs. Some respondents suggested that the results could be especially useful for experts at lower/ technical governance levels – at the same time, also highlighted that policy practitioners would likely not have sufficient time and capacity to carry out the evaluation themselves.

Other respondents suggested that results would need to be considered with caution. For example, while it is likely possible to establish a general list of indicators for the identified issues, some of the indicators may need to be modified depending on the country-context, which would, in turn, limit country comparability. It was also highlighted that the same implementation capacity factors might be at a different level of progress for different issues (i.e., the data collection is adequate for one environmental goal but not for another) or, in some cases, the same capacity factors should be assessed with somewhat different measures. These comments also pointed to the direction that environmental goal implementation capacities may be better evaluated according to environmental issues (or goals) and could be further tailored to country contexts.

7.2 Developing a set of implementation capacity indicators for the STMI

The second step in the process of constructing composite indicators is the selection of indicators (Nardo et al. 2008). In a report to the Balaton Group, (Meadows 1998) identified 15 important characteristics of ideal indicators. According to this list, good indicators are clear in value and content, relevant to policies, and based on existing data or indicators, but at the same time, they provide a sufficient level of supplementary information to stakeholders, leading them to act in a timely manner. They are also measurable (affordable, timely and quantifiable), hierarchical, and aggregated at an appropriate level of scale. Lastly, good indicators are democratically selected and open to discussion and change.

To establish a set of indicators based on the prioritized implementation capacity factors, the research took into consideration capacity and process indicators identified during the course of the document review as well as the relevant indicators, emerging from a review of environmental governance indicators (Almassy and Pinter 2018). As presented in chapter 4.4, the main purpose of the document review was to identify implementation capacity factors, but relevant process and capacity indicators were also noted down. Such indicators could primarily be identified in the National Capacity Self-Assessments (NCSA) concerning the national implementation of the three Rio Conventions, in a few National Biodiversity Strategies and Action Plans submitted to

the CBD and in some scientific articles. Our review studying environmental governance indices (Almassy and Pinter 2018) also identified various indicators concerning environmental policy and regulatory frameworks; the institutional capacities available for goal implementation, the availability and the management of financial resources and the level of stakeholder involvement. A list of sample indicators, organized by the eleven implementation themes (as defined in chapter 5), is presented in Annex 7.

To increase consistency and reduce potential overlaps among indicators, the 17 implementation capacity factors selected by the respondents are proposed to be grouped further into six components, consisting of 15 indicators cluster and 81 underlying indicators. The organization and the content of the components also take into consideration the ranking of the 11 priority themes and places more emphasis on those aspects which were ranked higher.

The six implementation capacity components are established as follows:

- 1. Institutional framework and capacity
- 2. Law/Policy implementation capacity
- 3. Financing capacity
- 4. Knowledge creation capacity
- 5. Monitoring capacity
- 6. Policy review capacity

It emerged from the reviewed literature and discussions with the respondents of the questionnaires that countries' implementation capacities may vary among different issues and the assessment of goal implementation capacities should take such differences into consideration. Therefore, the established implementation capacity indicators are proposed to measure implementation capacities of different environmental goals separately, such as climate change mitigation and adaptation under SDG 13, biodiversity protection (SDG 15). The proposed structure of the components and the implementation capacity indicator clusters for the assessment of environmental SDGs are presented in the table below.

	SDG 13	SDG14	SDG 15
Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity			
1.1: Allocation of implementation responsibilities			
1.2: Political commitment to implementation			
1.3: Involvement of stakeholder groups (e.g. businesses;			
civil society) in environmental decision-making			
Component 2: Law implementation capacity			
2.1. Targeted government policy measures to implement			
laws			
2.2: Transparent and efficient system for enforcement			
2.3: Environmental impact assessment and			
permitting/licensing			
Component 3: Financing capacity			
3.1. Allocation of earmarked public budget to			
environmental goals			
3.2. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private			
3.5. National capacity for efficient utilization of			
Component 4: Knowledge erection conseity			
Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity			
4.1. Environmental education and training			
4.2. Research and scientific cooperation			
Component 5: Monitoring capacity			
5.1. Delineation of institutional mandates for			
monitoring			
5.2. Adequacy of data collection processes to provide			
sufficient, functional and regular statistics			
Component 6: Policy review and update capacity			
6.1 Environmental reporting systems			
6.2 Government accountability mechanisms			

Table 38: Proposed implementation capacity components and indicator clusters

An important methodological decision in the development process concerns the scoring methodology of the implementation capacity indicators of the STMI. The reviewed environmental capacity or governance indicators are usually based on expert judgement, assessed by the developers of the indices or by independent evaluators (Almassy and Pinter 2018). Some indices relied more on subjective expert assessments (like the Resource Governance Index or the Asia Water Governance Index), while others, such as the NCSA indicators, the Environmental Democracy Index or the Climate Laws, Institutions and Measures Index (CLIMI) proposed indicators with three or four variables and provided a precise definition for scoring them (Worker and De Silva 2015; Steves and Teytelboym 2013). These more strictly defined scoring methodologies aimed to address the limitations of more subjective assessments.

Following this latter approach, each of the indicator clusters in this research is proposed to be constructed of 3-4 indicator, which are formulated as yes/somewhat/no questions, using a "traffic light" type (green/yellow/red) scoring mechanism. Accordingly, the indicators were designed to assess the existence/the partial or the non-existence of certain implementation capacities. This approach was also suggested to limit the level of subjectivity of the questions and the resource needs of the data collection.

In the following section, the components, the proposed 15 indicator clusters and the underlying 81 indicators of the STMI are presented. The discussion is completed with a proposed scoring methodology for each indicator. Issues that can hinder the measurement of the indicators are also highlighted. An overview table of all components, indicators clusters, indicators and scoring methodologies is included in Annex 8.

7.2.1 Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity

It emerged from the document review that institutional arrangements and capacities are key to promote the implementation of environmental goals. For the STMI, this component is defined as the ability of a government to create a comprehensive and sufficient institutional framework for the implementation of the environmental SDGs.

The respondents of the questionnaire ranked institutional capacity as the second, and institutional coordination as the fourth most important themes of environmental goal implementation processes (presented in chapter 6.2. and chapter 6.3). In terms of institutional arrangements and capacities, three implementation capacity factors have been selected by 75-80% of the questionnaire respondents and these three capacity factors will form the three indicator clusters of this component:

- clear allocation of implementation responsibilities (e.g. among ministries; between national and local level;
- political commitment to implementation and;
- the involvement of stakeholder groups (e.g. businesses; civil society) in environmental decision-making.

During the literature review and the document review, various indicators of institutional arrangements and capacities were identified (see Annex 7). While some of them, especially those measuring institutional capacities, were quantifiable, such as the percentage of environmentally educated staff, number of staff hired for the implementation of certain environmental goals, number of units established for environmental goal implementation at the sub-national level; percentage of SEA/EIAs that involved NGOs etc.; many of them were qualitative– requiring expert assessments or ratings, such as the degree of integration of convention objectives into work programs, level of political prioritization of environmental issues. Concerning institutional arrangements, the assessment of clear allocation responsibilities remains challenging.

The "ideal" indicator for evaluating **how clearly implementation responsibilities are allocated** could be a percentage measure that shows how many of the identified environmental goal implementation measures are assigned to a primary organization that bears the responsibility for overall implementation and coordination among involved actors and have a target set in terms of progress with implementation. Of course, this would require that the government prepares an implementation plan to progress towards environmental goal(s) and institutional responsibilities in it. While this seems challenging, the 2016 NSDS of Montenegro (MoSDT 2016), that aligned national development priorities with the SDGs, contains such an action plan, thus would provide the opportunity for such an assessment.

To evaluate the **level of political commitment**, some initiatives, such as the NCSA indicators or the Africa Capacity Indicators (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013) proposed to assess the extent to which environmental issues mainstreamed into government plans and programs. The Forest, Land and REDD+ Governance Index also included an indicator that accounts for the number of legislators who advocate for community forest management issues (UNDP Indonesia 2012).

Relevant indicators assessing the **level of stakeholder involvement** in relevant decision-making processes were also identified. These aimed at evaluating whether stakeholders are engaged formally and if yes, to what extent. Indicators were also identified that look at the quality of these processes and their results (Koop et al. 2017;

Araral and Yu 2010). One of the components of the Environmental Democracy Index focuses on participation and assesses the extent and quality of stakeholder engagement activities starting from policy formulation, via environmental decision making to the review processes (Worker and De Silva 2015).

Taking into consideration the results of the reviews, the table below presents a set of three indicator clusters and underlying indicators proposed for this component.

Table 39: Proposed environmental goal implementation capacity indicators – Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity

Indicator clusters and Indicators	Suggested scoring
1.1. Allocation of implementation responsibilities	
1.1.1. Is there an implementation plan for the environmental issue(s) in question, which defines the main responsible government body for each implementation measure?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
1.1.2 Are there dedicated units in relevant ministries to support the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes in all 0,5 – Yes, in some 0 – No
1.1.3. Are the responsibilities of the local governments clearly defined regarding the implementation of the studied environmental SDG?	1 – Yes, defined by law 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
1.1.4 Is there an established institutional mechanism for the coordination of implementation activities among multiple actors?	$\begin{array}{ll} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -Yes & but with limited \\ functioning \\ 0 & -No \end{array}$
1.2. Political commitment to implementation	
1.2.1. Are all relevant international environmental agreements signed and ratified?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Partially 0 – No
1.2.2. Is the environmental SDG in question included as a priority in the current national development strategy of the country?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Discussed but not as a stand-alone priority 0 – No
1.2.3. What is level of the main responsible body or unit, which is the primary responsible for the coordination and the implementation of the environmental goal in question?	 Dedicated Ministry 0,66 – Department 0,33 – Dedicated Unit 0 – None of the above
1.2.4. Are environmental considerations supported and prioritized in budget planning/investment decision?	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
1.3. Involvement of stakeholder groups (e.g. businesses; civil socie making	ty) in environmental decision-
1.3.1. Is there a formal mechanism (e.g. a National Council for Climate Change) to involve various stakeholders during the planning of policies and implementation activities of the environmental SDG in question?	$\begin{array}{ll} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & - Restricted to some \\ stakeholders or ad-hoc \\ 0 & -No \end{array}$

1.3.2. Are results of stakeholder consultations taken into	1 - Yes
consideration before finalizing policies and plans concerning the	0,5 - To some extent
environmental SDG in question?	0 - No
1.3.3. Are stakeholders involved in operative-level environmental	1 - Yes, defined by law
decision-making relevant to the environmental SDG e.g. industrial or	0,5 - To some extent
investment permitting procedures or in negotiating natural resource	0 - No
extraction and management activities)?	

7.2.2 Component 2: Law implementation capacity

The capacity of countries to implement and enforce laws and regulations was ranked by the questionnaire respondents as the most important priority theme of implementation. For the purposes of the STMI, "environmental law implementation capacity" is defined as countries' ability to translate relevant environmental legislations into concrete policy measures and implement and enforce them.

In connection to the law implementation and enforcement theme in the questionnaire (chapter 6.6), three factors received over 2/3 of the respondents' votes:

- targeted government policy measures to implement laws
- transparent and efficient system for enforcement and
- environmental impact assessment and permitting/licensing.

In order to assess **the extent to which laws are translated into policy measures**, there were relatively few measures available in the literature. The proposed indicators included the number of laws and policies introduce in practice (NCSA indicators), in case of nature protection, the existence of management plans for biodiversity protection areas (Porej and Matic 2009). The document review in this regard also highlighted that the actual success with law implementation mainly depends on other capacity factors, i.e., whether they were based on research-evidence and thus are realistic/feasible to implement and whether there is sufficient human capacity to implement them. Since these two factors were prioritized by questionnaire respondents under other implementation themes and also highlighted as important considerations during the interviews, it is proposed to include these as indicators of the law implementation theme.

The issue selected with the highest percentage of votes – above 80% - concerned the capacity to create a **functioning enforcement system** for environment-related

legislations. Examples of relevant indicators include the existence, the timeliness, the fairness of procedures for the implementation/enforcement of environmental laws (Environmental Democracy Index); existence of legislation that require the government to set penalties for non-compliance activities (Resource Governance Index 2017) and sufficiency of the number of inspections, of fines and sanctions and capacity-building activities for staff who are enforcing the legislation. In connection to this issue the document reviews mostly highlighted the existence and the quality of inspections and activities to curb illegal activities.

Related to indicators assessing **permitting**, **licensing and environmental impact assessments activities**, there was a general convergence in the measures identified in the studied environmental governance indicators and via document reviews. These included the existence of requirements to prepare EIAs before development project and to publicly disclose the results (Resource Governance Index 2017), the number of development projects that were approved without an EIA (Environmental Democracy Index), the number of permits issued, the number of organizations that requires environmental permits (NCSA indicators), the existence and the comprehensiveness of mechanisms that grants resource management permits and licenses (Forest, Land and REDD+ Governance Index). The level of stakeholder involvement in these processes was also a commonly noted measure.

The suggested indicator clusters and indicators for this component are presented in the below Table.

Table 40: Proposed er	nvironmental g	goal imple	ementation	capacity	indicators -	-Law a	and
policy implementation	<i>capacity</i>						

Indicator clusters and Indicators	Suggested scoring
2.1. Targeted government measures to implement laws	
2.1.1. Are relevant environmental policies and laws translated into concrete (quantified and time-bound) implementation measures?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
2.1.2 Are measures defined by environmental policies and laws are based on research and feasibility studies and thus realistic to implement?	1 – Yes in all 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
2.1.3. Do the institutions primarily responsible for the implementation of the relevant environmental SDGs hold sufficient human capacity to translate environmental policies and laws into specific measures and support their implementation?	1 – Yes/Mostly 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No

2.2. Transparent and efficient system for enforcement	
2.2.1. Are there established target values for improvements the	1 - Yes
environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – For some targets
	0 - No
2.2.2. Is there regulation in place to monitor and enforce compliance	1 - Yes
with relevant environmental policies and laws?	0,5 - To some extent
	0 - No
2.2.3. Are inspections processes planned according to international	1 - Yes
practices and follow a standardized approach concerning reporting and	0,5 - To some extent
evaluation?	0 - No
2.2.4. Is there regulation in place that stipulates fines and sanctions	1 - Yes
concerning the environmental SDG in question and defines a method	0,5 - To some extent
of their collection and use?	0 - No
2.3. Environmental impact assessment and permitting/licensing	
2.3.1. Are there requirements to prepare EIAs before large	1 - Yes
development projects?	0,5 - Yes, but with limited
	scope
	0 - No
2.3.2. Is there a comprehensive, integrated environmental permitting	1 - Yes
and licensing system (e.g. IPPC)?	0,5 - Not fully developed
	0 - No
2.3.3. Does the environmental permitting/licensing system function	1 - Yes
efficiently?	0,5 - To some extent
	0 - No

7.2.3 Component 3: Financing capacity

For the purposes of the STMI, "financing capacity" is understood as governments' ability to secure sufficient financing for the implementation activities of environmental SDGs.

In connection to this theme (chapter 6.4), three factors were prioritized by the questionnaire respondents:

- the sufficient allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals;
- the use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources and
- the national capacity to utilize international support.

The difficulty of measuring **the allocation of earmarking government budget** for the implementation of environmental goals is mainly due to the subjectivity of defining what is "sufficient" as an implementation budget. For information and sometimes comparison purposes, environmental spending as percentage of the GDP has been introduced and calculated in the studied countries. At the same time, even if

implementation budgets increased, almost all studied countries noted that budgets are insufficient. For the measurement of this indicator it is suggested that from a capacity point of view, it is more important to understand whether the government has a clear understanding of the amount of resources needed for the implementation of set environmental objectives and has clear intentions and takes concrete steps to ensure the allocation of resources. For instance, the NCSA of Croatia proposed to measure the number of local governments that have mainstreamed and budgeted for biodiversity objectives (Croatia, Environment Agency 2005).

Mobilizing private capital was found crucial, however concrete implementation experience was scarce. Indicators, relevant to this issue, were also scarce and were limited mainly to the UNDP NCSA indicators. Examples of measures included the number of green certificates or tax exemptions to promote technology transfer. Measures concerning the mobilization of private capital for environmental goal implementation could also target to assess the existence of subsidy schemes, tax allowances/exemptions or grants and loans for promoting the implementation of a certain environmental goal in the private sector, green investment schemes and initiatives for public-private partnerships as well as participation in international financing schemes.

In connection to financing capacity, the importance of **international support** was also highlighted. Among them, countries with lower incomes more frequently emphasized the importance of external financial support while middle income countries tended to emphasize technical assistance. However, as a cross-country priority implementation factor, the need for countries to **utilize such international support efficiently** was identified. While only few relevant indicators were found in some NCSAs (including the number of staff participating at negotiations of international conventions and the existence of an analysis of national responsibilities in international collaboration), the document review pointed to the need for analyzing the institutional and human capacity aspects of the management and monitoring the use of international support and project implemented with the use of international funds.

The proposed indicator clusters and indicators for assessing financial capacities for environmental goal implementation are presented in the below table.

Table 41: Proposed environmental goal implementation capacity indicators – Financing capacity

Indicator clusters and Indicators	Suggested scoring
3.1. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals	
3.1.1. Are the exact financial requirements of programmed environmental actions and plans (set e.g. in action plans) known?	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.1.2. Is there a mechanism to ensure that resources are earmarked in annual government budget to implement all relevant environmental investments and programs?	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.1.3. Are there revenue collection activities for the implementation of the environmental goal in question (e.g. via the collection of environmental charges and taxes or the establishment of environmental funds)?	$\begin{array}{ll} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To \ some \ extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array}$
3.2. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources	
3.2.1. Are subsidy schemes, tax allowances/exemptions available for private sector actors that can motivate the implementation of relevant environmental SDGs.	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 - To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.2.2. Are there (green) investment schemes that can provide loans and grants to private sector actors to motivate the implementation of the relevant environmental SDGs?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
3.2.3. Is the country a member of relevant international financing schemes?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some 0 – No
3.2.4. Has the country phased-out of environmentally harmful subsidies (e.g. for fuels and pesticides)	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.3. National capacity for efficient utilization of international support	rt
3.3.1. Does the country have a plan with concrete measures for attracting and coordinating international financial and technical support for the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.3.2. Is there a government body that coordinates international funds and support for the environmental SDG in question?	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.3.3. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to attend negotiations of the relevant environmental conventions?	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $
3.3.4. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to manage, monitor and report the implementation of projects financed and supported from international funds?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$

It is to be noted, that the last indicator will not be relevant for those high-level income countries that provide development financing.

7.2.4 Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity

For the STMI, the "knowledge creation" capacity is understood as a government's ability to raise awareness and educate public about environmental problems in order to

engage them in implementation environmental SDGs and support the implementation of the goals with state-of the art scientific knowledge and best available environmental technologies.

In connection to knowledge development, three implementation capacity factors were prioritized by the questionnaire respondents from the stakeholder engagement and research and scientific cooperation themes:

- Environmental education and training to target groups
- Collaboration with international research institutions
- Cooperation between research organizations and businesses

Given the overlaps in the focus of these implementation capacity factors, they are suggested to be merged into two indicators:

- Environmental education and training
- Research cooperation

Over 75% of all respondents prioritized **environmental education** targeting both formal education and capacity-building of professionals. Compared to other themes, environmental education assessment is quite well covered in the literature. The Education for Sustainable Development program of UNECE also developed various indicators to assess policy and institutional frameworks that can support the introduction of education for sustainable development policy; the level of coherence with general education policies and the level of its integration into general education policies. Indicators assessing capacities to provide education and especially adult training on environmental issues also appeared in some of the environmental governance indices (Africa Capacity Indicators; Forest, Land and REDD+ Governance Index).

Concerning the 'research and scientific cooperation' theme, two factors were prioritized by more than two/third of the respondents, international research collaborations and research cooperation with businesses. In the literature, various research capacity indicators were suggested by the NCSAs, including measures to assess the sufficiency of research capacities at the individual level; the identification of priorities for research, the funds per capita or the percentage financing of all research projects for basic and applied research in the field of environment, number of all research projects in the field of environment and average value; private spending for research and subsidies for research and the development. At the same time, the implementation factors that were prioritized the most by the questionnaire respondents, were not covered well. Country experiences emerging from the document review highlighted that in terms of international research collaborations countries need to have plans that harmonize and promote such activities at the national level and have sufficient human and financial capacities to carry out such activities. In terms of cooperation with business, the importance of privately led research centers and technology transfer mechanisms were highlighted.

Table 42: Proposed environmental goal implementation capacity indicators – Capacity to create knowledge

Indicator clusters and Indicators	Suggested scoring
4.1. Environmental education	
4.1.1. Is there a government decision (decree) or strategy/action plan to introduce education concerning the environmental SDG in question?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.1.2. Is there a responsible body to coordinate environmental education activities in the country?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.1.3. Are there environmental education curricula developed at the national level?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.1.4. Are environmental considerations/modules integrated into higher-education curricula and vocational training?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.2. Research and scientific cooperation	
4.2.1. Is there a strategy or plan that establishes research priorities, cooperation areas and technology transfer mechanisms concerning the environmental SDG in question?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.2.2. Are national researchers supported to participate in relevant international research activities and collaborations?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.2.3. Are there privately-owned and run environmental research centers or laboratories in the country (concerning the environmental SDG in question)?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
4.2.4. Is/Are there national scheme(s) and/or bodies to support the transfer of environmentally friendly technologies to businesses by awareness-raising, consultancy and financing activities?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$

7.2.5 Component 5: Monitoring capacity

For the STMI, the component concerning 'Monitoring capacity' is defined as a government's ability to establish a comprehensive and functioning monitoring system and ensure adequate data collection to monitoring the implementation of the environmental SDGs.

Two indicators were prioritized by over 2/3 of all respondents under the themes monitoring framework and data collection, including:

- the institutional framework for environmental monitoring and
- the adequacy of data collection processes.

The theme 'institutional framework for monitoring' was not prioritized among the most important implementation themes by the respondents, but almost 80% indicated that the clear delineation of monitoring responsibilities is a crucial consideration. The issue of 'environmental data collection processes' was prioritized higher among the implementation themes and implementation capacity factor concerning the adequacy of the overall processes, which can provide sufficient; functional and regular statistics was also selected by the majority of the respondents as a high priority. At the same time, all other possible indicators under this theme received a relatively high number of votes (above 50%). Thus, it is suggested that the evaluation questions composing of the indicator will also reflect the remaining indicators to some extent instead of focusing on strictly on actual data collection processes. Accordingly, the two indicators of this cluster are the following:

- Delineation of institutional mandates for monitoring
- Adequacy of data collection processes to provide sufficient, functional and regular statistics

Regarding the **delineation of institutional mandates for environmental monitoring**, some possible measurements were identified among UNDP NCSA indicators such as the existence of permanent institutions responsible for monitoring and the availability of sufficient data measurement and collection points (e.g. for air quality measurement). Quantitative measures were also found for this category, including the number of institutions participating in monitoring or the percentage of communities adopting sustainable development monitoring systems. Some of the studied environmental governance indices also included similar indicators. The Environmental Democracy Index includes indicators on the existence of laws to mandate public authorities to collect data on environmental pressures, on operators of activities with impact on the environment and the Africa Capacity Indicator assessed the existence of a monitoring plan, programs to strengthen monitoring capacities as well as countries involvement in regional statistical initiatives. (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013).

As for ensuring the **adequacy of data collection processes**, once again the UNDP NCSA indicators offered some measurement options, including indicators to assess the timeliness and the quality of the data collection processes as well as the number of institutions included in data quality control. A Statistical Capacity Indicator was also created, as an initiative of the World Bank to measure the country's overall capacity to collect statistical data by assessing the overall quality of the data collected. The Statistical Capacity Indicator is a composite index of 25 different indicators, assessing the number of indicators covered by statistics as well as the source and the regularity of the data collected (World Bank 2019b).

Based on the existing indicators in the literature as well as the review of country documents, the following indicators could be considered.

Indicator clusters and Indicators	Suggested scoring
5.1. Delineation of institutional mandates for monitoring	
5.1.1. Is there a main body responsible for the coordination of monitoring activities?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Partially 0 – No
5.1.2. Are data collection responsibilities clearly defined?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
5.1.3. Is there data provision requirements for external actors (e.g. for companies) concerning the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
5.1.4. Do institutions have sufficient capacity to regularly collect, process and store relevant data?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
5.2. Adequacy of data collection processes to provide sufficient, functional and regular statistics	
5.2.1. Is data collected for all relevant environmental indicators?	1 - Yes

Table 43: Proposed environmental goal implementation capacity indicators – Monitoring capacity

	$\begin{array}{l} 0,5 - \ For \ some \\ 0 - \ No \end{array}$
5.2.2. Have clear data collection guidelines been developed?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
5.2.3. Are data collection activities carried out regularly so that the available data is up to date?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
5.2.4. Is the quality of the collected data validated and the data is processed for further analysis?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No

7.2.6 Component 6: Capacity to review policy implementation

Compared to monitoring, more measures were identified in the literature for assessing governance capacities enabling the follow-up implementation activities. Under this theme, two capacity indicators were prioritized by over 75% of the respondents:

- the establishment environmental reporting processes that informs policy and decision-makers; and
- accountability procedures for environmental goal implementation activities of governments.

With regards to **environmental reporting processes**, the Environmental Democracy Index tracks the existence of laws stipulating state of the environmental reporting procedures and assesses the quality of such laws (e.g. timeliness and comprehensiveness). The Water Governance Indicator Framework (OECD 2018) suggests indicators to assess the existence of reporting mechanisms for organizations operating in the water sector. Some of the UNDP NCSA processes developed indicators to assess the number of annual implementation reports (related to different environmental issues), as well as to rate the effectiveness and timeliness of evaluations.

Regarding **government accountability mechanisms**, only a few examples of indicators could be identified. The Resource Governance Index included measures to evaluate senior officials' public disclosure requirements, state-owned enterprises external audit obligations (Natural Resource Governance Institute 2017). The UN Habitat Water and Sanitation Governance Index aimed at calculating the percentage of councils that provide external audit of for relevant departments (OECD Water Governance Initiative 2015).

Based on the reviewed indicators and country experiences, the following measures could be applied:

Table 44: Proposed environmental goal implementation capacity indicators – Policy review capacity

Indicator clusters and Indicators	Suggested scoring
6.1 Environmental reporting systems	
6.1.1 Is there a law that requires the preparation of general state of the	1 - Yes
environment reports concerning the environmental SDG in question?	0 - No
6.1.2. Is there a responsible body appointed to coordinate the	I - Yes
preparation of state of the environmental reports?	0 - No
	1 - Yes
6.1.3. Is the necessary data available for the preparation of reports?	0,5 - To some extent
	0 - No
	1 - Yes
6.1.4. Are stakeholders (including research institutions, NGOs)	0.5 - To some extent
involved in the preparation of environmental reports?	0 - No
6.2 Government accountability mechanisms	
	1 - Yes
6.2.1. Do relevant environmental strategies require the preparation of	0,5 - To some extent
regular progress review of their implementation?	0 - No
6.2.2. Are relevant data and information or (if available)	1 - Yes
implementation reports of environmental SDGs made publicly	0.5 - To some extent
available on a timely basis?	0 - No
	1 - Yes
6.2.3. Is the government required to report (e.g. to the parliament) on progress with the implementation of environmental strategies?	0.5 - To some extent
	$0 = N_0$
	$\frac{1}{1}$ Vas
6.2.4. Is there a general auditor body to review progress with the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	1 - 1es
	0, 5 - 10 some extent
1	0 - No

7.3 Pilot testing of the proposed indicators

As discussed in the introduction of chapter 7.2, the implementation capacity indicators of the STMI are proposed to be evaluated separately for the different environmental SDGs (see Table 38). In order to assess the applicability of the proposed indicators, Turkey was selected as a test case and its implementation capacities were evaluated concerning climate change mitigation goals. 5

⁵ Turkey emerged as an evident choice for pilot testing since I lived in Turkey during the course of the research work, I am familiar with both the national language and the country context and I could also access to relevant country experts.

First, answers to all indicators were researched in scientific articles, policy and assessment documents, news and websites. Second, the information was validated by and completed with information from country experts and the applicability of the index was discussed with them, considering both the relevance of the measures and the results. In the following sections, the results are presented and discussed by indicator themes. An overview of the analysis is also included in Annex 9.

7.3.1 Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity

Concerning institutional framework and capacity, three indicator clusters were set forward (as described in section 7.2.1):

- 1.1. Allocation of implementation responsibilities
- 1.2. Political commitment to implementation
- 1.3. Involvement of stakeholder groups in environmental decision-making

The results for this component, concerning climate change goal implementation capacities of Turkey are presented in the following section.

Indicators	Score
1.1.1.Is there an implementation plan for the environmental issue(s) in question, which defines the main responsible government body for each implementation measure?	0,5 – Yes, in some
1.1.2. Are there dedicated units in relevant ministries to support the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – Yes, in some
1.1.3.Are the responsibilities of the local governments clearly defined regarding the implementation of the studied environmental SDG?	0,5 – To some extent
1.1.4.Is there an established institutional mechanism for the coordination of implementation activities among multiple actors?	0,5 – Yes, but with limited functioning
Sub-total	2//4

Table 45: Indicator cluster 1.1.: Allocation of implementation responsibilities

Concerning the institutional framework for climate change, in Turkey, the main responsible body for climate change management is the Ministry of Environment and Urbanization (MoEU). Beyond the MoEU, the Climate Change Action Plan (CCAP) developed for the 2011-2023 period assigned implementation tasks to various other ministries such as the Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources, the Ministry of Agriculture, the Ministry of Transport or the Ministry of Forestry and Waterworks

(Kocabas 2013; Turkey, Ministry of Environment and Urbanization 2011). At the same time, implementation responsibilities for some activities have not been updated since 2015 (OECD 2019).

There are two departments in the MoEU dedicated to climate change mitigation and adaptation (Turkey, MoEU 2019). The Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources also has a Deputy Directorate for Renewable Energy and a Department focusing on Energy Efficiency and Environment (Turkey, Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources 2019). At the same time, other responsible ministries (such as the Ministry of Agriculture or Transport) have not established such units. Concerning municipalities (1.1.3), the action plan also assigns their specific implementation responsibilities (Turkey, MoEU 2011). It is also not fully addressed how the various responsibilities of municipal governments (such as waste management, public transport, building sector) are connected to their climate change mitigation and adaptation tasks because the municipalities are not yet obliged to developed climate change action plans. However, the MoEU is now drafting a bylaw, which will require municipalities to develop such a plan.

Regarding the last indicator (1.1.4), which assesses the institutional coordination for improved implementation, Turkey established a Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Board. For this Committee, the MoEU acts as the Secretariat, involving various ministries as well as business associations (Turkey, MoEU 2019a). At the same time, the 2018 report of the EC suggests that other national strategies have not been aligned with the national climate change strategy and the integration of climate change considerations into the work of the different ministries remains weak (EC 2018), indicating limitations of the coordination committee.

Indicator 1.1.1 and 1.1.2 were found to be self-explanatory measures and thus their assessment was straightforward. Although in case of Indicator 2, it would be possible to distinguish whether climate change units were introduced in the majority or only in the minority of the responsible institutions and introduce a numerical threshold for more precise calculation. In case of Indicator 1.1.4, it was noted that the existence of a coordination body does not necessarily characterize whether the body is functioning effectively.

Indicators	Score
1.2.1. Are all relevant international environmental agreements signed and ratified?	0,5 – Partially
1.2.2. Is climate change included as a priority in the current national development strategy of the country?	0,5 – Discussed but not as a stand-alone priority
1.2.3. What is level of the main government body or unit, which is the primary responsible for the coordination and the implementation of the environmental goal in question?	0,66 – Department
1.2.4. Are climate considerations supported and prioritized in budget planning/investment decision?	0 – No
Sub-total	1,66/4

Table 46: Indicator cluster 1.2: Political commitment to implementation

Turkey is a party to the UNFCCC and the Vienna Convention for the Protection of the Ozone Layer. It also ratified the Kyoto Protocol in 2004 as an Annex-1 country but with no specific emission reduction target, due to its special status as an OECD member country but developing economy with low responsibility for historical emissions (Erdogdu 2010). Although Turkey has signed the Paris Agreement, it has not ratified it yet because its special status, which had originally been recognized by the UNFCCC, but has not been reflected in the Agreement (Turkey, MoEU 2018).

In the Tenth National Development Plan for 2014-2018 (Turkey, Ministry of Development 2014), climate change is mentioned as a global trend that can have an influence on the development of Turkey. While it is not considered as a separate priority, relevant issues are discussed under the development priorities concerning energy and environmental sustainability. A priority investment program, set forward in the latest NDP, also focused on energy efficiency improvements.

Regarding the institutional prioritization of climate change management (1.2.3), as mentioned in the previous section, two climate change departments were established in the MoEU as well as there is a Deputy Directorate for Renewable Energy and a Department focusing on Energy Efficiency and Environment (Turkey, MoEU 2019; Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources 2019). Commitment to tackle climate change has also been expressed by various other government bodies and authorities, including the (now former) Deputy Prime Minister, Mehmet Şimşek (TÜSİAD 2018).

Under the presidents' office, the Presidency for Strategy (former Ministry of Development/State Planning Office) approves the investment budgets. This office also has a unit on environment and sustainable development (Strateji ve Bütçe Başkanlığı 2019). However, the overall government spending on environmental protection is less than 0,05% and climate change expenditures are not included separately in the annual budget (Turkey, Ministry of Treasury and Finance 2019).

Indicator 1.2.1., 1.2.2 and 1.2.3. are found to be relatively straightforward measures, but Indicator 1.2.4 allows more space of subjective evaluation. A four-point measurement scale can be considered for this indicator or based on additional pilot tests, this question could be refined. Concerning the level of political commitment, the consulted experts suggested that there are other aspects, which could indicate that climate change considerations are relatively high in the political agenda. For instance, the Chief Negotiator for the UNFCCC is assigned from the MoEU and not from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Turkey, MoEU 2019b), indicating that the government takes the convention seriously and assigned a representative with in-depth knowledge on the matter.

Table 47: Indicator cluster 1.3: Involvement of stakeholder groups (e.g. businesses; civil society) in environmental decision-making

Indicators	Score
1.3.1. Is there a formal mechanism (e.g. a National Council for Climate	0,5 – Yes, but
Change) to involve various stakeholders during the planning of	restricted to some
policies and implementation activities of the environmental SDG in	stakeholders
question?	
1.3.2. Are results of stakeholder consultations taken into consideration	0,5 – To some extent
before finalizing policies and plans concerning the environmental	
SDG in question?	
1.3.3. Are stakeholders involved in operative-level environmental	1 - Yes, as defined
decision-making relevant to the environmental SDG e.g. industrial or	by law
investment permitting procedures or in negotiating natural resource	
extraction and management activities)?	
Sub-total	2/3

Although it can also invite academicians, NGOs and other stakeholders, the leading climate change implementation coordination body, the Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Board of Turkey only involves business associations as regular members besides government bodies and authorities. The Committee is required to meet at least once a year (Turkey, MoEU 2019a). The consulted experts suggested that the organization of these meetings remain ad-hoc, but during the preparation of INDCs or the preparation of relevant policies and plans, it meets more frequently. Laws and bylaws should be opened to public consultations. Moreover, laws with considerable economic impacts should also be assessed by Regulatory Impact Assessments and these also require stakeholder consultations. Concerning stakeholder involvement in policy development processes, the consulted experts suggested that public consultations concerning climate change strategies and plans are more likely to take place on a need basis, within the framework of various climate change project (e.g. funded by the European Union). For instance, for the development of the CCAP, 20 workshops were organized with the participation of 182 organizations, which were represented by a total of 487 experts (Turkey, MoEF, n.d.) At the same time, an assessment of the CCAP suggested that the development and the implementation process have not been sufficiently transparent and open to participation (Algedik 2013).

Additionally, under this question, for Indicator 1.3.1, the regularity of the stakeholder consultation meetings could be considered, while for indicator 1.3.2 and 1.3.3, it could be assessed whether the results of stakeholder consultations are taken into consideration before finalizing policies and plans. However, these questions would allow more space for opinion-based responses and therefore, their scoring methodology would require further considerations and refinement. Therefore, at this stage, they were not included in the set.

7.3.2 Component 2: Law implementation capacity

In order to assess countries' policy and law implementation capacities, three indicator clusters were proposed:

- Indicator cluster 2.1. Targeted government policy measures to implement laws
- Indicator cluster 2.2. Transparent and efficient system for enforcement
- Indicator cluster 2.3. Environmental impact assessment and permitting/licensing

The results for this component, concerning climate change goal implementation capacities of Turkey are presented in the following section.

Indicators	Score
2.1.1. Are climate policies and laws translated into concrete (quantified	0,5 – To some
and time-bound) implementation measures?	extent
2.1.2. Are measures defined by climate policies and laws are based on	0 – No
research and feasibility studies and thus considered realistic to	
implement?	
2.1.3. Do the institutions primarily responsible for the implementation	0,5 – To some
of the relevant environmental SDG hold sufficient human capacity to	extent
translate environmental policies and laws into specific measures and	
support their implementation?	
Sub-total	1/3

Table 48: Indicator cluster 2.1. Targeted government measures to implement laws

Under the Paris agreements, the INDC of Turkey concerns up to 21 % GHG emissions reduction by 2030 compared to the Business as Usual scenario. Concerning the implementation of the INDC, an analysis of the World Bank about the submitted INDC measures of Turkey could not identify a concrete timeline or budget for the proposed measures (World Bank 2016). The 2010-2020 Climate Change Strategy of Turkey was translated to the CCAP concerning the 2011-2023 period. To support the objectives set by the Strategy, the Action Plan includes a detailed list of over 500 implementation activities with defined timeframes, organizations responsible for the implementation and monitoring indicators. At the same time, no quantitative targets were defined for the implementation actions, and an earlier assessment suggests that to a large extent, it only contains BAU measures, which are not sufficient to decouple emissions from economic growth (Algedik 2013). It was also suggested that many of the implementation activities in the CCAP were defined for the 2011-2014/2015 period, these activities have not been updated since then (OECD 2019). Although the CCAP notes that the measures defined are based on a detailed assessment of their mitigation potential and their investment costs, research suggested that the measures set forward by the Action Plan and (especially by the INDCs) do not necessarily reflect research and feasibility findings and will not enable considerable reductions in emissions (Alkan, et al. 2018; Algedik 2013).

Concerning 2.1.3, the consulted experts noted that the MoEU holds sufficient institutional capacities for climate change management. However, the 2018 report of the EC about Turkey noted that the climate change knowledge of different government agencies is limited (EC 2018). To improve existing capacities, various capacity-building projects are being carried out to improve the capacities of different actors

participating in implementation (Turkey, MoEU 2018). At the same time, the World Bank assessment about the submitted INDC measures of Turkey suggested that Turkey did not identify exact capacity-building needs to support the implementation of the proposed INDC measures (World Bank 2016). Indicator 2.1.3 may require the introduction of a four-point scale and for this, supporting definitions could be developed during the course of future refinements.

Indicators	Score
2.2.1. Are there established target values for improvement for the environmental SDG in question?	0 – No
2.2.2. Is there regulation in place to monitor and enforce compliance with relevant environmental policies and laws?	0,5 – Partially
2.2.3. Are inspections processes planned according to international practices and follow a standardized approach concerning reporting and evaluation?	0,5 – Partially
2.2.4. Is there regulation in place that stipulates fines and sanctions concerning the environmental SDG in question and defines a method their collection and use?	0 – No
Sub-total	1/4

Table 49: Indicator cluster 2.2: Transparent and efficient system for enforcement

Due to its special status in the UNFCCC, Turkey had no legally binding target under the Kyoto Protocol to reduce its GHG emissions. Although Turkey made an emission reduction commitment under the Paris Agreement, and there are policies promoting low(er) emission activities, there are no specific (i.e. sectoral) emission reduction targets set. Turkey introduced a Continuous Emissions Monitoring system for monitoring industrial facilities with high-level pollution (Turkey, MoEU 2016a), but there are no limitations set on their GHG emissions. The established monitoring, reporting and verification (MRV) system also requires that the emission reports of the industrial facilities are verified by independent institutions, but since there are no restrictions, there are also no state inspections concerning GHG emissions. Consequently, there are also no applicable fines and sections.

Indicator 2.2.3. could be divided into two sub-questions as the first part of the question examines the existence of regular inspections and the second part concern the quality of these.

Table 50: Indicator cluster 2.3: Environmental impact assessment and permitting/licensing

Indicators	Score
2.3.1. Are there requirements to prepare EIAs before large development projects?	0,5 – To some extent
2.3.2. Is there an integrated environmental permitting and licensing system (e.g. IPPC) in place?	0,5 – Not fully developed
2.3.3. Does the environmental permitting/licensing system function efficiently?	0,5 – To some extent
Sub-total	1,5/3

Turkey introduced the first regulation concerning Environmental Impact Assessments (EIAs) in 1993 and has been updating it regularly since then in order to improve the evaluation processes (Bilgin 2015). The EIA regulation requires large infrastructure and industrial projects to undergo an obligatory EIA assessment, while small projects are subject to evaluation whether to carry out an EIA. At the same time, various challenges have been reported concerning the implementation of the EIA regulation, including the relatively small amount of cases subjected to an EIA, exemptions for economically important investments, weaknesses in technical guidance development, during data collection and stakeholder involvement (EC 2016; Tekayak 2014; Turkey, MoEU 2016a). Concerning Indicator 2.3.2., Turkey is moving towards the implementation of Integrated Pollution Prevention Control system, but it is not fully developed and operational (OECD 2019). The relevant legislation adopted in 2010 and updated in 2014, defines those facilities that need to apply for an environmental permit. Although there is a consolidated permit concerning some of the environmental media, other environmental issues require separate permits (Mavioglu et al. 2019). It was also suggested that the system does not support the best available technologies for emission control, and there have been cases when the rightfulness of the issued environmental permits have been questioned (Mavioglu et al. 2019; OECD 2019).

Indicator 2.3.2. could be better assessed on a four-point scale although it would also allow more space for subjective evaluation. Potentially the question can be divided into a few sub-questions, concerning the existence of guidelines, data collection protocols, the inclusiveness of stakeholder involvement or the possibilities for granting exemptions under EIAs. Indicator 2.3.3. assesses the efficiency of the permitting/licensing system in place, therefore if they were not developed in a comprehensive manner, their functioning would be limited. Therefore, future test can consider the potential overlaps between 2.3.2. and 2.3.3.

7.3.3 Component 3: Financing capacity

Concerning capacities to finance environmental goal implementation, the following implementation capacity indicator clusters were proposed for the STMI:

- Indicator cluster 3.1. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals
- Indicator cluster 3.2. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources
- Indicator cluster 3.3. National capacity for efficient utilization of international support

The results for this component, concerning climate change goal implementation capacities of Turkey are presented in the following section.

Table 51: Indicator cluster 3.1. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals

Indica	tors	Score
3.1.1.	Are the exact financial requirements of programmed	0 – No
	environmental actions and plans (set e.g. in action plans)	
	known?	
3.1.2.	Is there a mechanism to ensure that resources are earmarked	0 – No
	in annual government budget to implement all relevant	
	environmental investments and programs?	
3.1.3.	Are there revenue collection activities for the	0,5 – To some extent
	implementation of the environmental goal in question (e.g.	
	via the collection of environmental charges and taxes or the	
	establishment of environmental funds)?	
Subtot	al	0,5/3

The CCAP of Turkey, published in 2011, suggested that "in order to both integrate NCCAP actions with national investment programs and benefit from foreign financing mechanisms, detailed studies on the determination of the cost and mitigation potentials of the actions and the internal/external financing mechanisms are required to be initiated immediately" (Turkey, Ministry of Environment and Urbanization 2011, 2). At the same time, no evidence was found that such calculations have been prepared since and the World Bank overview of submitted INDC measures also concluded that cost estimations concerning climate measures are very limited (World Bank 2016). As

discussed under 7.1.2, climate expenditures are not earmarked separately in the national budgets and under the Presidency for Strategy, which focuses on investment planning, there is no separate unit concerning climate investments (Strateji ve Bütçe Başkanlığı 2019). Turkey also does not have a carbon tax introduced and it cannot participate in the emission trading schemes established under the Kyoto protocol (OECD 2019). Research identified some relevant taxation measures, which can support emission reduction objectives (Didinmez and Sever 2018). However, assessments suggest that only 30% of emissions has a carbon price of 5-30 EUR per tons, while 10% of emissions has a price above 30 EUR (OECD 2016). While there exist some relevant revenue collection mechanisms, these are not directly linked to domestic climate financing.

In the case of indicator 3.1.1, the evaluation is based on the information provided in the national action plans. At the same time, it is possible that cost estimations exist at the responsible organizations, but these are not made publicly available. Indicator 3.1.2. partially overlaps with the indicator concerning budget prioritization (Indicator 1.2.3.), under political commitment to implementation, thus later, the sensitivity analysis of the STMI would need to reflect on this.

Indicators	Score
3.2.1. Are subsidy schemes, tax allowances/exemptions available for	0,5 – To some
private sector actors that can motivate the implementation of relevant	extent
environmental SDGs.	
3.2.2. Are there (green) investment schemes that can provide loans and	0,5 – To some
grants to private sector actors to motivate the implementation of the	extent
relevant environmental SDGs?	
3.2.3. Is the country a member of relevant international financing	0,5 – To some
schemes?	extent
senemes:	
3.2.4. Has the country phased-out of environmentally harmful	0 – No
subsidies (e.g. for fuel and pesticides)	
Sub-total	1,5/4

Table 52: Indicator cluster 3.2. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources

The 2011 CCAP set forward a 100% increase in energy efficiency incentives by 2011 (Turkey, MoEU 2011). The latest national communication noted a few tax incentives to improve energy and fuel efficiency as well as to support renewable energy promotion (Turkey, MoEU 2018), but there is no information whether this target had been achieved. Research also suggested that the introduced measures are limited both in

terms of availability and efficiency (Uslu et al. 2015). The latest national communication identified two funds, which can support businesses to lower their emissions, including the National Eco-Efficiency Programme and an energy efficiency program (Turkey, MoEU 2018), although the scope of these is limited to manufacturing businesses. The Turkish Development Bank and the Industrial Development Bank of Turkey also offer loans for renewable energy and energy efficiency projects, although these are not based on domestic funding but are funded by the European Investment Bank (OECD 2019). Since Turkey did not have emissions target set for 2020, it cannot participate in carbon emission trading activities under the Kyoto Protocol and as of 2019, due to its special Annex-1 status, it is also not eligible for funding from the Green Climate Fund (Turkey, MoEU 2018). At the same time, Turkey receives considerable funding from multilateral development banks. For example, it is a beneficiary of the World Bank-administered Climate Investment Funds. Turkey also supports fossil fuel use via tax exemptions and direct transfers (i.e., to poor families): according to OECD calculations, the amount of fossil fuel subsidies have increased from 433 million to 1 billion TRY between 2008 and 2016 (OECD 2018).

In the case of indicator 3.2.1 and 3.2.2. it was somewhat problematic to define "sufficiency" concerning available tax incentives and investment support schemes. The final scoring was based on the reviewed documents and peer-reviewed assessments and the outcomes of personal communication with the involved experts, but it remains a subjective evaluation to some extent. In the future, a four-point scale can be applied for these questions or the questions can be reformulated to support a more nuanced assessment.
Table 53: Indicator cluster 3.3. National capacity for efficient utilization of international support

Indicators	Suggested scoring
3.3.1. Does the country have a plan with concrete measures for attracting and coordinating international financial and technical support for the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	0 – No
3.3.2. Is there a government body that coordinates international funds and support for the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – To some extent
3.3.3. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to attend negotiations of the relevant environmental conventions?	1 – Yes
3.3.4. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to manage, monitor and report the implementation of projects financed and supported from international funds?	0,5 – To some extent
Sub-total	2/4

Turkey receives considerable international support for climate activities, including funding from the EU Instrument for Pre-Accession (IPA), multilateral climate funds (World Bank and EBRD) and also bilateral funds (Turkey, MoEU 2018; IPA II 2014 -2020). At the same time, no evidence was found regarding the existence of a comprehensive strategy, which would establish linkages between the relevant national strategic objectives and the different sources of international financing available for climate change. The MoEU is the primary government body that benefits from climate change-related international support, but at the same time, various other ministries implement climate change projects supported by development financing. The Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Board has a Financing working group, which is tasked with the regular review of Turkey's cooperation with multi and bilateral donors (Turkey, MoEU 2019b). However, it only meets on an ad-hoc basis and it is without executive powers. Concerning human resources, in the latest national communication to the UNFCCC, it was suggested that the Turkish delegation attended all meetings of the UNFCCC as well as interim sessions leading up the meetings. (Turkey, MoEU 2018). Besides ministries, various research organizations, business associations and NGOs are involved in the implementation of climate change projects (Baglee et al. 2013). The consulted experts suggested that the capacity to implement climate change projects financed by international organizations is sufficient at the involved organizations. At the same time, there is also recognized need for further capacity-building (UN Turkey 2015).

There was limited evidence in the reviewed documents concerning indicator 3.3.1 and 3.3.4, therefore its evaluation was based on the outcomes of personal consultations. Indicator 3.3.4 is also more subjective and during the course of future pilot testing, a four-point scoring can be introduced, or the question can be reformulated.

7.3.4 Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity

Two implementation capacity indicator clusters were suggested to measure countries knowledge creation capacities in the STMI:

- Indicator cluster 4.1. Environmental education and training
- Indicator cluster 4.2. Research and scientific cooperation

The results for this component, concerning climate change goal implementation capacities of Turkey are presented in the following section.

Table 54: Indicator cluster 4.1.: En	vironmental education and training
--------------------------------------	------------------------------------

Indicators	Suggested scoring
4.1.1. Is there a government decision (decree) or strategy/action plan to	0,5 – To
introduce education concerning the environmental SDG in question?	some extent
4.1.2. Is there a responsible body to coordinate environmental education	0,5 – To
activities in the country?	some extent
4.1.3. Are there environmental education curricula developed at the	0,5 – To
national level?	some extent
4.1.4. Are environmental considerations/modules integrated into higher-	0,5 – To
education curricula and vocational training?	some extent
Sub-total	2/4

Turkey does not have an education for sustainable development or a climate change education strategy. At the same time, the country recognized its obligation under the UNFCCC to provide climate change education and training and the Environmental Law stipulates the inclusion of environmental subjects in the school curricula from preschool levels (Turkey, MoEU 2016b). In order to co-ordinate the development of climate change education and training and increase general awareness on the topic, an Education, Awareness-raising and Capacity-building working group was established under the Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Board (Turkey, MoEU 2019). This body is also responsible for developing policies concerning climate change education, carrying out research and collecting information on relevant national activities (Turkey, MoEU 2016c)

The latest national communication to the UNFCCC suggested that climate change topics are included in educational activities, and courses of primary and secondary schools, as well as relevant courses are offered by various higher-education institutions (Turkey, MoEU 2018). However, no evidence was found for the existence of a comprehensive environmental education curriculum and for efforts to integrate climate considerations in a more holistic manner into the university education. Concerning vocational training, various capacity-building activities targeting government officials, municipalities, researchers and civil society actors could be identified. For example, the European Union co-financed "IklimIN" project provides climate change training opportunities to relevant stakeholders (in municipalities, at universities and civil society organizations) via different projects (www.iklimin.org). Besides, training programs are also implemented by NGOs, business associations and research institutions (Turkey, MoEU 2018; 2016; 2013).

It was suggested that indicator 4.1.4. would need to define what sufficiency would mean in terms of capacity-building or training activities. There during the course of further pilot studies, this question can be revisited and refined.

Indicators	Suggested scoring
4.2.1. Is there a strategy or plan that establishes research priorities, cooperation areas and technology transfer mechanisms concerning the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – To some extent
4.2.2. Are national researchers supported to participate in relevant international research activities and collaborations?	1 – Yes
4.2.3. Are there privately-owned and run environmental research centers or laboratories in the country (concerning the environmental SDG in question)?	0,5 – To some extent
4.2.4. Is the/Are there national scheme(s) and/or bodies to support the transfer of environmentally friendly technologies to businesses by awareness-raising, consultancy and financing activities?	1 – Yes
Sub-total	3/4

Table 55: Indicator cluster 4.2. Research and scientific cooperation

The reviewed national communications indicated that various research projects have been implemented concerning climate change in Turkey by various governmental bodies, research institutions and NGOs (Turkey, Ministry of Environment and Urbanization 2018; 2016; 2013). One of the priorities set by the Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey (TÜBİTAK) is to support the development of renewable energies and environmental technologies (www.tubitak.tr). As a result, it was suggested that between 2013 and 2018, over 500 research projects relevant to climate change mitigation have been supported (Turkey MoEU 2018). While the research programs are developed based on a baseline assessments of research needs and priorities and an Energy Sector Research and Development Projects Support Program was adopted in 2010 and updated in 2013, there was no evidence found for the existence of a comprehensive climate change research agenda. Coordinated by TÜBİTAK, Turkish researchers are also intensively participating in international research programs, especially via the European Union Research Framework Programmes (TURABDER 2016). Moreover, government and research institutions support their personnel to join international conferences and training concerning climate change and the Council of Higher Education funds the training of doctoral students in relevant research areas (Turkey, MoEU 2018). According to the information presented in the latest national communications to the UNFCCC (Turkey, Ministry of Environment and Urbanization 2018; 2016; 2013), climate research in Turkey is mainly funded by international organizations, government authorities and bodies and public universities. There are at the same time, some private universities, which carry out climate changerelevant research and private companies, seek to develop innovations primary with the aim of increasing energy efficiency of and reducing emissions from their own processes (CDP 2016). In order to co-ordinate the uptake of new technologies for emission reduction and climate change adaptation, a Technology Transfer working group was formulated under the Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Board (Turkey, MoEU 2019a). Targeting industrial companies, the CCAP also foresaw the support of companies climate-related research activities, as well as the preparation of a technology transfer guide on energy efficiency (Turkey, MoEU 2011). More recently, the government have been introducing various support policies to encourage companies in the uptake of clean and energy efficient technologies (OECD 2019).

7.3.5 Component 5: Monitoring capacity

The two indicator clusters, which are proposed to evaluate countries' environmental monitoring capacities are the following:

Indicator cluster 5.1. Delineation of institutional mandates for monitoring; and

• Indicator cluster 5.2. Adequacy of data collection processes to provide sufficient, functional and regular statistics

The results for this component, concerning climate change goal implementation capacities of Turkey are presented in the following section.

Table 56: Indicator cluster 5.1. Delineation of institutional mandates for monitoring

Indicator	Suggested scoring
1.1.1. Is there a main body responsible for the coordination of monitoring activities?	1 – Yes
1.1.2. Are data collection responsibilities clearly defined?	1 – Yes
5.1.3. Is there data provision requirements for external actors (e.g. for companies) concerning the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes
5.1.4. Do institutions have sufficient capacity to regularly collect, process and store relevant data?	0,5 – To some extent
Sub-total	3,5/4

The Turkish Statistical Institute (TurkStat) is the main responsible body to gather and organize data concerning GHG emission and prepare the annual GHG emissions inventories and relevant ministries are required to provide the data necessary for the preparation of the annual inventories (Turkey, MoEU 2019). Since 2014, data provision requirements of approximately 900 manufacturing companies are also stipulated by the 2012 By-Law on Monitoring of Greenhouse Gas Emissions. At the same time, capacity limitations are indicated by the delay in the submission of the 6th and the 7th National Communication as well as the lack of full compliance with the general UNFCCC reporting guidelines concerning the review of implementation measures (OECD 2019).

Indicators	Suggested scoring
5.2.1. Is data collected for all relevant environmental indicators?	0,5 – To some extent
5.2.2. Have clear data collection guidelines been developed?	0,5 – To some extent
5.2.3. Are data collection activities carried out regularly so that the available data is up to date?	0,5 – To some extent
5.2.4. Is the quality of the collected data validated and the data is processed for further analysis?	0,5 – To some extent
Sub-total	2/4

Table 57: Indicator cluster 5.2. Adequacy of data collection processes

From a data availability point of view, GHG emissions data and relevant data on climate vulnerabilities are available on a yearly basis in a sectoral distribution (Turkey, MoEU 2018). While environmental data concerning other issues are less comprehensive, the guidelines defined by the UNFCCC concerning climate change data collections are stipulated by the relevant legislation adopted in 2012. At the same time, the latest EC enlargement policy progress report concerning Turkey (EC 2018) found that the GHG emission monitoring system is not in full compliance with the EU mechanism and the EU Emission Trading Directive. Information on progress with implementation actions are not collected, and the outcomes of implementation actions are not monitored, although a monitoring system for the CCAP was put in place earlier (OECD 2019). In order to ensure the quality of the national GHG emissions data, the Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Board adopted a quality assurance and quality control plan. While further efforts are being undertaken by the TurkStat to improve the quality of the monitoring system, the opportunities for verification are limited as besides the national system, additional emission calculations are not yet available (Turkey, MoEU 2018).

For the indicators considered under indicator 5.2, higher scores could be provided if only quantitative data on emissions and vulnerabilities are considered. While these are available in time and in a sufficient quality, progress with many of the "soft" implementation measures cannot be monitored. This is an important consideration because while the necessary data for reporting is collected, progress with the implementation of mitigation activities cannot be tracked quantitatively.

7.3.6 Component 6: Capacity to follow-up implementation

As discussed in 7.2.6, two indicator clusters are proposed for assessing countries' capacities to follow-up on the progress with implementation of environmental strategies and plans:

- Indicator cluster 6.1. Environmental reporting systems and
- Indicator cluster 6.2. Government accountability mechanisms

The results for this component, concerning climate change goal implementation capacities of Turkey are presented in the following section.

Indicators	Suggested scoring
6.1.1 Is there a law that requires the preparation of general state of the environment reports concerning the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes
6.1.2. Is there a responsible body appointed to coordinate the preparation of state of the environmental reports?	1 – Yes
6.1.3. Is the necessary data available for the preparation of reports?	1 – Yes
6.1.4. Are stakeholders (including research institutions, NGOs)	0,5 – To some
involved in the preparation of environmental reports?	extent
Sub-total	3,5/4

Table 58: Indicator cluster 6.1 Environmental reporting systems

The overall responsibility to prepare state of the environment reports was designated to the General Directorate of Environmental Impact Assessment, Permit and Inspection of the Ministry of Environment and Urbanisation (MoEU) (Turkey, MoEU 2016). The Law requires the preparation of the SoER every four year. Covering the 2011-2015 period, the first (and so far, only one) of these reports was published in 2016. Concerning climate change, it contains on overview of GHG emissions at the national level, information on sink areas, emission trading, adaptation and ODS eliminating activities as well as a short section on the evaluation of implementation activities (Turkey, MoEU 2016a). Historical emissions data, also in sectoral distribution, was available for the preparation of the report. Although the section on climate change indicates that the information was provided by relevant government agencies, it contains no indication of whether and if yes, how non-government actors were involved in the report preparation process. Moreover, the latest National Communications to the UNFCCC indicated that the thematic working groups, which were tasked with the preparation of the communication, included various stakeholders both from academia, businesses and non-governmental institutions (Turkey, MoEU 2019).

Indicators	Suggested scoring
6.2.1. Do relevant environmental strategies require the preparation of regular progress review of their implementation?	0 – No
6.2.2.Are relevant data and information or (if available) implementation reports about climate change made publicly available on a timely basis?	0,5 – To some extent
6.2.3. Is the government required to report (e.g. to the parliament) on progress with the implementation of environmental strategies?	0,5 – To some extent
6.2.4. Is there a general auditor body to review progress with the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – To some extent
Sub-total	1,5/4

Table 59: Indicator cluster 6.2 Government accountability mechanisms

In order to track the implementation progress with the measures defined by the CCAP, it was noted that an "electronic monitoring system" was introduced, where actors involved in implementation could provide relevant information to provide information about the "status of the actions in the NCCAP" (Turkey, MoEU 2016b, 59). At the same time, no implementation/monitoring report could be identified concerning the CCAP and the latest EPR of the OECD also noted that the outcomes of those implementation actions which had a 2011-2015 timeframe in the CCAP had not been monitored (OECD 2019). The consulted experts suggested that there is no national legislation concerning the preparation of implementation reports of climate change policies. However, considering the scope, the National Communications to the UNFCCC (as international obligations) can be regarded to some extent as implementation reports. The Turkish Statistical Institution provides access to data on GHG emissions and the SOER report is also made available online. At the same time, the Law on Right to Information (2003) does not allow the disclosure of sensitive environmental information and public institutions can charge fees for or refuse data provision requests from the public (OECD 2019). Concerning indicator 6.2.3, the consulted experts noted that the Grand National Assembly of Turkey discusses environmental matters, but only on an ad-hoc basis and there are no regular sessions provisioned. For auditing, there is an Environmental Committee in the parliament that regularly discusses environmental matters, including climate change issues, however,

their exact role concerning implementation progress review is not stipulated by relevant legislation.

7.3.7 Results of the pilot test

Across the six components of the proposed STMI, Turkey scored overall at 54% concerning its implementation capacities for climate change mitigation goals. Component 2 (policy and law implementation/enforcement capacity) and Component 3 (Financing capacity) scored considerably lower.



Figure 18: Scores for Turkey (as percentages of maximum scores), concerning climate change goal implementation.

An analysis of the sub-components (or indicator clusters) under each indicator, reveals further differences within each implementation capacity areas.

- *Institutional framework and capacities:* the analysis suggests that while the institutional framework is relatively well-established, political commitment to the implementation of climate change objectives is less secured.
- *Law implementation capacity:* the weakest performance was evaluated concerning the climate policy implementation capacities of the country, due to rough definition of implementation measures, the apparent lack of research and

feasibility studies as a basis for climate change mitigation measures and limited enforcement abilities

- *Financing capacity:* while Turkey scored low across all indicators under this issue, the weakest area of performance was budget allocation to climate change goal implementation activities, as climate change considerations have not been integrated into public budgeting activities as a stand-alone priority.
- *Knowledge creation capacity*: under this theme, research capacities were evaluated higher, while educational and awareness-raising capacities somewhat lower.
- *Monitoring and policy review capacity*: under both components, considerable differences could be observed between the assessed indicator clusters. While the legal and institutional frameworks were found to be relatively well established both for monitoring and reporting/policy review, capacities for the actual execution of these tasks were assessed to be considerably weaker.



Figure 19: Scores for Turkey (as percentages of maximum scores), concerning the implementation of climate change mitigation goals.

7.3.8 Reflections on the results of the pilot testing

While the overall historical emissions of Turkey are relatively low, as a fast-growing economy, its GHG emissions have been quickly increasing in the last three decades. From 1990 to 2016 GHG emissions have increased by 135% and by 50% between 2005 and 2016 (Turkey, MoEU 2018) Therefore a strong decoupling of GHG emissions from its growing economy will be crucial in the coming decades. It has been suggested by research that Turkey is also highly vulnerable to climate change, therefore a variety of adaptation objectives will also need to be addressed.

The pilot testing has confirmed that while the institutional setting, which can support the country to address climate change issues, is more or less in place, policy implementation and monitoring seems to be weaker overall. It has already been suggested that the INDCs of Turkey are insufficient to decarbonize the Turkish economy (New Climate Institute and Climate Analytics 2019). If the implementation of these rather weak commitments will be further hampered by capacity challenges, then there is a very high risk for the country to remain more or less on the business-asusual GHG emissions scenario pathway.

The results can also be compared to the outcomes of similar indices and assessments. For example, for the environmental policy implementation indicators of the Bertelsmann Foundation' Sustainable Governance Indicator sets, the evaluators assigned an overall score of five out of ten for Turkey (Bertelsmann Stiftung 2019). For the Climate Laws, Institutions and Measures index Turkey received a score of 0,381 out of an overall score of one – although the calculations reflect the status of climate policies in 2013 (Steves and Teytelboym 2013). In the 2019 edition of the Climate Change Performance Index, Turkey scored as "very low" performer on the climate policy evaluation component, however, these results were mainly due to the countries' fossil fuel promotion policies and the fact that the country has not ratified the Paris Agreement at the time of the evaluation (Germanwatch 2019).

This research also recognizes that besides capacity, there are various contextual factors, which can support or hamper environmental goal implementation efforts (also see chapter 8.2). In case of Turkey, such factors may include the international status of the

country within the UNFCCC (and whether Turkey becomes eligible for international support); its relationship with the European Union (and as a result, eligibility for benefiting from various funding mechanisms); changes in population trends; potential variations in the current political status-quo and developments concerning the economic situation of Turkey. Since an implementation capacity index cannot directly account for such external factors, its results are to be considered with a certain degree of scrutiny and interpreted within the specific socio-economic context and trends of the analyzed country.

7.4 Considerations for constructing an implementation capacity index

To formulate an implementation capacity index (the STMI) from the proposed capacity indicators, various methodological steps are suggested by different guidelines of index construction (Guisselquist 2014; Nardo et al. 2008). These methodological steps consist of different statistical analyses, which can ensure the overall robustness of the structure, the selected indicators and their assigned weight and therefore secure a good level of validity of the results. To undertake such statistical calculations, a relatively large sample of at least 20 countries would be required. Since data collection for such a large sample was beyond the possibilities of this research and the country test was partial also in a sense that it focused on one specific environmental SDG, the next section will discuss how an implementation capacity index could be developed further and reflect on potential challenges during the process.

7.4.1 Measurement considerations

During the formulation of the indicators as well as subsequently during the pilot testing, some considerations emerged regarding the measurement of the proposed indicators.

The scores of governance indices are generally perception-based, assigned by the developers of the indices or other experts (Almassy and Pinter 2018). This means that the outcomes of the overall evaluation will, to a certain extent, depend on the professional background, level of experience and even the worldviews of the evaluator(s). The limitations of perception-based evaluation can be mitigated by formulating fact-based questions and/or involving more than one evaluator in the assessment with a wider diversity of experiences and potential positions.

For the pilot testing of the proposed implementation capacity indicators, first policy documents, research articles and relevant websites were screened and searched. Based on the document review, it was possible to answer approximately 80% of all the questions (or indicators). The remaining indicators were required consultations with national experts, who have more in-depth knowledge about climate change policies of Turkey.

Some evaluation questions were found to be more subjective and thus somewhat problematic to be assessed. For example, for indicator 1.1.4, it is debatable what can be considered as "regular" functioning for a coordination mechanism (i.e., if an institutional coordination mechanism exists but only required to meet once a year and only on an ad-hoc basis beyond that). The questions concerning the sufficiency of human capacities (2.1.3; 3.3.4; 5.1.4) were also challenging to measure, as it is relatively subjective what can be considered as "sufficient" capacity. It was also found that some questions may need to be tailored according to sectors and country contexts. For instance, concerning 2.2.3., in case forests are managed by states and not privatized, implementation may not require inspections but instead regular reporting by implementation bodies.

In order to refine the indicators, which are considered to have a more subjective nature, further pilot testing, consultation with stakeholders and statistical testing would be necessary. For instance, in the pilot study, a three point-scale was utilized, although when more systematic data collection would be carried out, a four-point scale could provide more informed results by distinguishing between a lower and an upper middle performance and thus providing a more nuanced evaluation. By applying statistical tests to compare governance capacities across countries and also across different environmental issues within the same country, the refinement of these indicators could further improve their relevance.

It was also recognized that the number of indicators clusters under the components and the number of indicators under the clusters are somewhat uneven. This is not necessarily a problem, but the relative contribution of the indicators to an overall index score will need to be reflected, e.g. by normalizing the results or by assigning different weights to the different indicators.

Besides questions around the formulation of the measures, additional questions emerging from the pilot testing concerned on how to efficiently evaluate the indicators. The large majority of the environmental governance or general governance indices used expert evaluations as a scoring methodology. Expert-based evaluations could be more credible if a larger number of respondents can participate in the evaluation, however, it was recognized that the potential number of people (who are well vested in all relevant topics of the indicators) maybe be limited. During the indicator development process, systematic and then a Delphi-based computer-program supported document review was used for the identification of all potential implementation capacity factors (see section 4.4) This technic was used again during the pilot testing, and as discussed above, it was possible to find a relatively comprehensive answer for many of the evaluation questions. During the course of further pilot testing, this data collection methodology could be further developed and utilized, even with the application of more automatized, machine learning-based search technologies. Such automatization could considerably reduce the time and resources necessary for the assessment, and at the same time, improve the reliability and the credibility of the results.

7.4.2 Considerations for carrying out statistical assessments

For the construction of an index, once the indicators are selected and data is collected for the indicators, the results need to be evaluated via a sequence of statistical assessment method (Nardo et al. 2008). These include data imputation, multivariate analysis of the structure of the selected indicators; weighting and aggregation; uncertainty and sensitivity analysis.

First, missing data should be handled. To identify the appropriate **data imputation** solution, it is important to study the patterns of absence (Gelman and Hill 2007). Data may be missing completely randomly, may be missing at random, or not at random. For the imputation of missing data, and to obtain a complete dataset without missing values, three general methods may be applied: case deletion, single imputation or multiple imputations (Nardo et al. 2008). Our study of environmental governance indices

(Almassy and Pinter 2018) suggested that given the nature of such measures, missing data was quite a general problem. The developers of some indices took a more flexible approach to data imputation and suggested that "*using the best available information in a given time and place*" (Iribarnegaray and Seghezzo 2012, 2936) or simply omit indicators when data was not available (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013). At the same time, an analysis of the Global Innovation Index proved that the avoidance of data imputation could lead to distorted results (Saisana et al. 2017). In case of the proposed goal implementation capacity indicators of this research, if information cannot be tracked down during the review of documents, the imputation of missing data can be performed via questionnaires or personal consultation with researchers, practitioners or stakeholders familiar with environmental goal implementation in a given country. Using a larger sample of questionnaire responses for the data input could further improve the reliability of the assigned scores.

As a next step in the construction process of the index, the structure of the selected indicators, and their appropriateness to the phenomena and the selected framework should be assessed by **multivariate analysis**, such as a factor or cluster analysis (Greco et al. 2018). Subsequently, to ensure the comparability of the indicators, normalization using different measurement units should be carried out (Nardo et al. 2008). Several normalization methods exist, including simple ranking, standardization on a common scale, and min-max or mean methods (Freudenberg 2003). In the case of the STMI, all indicators could be standardized in a 0–100 scale and presented as a percentage value of the maximum score for the assed indicators.

A subsequent step in the construction process is **weighting and aggregation**, when individual indicators are weighted according to a certain methodology and aggregated into a composite indicator. The weighting can be based on public consultation, which can track important values and policy aspects of the process, or on statistically more rigorous methods (Pinter et al. 2000). Since the former method is significantly subjective in character and the latter may disregard patterns of certain indicators, many composite indicators are equally weighted (Almassy and Pinter 2018; Nardo et al. 2008b). At the same time, research suggested that in case of linear aggregation, the strong and weak performances of certain components can compensate one another in such a way that they may not be reflected by the final value of the composite indicator

and this can be especially problematic when the composite indicator is used to measure the performance of countries or other individual units (Becker et al. 2017; Paruolo 2013; Böhringer and Jochem 2006). Our study of environmental governance indices (Almassy and Pinter 2018) only identified non-linear aggregation in a few cases, although other indices (such as the Environmental Democracy Index and the Sustainable Water Governance index) also recognized the potential need for assigning different weights (Worker and De Silva 2015; Iribarnegaray and Seghezzo 2012). For the construction of the STMI, different weights could be considered based on the questionnaire results concerning the overall importance of the eleven different implementation themes emerging from the document review (see section 4.5 and 7.1). In the questionnaire, three themes – international cooperation, research and monitoring frameworks - were prioritized somewhat lower. Implementation capacity factors emerging from these themes are included in the indicator clusters under the component of 'Financing capacity', 'Knowledge creation capacity' and 'Monitoring capacity'. During the aggregation process of the STMI, the indicator clusters in question could receive a 0,75 or a 0,8 multiplier in order to account for their lower level of ranking compared. Concerning aggregation, given that the components of the STMI are built on each other and thus partially may overlap, the results of the four components may need to be presented separately without combining them into a single value (Saisana, pers. comm. 2014).

After weights are assigned and the indicator scores are aggregated, uncertainty and sensitivity analysis should be carried out to ensure the robustness of the developed STMI. In the course of this analysis, alternative development scenarios for steps one to six of the construction process should be tested, and influential uncertainties should be identified (Nardo et al. 2008). Research also suggested that this analytical step should be carried out during the construction of the index rather than afterward, so that the outcomes of the assessment can be built into the indicator (Saisana and Saltelli 2008). Our analysis of environmental governance indices (Almassy and Pinter 2018) suggested that uncertainty and sensitivity analysis have only been carried out in a limited number of cases and these assessments were not necessarily comprehensive. At the same time, for developing the STMI, sensitivity analysis could be crucial as their assessment and potentially their weighting may influence the overall results of the index.

Lastly, in order to ensure transparency and to provide more detailed information about the developed composite indicator, the final value of the STMI could be disaggregated into components in order to study their specific patterns as well as the overall correlation of the results can be tested against other similar indices. (Nardo et al. 2008b).

7.4.3 Presentation and application of the results

In order to present the results in an efficient and engaging manner, appropriate presentation and visualization methods should be selected for the composite indicators. Our study of environmental governance indices found that most initiatives used simple, tabular or bar chart formats while others were also completed with geographic representation of the results (Almassy and Pinter 2018). The results of the pilot test in this study were also presented with a bar and a radar chart, although if a wider set of results will be available, further ways of more interactive presentation can also be tested (e.g. with the use of a map).

The presentation of the results should also take into consideration the application purposes, for which such an index can be utilized. The STMI would be developed primarily to assess the status of environmental goal implementation capacities of countries and to evaluate their progress over time on specific implementation capacity factors. At the same time, the STMI could be also used for policy learning purposes. For example, via the engagement of policymakers, technical experts or researchers, various stakeholders can gain a more holistic, system-oriented understanding on environmental goal implementation capacity issues and be able to better identify leverage points, where environmental policy systems could be influenced significantly (Meadows 1999). For this latter purpose, a website could be developed, which would allow (invited) users to review previously calculated scores for their countries but as well as to suggest revisions to assigned scores and contribute to the validity of the measurement by providing scoring evaluations. These suggestions are further discussed in chapter 8.1 and 8.3.

Chapter 8 Discussion of findings

This chapter will discuss lessons learnt from the research about assessing environmental goal implementation capacities; provide an overview of external factors that may influence implementation beyond governance capacities and elaborate on how a set of implementation capacity indicator or the STMI could inform the operationalization of the environment-related SDGs as components of the post-2015 Development Agenda.

8.1 Lessons learnt for assessing environmental goal implementation capacities

The research hypothesized that state capacity, the ability of governments to implement policies, will have significant impact on the implementation outcomes of environmental SDGs and that a methodologically robust implementation capacity indicator set (and their composite) could support the assessment of governments' ability to prepare for implementing such environmental goals as well as offer insights on how implementation capacity of countries can be improved for better environmental outcomes. In the next section, I will reflect on this starting hypothesis by discussing the STMI development process, its outcomes and lessons by setting forward key points emerging from the research.

1. There is a limited body of research on national capacities necessary for successful environmental goal implementation.

The original idea of the dissertation research was to identify a set of environmental goal implementation capacity indicators from the literature and then focus on constructing and testing an index based on them. However, the literature review showed that while there are attempts to conceptualize, categorize and measure various aspects of good governance (Wu et al. 2018), there is much less work on assessing and measuring specifically *environmental* policy and goal implementation capacities (Almassy and Pinter 2018). Secondly, it was questioned whether and to what extent would the indicators used in general governance indices and governance assessment processes be relevant for environmental goal implementation evaluations. Many environmental problems require broader institutional coordination and stakeholder involvement, more

extensive international and regional cooperation both for implementation and monitoring, as well as different competencies to research and monitor environmental problems – capacity aspects, which are not necessarily relevant for implementing other socio-economic goals. As a result, the research first had to define what aspects should be included in an implementation capacity index.

2. A systematic review of scientific literature and policy documents helped to identify a larger pool of implementation capacity factors that could potentially support the evaluation of environmental goal implementation capacities.

To identify which aspects could be considered relevant for environmental goal implementation capacities, ca. 200 scientific articles and 300 policy documents were reviewed concerning 20 emerging economies in Southeast Asia and Europe. As discussed in chapter 2.2, there was limited information on national implementation experience with environmental goals (see e.g. Bondarouk and Mastenbroek 2018; Howes, et al. 2017; Castello et al. 2009). Moreover, very few peer-reviewed articles could be identified, that would provide a comprehensive summary of the MDG7 implementation experience and/or relevant environmental conventions and goals. Therefore, the research had to largely rely on grey literature, such as government reports, assessment of international organizations and think-tanks. The extensive use of grey literature as a basis for scientific research raised some methodological questions throughout the research (see chapter 4.4.1), however, compared to the reviewed scientific literature, policy documents discussed a considerably wider range of challenges that governments and policy practitioners may encounter during environmental goal implementation. If handled carefully, grey literature may also offer a diversity of perspectives, account for and thus reduce the research-policy gap and offer a broader evidence-base for policymaking and review (Adams et al. 2017). This research has shown that this is also valid for grey literature concerning environmental policy and goal implementation due to the complexity of environmental problems, the large variety of actors, who may be involved in implementation, the lack of broadly agreed theoretical considerations (see chapter 2.3.3) or the lack of common terminologies concerning environmental goal implementation capacities.

As discussed in chapter 4.4.3., the review of scientific and grey literature lead to the identification of ca. 200 implementation capacity factors. These were then clustered into 58 factors and grouped under 11 implementation themes. Usually, multiple references supported each of the 58 capacity factors in most of the 20 countries covered. Thus, the systematic review of scientific literature and policy documents highlighted the importance of improving implementation capacities for environmental goal implementation and it offered a strong evidence-base of the different capacity needs.

To validate the final list of the 58 implementation capacity factors, experts in the studied regions were also consulted. Moreover, in Stage 2 of the research, questionnaire respondents were also requested to provide feedback concerning the implementation capacity factors and suggest any additional ones, which in their view would be important for environmental goal implementation. While some of the respondents emphasized the overall importance of one or two factors (i.e. political commitment or stakeholder involvement), additional factors have not been suggested by the over 100 respondents. This indicates that the list of 58 implementation capacity factors is likely to sufficiently cover those major implementation capacity aspects, which are necessary for environmental goal implementation.

3. The application of the stage-based policy implementation theory was useful for the organization of the implementation capacity factors but resulted in some potential overlaps, which would need to be addressed during future use of the indicators and/or the statistical testing of the implementation capacity index.

A methodological question that emerged during the clustering process in Stage 1 of the research (chapter 4.4.3) was whether and to what extent the selected conceptual framework influenced the definition and organization of the implementation capacity factors. If a different conceptual framework were selected, such as the 5A concept of the Earth System Governance (ESG) theory (chapter 2.3.3), would a somewhat different list of implementation capacity factors have emerged from the review?

I suggest that the first list of the ca. 200 implementation capacity factors, which was the results of the document review (see chapter 4.4.2 and Annex 3b), would have been quite similar, irrespective of the conceptual framework used, as they were directly

derived from a large sample of literature sources. The created themes and the factors included under each theme were refined via consultation with experts from the studied regions and validated by using the questionnaire to collect feedback on the created implementation themes and the implementation capacity factors grouped under each theme. Although no major comment was received on these aspects, the overarching importance of some of the factors (e.g. political commitment and stakeholder involvement throughout the environmental goal implementation process) was mentioned by some of the respondents. At the same time, an other framework would have likely influenced the final list of the 58 implementation capacity factors because it would have resulted in the introduction of different themes and may have put a larger emphasis on different implementation capacity factors. For example, if the ESG had been applied, one of the implementation themes would have been "accountability". Although the final list of 58 implementation capacity factor does include indicators relevant for transparency and accountability, these appear under various implementation capacity themes, and most of them did not appear on the final list of 17 prioritized factors. In connection to this, it is also recognized that the categorization of some of the implementation capacity factors may be somewhat arbitrary. For instance, the placement of factor 4.5 'adequate economic operations of environmental utility companies' under 'Domestic financing', factor 6.5. 'Improved land ownership and management' under 'Law implementation and Enforcement' and factor 7.5 'Integration of environmental considerations into privatization process' under 'Stakeholder involvement' could be debated. None of these were selected as priority implementation capacity factors by the majority of the questionnaire respondents and thus, the question emerges whether their placement (under somewhat misfitting themes) influenced the decision of some of the respondents whether or not to prioritize them. If all of these factors are clustered under an "accountability" theme of the ESG theory, some of them would have been prioritized by the respondents. In future processes, such limitations could be addressed if stakeholders are already involved in the clustering exercise (this point will be further covered under the next discussion point).

Moreover, by using the policy implementation framework, some of the capacity factors appeared multiple times in the different stages of the policy cycle. These included human, technical and financial capacities for implementation, law enforcement, research and monitoring (see themes 3, 6, 8 and 9). Similarly, institutional coordination

was emphasized concerning implementation, monitoring and reporting and participation in regional cooperation was emphasized both for research and monitoring (see chapter 5 and relevant sections of chapter 6). In order to ensure robustness, a decision was taken to consider those factors separately for the final list of 58 clustered indicators, which appear in the majority of the 20 countries and across multiple document types, and accordingly, the above-listed implementation capacity factors were included twice or more. Nevertheless, it should be recognized that there is an overlap among these factors, and a cluster or factor analysis would be important during the finalization process of the STMI in order to account for potential overlaps.

4. The selection of the priority implementation capacity factors highlighted the importance of ontological considerations

In stage 2 of the research, a questionnaire was developed to identify priority implementation capacity factors for the construction of the STMI (see chapter 4.5). To ensure that these factors (which would serve as the basis of the indicators of the STMI) are based on a common or at least converging preferences of a variety of actors involved in goal implementation, respondents were requested to choose up to three factors for each of the 11 implementation themes. The questionnaire was completed by 117 respondents, ensuring a large enough sample for a robust analysis. However, during the questionnaire development process, questions related to the influence of the language used for categorizing and describing the implementation capacity factors emerged.

As noted in chapter 2.3.3, broadly agreed goal implementation capacity categories could not be identified in the literature and the terminology used for identified capacity issues also varied. During the formulation of the 58 implementation capacity factors in the questionnaire, their wording was kept as clear and consistent as possible. In order to ensure this, I aimed to develop a consistent ontology for the identified implementation capacity factors, by building on the most frequently appearing terminologies in the studied ca 500. policy documents and scientific articles and by consulting with two environmental policy experts from the studied regions about the list prior to the launch of the questionnaire. Nevertheless, it is important to consider whether the categorization and wording used to describe the implementation capacity

factors in the questionnaire influenced responses. Had the 58 implementation capacity factors been presented as a single list or using different categories, would the questionnaire respondents have prioritized different factors? Did the wording of the implementation themes or implementation capacity factors have an impact on which factors were prioritized? Did the respondents across the two regions and associated with different institutions have the same understanding of the different terminologies? Would the final list of 17 selected implementation capacity factors have been different if the respondents had filled out the questionnaire in a group setting, where prior to the selection, the list of implementation capacity factors is discussed with other participants to establish a common understanding of the terminologies used? Ideally, sample size mitigates the potential risks of differences in understanding, thus it can be suggested that the list of prioritized 17 implementation capacity factors would have remained relatively similar as a result of the quite large sample size. However, a fully satisfactory answer could only be given to these questions, if the questionnaire were repeated with the same factors but using different categorization, with somewhat modified wording or with answers being collected in a group setting and the outcomes are compared and evaluated against each other.

These observations also resonated with previous research findings concerning ontological considerations for SDIs. Although not specifically concerning capacities related to environmental goal implementation, research emphasized the importance of a common ontology for describing and structuring sustainability knowledge (Kumazawa et al. 2009) and assessing sustainability problems (Janssen et al. 2009). A common ontology developed for indicators was suggested to ensure more consistency in measurement and reduce ambiguities around the interpretation of results (Fox 2017). They also highlighted the importance of stakeholder consultations and the involvement of future users in the indicator development process (Guergour and Boufaida 2016). A more robust terminology could have been ensured for the implementation capacity factors and indicators if there were more opportunity and resources to discuss several iterations of the list of the implementation capacity factors with a larger group of stakeholders and/or with a group of indicator experts. Initially, the primary list of ca. 200 implementation capacity factors could have been consulted in order to identify the overlaps and potentially missing aspects, followed by stakeholder consultations to agree on how to categorize and cluster the factors. In the next stage, the wording of the

clustered 58 implementation capacity factors could have also been discussed in order to ensure a common understanding of terminologies used and thus create a common language prior to the prioritization exercise.

5. A balanced optimum should be sought between the robustness of the assessment and resource requirements for the evaluation of environmental goal implementation capacities.

One of the central aims of the dissertation research was to explore whether and how qualitative aspects of environmental governance capacities can be measured in a comprehensive and scientifically sound manner. Based on the questionnaire responses, 17 implementation capacity factors emerged as priority concerns for environmental goal implementation, and in stage 3 of the research, these 17 factors were translated into 15 implementation capacity indicator clusters and 81 indicators (see chapter 7.2 and 7.3).

It emerged from the document review and discussions with the questionnaire respondents that countries' implementation capacities may vary based on the issue and the assessment of goal implementation capacities should take such differences into consideration. Therefore, the implementation capacity indicators were proposed to measure the implementation capacities of countries for different environmental goals separately (see chapter 7.2, table 38). Although this approach will increase precision, it will also increase complexity because implementation capacities for different environmental goals would need to be assessed during the course of separate assessments processes (requiring the identification and the review of issue-specific document sources and/or the identification and the involvement of experts with knowledge on the specific environmental issues).

Concerning the evaluation of the indicators, our review of environmental governance indices (Almassy and Pinter 2018) concluded that the assessment of qualitative environmental governance aspects is usually based on expert opinions. However, initiatives that supported the assessments of the indicators with defining three or four distinctive variables and precise scoring usually had more robust results. Therefore, a decision was taken to break down the 15 implementation capacity indicator clusters into 3-4 indicators per cluster and allow yes/somewhat/no answers, using "traffic light" type (green/yellow/red) scoring. The indicators scored the presence/partial presence or lack of given implementation capacities and therefore, their subjectivity and resource requirement for data collection was low. A four-point Likert-scale was also considered for scoring the indicators. While this could be more robust and avoid a convenient but often not particularly meaningful middle score, the evaluation of the indicators becomes more complex and would require more evaluators to counter-balance subjectivity.

For the pilot testing of the indicators, mixed data collection was used: likely answers to all indicators were sought in scientific articles, policy and assessment documents, news articles or websites and then any missing data was complemented with information from country experts. The experts were requested to review the answers identified in the document sources and to provide an evaluation for those questions for which no definite answers could be identified. The information collected from document sources was largely satisfactory when a straightforward yes or no answer could be assigned to a given capacity indicator. The evaluation however required further consultation with country experts if such a definite yes or no answers could not be identified in the reviewed documents. As shown in chapter 7.3, the majority of the indicators fell into this category and received a 0, 5 score. This also means that on a four-point Likert scale, evaluators would also need to choose between the two middle-values, which would increase the polarity of the answers as they would have to clearly declare what direction they are leaning, even if not strongly.

Therefore, the traffic-light based tri-level scoring would be sufficient for a rough evaluation. Due to the limited number of the allowed answers, the evaluation could remain reasonably comprehensive and the indicators could easily be assessed based on available documentation and with the involvement of a few evaluators. However, if the assessment requires a more nuanced understanding of the state of implementation capacity indicators and tracks their potential progress over time, using a four-point Likert scale would be advisable. While for many of the indicators a four point-scale would feasible, in some cases, the original indicators would need to be altered and focus more on the quality of the capacity rather than its presence/absence. As a result, answers to many indicators would need to rely more heavily on expert opinions.

The introduction of a Likert-scale based evaluation approach would also raise some additional methodological questions for data collection. Since the indicators would be less driven by the direct measurement of the existence/non-existence of a given capacity, the identification of the evaluators and their potential influence of the evaluation outcomes would play a stronger role. What experience would qualify them to become evaluators? How would their worldviews, beliefs and background potentially impact the assessment? To what extent would the results of the assessment for different countries and over time be comparable, supposing that the assessment is carried out by different evaluators? Ideally, to mitigate the impact of these factors, answers should be sought from a larger pool of experts; outliers in answers should be filtered out and major discrepancies should be evaluated against each other (Nardo et al. 2008). Practical details, such as cost, level of effort, and the number of evaluators sufficiently familiar with the various themes, would have to be kept in mind.

6. The challenge in creating an implementation capacity index is not only to develop a methodologically sound tool, but to create one which would be useful and used for assessment and policy learning

Transforming implementation capacity indicators into an index would require various statistical assessment steps (see chapter 7.4). The assessments would involve carrying out an extensive data collection for at least 20 different countries and performing statistical testing that can help construct a robust index (Saisana pers. comm. 2016). In turn, statistical testing would allow to refine the composition of the clusters, the list of indicators, the scoring methodology as well as to assign weights to the different components, indicator clusters and indicators (if differential weighting is used).

Of course, such process would require considerable resources, beyond the scope of the current project. But before even raising this question, one needs to consider whether it is absolutely necessary to create an index from the indicators or the indicators themselves could be sufficient for capacity assessment. Although the two approaches are not mutually exclusive, they would require a different approach to measurement, and the results would be presented and communicated differently. An index, with the aggregation of individual indicators into a single a number, is often preferred by decision-makers, while an indicator set can increase transparency and could support

users in pinpointing specific capacity problems and identify matching solutions. In the latter case, the evaluation could be presented as a matrix of the indicator values.

To make a decision, consideration should be also given to how the results of an assessment would be used. My study of similar environmental governance indices and discussions with indicator experts and questionnaire respondents also highlighted that the challenge is not only to create an instrument that can assess implementation capacities on a regular basis, but it is actually useful and useable. I suggest that the implementation capacity indicators or the STMI could be used to complement qualitative assessments of environmental performance reviews, state of the environment reports, or environmental policy implementation reports. The set of the implementation capacity indicators could also be used as a self-assessment tool, where users may be able to modify terminologies or even add or replace indicators. In this latter case, opportunities for aggregation and country comparison may be reduced, but decision-makers and policy practitioners could better tailor the indicator sets to their national contexts and evaluate the status and progress on various implementation capacity factors and use it as a policy-learning tool. Chapter 8.3. will discuss application opportunities in further detail.

Lastly, discussions around the applicability of indicator systems or an index should also consider the extent to which they could predict whether a country is likely to achieve environmental goals and to what extent external factors would influence their environmental performance. The next section is dedicated to discussing such drivers and barriers and offers some options to account for them.

8.2 Drivers and barriers of environmental goal implementation beyond governance

An inclusive and transparent policy environment has been shown to have a positive impact on environmental performance, but at the same time, the success of environmental goal implementation also depends on context-specific, socio-economic factors (Howes et al. 2017; Gallego-Álvarez and Fernández-Gómez 2016; Jabbour et al. 2012). During the follow-up discussions, some of the questionnaire respondents did emphasize that the success of implementation also depends on circumstances that go

beyond capacity aspects, such as widespread poverty, high unemployment rates, political or economic crises. The following subsection will provide an overview and examples of external factors emerging from the literature review, the document review, questionnaire responses and personal communications following the analysis of the questionnaires. It will also discuss potential solutions to address external factors during the assessment of environmental goal implementation capacities.

8.2.1 Economic factors

It emerged from the research that the economic situation of a country has a major influence on how environmental goal implementation is approached. Economic factors are recognized to have both positive and negative impacts of environmental goal implementation capacities, but a lot depends on the political environment of a country and the priority it assigns to the environment. General economic and structural poverty problems can be tied to low implementation capacity, but uncontrolled economic growth without the introduction of a strong regulatory framework for environmental protection will only result in further degradation of environmental conditions.

Deterioration of the environment was often seen as a 'necessary' and thus acceptable consequence of economic and industrial development (Nazaj 2014; Weiland 2010). For instance, in Albania, the economic transition to the market economy was suggested to severely impact the forest resources of the country (Nehat and Shehu 2013; UN Albania 2005). The Philippines adopted GHG emissions reduction targets early-on, while simultaneously, it also launched projects to increase coal-based power generation (Solis 2005). In Myanmar and Cambodia, the negative environmental consequences of foreign investments into mining and damn projects were also noted (Kattelus et al. 2014; Poffenberger 2009). Economic priorities were also seen to potentially undermine environmental capacity development efforts, such as the implementation of the SEA Directive in Turkey (Unalan 2009).

Less developed countries also faced difficulties in environmental goal implementation, which are directly linked to a lower level of economic development or poverty (Nadic 2011). In the Lao PDR, it was noted that while poor people have high dependency on natural resources, socio-economic inequalities can impair their access to them (Lao PDR 2012; Lao PDR, Government and UN 2008). Similar observations were also made

in Albania (Metaj 2009). Economic downturns were also suggested to undermine environmental protection efforts (Rajovic and Bulatovic 2015). For instance, the 2008-2009 financial crisis slowed down the economic development of the Western Balkan countries and negatively impacted national budgets for environmental goal implementation e.g. environmental education activities in Serbia (Stanisic and Maksic 2014).

8.2.2 Political environment

While political commitment was selected by almost 80% of all respondents as a crucial implementation capacity factor, some suggested that conflicting political interests can be one of the largest implementation barriers. During follow-up conversations, some respondents also suggested that short-term political interests often disregard or overwrite environmental protection/sustainability needs and mentioned examples. For instance, the designation of Natura 2000 areas was often politicized due to the economic interest of public and private actors or resistance by citizens (Sotirov 2015). In Vietnam, some rural water management projects were found to be planned and designed according to the economic interest of government officials (Reis and Mollinga 2015). In Thailand, the introduction of wastewater fees was hampered by political interests due to the perceived low willingness of beneficiaries to pay (Simachaya 2009). Similar observations were made about climate change mitigation objectives: it was suggested that political inaction was often the result of (perceived) low public interest (Chomaitong and Perera 2014).

Governance structure was also suggested to influence the outcomes of goal implementation efforts (Taylor 2015). In Bosnia-Herzegovina, the institutional capacities of the national government are restricted, since some of the government functions are directly assigned to different autonomous entities, the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Republik Srpska, as well as the local government Brcko District, respectively. Due to a fragmented governance structure, country-wide coordination on environmental goal setting and implementation is complicated and often limited (BiH, Ministry of Finance and Treasury and the UN CT 2013; BiH, Council of Ministers 2013)

Sacrificing environmental priorities for short term political interests may also be a limiting factor. In Indonesia, opportunities for afforestation program implementation were hindered by the need to secure support from coalition parties (Luttrell et al. 2014) In Vietnam, a political culture of limited transparency and weak stakeholder involvement was suggested to negatively affect the implementation of water supply projects in rural areas (Reis 2015). Political antagonisms turning into political crises can be especially detrimental for institutional infrastructures related to the environment, as it was documented in the case of Thailand (Marks 2011).

Historical factors may also contribute to the status and wielding of institutional capacity. The rule of the Khmer regime in Cambodia and the Indonesian occupation in Timor-Leste had long-lasting effects on the infrastructural and governance capacities of the country, which in turn also negatively affected national competencies for environmental policy implementation (Chong 2014). In Indonesia, public participation practices had been long limited due to a strong centralization of power until 1998 (Fleischman et al. 2014). The capacities of Albania and Croatia to transition to sustainable forest management were also shaped by historical forest governance approaches i.e., community versus state-governed management practices in the past (Weiland 2010). Armenia, after gaining independence, the country lost its forest education system (Sayadnay and Moreno-Sanchez 2006).

On a more positive note, external/supranational governance initiatives, such as the EU accession and the ASEAN, were also highlighted as important political drivers of environmental goal setting and implementation activities (Todic and Dusko 2014; Lao PDR, MoNRE 2013; Moldova, MoE 2013; UNECE 2011a; Soljan 2011; Malaysia, MoNRE 2009). At the same time, the real impact of these initiatives can be questioned: for instance, pressured by the European Union, Turkey signed the Kyoto protocol, but did not adhere to it (Erdogdu 2011) and in Bulgaria sustainability considerations for forest policies were mainly included in policy documents to fulfill EU and donor expectations, without resulting in real policy changes and presumably changes on the ground (Winkel and Sotirov 2011).

8.2.3 Technological factors

In some cases, the slow uptake of necessary technologies (or limited access) to promote environmental sustainability or green(er) economic development was also seen as a factor that goes beyond national implementation capacities. For example, Turkey, in its fifth National Communication to the CBD, suggested that concerning biodiversity protection *"there is no technology transfer in place to support research and development fitting to the country's needs"* (Turkey, Ministry of Forestry And Water Affairs 2014, 36). Technological restrictions (due to the high prices of newer and greener technologies) and limited technical expertise on these technologies were also outlined (Indonesia, MoE 2010). In other cases, infrastructural development or lack of infrastructure development affected environmental protection efforts negatively (Rajovic and Bulatovic 2015).

8.2.4 Accounting for external factors

This research recognizes that an implementation capacity indicator set (or index) cannot directly account for all external circumstances shaped by a variety of political and economic conditions. Accounting for these, e.g. with the development of a general score that shows whether a factor impacts goal implementation either positively or negatively, would be challenging because influencing circumstances may depend largely on the country context. Therefore, its results should be considered with a certain degree of scrutiny and interpreted within the specific socio-economic context and trends of the analyzed country.

Alternatively, using the set of implementation capacity indicators, the development of a more complex modeling framework could also be considered. Such a framework could include capacity trends, while also taking into account different external circumstances, which seem influential in a given country context. Taken forward the importance of stakeholder involvement in the index development process, as outlined in chapter 8.1, such an assessment of external influencing factors could also be part of discussions with the prospective users of the indicator set or the index.

8.3 Environmental goal implementation capacity indicators to support the operationalization of the environment-related SDGs

As suggested in chapter 8.1, a set of implementation capacity indicators or the STMI developed from the indicators could be used in different ways. First, as a quick assessment tool, it can roughly evaluate countries' preparedness to implement various environmental SDGs. Such assessment could be part of environmental goal implementation reports; the UNFCCC or the CBD country submissions; national state of the environment reports or environmental performance reviews, e.g. of UNECE and OECD. They could also be part of the voluntary national reviews of countries concerning their SDG implementation activities or the global sustainable development reporting initiative of the UN. As an added value, it could complement qualitative assessments of environmental policy and goal implementation efforts and provide a synthesis of these assessment reports structured around capacity aspects of implementation. Thus, the results would enable the developers of these assessments to highlight areas of strengths as well as capacity gaps for the implementation of specific goals or across different environmental SDGs and deliver a concise and quantified summary of these issues to decision- and policymakers. Data collection to evaluate the indicators would be also rather time and resource-efficient, since the information required to evaluate the implementation capacity indicators could be collected during the preparation process of the reports. The assessment could also be carried out at the sub-national level to evaluate (and potentially compare) the capacities of cities or regional/provincial governments to implement environmental SDGs or (with some revisions) as part of corporate sustainability reporting activities.

The set of implementation capacity indicators could also be used to support a more elaborated self-assessment of countries (or sub-national entities) to comprehensively evaluate their institutions and capacities to implement environmental goals (similar to the NCSA efforts of UNDP). This evaluation would allow a more nuanced evaluation (e.g. on a four-point Likert scale) and thus provide more specific details for capacity assessment as well as would support a more in-depth policy learning. The evaluation would require the involvement of future users in the assessment process: potentially from the selection of the indicators that will be evaluated throughout the actual assessments of the indicators until the review of the results. Therefore, this evaluation would be also more time and resource-consuming compared to the first mode.

Concerning policy learning, our earlier research on environmental governance indicators highlighted that the process of data collection itself might have an important function, as new type of information is being collected, often with the involvement of stakeholders (Almassy and Pinter 2018). The involvement of users in the evaluation process can be an important value added in the assessment process, as it can enable decision-makers and policy practitioners to take a more system-oriented approach towards environmental goal implementation and associated capacities, discuss capacity needs within and among implementing institutions and other stakeholders as well as to comprehensively understand where the main the implementation capacity gaps occur.

To improve the usefulness of the implementation capacity indicators set or the STMI, it would be important to update the evaluations. Regular data collection could support monitoring progress towards addressing capacity gaps; support users in critically reassessing their capacity needs and constraints and implement necessary policy and institutional changes. In the first case, when a rough evaluation is carried out as part of environmental goal implementation reports, the update of indicators could be tied to the submission of national communications or the preparations of environmental performance review updates. In the second case, updates to the indicators would require more efforts, but it would allow countries to reconsider previous indicator choices, measurement methodologies as well as to discuss and review progress on selected capacity indicators together with institutions and other stakeholders involved in implementation. Lastly, opportunities for cross-country comparison could be considered. International organizations or think-tanks could compile such assessments of implementation capacity indicators for multiple countries. Data collection could be carried out via computer-program supported document reviews (see 7.4.1), and results could be verified and completed when necessary via consultation with researchers and policy practitioners of the evaluated countries. At the same time, comparability of goal implementation capacities may be hampered by specific political and socio-economic conditions (as presented in 8.2) and therefore the interpretation of the results would need to be handled with a certain degree of caution.

Chapter 9 Conclusions

The thesis research was centered around the capacity dimensions of environmental SDG implementation. Experience with MDGs has shown that environmental goals are often not implemented sufficiently, and among other factors, the lack of adequate implementation capacity was one of the reasons (see chapter 2.2.2). Therefore, as countries are getting engaged in the implementation of SDGs, it can be very important to assess whether implementation capacities are adequate and if they are not, in what dimensions can they be improved (UN Environment 2019; Wu et al. 2018; Howes et al. 2017).

The main research question of the thesis aimed at investigating how global environmental goals are formulated, implemented and monitored at the national level - with the aim to use the lessons learnt to support national implementation of the environment-related SDGs. Through studying environmental goal setting and implementation practices related to the earlier MDG 7 targets, the research identified a set of implementation capacity indicators and possibilities for the eventual construction of a composite implementation capacity index. The research hypothesized that a set of methodologically robust implementation capacity indicators (and their composite) could support the assessment of governments' ability to implement environmental goals and thus, facilitate high-level analysis and comparison of countries' readiness to implement environmental SDGs. As a conceptual framework for the research, policy implementation theory and the concept of state capacity were applied. The research was conducted in three stages and identified 81 indicators in 15 indicator clusters that are suggested to comprehensively cover major environmental goal implementation capacity aspects, with primary emphasis on developing economies. The research also put forward a set of considerations for translating the indicators into an implementation capacity index (chapter 7.4 and 8).

The following sections will summarize the theoretical and practical contribution of this research as well as discuss potential future research directions.

9.1 Theoretical contribution

At the theoretical level, the research aimed at contributing to measure qualitative aspects of environmental goal implementation in a way that is comprehensive and scientifically sound. The starting hypothesis of the research suggested that state capacity is important in promoting better environmental outcomes and having robust implementation capacity indicators (and potentially their composite index) may have several benefits for decision-making and policy learning. In order to examine this hypothesis, the state-of-the-art literature on the intersection of environmental policy and goal implementation, capacity measurement and the construction of aggregate indices related to environmental governance was consulted. Moreover, the identification of the implementation capacity factors was built on a strong-evidence base emerging from a large pool of literature and policy documents and the selection of the priority implementation capacity factors was carried out with the involvement of potential future users. The research also attempted to follow best practice methodological guidelines during the development process of the indicators by building on the ten-step methodological recommendation of the OECD Composite Indicators Handbook (Nardo et al. 2018).

The research confirmed that progress towards environmental goals could often be linked to increased implementation efforts by governments; thus, state capacities do have a potentially important role in achieving the environment-related SDGs. The research also showed that constructing a methodologically-sound implementation capacity indicator set, based on a strong evidence-base and informed by the preferences of future users is possible. At the same time, it recognized that country contexts will influence environmental goal implementation processes and outcomes and there are also various external circumstances shaped by a variety of political and economic conditions that influence countries' willingness and ability to implement environmental goals. Nevertheless, the research suggests that countries' readiness to advance the implementation of environmental SDGs can be accelerated by offering a systematic overview of implementation capacity status and needs. Once recognized, documented and publicized, those needs and gaps can be more systematically addressed, not only by governments but also by other actors interested in environmental goal attainment. Such an assessment could also encourage countries to put more emphasis on monitoring the outcomes of their policies and their goal implementation efforts and to use the lessons learnt during these review processes when developing a new strategy or planning for a new implementation phase. Lastly, the research also suggested that the time and resource needs of such assessments might be significantly reduced through the use of big data (see chapter 9.3)

The research also suggested that consideration should be given to the level of complexity in the interest of a robust capacity assessment without hampering its applicability in practice. The development process cannot be planned fully in advance and many of the methodological decisions should be made during the process. It was also concluded that for the sake of transparency and for ensuring stronger ownership of indices or indicator sets, indicator selection and index design should involve future users. Indices usually aim to foster policy learning by presenting the results to policy practitioners and decision-makers. However, indicator selection and index design itself could become an essential part of the learning process. In this regard, it is worth considering whether the set of disaggregated indicators or an aggregate index has more utility for potential users. The former can provide opportunities for "quantitative storytelling" (Saltelli and Giampietro 2017, 62.) as well as allow users to adjust individual indicators to national contexts and potentially to take external circumstances into consideration. While a single aggregate is easier to communicate, it may hide key details that are important for putting in place targeted and adequate implementation measures to meet environmental targets.

9.2 Practical contributions

Based on the empirical research about the MDG7 experience of 20 Southeast Asian and European countries, a large inventory of environmental goal implementation capacity aspects was identified in the research (see chapter 5 and 6). These aspects helped to systematically approach, better understand and address the implementation capacity requirements of environmental SDGs both in the studied regions but also beyond.

The research confirmed that the formulation of environmental goals can help focusing on environmental problems, especially if goals are also tied to quantified and timebound targets. The environmental issues brought forward by the MDG7 targets (water,
energy, forest and biodiversity protection) started to be integrated into national planning frameworks by the mid-2000s and countries launched more comprehensive strategic and institutional frameworks to tackle them. In Southeast Asia, expectations of international donors to address environmental problems also increased countries' motivation, while in Southeast Europe, environmental policy development was driven by EU integration.

The research also showed that countries faced several challenges to implementation, many of which can be related to the capacities of government institutions. Accelerated progress on environmental issues could often be linked to increased government efforts to plan, enforce and monitor implementation. The most important capacity aspects that emerged from the research include the ability of governments to implement or enforce environmental laws; to provide sufficient funding and incentives for environmental issues; to clearly define allocation of implementation responsibilities and coordinate institutional efforts and to secure a broader societal support to environmental goal implementation via strong political commitment, education of citizens and involvement of stakeholders in decision-making (see chapter 6.12).

At the same time, the research also highlighted that governments usually prioritized environmental issues, which could be more strongly linked to socio-economic priorities. Moreover, environmental goal implementation was often hampered by political and economic circumstances, which were beyond capacity issues.

From a methodological point of view, the development of the implementation capacity indicators focused on securing a strong evidence-base, starting with an extensive document review that covered both the academic and grey literature. The selection process of priority implementation capacity factors (which eventually formed the basis of the indicators) was also informed by stakeholder responses to a questionnaire. The research also highlighted that in order to formulate an implementation capacity index (the STMI) from the proposed capacity indicators, various methodological steps are to be carried out in order to ensure the overall robustness of the constructed index. However, to undertake such statistical calculations, a relatively large sample of at least 20 countries would be required and data collection for such a large sample was beyond the possibilities of this research. Nevertheless, the research put forward a set of

propositions about how the implementation capacity index can be developed further (see chapter 7.4) and reflected on potential challenges during the construction process (see chapter 8.1).

Concerning the application of the developed indicators (and eventually the constructed STMI), two alternate modes emerged from the research. First, as a quick assessment tool, it could roughly evaluate countries' preparedness to implement various environmental SDGs as part of global sustainable development reports, environmental goal implementation reports and provide a synthesis of these reports structured around capacity aspects of implementation. Secondly, the set of implementation capacity indicators could also be used to support a more nuanced self-assessment of countries to comprehensively evaluate their institutions and capacities to implement environmental and deliver a concise and quantified summary of these issues to decision- and policymakers. Data collection (also to ensure regular updates) would be more time and resource-efficient in the first case and would require the involvement of future users in the assessment process in the second case. Lastly, cross-country comparisons could be considered if the results are handled with a certain degree of caution.

9.3 Future research directions

Future research ideas emerging in connection with this dissertation research may include improvements to the definition of what capacity dimensions are worth monitoring and how the method of their measurements can be finetuned; exploring the feasibility of the construction of an actual index from the defined indicators; the exploration of innovative data collection methodologies, which can enable the evaluation of the implementation capacity indicators in a resource-efficient way and thus support their potential transformation into an implementation capacity index; the establishment of credible baselines; studying the modality and the conditions for using the indicators or the STMI (also in subnational contexts or potentially for corporate sustainability reporting of multinational enterprises); and collecting lessons learnt from applying the indicators (or an index) on the effectiveness of capacity development and ultimately the effectiveness of environmental goal and target implementation.

With regard to innovative data collection methodologies, it emerged from the research that a machine learning-based document review methodology could be developed and tested to identify and later evaluate potential capacity indicators. This would include the development of an algorithm to identify relevant secondary sources for analysis, the extraction of relevant information from the sources based on pre-defined keywords as well as an initial analysis of the existence or non-existence of implementation capacity aspects in the identified documents. Secondly, participatory data collection methods could also be explored, and indicators can be assessed with the involvement of future users of the STMI. This could be done through the establishment of a website where policy practitioners and researchers provide an initial evaluation of the indicators and supporting information sources. The results would become more robust over time, as different countries and their environmental goal implementation capacities (concerning various issues) are evaluated by an increasing number of country experts. Of course, both approaches would require the introduction of a validation process: expert reviews in the first case and document or reference reviews in the second.

Ultimately, this research suggests that the aim of assessing environmental goal implementation capacities is to enable policy and decision-makers, policy practitioners and other involved stakeholders to understand the importance of and learn about state capacities as enablers of environmental goal implementation; to support the systematic mapping of crucial aspects of implementation as well as to identify capacity gaps and improvement needs. This research has put forward a methodology that could enhance policy learning for improving environmental goal implementation capacities, while also identified applicability, utility and use of capacity indicators as topics worthy of further research.

Bibliography

- Adams, R., Smart, P., and Huff, A. 2017. Shades of Grey: Guidelines for Working with the Grey Literature in Systematic Reviews for Management and Organizational Studies. *International Journal of Management Reviews* 19: 432–454.
- Adella, C., and Pallemaerts, M. 2009. Sustainable Development Indicators Overview of relevant FP-funded research and identification of further needs. Brussels: European Communities.
- Asian Environmental Compliance and Enforcement Network (AECEN). 2005. Vietnam 2005 Country Assessment Report: Environmental Compliance and Enforcement. Accessed: May 04 2016 URL: http://www.aecen.org/sites/default/files/VN_Assessment.pdf
- African Capacity Building Foundation. 2013. *Africa Capacity Report 2013: Capacity Development for Natural Resource Management*. Harare, Zimbabwe: African Capacity Building Foundation.
- Alarcon, D. 2003. The MDGs in National Policy Frameworks. *Development Policy Journal* 2, 37-45.
- Albania, Ministry of Environment, Forestry and Water Administration (MoEFWA). 2006. Albanian National Capacity Self-Assessment for Global Environmental Management. GEF and UNDP. Tirana: MoEFW
 - . 2009. Albania's Second National Communication to the Conference of Parties under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Tirana: MoEFWA.
- Albania, National Government and United Nations (UN) in Albania. 2007. *Millennium Development Goals Report 2005*. Tirana: Government of Albania, UNDP and the UN Country Team in Albania.
- Albania, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and the United Nations Country Team (UN CT) in Albania. 2004. *Albania National Report. On the progress towards achieveing the Millennium Development Goals.* Tirana: United Nations.
- Algedik, O. 2013. *Climate Change Action Plan Assessment Report*. Ankara: Association for the Protection of Consumers and the Climate/Tüvikder.
- Alkan, A., Binatlı, A., and Deger, C. 2018. Achieving Turkey's INDC Target: Assessments of NCCAP and INDC Documents and Proposing Conceivable Policies. *Sustainability* 10: 1722.
- Alkire, S. 2013. Well-being, Happiness, and Public Policy. Oxford Poverty and Human Development Initiative: 37a.
- Allen, C., Metternicht, G., and Wiedmann, T. 2018. Initial progress in implementing the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs): a review of evidence from countries. *Sustainability Science* 13: 1453-1467.

- Almassy, D., and Pinter, L. 2018. Environmental governance indicators and indices in support of policy-making. In *Routledge Handbook of Sustainability Indicators*, eds: . Bell, and S. Morse, 204-224. Oxon and New York: Routledge.
- Am, P. C. 2013. *Mainstreaming climate change resilience into development planning in Cambodia.* London: IIED.
- Andrejevic, A., and Vucenov, S. 2011. European Integrations in Terms of Sustainable Development in Serbia. In *Contemporary Issues in the Integration Processes of Western Balkan Countries in the European Union*, eds: Salej, S. B., Eric, D., Redzepagic S and Stosic, I, 68-78. Belgrad: Institute of Economic Sciences.
- Andrews, M. 2014. An ends-means approach to looking at governance. *CID Working Paper*: 281.
- Andrews, M., Hay, R., and Myers, J. 2010. Can Governance Indicators Make Sense? Towards a New Approach to Sector-Specific Measures of Governance. Oxford Development Studies, 391-410.
- Araral, E., and Yu, D. 2010. *Asia Water Governance Index*. Singapore: Lee Kuan Yew School of Public Policy. Institute of Water Policy.
- Armenia, Ministry of Nature Protection. 2004. National Capacity Self Assessment For Global Environmental Management. Yerevan: UNDP-GEF.
 - _____.2010. *Second National Communication on Climate Change*. Yerevan: Lusabats Publishing House.
- Armenia, National Council on Sustainable Development (NCSD). 2012. *Rio+20 National Assessment Report.* Yerevan: United Nations Armenia Office.
- Armenia, National Government and United Nations Country Team (UN CT). 2010. Armenia: MDG National Progress Report. Yerevan: United Nations Country Team in Armenia.
- Armenia, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2014. Assessment of Development Results. Evaluation of UNDP Contribution. Armenia. United States of America: UNDP Independent Evaluation Office.
- Asian Development Bank (ADB) 2018. Greater Mekong Subregion Environmental Performance Assessment 2006-2016. Tokyo: ADB.
- Asian Environmental Compliance and Enforcement Network (AECEN). 2008. *Environmental Compliance and Enforcement in Indonesia*. Accessed: April 22 2016. URL: http://www.aecen.org/sites/default/files/ID_Assessment.pdf
- Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN) Secretariat. 2017. *Fifth ASEAN State of the Environment Report.* Jakarta: ASEAN Secretariat.
- Aust, A. 2010. *Modern treaty law and practice*. Third edition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Böhringer, C. and Jochem, P. 2006. Measuring the immeasurable: a survey of substainability indices. *ZEW Discussion Papers*: 06-073.
- Baglee, A., and et al. 2013. *Climate Risk Case Study. Pilot Climate Change Adaptation Market Study:Turkey.* London: International Finance Corporation and European Bank for Reconstruction and Development.

- Baird, I. 2014. Political memories of conflict, economic land concessions, and political landscapes in the Lao People's Democratic Republic. *Geoforum* 52: 61-69.
- Baltacı, F., Onur, A. K., and Tahmiscioğlu., S. 2008. Water Quality Monitoring Studies of Turkey with Present and Probable Future Constraints and Opportunities. *Desalination* 321-327.
- Bandura, R. 2008. A survey of composite indices measuring country performance: 2008 update. New York: United Nations Development Programme – Office of Development Studies.
- Bartram, J., Brocklehurst, C., Fisher, M., Luyendijk, R., Hossain, R., Wardlaw, T., and Gordon, B. 2014. Global Monitoring of Water Supply and Sanitation: History, Methods and Future Challenges. *Int. J. Environment Res. Public Health* 11 (8): 8137-8165.
- Bass, S., Annandale, D., Binh, P., Dong, T., Nam, H., Oanh, L. and Trieu, V. 2010. Integrating environment and development in Viet Nam Achievements, challenges and next steps. Hanoi: Viet Nam UNDP Poverty Environment Programme.
- Bates-eamer, N., Carin, B., Lee, M., Lim, W., and Kapila, M. 2013. Post-2015 Development Agenda: Goals, Targets and indicators. Special Report. Waterloo, Canada: The Centre for International Governance Innovation and the Korea Development Institute.
- Baumgartner, J., and Stojanovska, M. 2014. Forest Strategy in Republic of Macedonia:
 Barriers to Effective Implementation. *South-East European Forestry* 5(1): 23-33.
- Becker, W., Saisana, M., and Paruolo, P. 2017. Weights and importance in composite indicators: Closing the gap. *Ecological Indicators* 80: 12–22.
- Bedřich, M., Janoušková, S., and Hák, T. 2012. How to Understand and Measure Environmental Sustainability: Indicators and Targets. *Ecological Indicators* 17: 4-13.
- Bellamy, J.-J., and Hill, K. 2010. *National Capacity Self-Assessments: Results and Lessons Learned for Global Environmental Sustainability*. New York, USA: UNDP Bureau for Development Policy.
- Bernstein, S., and Cashore, B. 2012. Complex global governance and domestic policies: four pathways of influence. *International Affairs* 3:585–604.
- Bersch, K., and Botero, S. 2014. Measuring Governance: Implications of Conceptual Choices. *European Journal of Development Research* 26: 124-141.
- Bertelsmann Stiftung. 2019. *Transformation Index BTI*. Accessed: March, 2019. URL: https://www.bti-project.org/en/data/rankings/governance-index/
- Besley, T., and Persson, T. 2009. The Origins of State Capacity: Property Rights, Taxation, and Politics. *American Economic Review* 99(4:1): 1218-1244.
- Beyond GDP Conference Proceedings. 2007. *Measuring progress, true wealth, and the well-being of nations*. Luxembourg: European Communities.
- Biermann, F., Betsill, M., Gupta, J., Kanie, N., Lebel, L., Liverman, D. and Zondervan,
 R. 2010. Earth System Governance: A Research Framework. *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics* 10(4): 277-98.

- Biermann, F., Norichika, K., and Rakhyun E, K. 2017. Global governance by goalsetting: the novel approach of the UN Sustainable Development Goals. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 26-27: 26-31.
- Biermann, F., Pattberg, P., van Asselt, H., and Zelli, F. 2009. The Fragmentation of Global Governance Architectures: A Framework for Analysis. *Global Environmental Politics* 9(4), 14-40.
- BiH, United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2010. National Capacity Self-Assessment of Bosnia and Herzegovina (NCSA) in the Implementa!on of Multilateral Environmental Agreements. Vienna and Sarajevo: UNEP.
- BiH, Council of Ministers. 2013. Second National Communication of Bosnia and Herzegovina under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Sarajevo: UNDP.
- BiH, Ministry of Environment and Tourism of the Federation BiH. 2010. Bosnia and Herzegovina Fourth Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity 2010 Biodiversity Targets National Assessments. Accessed: January 1 2016. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/ba/ba-nr-04-en.pdf
- BiH, Ministry of Finance and Treasury and the United Nations Country Team (UN CT). 2013. Progress towards the Realisation of Millennium Development Goals in Bosnia and Herzegovina 2013. Sarajevo: Ministry of Finance and Treasury and the United Nations Country Team.
- BiH, Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Relations (MoFTER). 2011. National Capacity Self-Assessment in the Implementation of Multilateral Environmental Agreements in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Sarajevo: UNEP, BiH.
 - _____. 2012. State of the Environment Report of Bosnia and Herzegovina 2012. Accessed: January 1 2016.URL: http://ba.one.un.org/content/dam/unct/bih/PDFs/BiH_Izvjestaj_o_stanju_okoli sa_En.pdf
- Bilgin, A. 2015. Analysis of the Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) Directive and the EIA decision in Turkey. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, 53: 40-51.
- Bilotta, G., Milner, A., and Boyd, I. 2014. On the use of systematic reviews to inform environmental policies. *Environmental Science and Policy* 42: 67-77.
- Bizikova, L., Metternicht, G., and Yarde, T. 2016. Environmental mainstreaming and policy coherence: essential policy tools to link international agreements with national development — a case study of the Caribbean region. *Environment, Development and Sustainability* 3: 975-995.
- Boas, I., Biermann , F., and Kanie, N. 2016. Cross-sectoral strategies in global sustainability governance: towards a nexus approach. *Int. Environmental Agreements* 16: 449-464.
- Bondarouk, E., and Mastenbroek, E. 2018. Reconsidering EU Compliance: Implementation performance in the field of environmental policy. *Environmental Policy and Governance* 28: 15-27.
- Boulanger, P.-M. 2008. Sustainable development indicators: a scientific challenge, a democratic issue. *Sapiens* 1:1.

- Brewer, G. 1974. The policy sciences emerge: To nurture and structure a discipline. *Policy Sciences* 5: 239–244.
- Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water (MOEW) and Executive Environmental Agency. 2010. *National State of the Environment Report*. Accessed: August, 23 2017. URL: http://eea.government.bg/en/output/soe-report/index.html
- Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water (MOEW). 2009. *Fourth National Report*. 2005-2008. *Bulgaria. Convention on Biological Diversity*. Sofia: MOEW.
 - _____.2013. Sixth National Communication on Climate Change and First Biannual Report. Sofia: MOEW.
 - ____.2014. Fifth National Report 2009-2013. Convention on Biological Diversity. Sofia: MOEW
- Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP. 2004. *Capacity Building Strategy and Plan for Bulgari's implementation of the obligations under the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), the UN Convention on Biodiversity (CBD) and the UN Convention to Combat Desertification (CCD).* Sofia: GEF and UNDP.
- Bulgaria, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2008. Millennium Development Goals -- 2008. Bulgaria. Sofia: UNDP.
- Burck, J., Marten, F., Bals, C., Hagen, U., Frisch, C., Höhne, N., and Nascimento, L. 2018. *Climate Change Performance Index. Background and methodology*. Bonn, Cologne and Beirut: Germanwatch, NewClimate Institue, Climate Action Network.
- Buzogany, A. 2015. Building governance on fragile grounds: lessons from Romania. *Environment and Planning* 33: 901 918.
- Cambodia, European Union (EU) Delegation. 2012. *Country Environment Profile. Royal Kingdom of Cambodia.* EURONET Consortium.
- Cambodia, Ministry of Environment (MoE). 2007. *Thematic Assessment and Action Plan for the Three Conventions: CBD, UNFCCC and UNCDD to Contribute to the Poverty Alleviation.* Phnom Penh: Kingdom of Cambodia.
 - _____.2010. Fourth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity . Phnom Penh: Kingdom of Cambodia.
- . 2012. The Cambodian Government's Achievements and Future Direction in Sustainable Development. National Report for Rio+20 United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development. Phnom Penh: Kingdom of Cambodia. .2014. The Fifth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity. Phnom Penh: Kingdom of Cambodia.
- Cambodia, Ministry of Environment and UNEP. 2008. *Cambodia National Environmental Performance Assessment*. Bangkok, Thailand: GMS Environment Operations Center.
- Cambodia, Ministry of Planning (MoP). 2010. Achieveing Cambodi's Millennium Development Goals. Update 2010. Phnom Penh: Kingdom of Cambodia.
 - _.2013. Annual Progress Report. Achieveing the Millennium Development Goals Report Prepared on the Status in 2013. Phnom Penh: Kingdom of Cambodia.

- Campbell, L., Hagerman, S., and Gray, N. 2014. Producing Targets for Conservation: Science and Politics at the Tenth Conference of the Parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity. *Global Environmental Politics* 14(3): 41-63.
- Carr, E., Wingard, P., Yorty , S., Thompson, M., Jensen, N., and Roberson, J. 2007. Applying DPSIR to sustainable development. *International Journal of Sustainable Development and World Ecology* 14(6): 543–555.
- Castello, L., Gil-Gonzalez, D., Diaz, C.-D., and Hernandez-Aguado, I. 2009. The Environmental Millennium Development Goal: progress and barriers to its achievement. *Environmental Science and Policy*, 13(2):154-163.
- Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD). 2005. *Reporting Mechanisms Under the Convention and Other Conventions*. Monteral: UNEP and United Nations.
 - _____. 2016. Indicators for the Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011-2020 and the Aichi Biodiversity Targets. Cancun, Mexico: Conference of the Parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity.
 - . 2019. *National reports*. Accessed: March 1, URL: Convention on Biological Diversity. 15 years Safeguarding Life on Earth.: https://www.cbd.int/reports/national.shtml
- CDP. 2016. CDP Climate Change Report 2016 Turkey Edition. London: CDP Worldwide.
- Chan, L., Hillel, O., Elmqvist, T., Werner, P., Holman, N., Mader, A., and Calcaterra,
 E. 2014. User's Manual on the Singapore Index on Cities' Biodiversity (also known as the City Biodiversity Index). Singapore: National Parks Board, Singapore. Singapore: National Parks Board.
- Chasek, P., Downie, D. L., and Brown, J. W. 2013. *Global Environmental Politics*. 6th edition. Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Chasek, P., Wagner, L., Leone, F., Lebada, A.-M., and Risse, N. 2016. Getting to 2030: Negotiating the post-2015 sustainable development agenda. *Review of European Community and Environmental Law* 25(1): 5-14.
- Chomaitong, S., and Perera, R. 2014. Adoption of the Low Carbon Society Policy in Locally-Governed Urban Areas: Experience from Thai Municipalities." *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change* 19(8): 1255.
- Chong, J. 2014. Ecosystem-based approaches to climate change adaptation: progress and challenges. *Int Environ Agreements* 14(4): 391-405.
- Cohen, M. 2017. Systematic Review of Urban Sustainability Assessment Literature. *Sustainability* 9(11): 1-16.
- Collaboration for Environmental Evidence. 2013. Guidelines for Systematic Review and Evidence Synthesis in Environmental Management. Version 4.2. Accessed: April 12, 2016. URL: Environmental Evidence: www.environmentalevidence.org/Documents/Guidelines/Guidelines4.2.pdf
- Collins, M., Macdonald, E., Clayton, L., Dunggio, I., Macdonald, D. and Milner-Gulland, E. 2011. Wildlife Conservation and Reduced Emissions from Deforestation in a Case Study of Nantu Wildlife Reserve, Sulawesi: 2. An Institutional Framework for REDD Implementation. *Environmental Science* and Policy 14(6): 709-718.

- Constanza, R., Daly, L., Fioramonti, L., Giovannini, E., Kubiszewski, I., Mortensen, L., and Wilkinson, R. 2016. Modelling and measuring sustainable wellbeing in connection with the UN Sustainable Development Goals. *Ecological Economics* 130: 350-355.
- Coskun, A. and Gencay, G. 2011. Kyoto Protocol and "deforestation" A legal analysis on Turkish environment and forest legislation. *Forest Policy and Economics* 13(5): 366-377.
- Croatia, Environment Agency. 2005. National Capacity Self-Assessment and Draft National Action Plan for Implementation of UN Conventions. Zagreb: Croatian Environment Agency.
- Croatia, Ministry of Environmental and Nature Protection (MoE). 2014. Sixth National Communication and First Biennial Report of the Republic of Croatia under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Accessed: April 22, 2016. URL: https://unfccc.int/files/national_reports/annex_i_natcom_/application/pdf/hrv_ nc6.pdf
 - 2014b. Fifth National Report of the Republic of Croatia to the Conventions on Biological Diversity. Accessed: April 22, 2016. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/hr/hr-nr-05-en.pdf
- Croatia, Ministry of Environmental Protection and Physical Planning. 2001. *The First National Communication of the Republic of Croatia to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC).* Zagreb: Ministry of Environmental Protection and Physical Planning.
- Croatia, Ministry of Foreign Affairs and European Integration. 2010. Overview of achievements of the Republic of Croatia in the fulfilment of Millennium Development Goals during the period from 2006 to 2010. Zagreb: Ministry of Foreign Affairs and European Integration.
- Croissant, A., Ziegenhain, P., and Hadiz, V. 2013. *Need for Reformand Governance Capacities in Asia. Country Report Indonesia*. Gütersloh: Bertelsmann Stiftung.
- Çörtoglu, F. 2013. The Effect of Environmental Policy Integration (Epi) on the Eu and Turkey's Administrative System in Nature Protection Policy. Akdeniz University Faculty of Economics and Administrative Sciences Faculty Journal 25: 242-261.
- DAC. 1996. *Shaping the 21st Century: The Contribution of Development Co-operation.* Paris: OECD: Development Assisstance Committee.
- Dahl, A. 2018. UNEP and the CSD Process for Sustainable Development Indicators. In *Routledge Handbook of Sustainability Indicators*, eds: . Bell, and S. Morse: 347-363. Oxon and New York: Routledge.
- Dahl, A. 2012. Achievements and gaps in indicators for sustainability. *Ecological indicators* 17: 14-19.
- Daly, H. 1973. *Toward a Steady- State Economy*. San Francisco:: W. H. Freeman and Company.
- Davis, K., Kingsbury, B., and Merry, S. 2012 . Indicators as a Technology of Global Governance. *Law and Society Review* 46(1): 71-104.

- deLeon, P. 1999. The stages approach to the policy process: What has it done? Where is it going? In *Theories of the Policy Process, eds.:* Sabatier, 19–34. Boulder: Westview.
- deLeon, P., and deLeon, L. 2002. What Ever Happened to Policy Implementation? An Alternative Approach. *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory: J-PART* 12(4): 67-492.
- Dhakal, S., and Imura, H. 2003. Policy-based Indicator Systems: emerging debates and lessons. *Local Environment* 8(1): 113-119.
- Dias, M. 2018. *Ibrahim Index of African Governance (IIAG)*. Accessed: March 2019. URL: Mo Ibrahim Foundation: http://mo.ibrahim.foundation/news/2018/building-2018-ibrahim-indexafrican-governance-methodology-explained/
- Didinmez, I., and Sever, D. 2018. Carbon Tax in Turkey. *35th International Academic Conference*. Barcelona.
- Dizdaroglu, D. 2017. The Role of Indicator-Based Sustainability Assessment in Policy and the Decision-Making Process: A Review and Outlook. *Sustainability*, *9*(6): 1018.
- Edvardsson, K. 2007. Setting rational environmental goals: Five Swedish environmental quality objectives. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management* 50(2): 297-316.
- European Environment Agency (EEA). 2015. *The European Environment State and Outlook 2015*. Copenhagen: EEA.
- Elder, M., Begntsson, M., and Akenji, L. 2016. An Optimistic Analysis of the Means of Implementation for Sustainable Development Goals: Thinking about Goals as Means. *Sustainability* 8(962): 1-24.
- Erdogdu, E. 2010. Turkish support to Kyoto Protocol: A reality or just an illusion. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 14(3): 1111-1117.
- European Commission (EC). 2011. Bosnia and Herzegovina. 2011 Progress Report. Brussels.
 - ___.2014. Turkey Progress Report. Enlargement Strategy and Main Challenges 2014-15. Brussels: European Commission.
 - .2016. *Turkey Progress Report*. Brussels: European Commission.
- _____.2017. The EU Environmental Implementation Review: Common challenges and how to combine efforts to deliver better results. Brussesls: European Commission.
- _____.2018. *Turkey 2018 Report. Communication on EU Enlargement Policy*. Strasbourg: European Commission.
- _____.2019. *Beyond GDP*. Accessed: March 1, 2019 URL: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/beyond_gdp/links_en.html#ngos
- Eurostat. 2011. Measuring progress towards a more sustainable Europe. Monitoring report of the EU sustainable development strategy. Luxembourg: Statistical Office of the European Communities.

.2014. Towards a harmonised methodology for statistical indicators Part 1: Indicator typologies and terminologies. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union 2014.

- Fazel, M., Gibson, J., Harrison, J., Herkenrath, P., and Kelly, J. 2015. A process for identifying national solutions to challenges faced in developing countries in reporting to environmental conventions: insight from the Facilitating National Reporting to the Rio Conventions (FNR_Rio) Project. *Environmental Resources* 9(4): 1163-1172.
- Fehling, M., Nelson, B. D., and Venkatapur, S. 2013. Limitations of the Millennium Development Goals: a literature review. *Global Public Health: An International Journal for Research, Policy and Practice* 8(10): 1109-1122.
- Finland, Ministry of the Environment. 2003. *Evaluation of sustainable development in Finland-- Summary*. Helsinki: Ministry of the Environment.
- Fleischman, F. Ban, N., Evans, L., Epstein, G., Garcia-Lopez, G. and Villamayor-Tomas S. 2014. Governing Large-Scale Social-Ecological Systems: Lessons from Five Cases. *International Journal of the Commons* 8(2), 42.
- Fox, M. 2017. *A Foundation Ontology for Global City Indicators*. Working Paper No. 3.Toronto: Global Cities Institute
- France, Ministry of Ecology, Energy and Sustainable Development. 2010. *Stratégie nationale de développement durable 2010-2013*. Paris: Ministry of Ecology, Energy and Sustainable Development.
- Freudenberg, M. 2003. Composite indicators of country performance: A critical assessment. OECD Sci- ence, Technology and Industry Working Papers. Paris: OECD.
- Friedman, H. 2013. Causal Inference and the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs): Assessing Whether There Was an Acceleration in MDG Development Indicators Following the MDG Declaration. MPRA.
- Fukuda-Parr, S. 2013. Global Development Goal Setting as a policy tool for global governance: Intended and unintended consequences. Working Paper, International Policy Centre for Inclusive Growth, No. 108. Brasilia, Brazil: UNDP
- .2016. From the Millennium Development Goals to the Sustainable Development Goals: shifts in purpose, concept, and politics of global goal setting for development. *Gender and Development* 24(1), 43-52.
- Fukuda-Parr, S., and Greenstein, J. 2010. How should MDG implementation be measured: Faster progress or meeting targets? Working Paper, International Policy Centre for Inclusive Growth, No. 63. Brasilia, Brazil: UNDP
- Fukuda-Parr, S., Yamin, A., and Greenstein, J. 2014. The Power of Numbers: A Critical Review of MDG Targets for Human Development and Human Rights. *Journal* of Human Development and Capabilities 15(2-3), 105-117.
- Fukuyama, F. 2013. What Is Governance? Governance 26(3): 347-368.
- Gallego-álvarez, I., and Fernández-Gómez, M. 2016. Governance, Environmental And Economic Factors: An international analysis. *Environmental Policy and Governance* 26(1): 29-44.

- Gelman, A., and Hill, J. 2007. *Data Analysis Using Regression and Multilevel/Hierarchical Models*. New York: Cambirdge University Press.
- Geniaux, G. B. 2009. Sustainable Development Indicator Frameworks and Initiatives. Report No.49, SEAMLESS integrated project, EU 6th Framework Programme, contract no. 010036-2. www.SEAMLESS-IP.org.
- Georgeson, L., and Maslin, M. 2018. Putting the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals into practice: A review of implementation, monitoring, and finance. *Geography and Environment* 49:1-25.
- Germanwatch. 2019. *The Climate Change Performance Index 2019*. Accessed: March 2019. URL: The Climate Change Performance Index: https://www.climate-change-performance-index.org/the-climate-change-performance-index-2019
- Gisselquist, R. 2014. Developing and evaluating governance indexes: 10 questions. *Policy studies*, 35(5): 513-531.
- Gomar, J. 2016. Environmental policy integration among multilateral environmental agreements: the case of biodiversity. *Int Environ Agreements* 16: 525–541.
- Gomar, J., Stringer, L., and Paavola, J. 2014. Regime Complexes and National Policy Coherence: Experiences in the Biodiversity Cluster. *Global Governance* 20(1): 119-145.
- Greco, S., Ishizaka, A., Tasiou, M., and Torrisi, G. 2018. On the Methodological Framework of Composite Indices: A Review of the Issues of Weighting, Aggregation, and Robustness. *Journal of Social Indicators Research* 141(1): 61-94.
- Global Reporting Initative (GRI). 2013. *G4 Sustainability Reporting Guidelines*. Amsterdam: GRI.
- Guergour, H.-E., and Boufaida, Z. 2016. SocioOntoProcess: a user-centred process for participatory ontology engineering. *International Journal of Intelligent Information and Database Systems*, 9(2): 155-196.
- Haas, P. 1992. Introduction: Epistemic Communities and International Policy Coordination . *International Organization*, 46, 1-35.
- Hagerman, S., and Pelai, R. 2016. "As Far as Possible and as Appropriate": Implementing the Aichi Biodiversity Targets. *Conservation Letters* 9(6):469-478.
- Haggard, S., and Simmons, B. 1987. Theories of International regimes. *International Organization* 41(3): 491-517.
- Hak, T., Janouskova, S., and Moldan, B. 2016. Sustainable Development Goals: A need for relevant indicators. *Ecological Indicators* 60: 565-573.
- Harrop, S., and Pritchard, D. 2011. A hard instrument goes soft: The implications of the Convention on Biological Diversity's current trajectory. *Global Environmental Change* 21(2): 474-480.
- Hasenclever, A., Mayer, P., and Rittberger, V. 2000. Integrating Theories of International Regimes. *Review of International Studies* 26(1): 3-33.
- Hepworth, N., Hooper, V., Hellebrandt, D., Zeitoun, M., Lankford, B., and Pegram G.
 . 2011. What Factors Determine the Performance of Institutional Mechanisms for Water Resources Management in Developing Countries in Terms of

Delivering Pro-Poor Outcomes and Supporting Sustainable Economic Growth? Systematic Review Protocol. Accessed: April 12, 2016. URL: www.environmentalevidence.org/SR11006.html

Hezri, A. 2011. Sustainable Shift: Institutional Challenges for the Environment in Malaysia. *Akademika* 81(2): 59-69.

____. 2013. Broadening the Environmental Dimension in the Post-2015 Development Agenda. *IDS Bulletin*, 44: 81-88.

- Hezri, A., and Mahadi, A. 2015. Confronting the 'new scarcity'? Environmental governance in Malaysia. In *Environmental Challenges and Governance*. *Diverse perspectives from Asia*. Eds.: D. Chakraborty, and S. Muherjee:129-151. London: Routledge.
- Hezri, A., and Dovers, S. 2006. Sustainability indicators, policy and governance: Issues for ecological economics. *Ecological Economics* 60: 86-99.
- High-Level Political Forum on Sustainable Development. 2016-2018. Voluntary National Reviews. Synthesis Report. New York: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs.
- Hill, M., and Hupe, P. 2009. *Implementing Public Policy* (2nd edition. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications Inc.
- Hogwood, B., and Gunn, L. 1984. *Policy analysis for the real world. Oxford:* . Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Holt, J., and Manning, N. 2014. Research Note. Fukuyama Is Right about Measuring State Quality: Now What? An International Journal of Policy, Administration, and Institutions. 27(4): 717-728.
- Howes, M., Wortley, L., Potts, R., Dedekorkut-Howes, A., Serrao-Neumann, S., Davidson, J., Nun, P. 2017. Environmental Sustainability: A Case of Policy Implementation Failure? *Sustainability* 9(165): 1-17.
- Howlett M, M., Ramesh M, M., and Perl, A. 2009. *Studying Public Policy: Policy Cycles and Policy Subsystems* (3 edition). Toronto: Oxford University Press.
- Howlett, M. 2018. Moving policy implementation theory forward: A multiple streams/critical juncture approach. *Public Policy and Administration*, *34*(4): 405-430.
- Hsu, A., Etsy, D., Levy, M., and de Sherbinin, A. 2016. 2016 Environmental *Performance Index (EPI)*. New Haven: Yale Center for Environmental Law and Policy.
- Hulme, D. 2009. The Millennium Development Goals (MDGs): A Short History of the World's Biggest Promise. BWPI Working Paper No. 1005. Accessed: April 5, 2016. URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1544271
- Hulme, D. 2010. Lessons from the Making of the MDGs: Human Development Meets Results-based Management in an Unfair World. *IDS Bulletin* 41(1): 15-25.
- Hulme, D., Savoia, A., and Sen, K. 2015. Governance as a Global Development Goal? Setting, Measuring and Monitoring the Post-2015 Development Agenda. *Global Policy* 6(2): 85-96.
- IAEG-SDG. 2019. Tier Classification for Global SDG Indicators. Accessed: March 2019. URL:

https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/Tier%20Classification%20of%20SDG%20Ind icators_13%20February%202019_web.pdf.

- IISD. 2004. Compendium of Sustainable Development Indicator Initiatives. Accessed: January, 2016. URL: International Institute for Sustainable Development: http://www.iisd.org/measure/compendium/
- Indonesia, Ministry for Environment (MoE). 2002. Second National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity. Accessed: April 18, 2016. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/id/id-nr-02-en.pdf
 - _____. 2005. National Capacity Self-Assessment. Accessed: April 18, 2016. URL: https://www.thegef.org/gef/sites/thegef.org/files/documents/document/333.pdf
 - _____. 2005. *Third National Report. The Convention on Biological Diversity* Jakarta: MoE.
 - _____. *Fourth National Report*-- *The Convention on Biological Diversity*. Jakarta, Biodiversity Conservation Unit, MoE.
 - _____.2010. Indonesia Second National Communication under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Jakarta: MoE.

Indonesia, Ministry of Forestry and Environment (MoEF). 2014. *Fifth National Report* of Indonesia to the Convention on Biological Diversity . Jakarta: MoEF.

- Indonesia, Ministry of National Development Planning (BAPPENAS). 2005. Indonesia Progress Report on the MDGs 2005. Jakarta: Ministry of National Development Planning.

 - . 2010. 2010-2014 National Medium-Term Development Plan. Jakarta: Ministry of National Development Planning.
- _____. 2012. Report on the Achievement of Millennium Developmeng Goals in Indonesia 2011. Jakarta: Ministry of National Development Planning.
- Instrument for Pre-Accession Assistance (IPA) II 2014–2020. (n.d.) *Turkey. Support* to the Energy Sector. Brussels: European Commission..
- International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 2014. *Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Core Writing Team, R.K. Pachauri and L.A. Meyer (eds.)].* Geneva: IPCC.

Iribarnegaray, M., and Seghezzo, L. 2012. Governance, sustainability, and decision making in water and sanitation management systems. *Sustainability* 4(11): 2922–2945.

- Ivanova, M. 2013. The Contested Legacy of Rio + 20. *Global Environmental Politics* 13(4): 1-11.
- Jabbour, J., and Flachsland, C. 2017. 40 years of global environmental assessments: A retrospective analysis. *Environmental Science and Policy* 77:193-202.
- Jabbour, J., Keita-Ouane, F., Hunsberger, C., Sanchez-Rodriguez, R., Gilruth, P., Patel, N., .Schwarzer, S. 2012. Internationally agreed environmental goals: A critical evaluation of progress. *Environmental Development* 3: 5-24.

- Jacob, A. 2017. Mind the Gap: Analyzing the Impact of Data Gap in Millennium Development Goals' (MDGs) Indicators on the Progress toward MDGs. *World Development* 93:260-278.
- Janssen, S., Ewert, F. and et al. 2009. Defining assessment projects and scenarios for policy support: Use of ontology in Integrated Assessment and Modelling. *Environmental Modelling and Software* 24(12): 1491-1500.
- Jesinghaus, J. 2018. How Evil is Aggregation? Lessons from the Dashboard of Sustainability. In *Routledge Handbook of Sustainability Indicators*. Eds: S. Bell, and S. Morse: 392-406. London: Routledge.
- Käkönen, M., Lebel, L., Karhunmaa, K., Dany , V., and Try, T. 2014. Rendering Climate Change Governable in the Least-Developed Countries: Policy Narratives and Expert Technologies in Cambodia. *Forum for Development Studies* 41(3): 351-376.
- Kanie, N. 2014. Governance with multilateral environmental agreements: a healthy or ill-equipped fragmentation. In *Green Planet Blues: Critical Perspectives on Global Environmental Politics*. Eds.: K. Conca, and G. Dabelko: 67-86. Boulder: Westview Press.
- Kanie, N., Betsill, M. M., Zondervan, R., Biermann, F., and Young, O. 2012. A Charter Moment: Restructuring Governance for Sustainability. *Public Administration* and Development 32(3): 292-304.
- Kattelus, M., Rahaman, M., and Varis, O. 2014. Myanmar under Reform: Emerging Pressures on Water, Energy and Food Security. *Natural Resources Forum* 38(2): 85-98.
- Kaufmann, D., Aart, K., and Zoido-Lobaton, P. 1999. Governance Matters. *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper*: 2195.
- Kaufmann, D., Kraay, A., and Mastruzzi, M. 2004. Governance Matters III: Governance Indicators for 1996, 1998 2000, and 2002. *The World Bank Economic Review* 18(2): 253-287.
- Kayser, M. 2018. Measuring Governance. In *Governance Indicators: Approaches, Progress, Promise.* Eds.: H. Anheier, M. Haber, and M. Kayser: Chapter 11. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Ke, J., and Gao, Q. 2013. Only One Mekong: Developing Transboundary EIA Procedures of Mekong River Basin. *Pace Environmental Law Review* 30(3): 950-1004.
- Khalid, R., Rahman, S. A., and bin Mokhtar., M. 2013. Legal Perspective on Development Policies for Sustainability of Water in Malaysia. *Sustainable Development* 21(3): 144-151.
- Kocabas, A. 2013. The transition to low carbon urbanization in Turkey: Emerging policies and initial action. *Habitat International* 37:80-87.
- Koop, S., Koetsier, A., Doornhof, A., Reinstra, O., Leeuwen, C., Brouwer, S., Driessen, P. 2017. Assessing the Governance Capacity of Cities to Address Challenges of Water, Waste, and Climate Change. *Water Resources Management 31*(11): 3427-3443.

- Kumazawa, T., Saito , O., Kozaki , K., Matsui, T., and Mizoguchi, R. 2009. Towards knowledge structuring of sustainability science based on ontology engineering. *Sustainability Science 4*, 99-116.
- Lao PDR, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment (MoNRE). 2012. *National Rio+20 Report for Lao PDR*. Vientiane:MoNRE.
 - _____.2013. Second National Communication on Climate Change of Lao PDR. Vientiane: MoNRE.
- Lao PDR, Government and the United Nations (UN). 2008. *Millennium Development Goals. Progress Report. Lao PDR*. Vientiane: Government of the Lao PDR.
 - _____.2013. The Millennium Development Goals Progress Report for the Lao PDR 2013. Accessed: May 4, 2016. URL: http://www.la.undp.org/content/dam/laopdr/docs/Reports%20and%20publicati ons/2013/MDGR 2013.pdf
- Lao PDR, Government. 2010. *Fourth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity*. Vientiane: Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry.
- Lao PDR MoNRE and International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN). 2016. *Fifth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity*. Vientiane, Lao PDR: DFRM-MoNRE and Technical support: IUCN.
- Lao PDR, Science Technology and Environmental Agency (STEA) and United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2012. *Lao PDR National Environmental Performance Assessment (EPA Report)*. Bangkok: GMS Environmental Operations Center.
- Laswell, H. 1971. A Pre-View of Policy Sciences. New York: American Elsevier.
- Le Blanc, D. 2015. Towards Integration at Last? The Sustainable Development Goals as a Network of Targets. *DESA Working Paper:* 141.
- Leebouapao, L. 2014.: *Lao PDR's Perspectives on Post-2015 Development Agenda* . Seoul: Korea Development Institute-- UNDP Seoul Policy Centre.
- Lestrelin, G. 2010. Land degradation in the Lao PDR: Discourses and policy. *Land Use Policy* 27(2): 424-239.
- Lu, Y., Nakicenovic, N., Visbeck, M., and Stevance, A.-S. 2015. Policy: Five priorities for the UN Sustainable Development Goals. *Nature* 520: 432-433.
- Lucas, D. C., Gil-Gonzalez, D., Diaz, C.-D., and Hernandez-Aguado, I. 2010. The Environmental Millennium Development Goal: progress and barriers to its achievement. *Environmental Science and Policy* 13(2): 154-163.
- Luttrell, C. I. 2014. The Political Context of REDD+ in Indonesia: Constituencies for Change. *Environmental Science and Policy* 35: 67-75.
- Macedonia, Ministry of Environment and Physical Planning (MoE). 2005. *National Capcity Self-Assessment for the Republic of Macedonija: final report.* Skopje : Ministry of Environment and Physical Planning.
 - _____. 2008. *Second National Communication on Climate Change*. Skopje: GEF and UNDP.
 - _____. 2014. Fifth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity of the Republic of Macedonia. Skopje, Macedonia: GEF and UNEP.

- Macedonia, Ministry of Finance. 2009. Report on the Progress Towards the Millennium Development Goals. Skopje: United Nations Development Programme.
- MacFeely, S., and Barnat, N. 2017. Statistical capacity building for sustainable development: Developing the fundamental pillars necessary for modern national statistical systems. *Statistical Journal of the IAOS* 33: 895-909.
- Malaysia, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment (MoNRE). 2008. Report on National Capacity Needs Self-Assessment for Global Environmental Management and National Capacity Action Plan. Putrajaya: Government of Malaysia. MoNRE.
 - ____. 2009. Fourth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity. Putrajaya: Government of Malaysia. MoNRE.
 - _____. *Second National Communication to the UNFCCC*. Putrajaya: Government of Malaysia. MoNRE.

_____. 2014. *Fifth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity*. Putrajaya: Government of Malaysia. MoNRE.

- Malaysia, Economic Planning Unit (EPU) of the Prime Minister's Department. 2005.
 Malaysia. Achieving The Millennium Development Goals. Successes and Challenges. Kuala Lumpur: United Nations Country Team.
- _____.2010. *Tenth Malaysia Plan 2011-2015*. Putrajaya: The Economic Planning Unit, Prime Minister's Department.
 - _____.2011. *The Millennium Development Goals at 2010*. Kuala Lumpur: United Nations Country Team, Malaysia.
 - _____.2015. *Malaysia Millennium Development Goals Report 2015*. Kuala Lumpur: United Nations Malaysia.

Maljean-Dubois, S., and Richard, V. 2004. *Mechanisms for monitoring and implementation of international environmental protection agreements*. Paris: IDDRI.

- Marks, D. 2011. Climate Change and Thailand: Impact and Response. *Contemporary Southeast Asia: A Journal of International and Strategic Affairs 33*(2): 229–58.
- Marquardt, J. 2014. A Struggle of Multi-Level Governance: Promoting Renewable Energy in Indonesia. *Energy Procedia* 58: 87–94.
- Matesic, M., Kalambura, S., and Bacun, D. 2014. Development of the Competitive Business in the Context of Environmental Legislation in Croatia. *Coll. Antropol.*38: 349–356.

Mavioglu, O., Varol, P., and Tamaturk, D. 2019. *Environmental law and practice in Turkey:overview*. Accessed: May, 2019. URL: https://uk.practicallaw.thomsonreuters.com/7-522-2040?transitionType=Default&contextData=(sc.Default)&firstPage=true&bhc p=1

McArthur, J., and Rasmussen, K. 2017. Change of Pace: Accelerations and Advances During the Millennium Development Goal Era. Washington, DC:. *World Development* 10: 132-143.

- McElwee, P., Nghiem, T., Le, H., Vu, H., and Tran, N. 2014. Payments for Environmental Services and Contested Neoliberalisation in Developing Countries: A Case Study from Vietnam. *Journal of Rural Studies* 36: 423–40.
- Meadowcroft, J. 2007. National sustainable development strategies: features, challenges and reflexivity. *European Environment* 17(3): 152-163.
- Meadows, D. 1998. *Indicators and Information Systems for Sustainable Development*. Hartland VT: The Sustainability Institute.
- Meadows, D. 1999. *Leverage Points: Places to Intervene in a System*. Hartland, VT: The Sustainability Institute.
- Melovski, L., Velevski, M., Matevski, V., Avukatov, V., and Sarov, A. 2012. Using important plant areas and important bird areas to identify Key Biodiversity Areas in the Republic of Macedonia. *Journal of Threatened Taxa* 4(8): 2766-2778.
- Merrill, L., and Chung, V. 2015. Financing the Sustainable Development Goals through Fossil-fuel Subsidy Reform: Opportunities in Southeast Asia, India and China. Global Subsidies Initative. Geneva, Switzerland: IISD.
- Merry, S. E. 2011. Measuring the World Indicators, Human Rights, and Global Governance. *Current Anthropology*, 52(3): S83-S95.
- Metaj, M. 2009. Biodiversity and the Protected Areas System in Albania. *International Journal for Quality research*, 3(2): 1-9.
- Meuleman, L. and Niestroy, I. 2015. Common But Differentiated Governance: A Metagovernance Approach to Make the SDGs Work. *Sustainability* 7, 12295-12321.
- Meuleman, L. 2008. Public Management and the Metagovernance of Hierarchies, Networks and Markets: The Feasibility of Designing and Managing Governance Style Combinations. Physica-Verlag Springer: Heidelberg, Germany, 2008. [
- Millennium Villages Projects. 2014. 2014 Millennium Promise Annual Report on the Millennium Villages Project. New York: Millennium Promise.
- Milutinovic, S. 2010. Local Sustainable Development Planning in Serbia: Achievements so Far. *Therman Science* 14(3): 579-592.
- Mitchell, R. 2003. International Environmental Agreements: A Survey of Their Features, Formation, and Effects. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*. 2003 28(1), 429-461.
- Mitchell, R. B. 2002-2019. International Environmental Agreements Database Project (Version 2014.3). Accessed: April 5, 2016. URL: http://iea.uoregon.edu/
- Miyazawa, N. 2013. Customary law and community-based natural resource management in post-conflict Timor-Leste. *Land and post-conflict peacebuilding*. Eds: Williams, J.U. London: Earthscan.
- Mol, A. 2009. Environmental Governance through Information: China and Vietnam. *Singapore Journal of Tropical Geography*, *30*(1), 114–29.
- Moldova, Government. 2005. *The First National Report Millennium Development Goals in the Republic of Moldova*. Chisinau: Government of Moldova.

- Moldova, Government. 2013. *Report on Millennium Development Goals. Republic of Moldova*. Chisinau Government of the Republic of Moldova.
- Moldova, Ministry of Ecology and Natural Resources (MoNRE). 2005. Environmental Management. Report on National Capacity Self-Assessment. Chisinau: MoNRE.
 - _____. 2006. Third National Report on the implementation of the Convention on Biological Diversity. Chisinau: Republic of Moldova.
- Moldova, Ministry of Environment (MoE). 2009. *The Fourth National Report on Biological Diversity*. Accessed: August 31, 2017. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/md/md-nr-04-en.pdf.
 - ____.2013. Fifth National Report on Biological Diversity. Chisinau: MoE.
 - _____. 2013. Third National Communication of the Republic of Moldova Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Chisinau: UNEP and GEF.
- Moldova, National Working Group Rio+20 (WG Rio+20). 2012. *National Report for UN CSD 2012 Rio*+20. Chisinau: Republic of Moldova.
- Montenegro, Government and United Nations (UN) in Montenegro. 2010. *Mediumterm report on Millennium development goals in Montenegro*. Podgorica: United Nations Resident Coordinator's Office in Montenegro and Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Montenegro.
- Montenegro, Ministry of Sustainable Development and Tourism (MoSDT). 2012. *Montenegro report: preparations for Rio+20*. Accessed: April 18, 2016. URL: http://www.uncsd2012.org/content/documents/364MNE%20national%20repor t_Rio20%20preparations_FINAL%20OSD.pdf
 - _____.2013. *Report on Millennium Development Goals in Montenegro 2010-2013*. Podgorica: Government of Montenegro and UN System in Montenegro.
 - _____.2014. The Fifth National Report to the United Nations Conventions on Biological Diversity. Podgorica: UNDP.
 - . 2015. The Second National Communication on Climate Change of Montenegr to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Podgorica: Government of Montenegro.
 - _____.2016. *National Strategy for Sustainable Development until 2030*. Podgorica, Government of Montenegro.
- Montenegro, Ministry of Tourism and Environment. 2007. National Capacity Self-Assessment Report. Podgorica: GEF and UNDP.
- Montenegro, Ministry of Tourism and Environmental Protection. 2007. *National Startegy for Sustainable Development of Montenegro*. Podgorica: Government of Montenegro.
- Montenegro, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) Office in Podgorica. 2004. Millennium Development Goals Report. Podgorica: United Nations in Montenegro.
- Montzka, S. A., Dutton, G. S., Yu, P., Ray, E., Portmann, R. W., Daniel, J. S. and Miller, B. R. 2018. An unexpected and persistent increase in global emissions of ozone-depleting CFC-11. *Nature*, 557: 413-417.

- Morseletto, P., Biermann, F., and Pattberg, P. 2017. Governing by targets: reductio ad unum and evolution of the two-degree climate target. *International Environmental Agreements*, 17:655-676.
- Murdiyarso, D. 2004. Implications of the Kyoto Protocol: Indonesia's Perspective. International Review for Environmental Strategies 5(1): 145–55.
- Myanmar, Asian Development Bank (ADB). 2013. Myanmar: Agriculture, Natural Resources, and Environment Initial Sector Assessment, Strategy, and Road Map. Mandaluyong City, Philippines: ADB.
- Myanmar, Ministry of Environmental Conservation and Forestry (MoEF). 2012. Myanmar's Initial National Communication Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Nay Pyi Taw, Myanmar: MoEF, GEF and UNEP.
- Myanmar, Ministry of Forest and United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP).
 2011. Myanmar National Environmental Performance Assessment (EPA) Report. Bangkok, Thailand: GMS Environment Operations Center.
- Myanmar, Ministry of Forestry. 2009. Fourth National Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity. Nay Pyi Taw: Government of the Union of Myanmar.
- Myanmar, Ministry of National Planning (MoP) and Economic Development. 2005. *Millennium Development Goals Report of Myanmar*. Accessed: August 28, 2017. URL:

file:///Users/doraalmassy/Downloads/Myanmar_MDGReport_2005.pdf

- Myanmar, United Nations Country Team (UN CT). 2011. Achieving the Millennium Development Goals in Myanmar. Yangon, Myanmar: United Nations in Myanmar.
- Nadic, D. 2012. Environmental Policy of Serbia and challenges of Accession to Europe. *Anali Hrvatskog politološkog društva*, 9(1): 317-333.
- Nardo, M., Saisana, M., Saltelli, A., Tarantola, S., Hoffmann, A., and Giovannini, E. (2008). Handbook on Constructing Composite Indicators. Methodology and User Guide. Paris: OECD.
- National Round Table on the Environment and the Economy. 2003. *Environment and Sustainable Development Indicators for Canada*. Ottawa: Renouf Publishing.

Natural Resource Governance Institute. 2017. 2017 Resource Governance Index. Method paper. Accessed January, 2019. URL: https://resourcegovernanceindex.org/system/documents/documents/000/000/0 74/original/2017_Resource_Governance_Index_method_paper.pdf?14986012 80.

- Nazaj, D. 2014. Environmental Policies and Sustainable Development in Transition Countries: Case Study of Albania. *International Journal of Regional Development*, 1(1).
- Nehat, Ç., and Shehu, D. 2013. Forests in Albania, Problems and Challenges for the Future. *International Journal of Ecosystems and Ecology Sciences* 3(4): 801.

- Nesbit, M., Filipova, T., Stainforth, T., Nyman, J., Lucha, C., Best, A., Stec, S. 2018. Development of an assessment framework on environmental governance in the EU Member States. Brussels: European Commission.
- New Climate Institute and Climaet Analytics. 2019. *Turkey. Climate Action Tracker*. Accessed: September, 2019. URL: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/turkey/
- Niemann, L., Hoppe, T., and Coenen, F. 2017. On the Benefits of Using Process Indicators in Local Sustainability Monitoring: Lessons from a Dutch municipal ranking (1999–2014). *Environmental Policy and Governance* 27: 28-44.
- Nilsson, M., Griggs, D., and Visbeck, M. 2016. Policy: Map the interactions between Sustainable Development Goals. *Nature* 534: 320-322.
- Njegovan, Z. 2004. Priority Environmental Investment Programme: Development and Implementation. *Spatium* 11:84-90.
- O'Brien, T. 2015. Environmental Democratisation: Assessing the Impact of Democratisation on Environmental Capacity in South and Southeastern Europe. *Political studies* 63:589-607.
- ODI. 2014. Governance targets and indicators for post 2015 An initial assessment. London: ODI.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). 1994. *OECD Environmental Indicators. Development, Measurement and Use.* Paris, France: OECD.
 - _____. 2001. OECD Environmental Indicators. Towards Sustainable Development. Paris: OECD.
 - _____. 2008. Environmental Performance Reviews. Turkey. Paris: OECD.
- ______. 2016. *Revenue from environmentally related taxes in Turkey*. Accessed: April, 2019. URL: Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development: https://www.oecd.org/tax/tax-policy/environmental-tax-profile-turkey.pdf
- _____. 2017. Environmental Performance Reviews. Paris: OECD Publishing
- _____. 2018. OECD analysis of budgetary support and tax expenditures.OECD-IEA Fossil Fuel Support and Other Analysis. Paris: OECD Publishing.
 - . 2018. OECD Water Governance Indicator Framework. Paris: O
- . 2019. *Environmental Performance Reviews*. *Turkey*. 2019. Paris: Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development.
- . 2019. *Measuring Well-Being and Progress Events*. Accessed: October, 2019. URL: http://www.oecd.org/general/measuringwell-beingandprogressevents.htm
- _____. 2019. *Net ODA*. Accessed: October, 2019URL: https://data.oecd.org/oda/netoda.htm
 - _____. Water Governance Initiative. 2015. OECD INVENTORY Water Governance Indicators and Measurement Frameworks. Paris: OECD.
- Oxford Martin Commission for Future Generations. 2013. Now for the Long-term: The Report of the Oxford Martin Commission for Future Generations. Oxford: Oxford Martin School.

- Paruolo, P., Saisana, M., and Saltelli, A. 2013. Ratings and rankings: voodoo or science? *Royal Statistical Society* 176(3): 609-634.
- Pauw, W., Klein, R., Mbeva, K., Dzebo, A., Cassanmagnago, D., and Rudloff, A. 2017. Beyond headline mitigation numbers: we need more transparent and comparable NDCs to achieve the Paris Agreement on climate change. *Climatic Change* 147(1-2), 23-29.
- Petak, Z. 2006. Europeanization and Policy-making in the National Context: The Work of Policy in Croatia. *Politička misao* 5:61–75.
- Pham, T., Loft, L., Bennet, K., Phuong, V., Dung, L., and Brunner, J. 2015. Monitoring and Evaluation of Payment for Forest Environmental Services in Vietnam: From Myth to Reality. *Ecosystem Services* 16: 220–29.
- Philippines, Department of Environment and Natural Resources (DENR). Protected Areas and Wildlife Bureau. 2006. *Third Philippine National Report to the CBD* (3NR). Accessed: April 10, 2016. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/ph/phnr-03-en.pdf
 - _____.2009. Assessing Progress Towards the 2010 Biodiversity Target. The 4th National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity. Quezon City: Department of Environment and Natural Resources.
- ______. 2014. *The Fifth National Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity*. Quezon city: Department of Environment and Natural Resources- Biodiversity Management Bureau.
- Philippines, Government, UNDP and GEF. 2005. The NCSA Document of the Philippines National Self Assessment of Philippine Capacities to Meet Country Obligations to Three United Nations Conventions: UN Framework Convention on Climate Change; UN Convention on Biological Diversity; UN Convention to Combat Desertification. Accessed: April 15, 2016. URL: https://www.thegef.org/sites/default/files/ncsa-documents/ncsa-philippines-frap.pdf
- Philippines, Government. 2014. Second National Communication to the United Nations Framework Convetion on Climate Change. The Philippines. Accessed: April 25, 2016. URL: http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/natc/phlnc2.pdf
- Philippines, National Development and Economic Authority (NEDA). 2011.
 Philippines National Development Plan 2011-2016. Chapter 10: Conservation, Protection and Rehabilitation of the Environment and Natural Resources.
 Accessed: April 22, 2016. URL: http://www.neda.gov.ph/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/CHAPTER-10.pdf
 - _____. 2007. *Philippines Midterm Progress Report on the Millennium Development Goals*. Manila: United Nations, Philippines.
 - _____. 2014a. *The Philippines. Fifth Progress Report. Millennium Development Goals.* Pasig City, The Philippines: National Eonomic and Development Authority.
- Pinter , L., Zahedi, K., and Cressman, D. 2000. Capacity Building for Integrated Environmental Assessment and Reporting.Training Manual. Winnipeg, Manitoba: International Institute for Sustainable Development.

- Pinter, L., Almassy, D., Offerdahl, K., and Czunyi, S. 2015. Global Goals and the Environment: Progress and prospects. Accessed: April 12, 2016. URL: International Institute for Sustainable Development: https://www.iisd.org/sites/default/files/publications/global-goals-andenvironment-progress-prospects.pdf
- Pinter, L., Almassy, D., and Bizikova, L. 2015b. MDG Experience Regarading Landrelated Environmental Issues and Lessons for Implementation of the Post-2015 Agenda. Accessed: April 15, 2016. URL: https://wess.un.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/11/DevEnv2015-Pinter.pdf
- Pinter, L., Hardi, P., and Bartelemus, P. 2005. Sustainable Development Indicators. Proposals for a Way Forward. Winnipeg: IISD.
- Pinter, L., Hardi, P., Martinuzzi, A., and Hall, J. 2012. Bellagio STAMP: Principles for sustainability assessment and measurement. *Ecological Indicators* 17: 20-28.
- Pinter, L., Kok, M., and Almassy, D. 2017. Measuring Progress in Achieving the Sustainable Development Goals. In *Governing through Goals: Sustainable Development Goals as Governance Innovation*. Eds: Kanie, N., Biermann, F. and Young O.: 99-134. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Pisupati, B. 2016. Role of Multilateral Environmental Agreements (MEAs) in Achieving the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). Nairobi: United Nations Environment Programme.
- Plengsaeng, B., Wehn, U., and van der Zaag, P. 2014. Data-Sharing Bottlenecks in Transboundary Integrated Water Resources Management: A Case Study of the Mekong River Commission's Procedures for Data Sharing in the Thai Context. *Water International* 39(7): 933-951.
- Plummer, R., Armitage, D., and de Loë, R. C. 2013. Adaptive comanagement and its relationship to environmental governance. *Ecology and Society* 18:1-21.
- Poffenberger, M. 2009. Cambodia's Forests and Climate Change: Mitigating Drivers of Deforestation. *Natural Resources Forum* 33(5): 285-296.
- Pojani, E., Grabova, P., and Kodhelaj, M. 2013. Climate change impacts: Public policies and perception in Albania. *Albanian journal of Agricultiral Science* 12 (4): 699-704.
- Porej, D., and Matic, S. 2009. Protected area management effectiveness in Bosnia and Herzegovina Final report of the RAPPAM analysis. Bosnia and Herzegovina Federal Ministry of Environment and Tourism and WWF Mediterranean Programme.
- Pullin, A., Knight, T., and Watkinson, A. 2009. Linking reductionist science and holistic policy using systematic reviews: unpacking environmental policy questions to construct an evidence-based framework. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 46:970-975.
- Quitzow, R., Bar, H., and Jacob, K. 2013. *Environmental Governance in India, China, Vietnam and Indonesia: A Tale of Two Paces.* Berlin: Freie Universität.
- Rahman, H. A. 2011. Public Involvement on Environmental Issues in Malaysia with Reference to Alor Star, Kedah . 2011 International Conference on Environmental, Biomedical and Biotechnology. 16. Singapore : LACSIT Press.

- Raitzer, D. A., Samson, J. N., and Nam, K.-Y. 2015. Achieving Environmental Sustainability in Myanmar. *ADB Economics Working Paper Series*. No. 467. Manila: ADB.
- Rajovic, G., and Bulatovic, J. 2015. Some geographical aspects of sustainable development with view on Montenegro: a review. *International Letters of Social and Humanistic Sciences* 42:98-109.
- Rao, M., Johnson, A., Spence, K., Sypasong, A., Bynum, N., Sterling, E., and Praxaysombath, B. 2014. Building Capacity for Protected Area Management in Lao PDR. *Environmental Management* 53(4): 715–27.
- Reis, N., and Mollinga., P. 2015. Public Policy and the Idea of the Vietnamese State: The Cultural Political Economy of Domestic Water Supply. *Asian Studies Review* 39(4): 628-48.
- Reyers, B., Stafford-Smith, M., Erb, K.-H., Scholes, R., and Selomane, O. 2017. Essential Variables help to focus Sustainable Development Goals monitoring. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 26–27: 97–105.
- Rigby , M., Park, S., Saito, T., Western, L., Redington, A., Fang, X., and et al. 2019. Increase in CFC-11 emissions from eastern China based on atmospheric observations. *Nature* 569: 546–550.
- Riggs, R. A., Sayer, J., Margules, C., Boedhihartono, K. A., Langston, J. D., and Sutanto, H. 2016. Forest tenure and conflict in Indonesia: Contested rights in Rempek Village, Lombok. *Land Use Policy* 57: 241-249.
- Roberts, J. 2005. Millennium development goals: are international targets now more credible? *International Development* 17: 113-129.
- Rockström, J., and al. 2009. A safe operating space for humanity. Nature 461:472-475.
- Rogers, M., and Weller, N. 2014. Income taxation and the validity of state capacity indicators. *Journal of Public Policy* 32(2): 183-206.
- Romania, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MoFA). 2010. *Millennium Development Goals* - *Romania*. Bucharest: The United Nations.
- Romania, Government and the UN System in Romania. 2003. *Millennium Development Goals Report*. Bucharest: Government of Romania with the assistance of the UN system in Romania.
- Romania, Ministry of Environment (MoE). 2009. Fourth National Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity. Accessed: December, 2016. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/ro/ro-nr-04-en.pdf
 - _____. 2013. Romania's Sixth National Communication on Climate Change and First Biennial Report. Bucharest: Government MoE:
 - _____. 2014. *CBD Fifth National Report*. Bucarest: Ministry of Environment and Climate Change.
- Romania, Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development (MoE) and UNDP, National Centre for Sustainable Development. 2008. National Sustainable Development Strategy. Romania 2013-2020-2030. Bucarest: Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development.

- Romania, Ministry of Environment and Water Management (MoEW). 2005. *Third National Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity.* Bucharest: Ministry of Environment and Water Management.
- Romania, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and Global Environmental Facility (GEF). 2005. *Final Report on the Implementation of Rio Conventions*. Bucarest: UNDP and GEF.
- Rosenstrom, U. 2009. *Sustainable development indicators: Much wanted, less used?* Helsinki: Finnish Environment Institute.
- Sabatier, P. 2007. Theories of the policy process. Cambridge: Westview Press.
- Sachs, J. 2015. Goal-based development and the SDGs: implications for development finance. *Oxford Review of Economic Policy* 31(3-4): 268-278.
- Saisana, M., and Saltelli, A. 2008. Expert panel opinion and global sensitivity analysis for composite indicators. *Lecture Notes in Computational Science and Engineering* 62: 251–275.
- Saisana, M., Domínguez-Torreiro, M., and Vertesy, D. 2017. Joint Research Centre Statistical Audit of the 2016 Global Innovation Index. In *The Global Innovation Index 2017.* Eds: . Dutta, S. Lanvin, B. and Wunsch-Vincent, S.: Annex 3. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University.
- Saisana M. Head of the Composite Index development team of the European Commission Joint Research Centre (EC) JRC. Personal communication. May 5, 2016.
- Saisana M. Head of the Composite Index development team of the European Commission Joint Research Centre (EC) JRC. Personal communication. 26 September 2014.
- Saltelli, A., and Giampietro, M. 2017. What is wrong with evidence based policy, and how can it be improved? *Futures*, 91: 62-71.
- Satterthwaite, D. 2015. *MDG Experience with regards to drinking water, sanitation and slums.* . Background paper prepared for the World Economic and Social Survey 2014/2015.
- Savoia, A., and Sen, K. (2015. No 10). Measurement, evolution, determinants and consequences of state capacity: a review of recent research. *Journal of Economic surveys* 29(3): 441-458.
- Sayadnay, H. Y.-S. 2006. Forest Policies, Management and Conservation in Soviet (1920–1991) and Post-Soviet (1991–2005) Armenia. *Environmental Conservation*, 33(1): 60.
- Schoenefeld, J., Hilden, M., and Jordan, A. 2018. The challenges of monitoring national climate policy: learning lessons from the EU. *Climate Policy* 18(1): 118-128.
- Scott, K. 2018. The Dynamic Evolution of International Environmental Law. *Victoria University of Wellington Law Review*. 49(4): 607-626.
- Sebastien, L., and Bauler, T. 2013. Use and Influence of Composite Indicators for Sustainable Development at the EU-Level. *Ecological Indicators* 35: 3–12.
- Sebastien, L., Bauler, T., and Lehtonen, M. 2014. Can Indicators Bridge the Gap between Science and Policy? An Exploration into the (Non)Use and

(Non)Influence of Indicators in EU and UK Policy Making. *Nature and Culture* 9(3): 316-343.

- Serbia, Government. 2009. Progress of the Realization of Millennium Development Goals in the Republic of Serbia. Belgrade: United Nations Development Programme.
- Serbia, Ministry of Agriculture and Environmental Protection. 2014. *The Fifth National Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity*. Belgrade: Republic of Serbia.
- Serbia, Ministry of Environment (MoE) and Spatial Planning. 2010. *First National Report of the Republic Serbia to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity.* Belgrad: Republic of Serbia.
 - ____. 2010. Initial National Communication of the Republic of Serbia under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Belgrade: Ministry of Environment and Spatial Planning. Republic of Serbia.
 - . 2012. Study on Achievements and Perspectives towards a Green Economy and Sustainable Growth in Serbia. National Report for the World Conference on Sustainable Development, Rio de Janeiro 20-22 June 2012. Belgrad: Republic of Serbia.
- Seyedsayamdost, E. 2018. Millennium Development Goals: Impact on national strategies and spending. *Dev Policy Review* 36: 59-88.
- Sharpe, A. 2004. *Literature Review of Frameworks for Macro-indicators*. Centre for the Study of Living Standards. 2004-03.
- Shindell, D. 2015. *MDG experience with regard to climate change efforts*. Background paper prepared for World Economic and Social Survey 2014/2015.
- Simachaya, W. 2009. Wastewater Tariffs in Thailand. *Ocean and Coastal Management* 52(7): 378-382.
- Simpson, A. 2015. Democracy and environmental governance in Thailand. In *Environmental Challenges and Governance. Diverse perspectives from Asia. Eds:* Mukherjee, S. and Chakraborty, D. London: Routledge.
- Sivhuoch, O., and Sreang, C. 2015. An Analysis of Cambodia's Preparedness for the Implementation of Sustainable Development Goals: Challenges, Opportunities and Financing. Phnom Penh: Cooperation Committee for Cambodia.
- Smeets, E., and Weterings, R. 1999. *Environmental indicators: Typology and overview*. Copenhagen: EEA.
- Social Learning Group. 2001. Learning to Manage Global Environmental Risks. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Solis, M. 2005. Legal Perspectives on the Implementation of the Clean Development Mechanism and Its Significance to Renewable Energy Development in the Philippines. *Asia Pacific Journal of Environmental Law 9*(1): 3.
- Sotirov, M., Lovric, M., and Winkel, G. 2015. Symbolic transformation of environmental governance: implementation of EU biodiversity policy in Bulgaria and Croatia between Europeanization and domestic politics. *Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy 2015* 33:986 – 1004.

- Stanisic, J., and Maksic, S. 2014. Environmental Education in Serbian Primary Schools: Challenges and Changes in Curriculum, Pedagogy, and Teacher Training. *Environmental Education* 45(2): 118-131.
- Stanton, E. 2007. The Human Development Index: A History. *Political Economy Research Institute. Working Paper No. 127.* Amherst, MA: UMASS
- Steffen, W., Grinevald, J., and Crutzen, P. 2011. The Anthropocene: conceptual and historical perspectives. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences*, 369(1938).
- Steurer, R., and Hametner, M. 2013. Objectives and Indicators in Sustainable Development Strategies: Similarities and Variances across Europe. Sustainable Development 21(4): 224-241.
- Steves, F., and Teytelboym, A. 2013. Political Economy of Climate Change Policy. *Smith School Working Paper Series* 13(06).
- Steward , D., and Kamins, M. 1993. Secondary Research: Information Sources and Methods . Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publication.
- Stiglitz, J., Sen, A., and Fitoussi, J.-P. 2009. Report by the Commission on the Measurement of Economic Performance and Social Progress. Accessed: March, 2013. URL: http://www.stiglitz-sen-fitoussi.fr/en/index.html
- Suhardiman, D., Wichelns, D., Lesterlin, G., and Hoanh, C. 2013. Payments for Ecosystem Services in Vietnam: Market-Based Incentives or State Control of Resources?. *Ecosystem Services* 6:64-71.
- Surminski, S., and Williamson, A. 2012. Policy indexes what do they tell us and what are their applications? The case of climate policy and business planning in emerging markets. *Centre for Climate Change Economics and Policy Working Paper* No. 101. *Munich Re Programme Technical Paper No. 14 Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment Working Paper No.* 88.
- Suter, S., and Fishman, A. 2015. Lessons on Monitoring and Reporting from the MDGs and Other Major Processes. Independent Research Forum. Accessed: February, 2019. URL: https://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/G04361.pdf
- Sweden, Ministry of the Environment. 2001. Sustainable Development Indicators for Sweden – a first set 2001. Stockholm: Ministry of Environment.
- Taylor, E. M., Hayman, R., Crawford, F., Jeffrey, P., and Smith, J. 2013. The Impact of Official Development Aid on Maternal and Reproductive Health Outcomes: A Systematic Review. *PLOS ONE*, 8(2):e56271.
- Taylor-Powell, E. 1998. Sampling. Program Development and Evaluation, MadisonWisconsin, Cooperative Extention, University of Wisconsin-Extension.Accessed:April12,2016.http://learningstore.uwex.edu/assets/pdfs/G3658-3.PDF
- Tekayak, D. 2014. An overview of Environmental Impact Assessment in Turkey: Issues and Recommendations. *Ankara Avrupa Çalışmaları Dergisi* 13(2): 133-151.
- Teo, Y. 2014. Water Services Industry Reforms in Malaysia. *International Journal of Water Resources Development 30*(1): 37-46.

- Thailand, Economic and Social Development Board. 2010. *Thailand Millennium Development Goals Report*. Bangkok: Office of the National Economic and Social Development Board.
- Thailand, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment (MoNRE). 2010. *Thailand's* Second National Communication under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Chane. Accessed: April 18, 2016. URL: https://unfccc.int/files/national_reports/non-

annex_i_natcom/submitted_natcom/application/pdf/snc_thailand.pdf

- Thailand, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment (MoNRE) and United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2008. *Thailand Environmental Performance Assessment (EPA) Report.* Bangkok, Thailand: GMD Environment Operations Center.
- Thailand, Office of Environmental Policy and Planning. 1997. National Report on Implementation of the Convention of Biological Diversity. Thailand. Draft.
- Thailand, Office of Natural Resources and Environmental Policy and Planning (ONEP). 2009. *Thailand's National Capacity Self-Assessment: Cross-cutting Capacity for the Rio Conventions*. Bangkok: ONEP.
- Timor-Leste, Government. 2011. *Timor-Leste Strategic Development Plan 2011-2030*. Dili: Palacio do Governo.
- Timor-Leste, Government and United Nations Country Team (UN CT). 2004. *Timor-Leste Millennium Development Goals Report*. Accessed: January 1, 2016. URL: https://www.mof.gov.tl/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/2Printer-FINALMDGs-RPT-20140908.pdf
- Timor-Leste, Ministry of Economy and Development. 2012. Sustainable Development in Timor-Leste. National Report to the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development. On the run up to Rio+20. Dili: UN DESA, UNDP.
- Timor-Leste, State Secretariat for Environment (SSE). 2014. *Timor-Leste's Initial National Communication Under United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change*. Dili: Government of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste.
- Timor-Leste, State Secretariat for Environmental Coordination Territorial Ordinance and Physical Development (SSECTOPD). 2007. *National Self-Capacity Assessment Final Report*. Dili: GEF and UNDP.
- Todic, D., and Dusko D. 2014. Priority goals in international co-operation of the Republic of Serbia in the field of environment and sustainable development . *International Environmental Agreements* 14: 163-179.
- Tompkins, E., and Amundsen, H. 2008. Perceptions of the effectiveness of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change in advancing national action on climate change. *Environmental Science and Policy* 11(1): 1-13.
- Turkey-European Union Assocation (TURABDER). 2016. *EU Programmes and Agencies to which Turkey Participates*. Accessed: April, 2019. URL: https://turabder.org/en/turkey-eu/turkey-eu-relations/eu-programmes-andagencies

- Turkey, Ministry of Development. 2014. *Tenth Development Plan 2014-2018*. Ankara: Republic of Turkey.
- Turkey, Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources. 2019. Organizasyon ŞemasıPaylaş. Accessed: June, 2019. URL: https://www.enerji.gov.tr/tr-TR/Sayfalar/Organizasyon-Semasi
- Turkey, Ministry of Environment and Forestry (MoEF). 2007. *Turkey. Third Report to the Convention on Biological Diversity.* Ankara: UNEP/GEF.
 - _____. 2009. UN Convention of Biological Diversity. Fourth National Report.
 - Accessed: June, 2016. URL: https://www.cbd.int/doc/world/tr/tr-nr-04-en.pdf ______. 2011. National Capacity Self Assessment Project of Turkey Under Rio
 - Conventions (NCSA). Final Report. Ankara: MoEF.
 - _____. (n.d.). *Turkey's Climate Change Action Plan.* Accessed: April, 2019. URL: https://seors.unfccc.int/applications/seors/attachments/get_attachment?code=2 HVA6PJFX1J4OKDWZXOR5F1D8HOB2SQY
- Turkey, Ministry of Environment and Urbanization (MoEU). 2011. *National Climate Change Action Plan 2011-2023*. Ankara: MoEU.
 - _____. 2013. Turkey's Fifth National Communication under UNFCCC. Ankara,
 - Turkey: MoEU and United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), Turkey.
 - _____.2016a. *Environmental Inspection Report of Turkey*. Ankara: Directorate General of Environmental Impact Assessment, Permit and Inspection.
- _____.2016b. State of the Environment Report for Republic of Turkey. Ankara: MoEU.
- _____.2016c. Sixth National Communication of Turkey under the UNFCCC. Ankara: MoEU.
- _____.2018. Seventh National Communication of Turkey under the UNFCCC. Ankara: MoEU.
- _____.2019a. *Climate Change and Air Management Coordination Committee*. Accessed: March, 2019. URL: https://iklim.csb.gov.tr/teskilat-yapisi-i-4368
- _____. 2019b. Prof. Dr. Mehmet Emin BİRPINAR. Bakan Yardımcısı. Accessed: March, 2019. URL: Ministry of Environment and Urban Development: https://csb.gov.tr/teskilat-semasi/bakan-yardimcisi
 - _____.2019c. *Türkiye Cumhuriyet Çevre ve Sehircilk Bakanliği*. Accessed: June, 2019. URL: https://www.csb.gov.tr
- Turkey, Ministry of Forestry And Water Affairs. 2014. UN Convention on Biological Diversity Fifth National Report. Ankara: Ministry of Forestry And Water Affairs.
- Turkey, Ministry of Treasury and Finance. 2019. 2018 Budget spending. Accessed: June, 2019. URL: http://www.bumko.gov.tr/TR,8286/2018-butcesinde-vergiodeyenlerin-parasi-nerelere-harcanacak--fonksiyonel-siniflandirma-.html
- Turkey, Presidency of the Republic of Turkey. 2018. President Erdoğan's Message On The 73rd Anniversary Of The Establisment Of The UN. 24.10.2018. Accessed: April, 2019. URL: https://www.tccb.gov.tr/en/speechesstatements/558/99360/president-erdogan-s-message-on-the-73rd-anniversaryof-the-establisment-of-the-un-

- Turkey, State Planning Organization (SPO). 2005. *Millennium Development Goals Report Turkey 2005.* Ankara.
 - ____. 2007. *Ninth Development Plan 2007-2013*. Ankara: Turkish Grand National Assembly.
 - _____. 2010. *Millennium Development Goals Report. Turkey 2010.* Ankara, Turkey: Office of the United Nations Resident Coordinator.
- Turkey, Strateji ve Bütçe Başkanlığı. 2019. *Strateji ve Bütçe Başkanlığı*. Accessed: June, 2019. URL: Türkiye Cumhuriyeti Vumhurbaşkanları: http://www.sbb.gov.tr/#
- Turkish Industry and Business Association (TÜSİAD). 2018. TÜSİAD İklim Toplantıları "Düşük Karbonlu Kalkınma Sürecinde Finansmanın Rolü" ile Başladı. Accessed: April, 2019. URL: https://tusiad.org/tr/tum/item/9991tusiad-iklim-toplantilari-dusuk-karbonlu-kalkinma-surecinde-finansmaninrolu-ile-basladi
- Unalan, D. 2009. Europeanization, strategic environmental assessment and the impacts on environmental governance. *Environmental Policy and Governance*, 19: 32-41.
- Uddin , S., Taplin, R., and Yu, X. 2006. Advancement of Renewables in Bangladesh and Thailand: Policy Intervention and Institutional Settings. *Natural Resources Forum* 30(3): 177-187.
- Uddin, S., Taplin, R., and Yu, X. 2009. Sustainable energy future for Vietnam: evolution and implementation of effective strategies . *International Journal of Environmental Studies* 66: 83-100.
- Underdal, A. 2013. Meeting common environmental challenges: the co-evolution of policies and practices. *International Environmental Agreements* 13(1): 15-30.
- United Nations (UN). 1989. *Montreal Protocol on Substances that Deplete the Ozone Layer (with annex)*. United Nations Treaty series. Concluded at Montreal on 16 September 1987.
 - _____.Conference on Environment and Development. 1992. *The Rio Declaration on Environment and Development*. Rio de Janeiro: United Nations Conference on Environment and Development.
- .Conference on Environment and Development. 1992b. *Agenda 21*. Rio de Janiero: United Nations Conference on Environment and Development.
- _____.2003.Monterrey Consensus of the International Conference on Financing for Development. Monterrey: UN.
 - _____.2013.System of Environmental Economic Accounting. Central Framework. New York: UN.
 - ____.2015. *The Millennium Development Goals Report 2015*. New York: UN.
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (UN DESA). 2007. Indicators of Sustainable Development: Guidelines and Methodologies. New York: UN.
 - _____.2010. NSDS Global Map 2010. Accessed: January, 2019.URL: https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/dsd/dsd_aofw_nsds/nsds_map.s html

_.2017. Framework for the Development of Environment Statistics. New York:

UN

- United Nations Development Group (UNDG). 2010. Thematic Paper on MDG7: Environmental Sustainability.
 - _____. 2016. *A Million Voices: the World We Want*. Accessed: April 16, 2016. URL: https://undg.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/The-World-we-Want.pdf
 - _____. 2017. *Mainstreaming the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Reference Guide to UN Country Teams.* New York: United Nations Development Group.
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2010. *The path to achieving the Millennium Development Goals*. New York: UNDP
 - _____.2015. *The MDG Acceleration Framework*. Accessed: January, 2019. URL: United Nations Development Programme: https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/sdgoverview/mdg_goals/acceler ation_framework.html
- _____.2016. From the MDGs to Sustainable Development for All. Lesons from 15 years of practice. New York: United Nations Development Programme.
- _____. 2019. *MDG Reports. Regional and Country Progress reports.* Accessed:. January, 2019. URL: United Nations Development Programme: https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/mdg/mdgreports.html
- _____.Albania and United Nations Country Team. 2005. *Millennium Development Goals Report*. Tirana: United Nations in Albania
- ______.Indonesia. 2012. Participatory Governance Assessment. The 2012 Indonesia Forest, Land and REFF+ Governance Index. Jakarta: United Nations Development Programme Indonesia.
- United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE). 2002. *Environmental Performance Review.The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia.* New York and Genova: United Nations.
 - _____. 2005. Environmental Performance Reviews. Republic of Moldova. Second Review. Geneva and New York: United Nations .
 - _____. 2007a. Environmental Performance Reviews. Republic of Montenegro. Second Review. New York and Geneva.: United Nations.
 - _____. 2007b. *Environmental Performance Reviews. Republic of Serbia.* Geneva and New York: United Nations.
 - _____. 2009. Conference of European Statisticians Recommendations on Measuring Sustainable Development. Geneva: United Nations.
 - _____. 2011a. Environmental Performance Reviews. Bosnia and Herzegovina. Second Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations.
 - ____.2011b. Environmental Performance Reviews. The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia. Second Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations.

.2012a. Environmental Performance Reviews. Albania. Second Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations. ____. 2012b. Environmental Performance Reviews. Romania. Second Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations. . 2014a. Environmental Performance Reviews. Croatia. Second Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations. . 2014b. Environmental Performance Reviews. Moldova. Third Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations. _____. 2015a. Environmental Performance Reviews.Montenegro. Third review. New York and Geneva: United Nations. . 2015b. Environmental Performance Reviews. Republic of Serbia. Third Review. New York and Geneva: United Nations. .2019. Environmental Performance Reviews/History. Accessed: March, 2019. URL: Nations Economic Commission United for Europe: https://www.unece.org/environmental-policy/environmental-performancereviews/history.html United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). 2017. Report of the Interagency and Expert Group on Sustainable Development Goal Indicators Note by the Secretary-General. New York: United Nations. United Nations Environment. 2019. Global Environment Outlook - GEO-6: Healthy planet, healthy people. Nairobi: Cambridge University Press. United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2011. Fragmentation of Environmental Pillar and its Impact on Efficiency and Effectiveness. Accessed: April 2016. 05. URL: http://www.unep.org/environmentalgovernance/Portals/8/InstitutionalFramew orkforSustainabledevPAPER2.pdf .2012a. Global Environment Outlook-5. Nairobi, Kenya: United Nations Environment Program. .2012b. Measuring progress, environmental goals and gaps. Nairobi, Kenya: UNEP. .2013. The World We Want. E-Discussion Framing Paper: Environmental Sustainability for the World We Want: Moving From the MDGs to Post-2015. Accessed: 2015 URL: January, http://www.unep.org/dgef/Portals/43/news/ES_E_Discussion1_Framing_Pa .2018. Law and National Biodiversity Strategies and Action Plans. Nairobi, Kenya. .2019a. Goals Achieving the Aichi Biodiversity Targets by 2020. URL: Accessed: March, 2019. Convention on Biological Diversity: https://www.cbd.int/2011-2020/about/goals .2019b. National Biodiversity Strategies and Action Plans (NBSAPs). Accessed: 2019. URL: Convention Biological March, on Diversity: https://www.cbd.int/nbsap/

- United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). 2014. Handbook on Measurement, Reporting and Verification for Developing countries. Bonn: United Nations Climate Change Secretariat.
 - _____.2019. *The Paris Agreement*. Accessed: March, 2019. URL: https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement/the-paris-agreement
- United Nations General Assembly (UN GA). 2000. United Nations Millennium Declaration.Resolution adopted by the General Assembly. New York: UN GA. ______. 2001. Road map towards the implementation of the United Nations Millennium Declaration Report of the Secretary-General. New York: United Nations.
 - _____. 2005. 2005 World Summit Outcome. New York: United Nations.
 - _____. 2012. The future we want. Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 27 July 2012. Accessed: September, 2018. URL: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/66/288andLang= E
 - _____.2015. Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 25 September 2015. Accessed: January, 2019. URL: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/70/1andLang=E

United Nations Statistical Commission and Economic Commission for Europe. 2000. *Terminology on Statistical Metadata.* Geneva: United Nations.

- United Nations Statistics Division (UN SD). 2008. Official list of MDG indicators. Accessed: January, 2019. URL:: https://unstats.un.org/unsd/mdg/Resources/Attach/Indicators/OfficialList2008. pdf
 - . 2015. Inter-agency and Expert Group on MDG Indicators. Accessed: January, 2019. URL: http://mdgs.un.org/unsd/mdg/Host.aspx?Content=IAEG.htm
 - . 2016. Millennium Development Goals Indicators. The official United Nations site for the MDG Indicators. Accessed: April 16, 2016. URL: http://mdgs.un.org/unsd/mdg/Data.aspx
- United Nations Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform.2018. *Post-2015* process. Accessed: April 16, 2016. URL: United Nations http://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/index.php?menu=1561
- United Nations Turkey. 2015. United Nations Development Cooperation Strategy Turkey 2016-2020. Ankara, Turkey: Government of the Republic of Turkey and the United Nations System in Turkey.
- University of Gothenburg, School of Business, Economics and Law. 2008. *Timor-Leste Environmental and Climate Change Policy Brief*. Accessed: September 15, 2017. URL: http://sidaenvironmenthelpdesk.se/wordpress3/wpcontent/uploads/2013/04/Timor-Leste-Environmental-and-Climate-Change-Policy-Brief-Draft-081001.pdf
- Uslu, Y., Hancioglu, Y., and Demir, E. 2015. Applicability to Green Entrepreneurship in Turkey: A Situation Analysis. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences* 195: 1238 – 1245.

- Van Norren, D. 2012. The Wheel of Development: the Millennium Development Goals as a communication and development tool. *Third World Quarterly* 33(5): 825-836.
- Vandemoortele, J. 2018. From simple-minded MDGs to muddle-headed SDGs. *Development Studies Research* 5(1): 83-89.
- Victor, D., and Agamuthu, P. 2014. Policy trends of strategic environmental assessment in Asia. *Environmental Science and Policy* 41: 63-76.
- Vietnam, Ministry of Planning and Investment (MoP).2013. *Millennium Development Goals Full Report 2013*. Hanoi: MoP.

__. 2010. *Millennnium Development Goals 2010 National Report*. Hanoi: MoP.

- Vietnam, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment (MoNRE) and United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2008. Viet Nam National Environmental Performance Assessment (EPA) Report. Bangkok: GMS Environment Operations Center.
- Vietnam, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment. 2006. Vietnam's National Capacity Needs Self-Assessment for Global Environmental Management. Hanoi: UNDP/GEF.
 - _____. 2010. Viet Nam's Second National Communication to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Hanoi: MoNRE.
 - .2014. Vietnam's Fifth National Report to the United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity. Reporting Period: 2009-2013. Hanoi: MoNRE.
- Waage, J., Banerji, R., Campbell, O., Chirwa, E., Collender, G., Dieltiens, V., and et al. 2010. The millennium development goals: A cross-sectoral analysis and principles for goal setting after 2015. *The Lancet* 376: 991–1023.
- Wackernagel, M., Galli, A., Hanscom, L., Lin, D., Mailhes, L., and Drummond, T. 2018. Ecological Footprint Accounts - Principles. In *Routledge Handbook of Sustainability Indicators*.Eds.: Bell, S. and Morse S.:244-265. Oxon, UK and New York, NY: Routledge.
- Ware, A. 2011. The MDGs in Myanmar: relevant or redundant? *Journal of Asia Pacific Economy* 16(4), 579–596.
- Weiland, S. 2010. Sustainability Transitions in Transition Countries: Forest Policy Reforms in South-Eastern Europe. *Environmental Policy and Governance* 20(6): 397–407.
- Wesley, J. 2014. The Qualitative Analysis of Political Documents. In From Text to Political Positions Text analysis across disciplines. Eds.: Kaal, B., Maks, I., and van Elfrinkhof, A.: 135-160. Amsterdam/Philadelphia: John Benjamins Publishing Company.
- White, A. 2007. Decentralised Environmental Taxation in Indonesia: A Proposed Double Dividend for Revenue Allocation and Environmental Regulation. *Journal of Environmental Law*, 19(1): 43.
- Winkel, G. a. 2011. An Obituary for National Forest Programmes? Analyzing and Learning from the Strategic Use of 'New Modes of Governance' in Germany and Bulgaria. *Forest Policy and Economics* 13(2): 143–54.

- Wirth, D. 2017. The Paris Agreement as a New Component of the UN Climate Regime. International Organisations Research Journal 12(4): 185-214.
- Worker, J., and De Silva, L. 2015. *The Environmental Democracy Index. Technical Note.* Washington: World Resources Institute.
- World Bank. 2009. The 20th Anniversary of the Montreal Protocol Preserving the Ozone Layer. Washington D.C.: World Bank Group.
- World Bank. 2009b. Where is the Wealth of Nations? Measuring Capital for the 21st Century. Washington, D.C.: The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank.
 - _____.2016. *Turkey (Intended) Nationally Determined Contribution (INDC)*. Washington: Climate Policy Team World Bank Group.
- _____.2019. World Bank Open Data. Accessed: June, 2019. URL: https://data.worldbank.org
- _____.2019b. *Statistical Capacity Indicator Dashboard*. Accessed: February, 2019. URL: http://datatopics.worldbank.org/statisticalcapacity/SCIdashboard.aspx
- World Commission on Environment and Development. 1987. *Our common future*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- World Meterological Organization. 2018. Scientific Assessment of Ozone Depletion: 2018. Geneva, Switzerland: Global Ozone Research and Monitoring Project— Report No. 58.
- Wu, X., Ramesh, M., and Howlett, M. 2018. Policy Capacity: Conceptual Framework and Essential Components. In *Policy Capacity and Governance. Assessing Governmental Competences and Capabilities in Theory and Practice*. Eds.: Wu, X., Howlett, M., and Ramesh, M.: 1-28. Palgrave Macmillan.
- WWF. 2018. Living Planet Report 2018: Aiming Higher. Grooten, M. and Almond, R.E.A.(Eds). Gland, Switzerland.: WWF.
- Yale Center for Environmental Law and Policy. 2018. *Global metrics for the environment: Ranking country performance on high-priority environmental issues.* New Haven, CT: Yale Center for Environmental Law and Policy, Yale University Center for International Earth Science Information Network, Columbia University In collaboration with the World Economic Forum.
- Yenigun, O. 2009. Turkey's State of the Environment through the Spectacles of the EU. *The Journal of Interdisciplinary Economics* 20(3-4): 361-327.
- Young, O. 1982. Regime dynamics: The rise and fall of international regimes. *International Organization* 36(2): 277–297.
 - _____. 2010. The effectiveness of international environmental regimes: what do we know; what do we need to know; how can we find out?. Santa Barbara, CA: University of California.
 - _____. 2013. Sugaring off: enduring insights from long-term research on environmental governance. *International Environmental Agreements*, 13(1): 87-105.
 - _____. 2017. Goal-Setting as a Governance strategy. In *Governing Complex Systems: Social Capital for the Anthropocene*. (Project MUSE). Cambridge: The MIT Press.
Zdraveva, P., Obradovic Grncarovska, T., Markovska, N., Gavrilova, E., and Poposka,
E. 2014. Building a sustainable greenhouse gases inventory system in Macedonia. *Management of Environmental Quality* 25(3): 313-323.

Annex 1: MDG7 progress between 2000-2015 in the studied countries

This annex provides a general overview of the studied countries' progress towards on the selected MDG7 targets between 2000 and 2015, the MDG implementation period. As discussed in chapter 4.1, the research focused MDG7 targets where progress at the country-level was measurable (measurement methodologies for the indicators were set and data was collected regularly). Out of the ten MDG7 indicators, six fulfilled these criteria. See Table 59.

MDG	MDG7 Indicators	Related	Included in
targets		Protocol	the research
Target	Land area covered by forest	CBD	X
7. A	CO2 emissions	Kyoto	X
		Protocol	
	Consumption of ozone-depleting	Montreal	X
	substances	Protocol	
	Fish stocks within safe biological limits	CBD	
	Total water resources used	<i>n.a.</i>	
Target	Terrestrial and marine areas protected	CBD	X
7. B	Species threatened with extinction	CBD	
Target	Population using an improved drinking	<i>n.a.</i>	X
7. C	water source		
	Proportion of population using an	n.a.	X
	improved sanitation facility		
Target	Proportion of urban population living	<i>n.a.</i>	
7. D	in slums		

Table 60: Overview of the MDG7 targets, indicators and related MEAs

Source: Based on (UN 2015)

For the purposes of the research, 20 countries were selected from the Southeast Asian and the Southeastern European regions. As presented in the following section, these countries represented different income-levels and population sizes as well as demonstrated high or low performances across the selected MDG 7 issues. For the calculations, the latest available statistics were used from United Nations and World Bank databases (as of March 31 of 2019).



Population size and income-levels of the studied countries

Data source: World Bank (<u>www.data.worldbank.org</u>) 2019 Figure 20: Population trends of the studied countries between 2000 and 2015



Data source: World Bank (<u>www.data.worldbank.org</u>) 2019 Figure 21: GDP per capita trends of the studied countries between 2000 and 2015

Proportion of land area covered by forest

The absolute change in forest cover at the global level between 1990-2015 was 1% (World Bank 2019). However, deforestation has somewhat slowed down after 2000: the annual forest loss has decreased from 8.3 million hectares in the 1990s to an average 5,2 million hectares after 2000 (UN 2015). The studied countries in the two regions however showed more diverse trends in forest area changes during the same period.



Source: Calculations based on World Bank 2019 and United Nations Statistics Division 2016 Figure 22: Change in the proportion of land area covered by forest, in percentage, between 1990 and 2015

CO2 emissions

Between 1990 and 2012, the world has experienced a 50% CO2 emissions increase, mostly as a result of increased emissions in developing countries (UN 2015). As a result, the per capita emissions of developing countries have also been rapidly increasing during the studied period (from 1.66 tones/person/year in 1990 to 3.5 tons/person/year in 2014), although this still remained well below the per capita CO2 emissions of developed countries (10.9 tons/person/year in 2010) (World Bank 2019; Pinter et al. 2015b). The trends in the studied countries are presented in Figure 23.



Source: Calculations based on World Bank 2019 and United Nations Statistics Division 2016 Data for the year 1990 for Armenia, Bosnia, Croatia, Macedonia and Moldova are from 1992, data for the year 2000 for Timor-Leste are from 2002 and for Montenegro and Serbia are from 2006

*Figure 23: Carbon dioxide emissions metric tons of CO2 per capita (CDIAC) in the studied countries, between 1990 and 2014**

Reductions of Ozone-Depleting Substances

In line with their commitments of the Vienna Convention and Montreal Protocol – most of the studied countries have phased-out or significantly decreased the use ODS during the studied period. However, according to the latest statistics Turkey, Indonesia, Thailand, Malaysia and the Philippines have not yet achieved full-phasing out as their ODS emissions varied between 136 – 863 ODP metric tons in 2013. (UN SD 2016).

Terrestrial and marine protected areas

At the global level, terrestrial and marine protected areas have almost doubled between 1990 and 2014: from 8,7% in 1990 to 11.3% in 2000 and up to 15,2% in 2014 (UN 2015). Compared to the global average, some of the studied countries have shown an even higher percentage of increase. At the same time, other studied countries still had less then 10% of protected area coverage in 2014. See Figure 24.



Source: Calculations based on United Nations Statistics Division 2016 * For some countries, the national data reported may differ

*Figure 24: Absolute improvement terrestrial and marine protected areas in the studied countries in percentage between 1990-2014**

People with access to clean drinking water and improved sanitation.

The access of population to clean drinking water at the global level increased to from 76% to 91% between 1990 and 2015, reaching the global target of 90% (UN 2015). The overall progress on this target in the studied countries is presented in Figure 25.



Source: Calculations based on the United Nations Statistics Division 2016

* 1990 figures for Albania and for Lao PDR are from 1994, for Armenia and for Moldova from 1992 and for Timor-Leste 1995 instead 1990

Figure 25: Proportion of the population using improved drinking water sources in the studied countries, in percentage, between 1990 and 2015

Similar to access to drinking water, the percentage of people with access to improved sanitation has increased: from 54% to 68% between 1990 and 2015 (UN 2015). At the global level, this means that the progress was insufficient and the global target of 78% has not been reached. Trends in the studied countries are shown in Figure 26.



Source: Calculations based on the United Nations Statistics Division 2016 * 1990 figures for Myanmar are from 1991, for Armenia and for Moldova are from 1992, for Bosnia-Herzegovina and Lao PDR are from 1994 and for Timor-Leste are from 1996.

Figure 26: Proportion of the population with access to improved sanitation in the studied countries, in percentage, between 1990 and 2015

Summary of overall trends and progress

Progress towards MDG7 targets showed a mixed picture in the studied countries. The established global targets concerning access to drinking water (target 7.8) and sanitation (target 7.9) were reached or exceeded in almost all of the studied European countries, but the majority of the studied Asian countries have progress towards but have not achieved these by 2015. See Table 61.

Except five of the studied countries, all others have successfully phased-out of using ODS, thus reaching target 7.3. When adopted the MDGs, no quantified targets were set for the issues of Target 1 of MDG7, including 7.1. the proportion of land area covered by forests, 7.2 carbon dioxide emissions and 7.6. the percentage of protected areas to total territorial. As shown in Table 61, during the studied period, deforestation continued in many of the studied Asian countries, but forest areas increased somewhat in most of the studied European countries – although many of these already had a relatively low level of forest cover in the 1990s. The CO2 emissions per capita values increased in the majority of the studied countries but in many of them remained below the global average of 4,98 mt per capita in 2014 (World Bank 2019). The percentage of protected areas to total territorial area increased during the MDG implementation period, however, the protected area coverages often did not reach the global average of 15,2% in 2014 (UN 2015).

Table 61: Status of the MDG7 indicators in the studied countries (cells in red indicate performances below the target/global average)

	7.1 Proportion of land area covered by forests *	7.2 Carbon dioxide emissions metric tons of CO2 per capita **	7.3. Consumption of all Ozone- Depleting Substances in ODP metric tons***	7.6. Terrestrial and marine areas protected to total territorial area, percentage*	7.8. Proportion of the population using improved drinking water sources, total***	7.9 Proportion of the population using improved sanitation facilities, total***
	2015	2014	2013	2015	2015	2015
Southeast Asia	<u>a</u>					
Cambodia	53,57%	0,44	9,5	20,61%	76%	42,0%
Indonesia	50,24%	1,82	310,5	6,01%	87%	61,0%
Lao PDR	81,29%	0,29	1,6	16,66%	76%	71,0%
Malaysia	67,55%	8,13	449,9	8,04%	98%	96,0%
Myanmar	44,47%	0,41	3	4,07%	81%	80,0%
Philippines	26,96%	1,05	136,7	2,44%	92%	74,0%
Thailand	32,10%	4,62	863,3	12,49%	98%	93,0%
Timor-Leste	46,13%	0,40	0,3	2,09%	72%	41,0%
Vietnam	47,64%	1,82	4,2	2,54%	98%	78,0%
Southeast Eur	ope					
Albania	28,16%	1,98	5,7	2,34%	95%	93,0%
Armenia	11,66%	1,90	4,5	24,75%	100%	90,0%
BiH	42,68%	6,38	5,1	1,28%	100%	95,0%

Bulgaria	35,22%	5,87	0	31,46%	99%	86,0%
Croatia	34,35%	3,97	0	23,69%	100%	97,0%
Moldova	12,44%	1,39	0,8	3,82%	88%	76,0%
Montenegro	61,49%	3,56	1	2,69%	100%	96,0%
North						
Macedonia	39,57%	3,61	0	9,70%	99%	91,0%
Romania	29,82%	3,52	8,1	22,09%	100%	79,0%
Serbia	31,10%	5,28	0,7	6,76%	99%	96,0%
Turkey	15,22%	4,48	147	0,23%	100%	95,0%

* Cells in red are below (worse) the global average of the respective indicator

** Cells in red are above (worse) the global averages of the respective indicators

*** Cell in red mark countries, which have not reached the global target

Data source: World Bank 2019; UN SD 2016. UN 2015

Research suggested that when evaluating the progress towards the MDG target, it should be also examined whether, compared to previous periods, the progress towards set targets have been accelerated during the MDG implementation period (Fukuda-Parr and Greenstein 2010). As presented above., many of the studied countries showed negative trends concerning target 7.1. and 7.2., although both the deforestation rates and the increase in the CO2 emission per capita rates have slowed down during the MDG implementation period compared to the period of 1990-2000. For the other MDG7 targets, most countries reached certain level of progress. At the same time, this progress does not necessarily happen at an increased rate (see cells in yellow in Table 62). Especially in case of target 7.6., the designation of protected areas slowed down during the MDG implementation period. Progress towards target 7.8 and 7.9 was also slower during the MDG implementation period, although in many (but not in all) cases this happened when access to water was close to 100% and access to sanitation was above 90%.

Table 62: Annual progress rate towards the MDG7 indicators in the studied countries between 1990-2000 and during the MDG implementation period

Cells in red: negative trends; Cells in green: accelerated progress during the MDG implementation period; Cell in yellow: slower progress during the MDG implementation period, compared to progress in previous period (1990-2000)

	7.1 Propor of lan covere forests	rtion d area d by	7.2 Carbon dioxide emissions ion metric tons area of CO2 per by capita (CDIAC)		7.3. Consumption of all Ozone- Depleting Substances in ODP metric tons		7.6. Terrestrial and marine areas protected to total territorial area, percentage		7.8. Propo of popula using impro drinki water source	rtion the ation ved ing es, total	7.9 Proportion of the population using improved sanitation facilities, total	
Annual changes	1990- 2000	2000-2015	1990- 2000	2000- 2014	1990- 2000	2000-2013	1990- 2000	2000-2015	1990- 2000	2000-2015	1990- 2000	2000-2015
Southeast A	sia	2010	2000	2011	2000	2013	2000	2010	2000	2010	2000	2010
Cambodia	-	- 0.79%	0.00	0.02	9.70	-5.83	1.83%	0.15%	1 90%	2 27%	1.3%	1.7%
L	-	-	0,00	0,02	5,70	-5,05	1,0370	0,1570	1,0070	2,2770	1,570	1,770
Indonesia	1,06%	0,31%	0,04	0,04	545,12	-342,71	0,11%	0,15%	0,80%	0,60%	1,2%	0,9%
Lao PDR	0,48%	0,65%	0,01	0,01	4,52	-2,91	1,51%	0,00%	0,60%	2,00%	0,8%	2,9%
Malaysia	- 0,24%	0,12%	0,23	0,18	- 175,87	-132,34	0,05%	0,01%	0,40%	0,27%	0,5%	0,3%
Myanmar	- 0,67%	- 0,59%	0,01	0,01	2,66	-1,57	0,04%	0,13%	0,80%	0,93%	0,8%	1,2%
Philippines	0,16%	0,23%	0,03	0,01	-41,29	-195,17	0,11%	0,00%	0,30%	0,33%	0,7%	0,7%
Thailand	0,59%	- 0,08%	0,13	0,12	- 187,96	-282,75	0,31%	0,09%	0,50%	0,40%	0,4%	0,1%
Timor-	-	-	0.00	0.01	2.16	1.42	0.000	0.100/	0.100/	1.200/	0.00/	0.20/
Viotnam	0,75%	0,75%	0,00	0,01	2,10	-1,42	0.05%	0,10%	1.40%	1,20%	0,0%	0,3%
Southeast Eur	0,89%	0,00%	0,04	0,08	-12,10	-1,29	0,03%	0,03%	1,40%	1,40%	1,7%	1,7%
Albania	- 0,07%	0,01%	-0,07	0,07	6,51	-3,96	0,03%	0,12%	0,00%	- 0,07%	0,5%	0,7%
Armenia	- 0,01%	0,00%	0,00	0,05	2,57	-1,41	1,07%	0,41%	0,20%	0,47%	-0,1%	0,1%
BiH	- 0,05%	0,00%	0,27	0,18	17,10	-11,99	0,00%	0,08%	0,10%	0,13%	0,0%	0,0%
Bulgaria	0,04%	0,31%	-0,32	0,04	- 233,39	-1,31	0,18%	1,88%	0,00%	- 0,07%	0,1%	0,0%
Croatia	0,06%	0,04%	0,08	-0,02	-74,01	-12,55	0,12%	1,21%	0,00%	0,13%	0,0%	0,0%
Moldova	0,01%	0,17%	-0,38	0,03	0,11	-0,02	0,09%	0,13%	0,10%	0,20%	0,1%	0,2%
Montenegro	0,00%	1,00%	0,00	-0,02	3,17	-2,05	0,07%	0,02%		0,20%	0,0%	0,5%
North Macedonia	0,18%	0,13%	0,05	-0,15	25,93	-17,29	0,10%	0,03%	0,00%	0,00%	0,0%	0,1%
Romania	- 0,01%	0,14%	-0,35	-0,03	- 109,14	-23,29	0,27%	1,13%	1,10%	1,00%	0,4%	0,3%
Serbia	0,00%	0,19%	0,00	-0,01	7,79	-5,15	0,15%	0,10%	0,00%	0,00%	0,0%	-0,1%
Turkey	0.07%	0.13%	0.07	0.07	- 276.90	-96.33	0.02%	0.00%	0.70%	0.47%	0.5%	0.5%

Data source: World Bank 2019; UN SD 2016. UN 2015

	MDG progress	UNFCCC report	Vienna Convention	CBD report	NDS/NDP	SDS	SOER	EPR	NCSA	Rio+20 National	UNDP Assessment of	EC accession
	герогі		report							Keport	Results	reports
Albania	2010 2005 2004	2009 (2002)	2013 2010	2014 2011 2007 (2003)	2007 2009 2014	n.d.	2009 2008 2007	2012	2006	2012	n.d.	2014- 2005
Armenia	2010 2005	2010	n.d.	2014 2009 2006 (2001) (2000)	2014	n.d.	2010	2002	2004	2012	2014	n.a.
BiH	2010 2013	2013 2009	2013 2010	2014 2011 2009 (2005)	2004	n.d.	2012 2010	2011 2004	2011/2010	n.d.	2009	2013- 2005
Bulgaria	2008 2003	2013 2011 2006	2013 2010	2014 2011 (2001)	2007 2014	n.d.	2010	2009	2004	n.d.	n.a.	n.a.
Croatia	2010 2005 2004	2014 2010 2007	2013 2010	2014 2011 2009 (2001)	2013 2006	2009	(2007)*	2014	2005	n.d.	2013	2013- 2005
North Macedonia	2009 2005	2014 2010 2003	2013 2010 ⊒	2010 2005 2003	2007	n.d.	n.d.	2011 2002	2005	n.d.	n.d.	2013- 2005
Moldova	2013 2010	2013 2009	2013 2010	2014 2009	2013	n.d.	n.d.	2014 2005	2005	2012	2006	n.a.

Annex 2a: Policy documents included in the review (published between 2000 and 2015)

	2005			2006 (2002)								
Montenegro	2013 2010 2005 2004	2010 2015	2013 2010	2014 2010	2013	n.d.	(2011)*	2014 2007	2007	2012	2006	2013- 2005
Romania	2010 2004	2014 2010 2007	2013 2010 2006	2014 2009 2005 2001	2007	2013	n.d.	2012 (2001)	2005	n.d.	n.a.	n.a.
Serbia	2009 2006 2005	2010	2013 2010	2014 2010	2007	2007	n.a.	2014 2007	2007	2012	2006	2013- 2005
Turkey	2010 2005	2013 2007	2013 2010	2010 2007 2004	(2014)* 2007	2012	2015	2008	n.d.	n.d.	2010	2013- 2007
Sub-total	28	23	21	30	15	4	8	16	10	5	7	7

*In national languages

	MDG progress report	UNFCCC report	Vienna Convention report	CBD report	NDS/NDP	SDS	SOER	EPA	NCSA	Rio+20 National Report	UNDP Assessment of Development Results	Other
Cambodia	2013 2010 2005 2001	2016 2002	2013 2010 2009	2014 2009 2007	2013* 2009 2008			2008	2007	2012	2010	
Indonesia	2011 2010 2007 2005 2004	2010	2013 2010	2015 2009 2005 2002	2010			n.d.	2005	n.d.	2010	AECEN 2008: Environmental Compliance and Enforcement Assessment
Lao PDR	2013 2010 2008 2004	2013	2013 2010	2016 2010	2011 2006			2008	2008	2012	2011	UNEP 2012: Environment Outlook
Malaysia	2015 2010 2005	2011	2013 2010	2014 2009 2005	2011 2006			n.d.	2008	n.d.	n.d.	
Myanmar	2011 2010 2005	2012	CEU eTD Collection	2014 2009 2005	-2013			2013	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	ADB 2013: Sectoral Assessment, Strategy and Road Map Raitzer 2015: Achieving Environmental Sustainability in Myanmar (ADB working paper)

TOTAL	59	33	38	55	30	4	8	21	18	9	14	14
Subtotal	31	10	17	25	15			5	8	4	7	7
Vietnam	2013 2010 2005 2003 2002	2010	2013 2010	2012	2011 2006			2008	2006	2012	2003	IEED20AECEN.20Environmental CompliantandEnforcemtAssessment
Timor- Leste	2009 2004	n.d.	2013	2012	2011			n.d.	2009	2012	2003	
Thailand	2009 2004	2010	2013 2010	2014 2009 2005 2001	2012 (2008)*			2008	2009	n.d.	2011	World Bank Environmer Monitor 2011
Philippines	2014 2007 2005	2014 2000	2013 2010	2014 2009 2006 2002	2011 2006			n.d.	2005	n.d.	2009	

*In national languages

CEU eTD Collection

Annex 2b: Scholarly articles identified for the review (published between 2000 and 2015)

Europe

		List of relevant scholarly articles, published between 2000 and 2015 in peer reviewed journals
Multicountry	1.	Andonova, Liliana B., and Ioana A. Tuta. 2014. "Transnational Networks and Paths to EU Environmental Compliance: Evidence from New Member States." Journal of Common Market Studies 52 (4): 775–93. (<i>Bulgaria, Romania</i>)
	2.	Avdibegovic, Mersudin, Dragan Nonic, Stjepan Posavec, Nenad Petrovic, Bruna Maric, Vojislav Milijic, Silvija Krajter, Florin Ioras, and Ioan Vasile Abrudan. 2010. "Policy Options for Private Forest Owners in Western Balkans: A Qualitative Study." NOTULAE BOTANICAE HORTI AGROBOTANICI CLUJ-NAPOCA 38 (1): 257–61 (<i>BiH Croatia and Serbia</i>)
	3.	Fagan, Adam. 2010. "The New Kids on the Block - Building Environmental Governance in the Western Balkans." ACTA POLITICA 45 (1–2): 203–28. (<i>BiH</i> , <i>Serbia</i>)
	4.	Glück, Peter, Mersudin Avdibegović, Azra Čabaravdić, Dragan Nonić, Nenad Petrović, Stjepan Posavec, and Makedonka Stojanovska. 2010. "The Preconditions for the Formation of Private Forest Owners' Interest Associations in the Western Balkan Region." Forest Policy and Economics 12 (4): 250–63. (<i>BiH, Croatia, North Macadonia and Sarbia</i>)
	5.	Khovanskaia, Maria, and Zsuzsanna Ivanyi. 2007. "Possibilities and Options for the Clean Development Mechanism and the Green Investment Scheme in Central and Eastern Europe: North Macedonian and Romanian Perspectives." Natural Resources Forum 31 (1): 1–10. (<i>North Macedonia, Romania</i>)
	6.	Mașcu, Simona. 2013. "Evolution of Environmental Tax Revenues in Post-Communist European Member Countries." Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series 22 (1): 472–80. (<i>Bulgaria, Romania</i>)
	7.	McKee, M., D. Balabanova, K. Akingbade, J. Pomerleau, A. Stickley, R. Rose, and C. Haerpfer. 2006. "Access to Water in the Countries of the Former Soviet Union." Public Health 120 no 4: 364–72 (Armenia Moldova)
	8.	O'Brien, Thomas. 2015. "Environmental Democratisation: Assessing the Impact of Democratisation on Environmental Capacity in South and Southeastern Europe" Political Studies 63 (3): 589 (Bulgaria, Romania)
	9.	Samwel, Margriet, and Sascha Gabizon. 2009. "Improving School Sanitation in a Sustainable Way for a Better Health of School Children in the EECCA and in the New EU Member States." Desalination 248 (1): 384–91. (<i>Armenia, Moldova, Romania, Bulgaria</i>)
	10.	Sikor, Thomas, Johannes Stahl, and Stefan Dorondel. 2009. "Negotiating Post- Socialist Property and State: Struggles over Forests in Albania and Romania." Development and Change 40 (1): 171–93 (Albania Romania)
	11.	Soljan, Nina, and Seth Landau. 2011. "Green Energy Policies in South East Europe - The Impact of Prospective EU Membership." Renewable Energy Law and Policy Review 2 (4): 302. (<i>BiH, Croatia, Montenegro, Serbia</i>)
	12.	Sotirov, Metodi, Marko Lovric, and Georg Winkel. 2015. Symbolic Transformation of Environmental Governance: Implementation of EU Biodiversity Policy in Bulgaria and Croatia between Europeanization and Domestic Politics."ENVIRONMENT AND PLANNING C-GOVERNMENT AND POLICY 33 (5): 986–1004 (Bulgaria, Croatia)

	12 Stabl Ial	annes Thomas Cilton and C	tatan Danandal '	000 "The Institutionalization
	13. Stani, Joi	annes, Thomas Sikor, and S	teran Dorondel.	2009. The Institutionalisation
	of Pro	perty Rights in A	Albanian and	Romanian Biodiversity
	Conserva	ion." International Journal	of Agricultural	Resources, Governance and
	Ecology	(1): 57–73.	e	·
	14 Taylor A	drew 2015 "Environments	ol Governance in	Croatia and North Macadonia:
	14. Taylol, P	Le time and the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second		Cloatia and North Macedonia.
	Institution	al Creation and Evolution."	Environment and	Planning C: Government and
	Policy 33	(5): 969–85. (Croatia, North	h Macedonia)	
	15. Veen, Pe	er, Josef Fanta, Ivan Raev,	Iovu-Adrian Biri	s, Jacques de Smidt, and Bert
	Maes 20	19. "Virgin Forests in Ron	nania and Bulga	ria: Results of Two National
	Inventor	Projects and Their Implice	ations for Protos	tion " BIODIVEDSITY AND
		Flojects and Then implica		UOII. DIODIVERSII I AND
	CONSER	VATION 19 (6): 1805–19. (Bulgaria, Roman	ia)
	16. Vuletic,	Dijana, Nenad Potocic, Silv	ija Krajter, Ivan	Seletkovic, Christine Fuerst,
	Franz M	keschin, Zoran Galic, et	al. 2010. "How	Socio-Economic Conditions
	Influence	Forest Policy Deve	elonment in	Central and South-Fast
	Europa "	ENVIRONMENTAL MAN	JACEMENT 16	(6): 021 AO (P ; H Croatia
	Europe.	ENVIRONVIENTAL MAN	NAGEMENT 40	(0): 951–40. (<i>BIH</i> , <i>Croalia</i> ,
	Serbia)			
	17. Weiland,	Sabine. 2010. "Sustainabili	ty Transitions in	Transition Countries: Forest
	Policy Re	forms in South-Eastern Euro	ope." Environmer	tal Policy and Governance 20
	(6): 307	07 (Albania Croatia)		tai i oney and covernance 20
A 11 '	(0). 397 =	(Albunia, Cround)	2 ((T) / · / 11	
Albania	I. Çollaku,	ehat, and Diana Shehu. 201.	3. "Forests in Alb	ania, Problems and Challenges
	for the Fu	ture." International Journal of	of Ecosystems and	d Ecology Sciences 3 (4): 801
	2. Dine, Jai	et. 2015. "Corporate Regu	lation, Climate	Change and Corporate Law:
	Challeng	s and Balance in an Interna	ational and Globs	al World " European Business
	L ou Dou	w no Issue 1: 173	ational and Globa	a world. European Dusmess
		zw, 110. Issue 1. 173.		
	3. Martins,	G., A.G. Brito, R. Nogueira	, M. Urena, D. I	ernandez, F.J. Luque, and C.
	Alcácer.	2013. "Water Resources M	fanagement in S	outhern Europe: Clues for a
	Research	and Innovation Based Regi	ional Hyperclust	er." Journal of Environmental
	Managen	ent 119 (April): 76-84	J 1	
	4 Mahmat	Matai 2000 "Piadiyara	ity and the D	ratastad Araga System in
		Metaj. 2009. Biodivers		Totected Aleas System III
	Albania.	International Journal for Qu	ality Research, n	0.2
	5. Nazaj, E	afina. 2014. Environmenta	al Policies and	Sustainable Development in
	Transitio	Countries: Case Study of	f Albania. Intern	national Journal of Regional
	Develop	ent. 1(1)		C C
	6 Pici Fler	a and Pasmaciu Ionada and	l Hysa Folantina	and Hoxhai Jona and Hodo
	0. 1 Ici, Lici	2014 Evolution of Mills	a riysa, Egiantina	and Hoxing, Jona and Houo,
	Mergieda	2014. Evaluation of Mille	ennium Develop	ment Goals Process: Case of
	Albania.	Aediterranean Journal of Soc	cial Sciences. 5(1	4)
	7. Pojani, E	ona, and Dorina Pojani. 20	011. "Environme	ental Taxation in Central and
	Eastern 1	urope: The Case of Albani	ia." Scientific Ar	nals of the "Alexandru Ioan
	Cuza" Ui	iversity of Jasi 58. 441_48		
	O Deiemi I	and Demaste Creheve and	1 Mimoro Vodh	alai 2012 "Climata Change
	o. Pojalii, I	iona, Ferseta Orabova, and		eraj. 2015. Climate Change
	Impacts:	ublic Policies and Perceptio	on in Albania." A	banian Journal of Agricultural
	Sciences	2 (4): 699–704.		
Armenia	1. McKee. I	I., D. Balabanova, K. Akingl	bade, J. Pomerlea	u, A. Stickley, R. Rose, and C.
	Haernfer	2006 "Access to Water in the	e Countries of the	Former Soviet Union "Public
	Hacipier	2000. 1000000000000000000000000000000000	e countries of the	Tormer Soviet Chion. Tuble
		J, 110. 4. 504 - 72.		
	2. Mkrtumy	in, Mher, Gor Grigoryan, F	Ruzanna Harutyu	nyan, and Gayane Madatyan.
	2014. "Pr	ority Determination Criteria	And Strategic Tre	ends Of Funding In The Sphere
	Of Wat	r Economy Investments."	'Advanced Ma	terials Research, no. 1020
	(Septemb	er) · 834		,
	2 Sovedner	Hovik V and Morana Sana	haz Dafaal 2006	"Forest Policies Management
	5. Sayaullay	HOVIK I. and MOTERIO-Sanc	1020 1001	Porest Folicies, Management
	and Co	servation in Soviet (1	920–1991) and	1 Post-Soviet (1991–2005)
	Armenia.	^e Environmental Conservation	on 33 (1): 60.	
	4. Sorensen	D. L., J.V. Goddard, S. G.	Muradyan, and	R.W Hill. 2008. "Training an
	Interdisci	olinary Team for Vill	age Water R	esources Development in

	Armenia." Journal of Environmental Assessment Policy and Management 10 (3):
	 5. Taslakyan, Lusine. 2010. "Armenia in International Environmental Conventions." Armenian Review 52: 113.
BiH	 Avdibegovic, Mersudin, Dragan Nonic, Stjepan Posavec, Nenad Petrovic, Bruna Maric, Vojislav Milijic, Silvija Krajter, Florin Ioras, and Ioan Vasile Abrudan. 2010. "Policy Options for Private Forest Owners in Western Balkans: A Qualitative Study." NOTULAE BOTANICAE HORTI AGROBOTANICI CLUJ-NAPOCA 38 (1): 257–61. Fagan, Adam, and Indraneel Sircar. 2010. "Compliance without Governance: The Role of NGOs in Environmental Impact Assessment Processes in Bosnia-Herzegovina." ENVIRONMENTAL POLITICS 19 (4): 599–616. Fagan, Adam. 2012. "Building Environmental Governance in Bosnia-Herzegovina: Europeanisation and Transnational Assistance in the Context of Limited Statehood." Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy 30 (4): 643–57. Florin, I., M. Dautbasic, and D. Ballian. 2012. "Establishing Protected Areas in the Srebrenica-Milici Region." Spanish Journal of Rural Development 3 (3): 89.
	 Tatić, Kasim. 2009. "Economic and Institutional Aspects of the Water Sector Management in the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina." In Challenges of Europe: Financial Crisis and Climate Change: Eighth International Conference Proceedings: 2009, 387–99. Ekonomski fakultet Sveucilista u Splitu. Zovko, Mario, and Kresimir Saravanja. 2009. "Environmental Protection in BandH - a Complex but Essential Process." Annals of DAAAM and Proceedings, January, 1841–42.
Bulgaria	 Kolev, Nikolay. 2010. "Challenges for the Use of Cost-Benefit Analysis in Water Sector Projects in Bulgaria." Annals of Eftimie Murgu University Resita, Fascicle II, Economic Studies, January, 244–53. Krusteva, Lulivera. 2012. "Rural Depopulation, Alternative Green Energy Sources and the Media." Engineering for Rural Development - International Scientific
	 Conference 11 (January): 629–32. Mateeva, Zoya. 2012. National Action Plan on Climate Change: Measures in the Field of Education and Science. Proceedings of the International Multidisciplinary Scientific GeoConference SGEM, 5, 1127. O'Brien, Thomas. 2015. "Environmental Democratisation: Assessing the Impact of
	Democratisation on Environmental Capacity in South and Southeastern Europe." Political Studies 63 (3): 589.
	 Peeva, V. 2004. Bulgaria's Institutional Capacity for Chinate Actions: a survey. OECD Papers, 4(2), 58–82. Samwel, Margriet, and Sascha Gabizon. 2009. "Improving School Sanitation in a Sustainable Way for a Better Health of School Children in the EECCA and in the New EU Member States." Desalination 248 (1): 384–91.
	7. Sotirov, Metodi, Marko Lovric, and Georg Winkel. 2015. Symbolic Transformation of Environmental Governance: Implementation of EU Biodiversity Policy in Bulgaria and Croatia between Europeanization and Domestic Politics."ENVIRONMENT AND PLANNING C-GOVERNMENT AND POLICY 33 (5): 986–1004
	 Steel, Brent S., Rebecca Warner, and Alex Johnson. 2004. "Environmental NGOs and Science Policy: A Comparative Analysis of Bulgaria and the United States." Journal of Environmental Systems 31 (2): 141–57. Tzvetanov, Plamen. 2003. "Energy, Economic and Environmental Dimensions of an
	 Energy Efficiency Program for Bulgaria." International Journal of Global Energy Issues 19 (2/3): 278 10. Winkel, Georg, and Metodi Sotirov. 2011. "An Obituary for National Forest Programmes? Analyzing and Learning from the Strategic Use of 'New Modes of Governance' in Germany and Bulgaria." Forest Policy and Economics 13 (2): 143– 54.

Croatia	1.	Alibegović, Dubravka Jurlina, Željka Kordej - De Villa, and Monica Šućur. 2008.
		"Environmental Financing Trends in Croatia in the Period 2000-2006." Conference
		Proceedings: International Conference of the Faculty of Economics Sarajevo (ICES), Jonuary 1, 17
	2	Kay Kelly 2014 "Furopeanization through Biodiversity Conservation: Croatia's Bid
	2.	for EU Accession and the Natura 2000 Designation Process." Geoforum 54 (July): 80–
	3	Konrad Kiš 2010 "Understanding Social Conflicts Between Forestry and Nature
		Protection Sectors: Case Study Velebit Mountain." South-East European Forestry, no. 2: 81
	4.	Matešić, Mirjana, Sanja Kalambura, and Dubravka Bačun. 2014. "Development of the Competitive Business in the Context of Environmental Legislation in Creatia." Collegium Antropologicum 28 (1): 247
	5	Stevanov M and M Krott 2013 "Measuring the Success of State Forest Institutions"
	5.	through the Example of Serbia and Croatia." The International Forestry Review 15 (3):
		368
	6.	Tijardović, Martina, Jari Parviainen, and Sanja Perić. 2013. "Carbon Storage Potential
		of Forest Land: A Comparative Study of Cases in Finland and Croatia." South-East
	7	European Forestry, no. 1: 23. Tišma Sanja Damir Demonia and Ana Pavičić Kaseli 2008 "Instruments of
	7.	Environmental Protection in the Republic of Croatia Strategic Environmental Impact
		Assessment of Plans and Programs." Croatian International Relations Review 14
		(52/53): 99
	8.	Yoshida, Osamu. 2011. "Procedural Aspects of the International Legal Regime for
		Climate Change: Early Operation of the Kyoto Protocol's Compliance
North	1	Baumgartner Jana and Makedonka Stojanovska 2014 "Forest Strategy in Republic
Macedonia	1.	of North Macedonia: Barriers to Effective Implementation." South-East European
		Forestry, no. 1: 23.
	2.	Dedinec, Aleksandar, Natasa Markovska, Verica Taseska, Gligor Kanevce, Tome
		Bosevski, and Jordan Pop-Jordanov. 2012. "The Potential of Renewable Energy
		Sources for Greenhouse Gases Emissions Reduction in North Macedonia." Thermal
	3.	Melovski, L., M. Velevski, V. Matevski, V. Avukatov, and A. Sarov, 2012, "Using
		Important Plant Areas and Important Bird Areas to Identify Key Biodiversity Areas in
		the Republic of North Macedonia." Journal of Threatened Taxa, no. 8: 2766.
	4.	Nikolovski. Aleksandar. 2012. "Sustainable Economic Development in the Transition
		Countries, With a Retrospect of the Republic of North Macedonia." Journal of
	5	Economic Development, Environment and People, no. 4: 0.
	5.	Harmonization of North Macedonian Environmental Legislation with the Eu
		Legislation." International Journal of Ecosystems and Ecology Sciences 5 (2): 229.
	6.	Stojanovska, M., M. Miovska, J. Jovanovska, and V. Stojanovski. 2014. "The Process
		of Forest Management Plans Preparation in the Republic of North Macedonia: Does It
		Comprise Governance Principles of Participation, Transparency and Accountability?" Forest Delicy and Economics 40 (Decomber): 51–56
	7	Taylor Andrew 2015 "Environmental Governance in Croatia and North Macedonia:
	7.	Institutional Creation and Evolution." Environment and Planning C: Government and
		Policy 33 (5): 969–85.
	8.	Zdraveva, Pavlina, Teodora Obradovic Grncarovska, Natasa Markovska, Elena
		Gavrilova, Emilija Poposka, and Igor Ristovski. 2014. "Building a Sustainable
		Greenhouse Gases Inventory System in North Macedonia." Management of
Moldova	1	POPA B and S A BORZ 2014 "The Contribution of the Forest Sector to the
	1.	National Economy and Human Welfare in the Republic of Moldova - an Argument for

		Sustainable Ecosystem Management." Bulletin of the Transilvania University of
		Brasov, Series II. Forestry, Wood Industry, Agricultural Food Engineering 7 (1): 37.
Montenegro	1.	Bulatović, Jelisavka, and Goran Rajović. 2015. "Some Geographical Aspects of Sustainable Development with View on Montenegro: A Review."
	2	Stojilovska Ana 2013 "Green Greener the Greenest: The Western Balkan Countries
		on Test - Lessons for North Macedonia." Papers from the 8th Annual Conference on
		European Integration: Out of the Crisis: EU Economic and Social Policies
		Reconsidered, January, 175.
Romania	1.	Börzel, Tanja, and Aron Buzogány. 2010. "Environmental Organisations and the
		Europeanisation of Public Policy in Central and Eastern Europe: The Case of
		Biodiversity Governance." Environmental Politics19 (5): 708–35.
	2.	Buzogány, Aron. 2015. "Building Governance on Fragile Grounds: Lessonsfrom
		Romania." Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy 33 (5): 901–18.
	3.	STRINGER, LINDSAY C., and JOUNI PAAVOLA. 2013. "Participation in
		Environmental Conservation and Protected Area Management in Romania: A Review
		of Three Case Studies." Environmental Conservation 40 (2): 138.
	4.	BUZOIANU, Daniela-Angela, and Mihai Pascu COLOJA. 2012. "Romanian National
		Action Plan for Environmental Protection - Napep." Annals of DAAAM and
		Proceedings 23 (1): 0827–30.
	5.	CALANTER, PAUL. 2014. "Policies For Limiting Climate Change And Directions
		For The Electricity Sector." Global Economic Observer 2 (2): 144
	6.	DRAGHICESCU, MIRELA. 2011. "Environment Policy in the European Union. Case
		Study: Romania." Economics, Management and Financial Markets 6 (1): 620–28.
	7.	Funaru, Mihaela. 2010. "The Implementation of the Eu's Environmental Policy in
		Romania." Bulletin of the Transilvania University of Brasov. Series V: Economic
	0	Sciences 3 (January): 43–50.
	8.	MATEI, Luicia and Teodora I. DINU. 2014. "Single Market Fragmentation. The
		Influence of the Public Decision System's Features upon the National Decision
		System: A Case Study of the Romanian Eco-Duty." Incoretical and Applied
	0	Economics, no. 5: 69.
	9.	MELNIC, Andreia-Simona. 2013. Financing Environmental Projects in Domania "Economy Transdissiplinerity Cognition 16 (1): 55–62
	10	Romania. Economy franscisciplinarity Cognition 10 (1): 55–62.
	10.	Environmental Delicy in Domenia "USV Annals of Economics and Public
		Administration no $2(22)$: 59
	11	POPESCI Oana 2015 "United Nations Decade on Biodiversity: Strategies Targets
	11.	and Action Plans" Urbanism Architecture Constructions / Urbanism Arhitectura
		Constructij 6 (2): 37–50
	12	Popescu, Vasile Ionel, and Constantin Liviu Popescu, 2015, "Absorption of European
		Funds for Sectoral Operational Programme Environment in Romania 2007-
		2013." International Journal of Economic Practices and Theories 5 (4): 364–72.
	13.	Popoviciu, Gabriela. 2009. "Environmental Protection: Issues and Policy Perspective
		on the Green Investment Scheme under Kyoto Protocol Regulations in
		Romania." Bulletin of the University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary
		Medicine Cluj-Napoca. Agriculture 66 (2): 185.
	14.	Proorocu, Marian, Sorin Deaconu, and Mihaela Smarandache. 2010. "National
		Greenhouse Gas Emissions Inventory - Romania." Bulletin of the University of
		Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine Cluj-Napoca. Agriculture 67 (2): 99.
	15.	Stringer Lindsay C and Paavola Jouni 2012"Participation in Environmental
		Conservation and Protected Area Management in Romania : A Review of Three Case
~		Studies." 2013. Environmental Conservation 40 (2): 138.
Serbia	1.	Amıdžıć, Lidija, Mirjana Bartula, and Daniela Cvetković. 2014. "The State of
		Biodiversity in Serbia." Natural Areas Journal 34 (2): 222.

	2. BOŽIĆ, Vladica S., Slobodan M. CVETKOVIĆ, and Branislav D. ŽIVKOVÍ. 2015.
	"Influence of Renewable Energy Sources on Climate Change Mitigation in
	Serbia." Thermal Science 19 (2): 411.
	3. Darko Nadić. 2012. "Environmental Policy of Serbia and Challenges of Accession to Europe." Anali Hrvatskog Politološkog Društva. no. 1: 317
	4 DRENOVAK-IVANOVIC Miriana 2015 "The Development of the Right to Public
	Participation in Environmental Matters as a New Concept of Administrative Decision
	Making in Serbia." Transylvanian Review of Administrative Sciences, no. 44E
	(January): 74–90.
	5. Golusin, Mirjana, and Olja Munitlak Ivanovic. 2011. "Kyoto Protocol Implementation
	in Serbia as Precognition of Sustainable Energetic and Economic
	Development." Energy Policy 39 (5): 2800–2807.
	6. Milutinovic, Slobodan. 2010. "Local Sustainable Development Planning in Serbia:
	Achievements so Far and Future Challenges." THERMAL SCIENCE 14 (3): 579–92.
	7. Njegovan Zoran M. 2004. "Priority Environmental Investment Programme:
	Development and Implementation." Spatium, no. 11: 84.
	8. Oka Simeon, Sedmak Aleksandar, and Eurovic-Petrovic Maja. 2006. "Energy
	the Future "Thermal Science, no. 4:7
	9 Pucar Mila and Nenković-Riznić Marina 2007 "Legislative and Policy in Energy
	Efficient Designing and Renewable Energy Sources: Application in Serbia "Spatium
	no. 15–16: 66.
	10. Stanišić, Jelena, and Slavica Maksić. 2014. "Environmental Education in Serbian
	Primary Schools: Challenges and Changes in Curriculum, Pedagogy, and Teacher
	Training." Journal of Environmental Education 45 (2): 118–31.
	11. Todic, Dragoljub, and Dusko Dimitrijevic. 2014. "Priority Goals in International Co-
	Operation of the Republic of Serbia in the Field of Environment and Sustainable
	Development." INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL AGREEMENTS-
Territore	POLITICS LAW AND ECONOMICS 14 (2): 103–79.
Turkey	1. AKOUIUI, B., and Soyiu, C. 2012. An inquiry into power and participatory natural resource management. Cambridge Journal of Economics, 36(5), 11/3
	2 Alica Sübevla Suzan 2014 "Protection of Nature and Biological Diversity in
	Turkey." International Journal of Environment and Sustainable Development 13 (3):
	316.
	3. Aydin Coşkun, Aynur, and Gökçe Gençay. 2011. "Kyoto Protocol and 'Deforestation':
	A Legal Analysis on Turkish Environment and Forest Legislation." Forest Policy and
	Economics 13 (5): 366–77.
	4. Bahrin, Dorel. 2011. "European Union Energy Policy and Good
	Administration." Hyperion International Journal of Econophysics and New
	Economy 4 (2): $329-38$.
	5. Baltaci, Fikriye, Aylin Kubra Onur, and Sait Tahmiscioglu. 2008. "Water Quality
	Monitoring Studies of Turkey with Present and Probable Future Constraints and Opportunities "Deselination 226 (1): 221–27
	6 Cörtoglu Feza Sencer 2013 "The Effect of Environmental Policy Integration (Eni)
	on the Eu and Turkey's Administrative System in Nature Protection Policy." Akdeniz
	University Faculty of Economics and Administrative Sciences Faculty Journal /
	Akdeniz Universitesi Iktisadi ve Idari Bilimler Fakultesi Dergisi 13 (25): 242–61.
	7. Erdogdu, Erkan. 2010. "Turkish Support to Kyoto Protocol: A Reality or Just an
	Illusion." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 14 (3): 1111–17.
	8. Kamil Kaygusuz. 2004. "Energy Policies and Climate Change Mitigation in
	Turkey "Energy Exploration and Exploitation 22 (2): 145
	1 units 2012 with T T 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	 9. Kocabas, Arzu. 2013. "The Transition to Low Carbon Urbanization in Turkey: Emerging Policies and Initial Action." Hebitat International 27 (January): 80–87.

10. Korkmaz, M., G. Akman, G. Yahyaoğlu, and V. Çimen. 2011. "Environmental Issues
of Climate Change and Economical and Political Approaches Used in Analysis of
These Problems." Trakia Journal of Sciences 9 (4): 50–62.
11. Sezer, Sibel, Gunay Kocasoy, and Çelik Aruoba. 2003. "How Vital Is the 'Lack of
Funding' in Effective Environmental Management in Turkey?" Waste
Management 23 (5): 455–61
12. Unalan, Dilek, and Cowell, Richard 2009. Europeanization, strategic environmental
assessment and the impacts on environmental governance. Environmental Policy and
Governance, 19(1), 32–43.
13. Unalan, Dilek, and Richard Cowell. 2009. "Adoption of the EU SEA Directive in
Turkey." Environmental Impact Assessment Review 29 (4): 243–51.
14. Yenigun, Orhan, and Tahsin Canbulat. 2009. "Turkey's State of the Environment
through the Spectacles of the EU." Journal of Interdisciplinary Economics 20 (3/4):
361–72.

Asia

Multicountry		
	1.	Bakhtyar, B., K. Sopian, A. Zaharim, E. Salleh, and C.H. Lim. 2013. "Potentials
		and Challenges in Implementing Feed-in Tariff Policy in Indonesia and the
		Philippines." Energy Policy 60 (September): 418–23. (Indonesia, Philippines)
	2.	Briffett, Clive, Jeffrey Philip Obbard, and Jamie Mackee. 2003. "Towards SEA
		for the Developing Nations of Asia." Environmental Impact Assessment
		Review 23 (2): 171–96. (<i>Malaysia, Philippines, Vietnam</i>)
	3.	Burton, Adrian. 2008. "Asian Pacific Accelerates CFC Phase Out." Frontiers in
		Ecology and the Environment 6 (4): 175. (Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos,
		Malaysia, Myanmar, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam)
	4.	Brockhaus, Maria, Monica Di Gregorio, and Sofi Mardiah. 2014. "Governing
		the Design of National REDD +: An Analysis of the Power of Agency." Forest
		Policy and Economics 49 (December): 23–33. (Indonesia, VietNam)
	5.	Dennis Rona A., Meijaard Erik, Nasi Robert, and Gustafsson Lena. 2008.
		"Biodiversity Conservation in Southeast Asian Timber Concessions : A Critical
		Evaluation of Policy Mechanisms and Guidelines." Ecology and Society 13
		(1). (Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malavsia)
	6.	Hirsch, Philip. 2006. "Water Governance Reform and Catchment Management
		in the Mekong Region." Journal of Environment and Development 15(2): 184–
		201. (Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, and Vietnam)
	7.	Ke, Jian and Oi Gao. 2013. "Only One Mekong: Developing Transboundary
		EIA Procedures of Mekong River Basin." Pace Environmental Law Review 30
		(3): 950. (Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, and Vietnam)
	8.	Purnama, Dadang, 2004. "Review of Transboundary Environmental Impact
		Assessment: A Case Study from the Timor Gap." Impact Assessment and
		Project Appraisal 22 (1): 17–35 (Indonesia, Timor-Leste)
	9.	Rerkasem, Kanok, Narit Yimyam, and Benjayan Rerkasem, 2009, "Land Use
		Transformation in the Mountainous Mainland Southeast Asia Region and the
		Role of Indigenous Knowledge and Skills in Forest Management." Forest
		Ecology and Management 257 (10): 2035–43. (<i>Cambodia. Lao PDR</i> .
		Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam)

	10. Sunderlin, William D. 2006. "Poverty Alleviation through Community Forestry
	in Cambodia, Laos, and Vietnam: An Assessment of the Potential." Forest
	Policy and Economics 8 (4): 386–96. (<i>Cambodia</i> , <i>Laos</i> , <i>Vietnam</i>)
	11. Wells-Dang, Andrew 2016. "Prospects for Regional Cooperation on
	Environmental Impact Assessment in Mainland Southeast Asia." no. 3: 406.
	(Cambodia Laos Myanmar Thailand and Vietnam)
Cambodia	1 Chong, Joanne, 2014, "Ecosystem-Based Approaches to Climate Change
Cumooulu	Adaptation: Progress and Challenges." International Environmental
	Agreements: Politics Law and Economics 14 (4): 391–405
	2 Käkönen Mira Louis Lebel Kamilla Karhunmaa Va Dany and Thuon Try
	2014 Rendering Climate Change Governable in the Least-Developed
	Countries: Policy Narratives and Expert Technologies in Cambodia Forum for
	Development Studies 41:3 351-376 DOI: 10.1080/08039410.2014.962599
	3 Keskinen Marko and Olli Varis 2019 "Institutional Cooperation at a Basin
	Level: For What by Whom? Lessons Learned from Cambodia's Tonle San
	Lake" NATURAL RESOURCES FORUM 36 (1): 50–60
	A Chapman Sophie Martin Wilder Ilona Millar Ariuna Dibley Donal Vegna
	Loe Heffernan, Kirtiman Sherchan, et al. 2015 "A Legal Perspective of Carbon
	Bights and Banefit Sharing under PEDD: A Concentual Framework and
	Fyramples from Cambodia and Kenya "Carbon and Climate I aw Paview $Q(2)$:
	1/3
	5 Pasgaard Maya 2015 "Lost in Translation? How Project Actors Shape
	REDD+ Policy and Outcomes in Cambodia "Asia Pacific Viewpoint 56 (1):
	111_27 doi:10
	6 Poffenberger Mark 2000 "Cambodia's Forests and Climate Change:
	Mitigating Drivers of Deforestation "Natural Resources Forum 33 (4): 285
Indonesia	1 Agung Putra Gamma Galudra Meine Van Noordwijk and Retno Marvani
maonesia	2014 "Reform or Reversal: The Impact of REDD+ Readiness on Forest
	Governance in Indonesia "Climate Policy (Farthscan) 14 (6): 748
	2 Cahyo Riyadi Siti Rochmah and Mardiyono Mardiyono 2014 "Developing
	Private Forest Program to Implement Sustainable Community-Based Forest
	Management (A Case Study in Malang District, East Java Province)." Jurnal
	Pembangunan Dan Alam Lestari, no 2.
	3 Collins Murray Ewan A Macdonald Lynn Clayton Iswan Dunggio David
	W Macdonald and E I Milner-Gulland 2011 "Wildlife Conservation and
	Reduced Emissions from Deforestation in a Case Study of Nantu Wildlife
	Reserve Sulawesi: 2 An Institutional Framework for REDD
	Implementation." Environmental Science and Policy 14 (6): 709–18.
	4. Dixon, Rowan, and Edward Challies, 2015, "Making REDD+ Pay: Shifting
	Rationales and Tactics of Private Finance and the Governance of Avoided
	Deforestation in Indonesia." Asia Pacific Viewpoint 56 (1): 6–20.
	5. Fleischman, Forrest D., Natalie C. Ban, Louisa S. Evans, Graham Epstein,
	Gustavo Garcia-Lopez, and Sergio Villamavor-Tomas. 2014. "Governing
	Large-Scale Social-Ecological Systems: Lessons from Five
	Cases." International Journal of the Commons 8 (2): 428–56.
	6. Harvanto, Budi, and Sumengen Sutomo. 2012. "Improving Access to Adequate
	Water and Basic Sanitation Services in Indonesia." Reviews on Environmental
	Water and Basic Sanitation Services in Indonesia." Reviews on Environmental Health 27 (4): 159.
	 Water and Basic Sanitation Services in Indonesia." Reviews on Environmental Health 27 (4): 159. 7. Henriques, Justin J., and Garrick E. Louis. 2011. "A Decision Model for

	1
	for Developing Communities with a Case Study in Cimahi, Indonesia." Journal of Environmental Management 92 (1): 214–22
	9 Luttrall Cagilia Ida Aiu Dradnia Dassaudarma Efrian Muharram Maria
	8. Lutteri, Cecina, Ida Aju Pradija Resosudarno, Erran Munaroni, Maria
	Brockhaus, and Frances Seymour. 2014. "The Political Context of REDD+ in
	Indonesia: Constituencies for Change." Environmental Science and Policy35
	(January): 67–75.
	9. Marquardt, Jens. 2014. "A Struggle of Multi-Level Governance: Promoting
	Renewable Energy in Indonesia." Energy Procedia 58 (January): 87–94.
	10. Melvin Salahuddin. 2014. "Challenges for the UNFCCC in Indonesia's
	Decentralisation." Indonesia Law Review, no. 1: 1.
	11. Murdivarso, Daniel. 2004. "Implications of the Kvoto Protocol: Indonesia's
	Perspective," International Review for Environmental Strategies 5 (1): 145–
	12 Paruedee Nguitragool 2012 "Environmental Governance in Democratic and
	Decentralised Indonesia: Between State Family and Conservation "European
	Lournal of East Asian Studies 11 (1): 45–60
	Journal of East Asian Studies II (1), 43–09.
	15. Nurraman, Filin, Dudung Darusman, Dodik Kidno Nurrochmal, Annad Eram
	Yustika, and Munammad Zanrul Muttaqin. 2015. Redesigning Indonesian
	Forest Fiscal Policy to Support Forest Conservation." Forest Policy and
	Economics61 (December): 39–50.
	14. Paruedee, Nguitragool. 2012. "Environmental Governance in Democratic and
	Decentralised Indonesia: Between State, Family and Conservation." European
	Journal of East Asian Studies 11 (1): 45.
	15. Patunru, Arianto A. 2015. "Access to Safe Drinking Water and Sanitation in
	Indonesia." Asia and the Pacific Policy Studies 2 (2): 234.
	16. Putri, Pradwi Sukma Ayu, and Made Widiadnyana Wardiha. 2013.
	"Identification Problems in the Implementation Plan of Appropriate
	Technology for Water and Sanitation Using FGD Approach (Case Study:
	Kampong Sodana, Sumba Island, East Nusa Tenggara Province)." Procedia
	Environmental Sciences 17 (January): 984–91.
	17. Sahide, Muhammad Alif K., Dodik Ridho Nurrochmat, and Lukas Giessen.
	2015 "The Regime Complex for Tropical Rainforest Transformation:
	Analysing the Relevance of Multiple Global and Regional Land Use Regimes
	in Indonesia "I and Use Policy 47 (September): 408
	18 White III Andrew I 2007 "Decentrolised Environmental Taxation in
	Independent A. Bronosod Double Dividend for Bayenue Allocation and
	Environmental Deculation " Leurnal of Environmental Leur 10 (1): 42
	Environmental Regulation. Journal of Environmental Law 19 (1): 45.
	19. Yasmi, Yurdi, Gusti Z. Anshari, Heru Komarudin, and Syarif Alqadri. 2006.
	Stakenolder Conflicts and Forest Decentralization Policies in West
	Kalimantan: Their Dynamics and Implications for Future Forest
	Management." Forests, Trees and Livelihoods 16 (2): 167.
Lao PDR	1. Baird, Ian G. 2014. "Political Memories of Conflict, Economic Land
	Concessions, and Political Landscapes in the Lao People's Democratic
	Republic." Geoforum 52 (March): 61.
	2. Bourgoin, Jeremy, Jean-Christophe Castella, Cornelia Hett, Guillaume
	Lestrelin, and Andreas Heinimann. 2013. "Engaging Local Communities in
	Low Emissions Land-Use Planning: A Case Study from Laos." Ecology and
	Society 18 (2): 114–23.

	3.	Bourgoin, Jeremy, 2012, "Sharpening the Understanding of Socio-Ecological
		Landscapes in Participatory Land-Use Planning A Case Study in Lao
		PDR "Applied Geography 34 (May): 99–110
	4	Dressler Wolfram H. Sango Mahanty Jessica Clendenning and Phuc Xuan
		To 2015 "Rearticulating Governance through Carbon in The a
		DDP?" Environment and Planning C: Covernment and Policy 33 (5): 1265-83
	5	Hett Cornelia Andreas Heinimann Michael Enprecht Deter Messerli and
	5.	Kasper Hurni 2012 "Carbon Bools and Devorty Dools in Leo DDP: Spatial
		Data Inform Policy Making for PEDD+ at the National Lavel" Mountain
		Data Inform Foncy-Making for KEDD^+ at the National Level. Mountain Descarab and Development 22 (4): 200
	6	Kökönon Mire and Hanna Kaisti 2012 "The World Pank Lass and
	0.	Renewable Energy Pavolution in the Making: Challenges in Alleviating
		Poverty and Mitigating Climate Change "Forum for Development Studies 30
		(2): 159
	7.	Lestrelin, Guillaume, 2010, "Land Degradation in the Lao PDR: Discourses
		and Policy." Land Use Policy 27 (2): 424–39.
	8.	Rao, Madhu, Arlyne Johnson, Kelly Spence, Ahnsany Sypasong, Nora Bynum,
		Eleanor Sterling, Thavy Phimminith, and Bounthob Praxaysombath. 2014.
		"Building Capacity for Protected Area Management in Lao
		PDR." Environmental Management 53 (4): 715–27.
	9.	Singh, Sarinda. 2014. "Developing Bureaucracies for Environmental
		Governance: State Authority and World Bank Conditionality in
		Laos." JOURNAL OF CONTEMPORARY ASIA 44 (2): 322-41.
Malaysia	1.	Ali, Abdul Razak Mohd., H. Norini, and H. F. Lim. 2007. "The Role of Forestry
		Research and Development (RandD) Institution in Policy Formulation and
		Implementation: A Malaysian Perspective." Pertanika Journal of Tropical
		Agricultural Science 30 (2): 153–63.
	2.	Amran, Azlan, Zainorfarah Zainuddin, and Suhaiza Hanim Mohamad Zailani.
		2013. "Carbon Trading in Malaysia: Review of Policies and
		Practices." Sustainable Development 21 (3): 183–92
	3.	Chua, Shing Chyi, and Tick Hui Oh. 2010. "Review on Malaysia's National
		Energy Developments: Key Policies, Agencies, Programmes and International
		Involvements." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 14 (9): 2916–25.
	4.	Disch, David. 2010. "A Comparative Analysis of the 'Development Dividend'
		of Clean Development Mechanism Projects in Six Host Countries." Climate
	_	and Development 2 (1): $50-64.1$
	5.	Hezri, Adnan A., and Mohd. Nordin Hasan. 2006. "Iowards Sustainable
		Development? The Evolution of Environmental Policy in Malaysia." Natural
		Resources Forum $30(1)$: $37-50$.
	0.	Khalid, Rasyikan Md, Sunaimi Ab Ranman, and Mazim bin Mokhtar. 2013.
		Legal Perspective on Development Poncies for Sustainability of water in Molecula "Sustainable Development 21 (2): 144–51
	7	Malaysia. Sustainable Development21 (5): 144–51.
	/.	SWARTA THEVI 2012 "Diadiversity Implementation of the 1002 CPD in
		Malaysia "International Journal of Lagal Information 40 (1/2): 272–209
	Q	MARTIKI A zizan 2000 "A Review on Dublic Darticination in Environmental
	0.	Impact Assessment in Malaysia "Theoretical and Empirical Researches in
		Hipart Assessment in Management A (3 (12)): 126

	9.	Petinrin, J.O., and Mohamed Shaaban. 2015. "Renewable Energy for
		Continuous Energy Sustainability in Malaysia." Renewable and Sustainable
		Energy Reviews 50 (October): 967–81.
	10.	. Talaat, Wan Izatul Asma Wan. 2013. "Protection of the Associated Traditional
		Knowledge on Genetic Resources: Beyond the Nagoya Protocol." Procedia -
		Social and Behavioral Sciences 91 (October): 673–78.
	11.	. Teo, Yen Hua. 2014. "Water Services Industry Reforms in
		Malaysia." International Journal of Water Resources Development 30 (1): 37.
Myanmar	1.	Calkins, Peter, and Pyi Pyi Thant. 2011. "Sustainable Agro-Forestry in Myanmar: From Intentions to Behavior." Environment, Development and Sustainability 13 (2): 439–61.
	2.	Kattelus, Mirja, Muhammad Mizanur Rahaman, and Olli Varis. 2014. "Myanmar under Reform: Emerging Pressures on Water, Energy and Food Security." Natural Resources Forum 38 (2): 85
	3.	Ware, Anthony. 2011. "The MDGs in Myanmar: Relevant or Redundant?" Journal of the Asia Pacific Economy 16 (4): 579–96.
Philippines	1.	Cagalanan, Dominique. 2015. "Governance Challenges in Community-Based Forest Management in the Philippines." Society and Natural Resources 28 (6): 609.
	2.	DAHAL, G. R. and D. CAPISTRANO. 2006. "Forest Governance and Institutional Structure: An Ignored Dimension of Community Based Forest
	2	Management in the Philippines." The International Forestry Review 8 (4): 377.
	э.	Development and the Human Dight to Water in the Dhilippings " no. 2: 120
	1	Lagarda Maria Lourdes M. 2006 "Mainstreaming Sustainable Development:
	4.	Evolving Perspectives and Challenges from the Philippine
	~	Experience." Natural Resources Forum 30 (2): 111.
	5.	"What Makes a 'REDD' Country?" Global Environmental Change 20 (2): 322–
	6	52. PULHIN I M M INOLIE and T ENTERS 2007 "Three Decades of
	0.	Community-Based Forest Management in the Philippines: Emerging Lessons for Sustainable and Equitable Forest Management." The International Forestry Review 9 (4): 865.
	7.	Ramos, Gloria Estenzo and Rose Liza Eisma Osorio. 2013. "REDD+ in the
		Philippines: Legal Status and Conservation of Mangrove Forests in the Philippines "International Journal of Rural Law and Policy no. 1
	8	Rola Agnes C. and Ian Coxhead. 2005. "Economic Development and
	0.	Environmental Management in the Uplands of Southeast Asia: Challenges for
		Policy and Institutional Development." Agricultural Economics 32 (May):
		243.
	9.	Solis, Manuel. 2005. "Legal Perspectives on the Implementation of the Clean
		Development Mechanism and Its Significance to Renewable Energy
		Development in the Philippines." Asia Pacific Journal of Environmental Law 9
		(1): 3.
Thailand	1.	Chandran, Remi, Robert Hoppe, W.T. de Vries, and Yola Georgiadou. 2015.
		"Conflicting Policy Beliefs and Informational Complexities in Designing a
		Iransboundary Enforcement Monitoring System." Journal of Cleaner
		Production 105 (October): 44/–60.

	0	
	2.	Chomaitong, Surawut, and Ranjith Perera. 2014. "Adoption of the Low Carbon
		Society Policy in Locally-Governed Urban Areas: Experience from Thai
		Municipalities." Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change 19
		(8): 1255.
	3.	Marks, Danny. 2011. "Climate Change and Thailand: Impact and
		Response," Contemporary Southeast Asia: A Journal of International and
		Strategic Affairs 33 (2): 229–58
	Δ	Narksompong Joanne and Sangchan Limiirakan 2015 "Youth Participation
		in Climate Change for Sustainable Engagement "Review of European
		Comparative and International Environmental Law 24 (2): 171-81
	5	Diangeoong Dunthido Lite Wohn and Distory you der Zoog 2014 "Deta Sharing
	5.	Pottlangelie, Dullullud, Ola Wellil, and Field Vall del Zaag. 2014. Data-Shalling
		Bottlenecks in Transboundary Integrated water Resources Management: A
		Case Study of the Mekong River Commission's Procedures for Data Sharing in
	-	the Thai Context." Water International 39 (7): 933–51.
	6.	Rerkasem, Kanok, Narit Yimyam, and Benjavan Rerkasem. 2009. "Land Use
		Transformation in the Mountainous Mainland Southeast Asia Region and the
		Role of Indigenous Knowledge and Skills in Forest Management." Forest
		Ecology and Management 257 (10): 2035–43.
	7.	Simachaya, Wijarn. 2009. "Wastewater Tariffs in Thailand." Ocean and
		Coastal Management 52 (7): 378.
	8.	Uddin, Sk. Noim, Ros Taplin, and Xiaojiang Yu. 2006. "Advancement of
		Renewables in Bangladesh and Thailand: Policy Intervention and Institutional
		Settings." Natural Resources Forum 30 (3): 177.
	9.	Wirutskulshai, Uma, Edsel Sajor, and Nowarat Coowanitwong. 2011.
		"Importance of Context in Adoption and Progress in Application of Strategic
		Environmental Assessment: Experience of Thailand." Environmental Impact
		Assessment Review 31 (3): 352–59.
Timor-Leste	1.	Jackson, Sue E., and Lisa R. Palmer. 2012. "Modernising Water: Articulating
		Custom in Water Governance in Australia and East Timor." International
		Indigenous Policy Journal 3 (2): 1.
	2.	Mercer, Jessica, Ilan Kelman, Francisco do Rosario, Abilio de Deus de Jesus
		Lima, Augusto da Silva, Anna-Maija Beloff, and Alex McClean. 2014.
		"Nation-Building Policies in Timor-Leste: Disaster Risk Reduction, Including
		Climate Change Adaptation." Disasters 38 (4): 690–718.
	3	McClean Nick 2014 "Myth Resistance and Identity in Timor-Leste's Nino
	5.	Conis Santana National Park " Journal of Southeast Asian Studies 45 (2): 153–
		73
	Δ	McWilliam Andrew 2003 "New Reginnings in East Timorese Forest
		Management " Journal of Southeast Asian Studies 34 (2): 307
	5	Moore Patricia Eliana Silva Pereira and Gillian Duggin 2015 "Developing
	5.	Environmental I aw for All Citizens "Environmental Policy and Law 45 (2):
		Environmental Law for An Chizens. Environmental Foncy and Law $45(2)$.
	6	Dolmar Lico 2010 "Enlivoning Davalonment: Water Management in Post
	0.	Conflict Development Loste Lice Delman Enlivering Development
		Connict Baucau City, Timor-Leste Lisa Painter Entivening Development,
	7	Sundan Caria 2014 "Times Leste's Described L. 1. (3): 357–70.
	/.	Sugaen, Craig. 2014. "Timor-Leste's Pursuit of Inclusive Opportunity." Asia
		and the Pacific Policy Studies 1 (3): 522.
Vietnam	1.	But Dung The, and Hong Bich Ngoc. 2008. "Payments for Environmental
1	1	Services in Vietnam." ASEAN Economic Bulletin25 (1): 48–59.

	2. Clement, Floriane, and Jaime M. Amezaga. 2009. "Afforestation and Forestry
	Land Allocation in Northern Vietnam: Analysing the Gap between Policy
	Intentions and Outcomes." Land Use Policy 26 (2): 458–70.
	3. Dang, Hanh H., Axel Michaelowa, and Dao D. Tuan. 2003. "Synergy of
	Adaptation and Mitigation Strategies in the Context of Sustainable
	Development: The Case of Vietnam." Climate Policy 3 (Supplement 1): S81–
	96.
	4. McElwee, Pamela, Tuyen Nghiem, Hue Le, Huong Vu, and Nghi Tran. 2014.
	"Payments for Environmental Services and Contested Neoliberalisation in
	Developing Countries: A Case Study from Vietnam" Journal of Rural
	Studies 36 (October): 423-40
	5 Mol Arthur D. I. 2000 "Environmental Governance through Information.
	5. Moi, Atului F. J. 2009. Environmental Governance unough information.
	China and vietnam." Singapore Journal of Tropical Geography 30 (1): 114–29.
	6. Obbard Jeffrey Philip, Lai Yoke Chin, and Briffett Clive. 2002. "Environmental
	Assessment in Vietnam: Theory and Practice." Journal of Environmental
	Assessment Policy and Management 4 (3): 267.
	7. Pham, Thu Thuy, Lasse Loft, Karen Bennett, Vu Tan Phuong, Le Ngoc Dung,
	and Jake Brunner. 2015. "Monitoring and Evaluation of Payment for Forest
	Environmental Services in Vietnam: From Myth to Reality." Ecosystem
	Services 16 (December): 220–29.
	8. Quang, Ngoc Nguyen, Danny Wildemeersch, and Jan Masschelein. 2015. "The
	Five Million Hectare Reforestation Programme in Vietnam - Lessons and
	Policy Implications," International Journal of Environment and Sustainable
	Development 14 (1): 40
	9 Reis Nadine and Peter P Mollinga 2015 "Public Policy and the Idea of the
	Vietnamese State: The Cultural Political Economy of Domestic Water
	Supply "Asian Studies Review 39 (4): $628-48$
	10 Subardiman Diana Dannis Wichelns Guillauma Lestralin and Chu Thai
	Hooph 2012 "Deumonta for Ecosystem Sorvices in Vietnam: Market Based
	Incentives on State Central of Decouvers?" Ecouvers for Vietnam. Market-Dased
	incentives of State Control of Resources? Ecosystem Services 6 (December):
	04-/1.
	11. Im Inuy, Pham, Nguyen Viet Ann, and Bart Van der Bruggen. 2013. "Low-
	Cost rechnologies for Safe Drinking Water in South-East Asia: Overview and
	Application to the North of Vietnam." Environmental Engineering and
	Management Journal (EEMJ) 12 (11): 2051.
	12. Thuy, Pham Thu, Hoang Minh Ha, and Bruce M. Campbell. 2008. "Pro-Poor
	Payments for Environmental Services: Challenges for the Government and
	Administrative Agencies in Vietnam." Public Administration and
	Development 28 (5): 363–73.
	13. Uddin, Sk Noim, Ros Taplin, and Xiaojiang Yu. 2009. "Sustainable Energy
	Future for Vietnam: Evolution and Implementation of Effective
	Strategies." International Journal of Environmental Studies 66 (1): 83–100.
	14. Zingerli, Claudia. 2005. "Colliding Understandings of Biodiversity
	Conservation in Vietnam: Global Claims, National Interests, and Local
	Struggles "Society and Natural Resources 18 (8): 733-47
L	1 Subgros. Solicity and Matural Mesodices 10 (0). 735^{-47} .

Annex 3a: Draft analytical sheet for implementation capacity factors of international environmental goals

Policy stages	Features of the policy process	Country 1	Country 2	Country 3
Formulation	The vision of sustainable development			
	is included in national development			
	plans			
	Designated position/institution for			
	achieving the goal is established within			
	the president/ prime minister's office			
	National consultation process was			
	carried out related to the issue			
	Mandatory targets and underlying			
	indicators included in national			
	legislation			
	The implementation of the goals is			
	linked to national budget			
Implementation	Awareness-raising activities targeting			
	political groups			
	Awareness raising activities targeting			
	the general public			
	Human capacity building			
	Institutional capacity building			
	International market incentives			
	National market incentives			
	International technical assistance			
	National technical assistance			
	International financial assistance			
	National financial assistance			
	Stakeholder involvement through			
	participatory approaches			
Monitoring	Monitoring system			
-	Reporting system			
Review	The government can be held			
	accountable for achievement of the			
	goals			

Annex 3b: Implementation capacity factors identified during the document review

Core Themes	Factors
Sustainable	1. The right to a healthy environment and to sustainable development is included in the
development/	constitution
environmental	2. Sustainable development issues are seen as a priority by politicians and citizens
challenges are	3. The intention for an integrated approach towards environmental problems and
conceptualized	policies is stated in long-term national development plans/constitution
at the highest	
level	
Political and	4. Political will to adopt global goals (i.e. MDGs/CBD goals) at the national level
public	(i.e.as national development goals)
commitment	5. Political will to support the implementation of environmental goals
	6. Political and public support to subnational/local environmental actions
	7. Public support to implement (international) environmental goals
Strategies	8. Vision and goals for placing the country to a more sustainable development pathway are defined and adopted
	9 Vision and goals for defining the development pathway of the country are defined
	and adopted
	10. Vision and goals related to the protection of the environment in the country are
	defined and adopted
	11. Vision and goals related to environmental communication, education and training
	are defined and adopted
	12. Sector specific vision and goal related to sustainable use and management of
	resources are defined and adopted
	operation are defined and adopted
Adequacy/Char	14. Strategy development process is adequate. i.e. Harmonized with each other, reflect
acteristics of	the situation at the field, based on feasibility studies and are adaptive to changing
strategy	conditions
development	15. Relevant strategies have been approved through standard political procedures, and
process	therefore can be considered official state documents
	16. Regular review and renewal of relevant strategies (i.e. update of water management
	strategy, designation of protection areas)
	17. National ownership of development strategies is secured - Stakeholders are
	consulted throughout the strategy development process
Characteristics	18. Environmental principles and objectives are sufficiently mainstreamed into sectoral
of strategies	plans (i.e. transport, economic development)
	19. Relevant strategy sets concrete goals, priorities and calculates/assigns necessary
	budget for it
	20. Interlinkages among environmental issues and other issues (I.e. poverty) are
	recognized and considered in long-term planning - coherence
	21. National level environmental goals are reflected in regional/local development
	(environmental) plans

Goal/Target	22. Quantified and time bound targets are set for international environmental goals and
setting	represent an obligation
	23. Adopted international goals (i.e. MDGs) are contextualized according to national
	circumstances and translated into national, sectoral, regional and local goals and
	targets
	24. Alignment of national objectives with transnational, regional goals (i.e. EU, ASEAN
	or neighboring countries)
	25. Elements for monitoring progress towards goals and targets are introduced (i.e.
	environmental quality standards, indicators) and are adequate
Planning	26. Framework of planning measures are developed for the implementation of the
	relevant environmental goals (i.e. via sectoral strategies, action plans, management
	plans)
	27. Framework of planning measures are developed for the implementation of the
	relevant MEA (i.e. via sectoral strategies, action plans, management plans)
	28. Activity plans for targeting identified environmental problems are developed
	29. Local environmental plans are systematically addressed: activity plans for
	addressing local environmental issues are developed
Characteristics	30. There is coherence and congruity between strategic and planning documents
of planning	(sectoral plans, urban and spatial plans etc.)
	31. Environmental considerations are sufficiently mainstreamed into plans and
	programs
	32. Integrated approaches to (land -use/water/natural resources) planning is applied
Budget	33. The implementation of the environmental goals is linked to government (investment)
planning	programming and budget is allocated for future implementation - both at the national
	and local level
	34. Environmental investments are prioritized among other investments
	35. There is planning of the utilization of international funds for environmental
	objectives
Legal	36. General law/legal framework on environmental protection is introduced
framework	37. Relevant national legislation is introduced (i.e. water, forestry, renewables) - laws,
	sub-laws, regulations underlying the general environmental policy framework is
	introduced
Adequacy/Char	38 Legislation is adequate - it reflects the situation at the field and its impacts are
acteristics of	carefully assessed
legal	39 Relevant national legislation is harmonized vertically and horizontally (also with
framework	MFAs)
fruine work	40 National law is harmonized with regional law (FU \triangle SE \triangle N)
MEA national	40. Ratification of relevant MEAs (a legal framework that is broadly based on MEA
laval	41. Ratification of relevant willAs (a legal framework that is broadly based of willA
formulation	42 Inclusion of the MEA obligations into national stratagies and planning framework
Tormulation	42. MEA focal points are astablished
	43. The country participates mactings at international pagetistions of MEA to represent
	the country's position
	45 MEA structure reflect the constitute of and the situation in the constitute
	45. INEA strategies reflect the capacity of and the situation in the country
	40. Responsibilities for implementing MEAs are identified
	4/. An MEA implementation plan is developed

Institutional	48. Designated institution for developing environmental policies is in place
set-up for	49. The institutional set-up for mainstreaming environmental objectives into sectoral
formulation of	policies is established
policies	50. The institutional set-up for developing and coordinating the implementation process
•	of international environmental goals is established
Characteristics	51. Balanced and transparent political system - No fragmentation and duplication in
of institutional	policymaking among different governance levels (i.e. between state and regional
set-up for	level)
formulation	52. Sufficient human capacity to design feasible legislation strategies, plans and
	programs (both at the national and the local level)
	53. There is international support for developing environmental strategies
Institutional	54. Stable and strong institutional framework for implementation of environmental goals
capacity for	(i.e. Network of institutions, Environmental agency, coordinating institutions and
implementation	sectoral institutions and local institutions - and adequately coordinated)
•	55. Designated institution(s) for achieving/enforcing the environmental goals
	56. Sufficient administrative infrastructure/capacity to implement relevant
	environmental goals and agreements
	57. The institutional background for implementing environmental objectives at the
	regional and local level is established
	58. Good human resource management practices, including adequate incentives system
	for workers; performance management system of employees; opportunities for
	professional growth; transparent hiring procedures, adequately elaborated job
	descriptions, competitive salaries
	59. Institutional strengthening/reform to ensure sufficient and efficient administrative
	capacity
	60. Preservation sufficient institutional memory is ensured, thus assuring the necessary
	continuity in implementation of environmental goals (continuity in knowledge
	transfer)
Institutional	61. Vertical coordination (i.e. Coordination between entity/regional/cantonal/municipal
coordination of	levels) on environmental issues is ensured
implementation	62. Horizontal or Interinstitutional coordination to integrate environmental issues in a
	coherent and permanent manner - (inter-entity/inter-ministry- inter-municipal)
	63. Institutional coordination for MEA implementation is functioning
	64. The institutional set-up for coordinating implementation of environmental objectives
	with stakeholders is established
	65. Decentralization of implementation responsibilities, empowerment of regional/local
	governments (water and forest management)
	66. Delineation of implementation responsibilities (i.e. Permitting and inspection
	between national and local entities)
	67. Information on duties of responsible governmental structures is available and
	adequate (not too fragmented)
	68. Links between research and development institutions and those tasked with applying
	policies and practices is established - Scientific support to implementation exist and
	regularly and closely cooperates with line ministries
Decision	69. Sufficient influence of the relevant ministries (NGOs) and adequate positioning of
making process	environmental issues in the system of the general socio-political model

	70. Decision makers sufficiently integrate environmental issues into decision-making
	processes
	71. Decision making procedures are not complicated and not long
	72. Decision making is transparent
Institutional	73. Sufficient capacity of institutions/companies to select and manage technologies (i.e.
technical	PRTR)
capacity	74. Technical capacity for implementation (methods and technologies i.e. for efficient
	and clean water use, early warning system for forest fires)
	75. Technical capacity for enforcement (i.e. for inspections or for collection of
	environmental charges)
Human	76. Sufficient human capacity to implement or enforce legislation
capacity	77. Sufficient human capacity for participation in international environment-related
	networks and implementation of MEAs (i.e. in ministries)
	78. Scientific-technical and management potential at subnational/local level
	79. Adequately qualified human capacity for implementation of environmental goals
	(National, regional and local level)
Awareness and	80. Awareness of politicians about environmental protection, environmental goals and
support to	sustainable management or resources
implementation	81. Awareness of targeted groups about environmental protection (Business, project
	beneficiaries)
	82. Awareness of general public about environmental protection or specific
	environmental problems
	83. Provision of information/training is sufficient and regular on the scope of and
	obligations deriving from most MEAs, at national, regional and local levels (public
	and government)
T-1	04. The internet of a departicular in internet into a shead operation.
Education	84. Environmental education is introduced into school curricula
	85. Adult education for Sustainable Development is infoduced
	80. Teacher are trained to leach SD topics 87. Education programs are adequate reflecting various needs
Canacity	87. Education programs are accurate reneering various needs
Capacity building/Traini	tochnical aspects of MEAs or new methods for environmental management or
building/ fraim	reconnected aspects of MEAS of new includes for environmental management of
ng	Indulaging public relations re environmental issues is surrelent
	banaficiaries) is sufficient
	80 Capacity-building is continuous and adequate to needs - with sufficient financing
Dublic	00. Sufficient domestic financial canacity (of public institutions/government spending)
financing	is used to finance environmental expenditures and investments and management of
canacity	is used in mance environmental experientaties and investments and management of
cupacity	sustainable resource management
	sustainable resource management 91 Ability of institutions to mobilize financial resources for environmental objectives
	 sustainable resource management 91. Ability of institutions to mobilize financial resources for environmental objectives (also from non-governmental or private organizations)
	 sustainable resource management 91. Ability of institutions to mobilize financial resources for environmental objectives (also from non-governmental or private organizations) 92. Adequate resources have been mobilized for the operation of the management of
	 sustainable resource management 91. Ability of institutions to mobilize financial resources for environmental objectives (also from non-governmental or private organizations) 92. Adequate resources have been mobilized for the operation of the management of environmental protection organization/institution that managing and implementing
	 91. Ability of institutions to mobilize financial resources for environmental objectives (also from non-governmental or private organizations) 92. Adequate resources have been mobilized for the operation of the management of environmental protection organization/institution that managing and implementing the relevant MEAs
	 91. Ability of institutions to mobilize financial resources for environmental objectives (also from non-governmental or private organizations) 92. Adequate resources have been mobilized for the operation of the management of environmental protection organization/institution that managing and implementing the relevant MEAs 93. Local communities have funds for environmental goals implementation

Economic	95. Sufficient types of environmental taxes and charges are used for environmental
instruments	objectives - polluter pays principle is implemented
	96. Environmental charges are adequate (not below operating/pollution costs)
	97. Market-based instruments for environmental protection are introduced and
	functioning
	98. Financial incentives for adopting sustainable resource management principles (i.e.
	to the local governments to manage forests as carbon sinks)
	99. Mechanisms to improve the effectiveness of economic instruments relevant to the
	environment
Private sector	100. Domestic private investments into environmental objectives are promoted
contribution	(with provision of incentives, with technology transfer or with PPPs)
	101. Foreign investments into the environmental sector
	102. Adequate economic management of private companies in the environmental
	sector
	103. Environmental management requirements to companies are implemented
	104. Integration of environmental issues into privatization processes
	105. Price subsidy scheme for the poor to access to environmental services
Investments	106. New physical investments (related to environmental objectives)
	107. Quality/Efficiency of existing environmental investments is adequate
	108. Maintenance/improvement of existing infrastructure to improve
	environmental performance is carried out
	109. Investments to improve the economic value of natural areas (forests, eco-
	tourism)
	110. Investments for tackling of war damages/Industrial damages
Enablers	111. National co-financing mechanisms for environmental
to/Characteristi	investments/introduction of sustainability practices
cs of	112. Investments are developed and realized taking into consideration relevant
investments	environmental considerations
Stakeholder	113. Stakeholder involvement into environmental goal implementation (i.e. via a
involvement in	committee or board or via information campaigns)
implementation	114. Media regularly addresses and discusses environmental issues
	115. Sufficient social capital to cooperate and volunteer in environmental
	activities (NGO, business, local authorities, academics)
NGO	116. NGOs and private sector participate in decision-making and natural resource
involvement in	protection and maintenance
implementation	117. NGOs are involved in awareness raising and education activities
	118. NGOs have access to sufficient financial support (from national authorities
	or from member fees) and their financing is transparent
Law/Strategy	119. Laws implemented in practice to implement environmental goals (i.e.
implementation	protected area designation or prohibiting ODS substances)
actions	120. Concrete technical measures to implement laws (climate change mitigation,
	adaptation, forest protection) and strategies
	121. Methodological solutions (technologies, innovations or good practice)
	promoted/transferred from other countries and used for implementing environmental
	goals
	122. Adequate environmental permitting/licensing

Law	123. Efficient instruments for enforcement
enforcement	124. Transparent system for enforcement (inspections, collection of sanctions and
	fines)
	125. Illegal activities (logging, hunting, fishing, interventions into to the water
	supply system) are recognized and reduced
	126. Anti-corruption measures are in place
	127. Sufficient capacity of staff/adequate capacity building who are responsible
	for issuing permits and for inspections at all governance levels
	128. Adequate operations of court services in environmental matters
Sustainable	129. Sufficient and adequate measures are implemented for sustainable
resource	management of natural resources
management	130. Ecosystem approach for the conservation of biodiversity and sustainable use
	of its components in all relevant economic sectors - no overexploitation
	131. Certification programmed are in use (i.e. for forestry, for buildings)
	132. Improved land management and ownership (crucial for forest management
	and climate change mitigation)
International	133. Sustained international funding for environmental projects implementation
support to	134. Efficient utilization of funds
implementation	135. International technical assistance to implementation of environmental goals
	(i.e. approval and review of projects, implementation of measures)
Transnational	136. International co-operation for improved implementation (i.e. with developed
co-operation	countries) -e.g. triangular cooperation
	137. Transboundary/Regional co-operation for improved implementation are
	identified and actively participated in
Research	138. Research infrastructure capacity is established and sufficient (to support
	policy making)
	139. Research institutions regularly conducting basic and applied scientific
	studies related to environmental challenges
	140. Priorities for research (addressing current problems or fulfilling MEAs) are
	identified and followed
	141. Researchers have knowledge and know-how about modern technologies and
	disciplines
	142. Researchers are motivated/committed to take up research in the field
	143. Direct cooperation between research organizations and enterprises and
	increasing the share of private funding
	144.Sufficient amount of funds to finance research projects
Scientific co-	145. Scientific cooperation, collaboration with international research institutions
operation	146.Scientific cooperation, collaboration between national institutions
Basic data types	147. Indicators to measure progress towards environmental objectives are
necessary for	introduced (water or energy or biodiversity)
monitoring	148.Physical assessment/Inventory development/Resource administration (water
activities	resources, fish stocks, pollutant release and fish stocks, PRTRs) - baseline data
	149.Integrated spatial information system
	150. Basic economic and social data is available for monitoring
	151. Quantitative assessments (energy balances, vulnerability studies,
	sociononomia affects of alimete abange and biodiversity losses)

Characteristics	152. Sufficiency of functional data					
of collected	153. Data quality (i.e. harmonized collection methodology, data processing)					
data	154. Continuity in data collections (permanent activity)					
Data collection	155. Monitoring methodologies are agreed at the national level and fully reflec					
	international methodologies, frequencies and sampling procedures (I.e. EU					
	guidelines)					
	156. There is a sufficient physical system for data collection (i.e. for GHG					
	biodiversity and PRTR data)					
	157. Integrated environmental data system is introduced (to ensure coordination					
	tata transparency and no data gaps)					
	158. The conected monitoring data and information is adequately processed for further utilization the flow of data is adequate					
En en en en la familia	150 Maritarian framework is actablished (i.e. institutional framework and					
Framework for	159. Monitoring framework is established (i.e. institutional framework and					
monitoring	programs)					
	160. Institutions responsible for data collection provide sufficient, quality data or					
	time for environmental monitoring/reporting activities - there is a data provisior					
	network					
	161. Improved coordination for more effectively use of existing monitoring					
	capacities of stakeholders (line-ministries, subnational bodies, research, academic					
	institutions, and in universities as well as in the private sector (information and					
	human resources))					
	162. Monitoring mechanisms to oversee the implementation of MEAs					
	163. Stakeholder involvement in monitoring activities					
	164. Private and public enterprises self-monitor and report on emissions and					
	discharges in sufficient quality and quantity					
Enablers to a	165. Sufficient political support to monitoring					
functioning	166. Sufficient and adequate human capacity for monitoring					
monitoring	167. Sufficient technical capacity for monitoring (i.e. GIS or climate monitoring					
system	equipment)					
	168. Sufficient financial resources for monitoring					
International	169. International technical assistance to monitoring is provided					
support and co-	170. International support to fulfilling monitoring and reporting obligations is					
operation for	available					
monitoring	171. Involvement in regional/global monitoring initiatives (I.e. EU) and					
activities	alignment of MDG indicators with these initiatives					
Reporting	172. Reporting process is established					
	173. There is a dedicated institution and sufficient institutional capacity to					
	develop reports					
	174. Reporting is prepared to inform policy development, facilitate co-operation					
	and to improve implementation					
	175. International guidelines for the production of environmental reports are used					
	176. Fulfilment of international reporting obligations (regular and timely and					
	adequate and complete reports)					
Information	177. Provision of environmental information is secured					
provision about	178. The provision of information is institutionalized (either via a dedicated uni					
monitoring	or a coordination unit) and transparent					
outcomes						
		1				
------------	----	--------	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--	--	--
Use	of	179.	Regular review of implementation of MEAs/MDGs			
monitoring		180.	Regular review of implementation of regulations and strategies			
results		181.	Regular review existing monitoring programs			
		182.	Regular review of existing targets (to update them and adopt them to			
		chang	d circumstances)			
		183.	Monitoring results are applied as a basis for creating knowledge and possibly			
		as a	asis for changing the course of action and activities in terms of the			
		implei	implementation of goals (policy-oriented monitoring)			
		184.	The government and its institutions can be held accountable for achievement			
		of the	als and implementation of policies			

Source: Compiled based on the documents listed in Annex 1A and Annex 1B

Annex 4: Final list of clustered implementation capacity factors and country examples

This annex presents an overview of the identified implementation capacity factors and supporting country examples, derived from national assessment documents and scientific articles (listed in Annex 2a and 2b). The table is organized in an excel file, according to the 11 implementation themes and the 58 implementation capacity factors and shows examples of evidence for each of the factors from all 20 studied countries. For most of the factors, there is more than one example per country from different source documents. For some factors in a few countries, no example could be identified, and these cells are marked with grey. The supporting examples were extracted from the source documents without alteration to the original text. After each example, the source document is referenced back to Annex 2a or Annex2b. Due to the large size of the table, the excel file is included at the following link:

https://drive.google.com/file/d/12rsVrHNlr8lBEHVAKTPXSeZDThE5dbcg/view?usp=sharing

Annex 5: Questionnaire for the identification of country-readiness indicators for the SDGs

Over the last decades, governments negotiated and adopted various environmental goals under different international regimes and agreements to tackle global environmental issues. Despite some progress, the realization of many of these goals remains out of close reach. In order to reduce the gap between ambitions and actual achievements in the future, we need to better understand what makes national implementation of environmental goals work and take that into consideration when planning the implementation of the recently adopted Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

This questionnaire was designed to identify the most important factors in the implementation of international environmental goals (such us the UNFCCC, the Montreal Protocol, the CBD or the MDG7 targets) at the national level. The geographic focus includes selected emerging economies of Asia and Europe. The questions below are based on an extensive document review that covered the implementation of MDG7 and related international environmental agreements in 20 countries in emerging Asia and Europe. Based on the most important factors of environmental goal implementation that will emerge through this questionnaire, a set of governance indicators will be developed to help proactively assess the capacity of countries to implement the environmental components of the SDGs.

Based on the indicators a **Sustainability Management Transition Index (STMI)** will be designed for highlevel analysis and comparison of countries' readiness to implement environmental goals. The questionnaire is part of an independent research at the Central European University. Its results will be built both into a doctoral thesis and through participation in relevant scientific and policy fora inform the international discourse on implementing the SDGs and the Post-2015 Development Agenda.

Thank you for your time, efforts and support.

Respondent's information

Type of your institution

- o Ministry
- o Other governmental organization/Agency
- o Non-governmental organization /Civil society organization/Association/Network/Initiative
- Research institution/University/Think-tank
- o International organization/Intergovernmental organization/ Multilateral organization
- Corporation/business organization
- o Other

Country or countries for which you answer the questions:

- o Albania
- o Bosnia-Herzegovina
- o Bulgaria
- o Croatia
- o Macedonia
- \circ Montenegro
- o Moldova
- o Romania
- o Serbia
- o Turkey

- o Cambodia
- Indonesia
- Republic of Korea
- o Lao PDR
- o Malaysia
- o Myanmar
- The Philippines
- o Timor-Leste
- o Thailand
- o Vietnam

Years of experience in the field of environment:_____

no i numun ur	<i>you with in</i>	iver matromar	en in onnien	un ugi com		
	1	2	3	4		
Not at all					Very familiar	
How familiar are you with the MDG process?						
	1	2	3	4		
Not at all					Very familiar	
How important is international cooperation to achieve environmental sustainability						
	1	2	3	4		
Not important					Very important	
How important was the MDG process to promote environmental sustainability?						
	1	2	3	4		
Not important					Very important	

How familiar are you with international environmental agreements?

Questionnaire

Which are the most important factors for successful implementation of the environmental components of the global Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)?

Please, choose up to maximum three factors from each group which are of critical importance for the implementation of environmental SDGs. Your choices will inform the selection of governance indicators for the Sustainability Transition Management Index.

1. Development of a strategic framework

1. Strategies/Policies/Plans are based on research and feasibility studies
2. Strategies/Policies/Plans are consulted with relevant stakeholders in the country

- 3. Strategies/Policies/Plans are harmonized and coherent
- 4. Strategies/Policies/Plans use integrated approaches towards socio-economic and environmental problems

5. Strategies/Policies/Plans set concrete; quantified and time-bound targets

6. Strategies/Policies/Plans are tailored to regional/local circumstances (e.g. with local environmental plans)

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

2. Institutional framework for implementation

1. Designated national implementation institution(s)

2. Clear allocation of implementation responsibilities (e.g. among ministries; between national and local level)

3. (High-level) inter-institutional coordination mechanisms

4. Co-operation with research institutions to support decision-making with relevant scientific research results

5. Involvement of stakeholder groups in environmental decision-making (e.g. businesses; civil society)

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

3. Institutional capacity for implementation

- 1. Political commitment to implementation
- 2. Qualified human capacity

3. Technical preparedness of implementing institutions (e.g. with equipment and infrastructure)

4. Financing for environmental goal implementing organizations

5. Empowerment of local governments to implement environmental goals

L SEP

The three most important factors in order of importance:

- No.____
- No.____

No.____

4. Domestic financing for implementation

1. Stable macroeconomic environment/Adequate economic development

2. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals (e.g. for infrastructure development)

3. Use of environmental taxes and charges

4. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources (e.g. for technology improvement)

5. Profitable operation of environmental utility companies

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

5. International support and international cooperation for implementation

1. Synchronized donor and recipient objectives

2. International financial support

3. International technical assistance (e.g. capacity-building or technology transfer)

4. National capacity for efficient utilization of international support

5. Transboundary/Regional co-operation

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

6. Law implementation and enforcement

1. Targeted government measures to implement laws (e.g. designation of protected areas)

2. Environmental impact assessment and permitting/licensing

3. Transparent and efficient system for enforcement (e.g. inspections; collection of sanctions and fines)

4. Adequacy of the treatment of environmental matters by the courts

5. Improved land ownership (e.g. secured property rights)

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

7. Stakeholder engagement

- 1. Programs to increase awareness (e.g. information campaigns or with regular media coverage)
- 2. Environmental education and training to target groups (e.g. NGOs; journalist; project beneficiaries)
- 3. Civil society involvement in environmental activities
- 4. Engagement of major companies to join voluntary environmental programs (e.g. environmental management systems or certification programs)
- 5. Integration of environmental considerations into privatization and concession processes

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

8. Scientific research

1. Sufficient and adequate research infrastructure
2. Regular and systematic research programs
3. Cooperation between research organizations and businesses
4. Collaboration between national research institutions
5. Collaboration with international research institutions

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

9. Monitoring framework SEP

1. Clear institutional responsibility for monitoring (e.g. data collection)
2. Institutional mechanism to coordinate monitoring capacities
3. Sufficient and adequate human capacity for monitoring
4. Sufficient technical capacity for monitoring (e.g. monitoring equipment)
5. Sufficient financial resources for monitoring
6. Involvement in regional/global monitoring initiatives

The three most important factors in order of importance:

No.____

No._____ No.____

10. Data collection process (provision of environmental information)

1. Monitoring plans are developed (that establish quality standards and selects indicators)

2. Monitoring methodologies are harmonized and are in line with international guidelines

3. Baseline data (physical assessments; resource inventories) are available

4. Data collection processes are adequate to provide sufficient; functional and regular statistics

5. Integrated environmental information system is introduced (that collects and assesses all relevant data)

The three most important factors in order of importance:

- No.____
- No.____

No.____

11. Review of implementation

1. An environmental reporting process is established that informs policy and decision-makers

2. International reporting obligations are followed

3. Environmental goal implementation is regularly assessed (e.g. by the government)

4. Public access to environmental information is secured

5. Governments are held accountable for environmental goal implementation (e.g. with government performance auditing)

The three most important factor in order of importance:

No.____

No.____

No.____

Please rate the overall importance of the above groups for successful implementation of the environmental components of the global Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

Your choices will inform the weighting of governance indicators for the Sustainability Transition Management Index.

	Not important	Somewhat important	Important	Very important
1.Development of a strategic framework				
2. Institutional coordination for implementation				
3. Institutional capacity for implementation				
4. Domestic financing for implementation				
5. International support and cooperation				
6. Law implementation and enforcement				
7. Stakeholder engagement				
8. Scientific research				
9. Monitoring framework				
10. Data collection process				
11. Review of implementation				

Comments

Please add any additional and crucial implementation factors that you have found missing.

If you are interested to participate in an interview for the research, please, provide you email address.

Thank you for your time and support!

Annex 6a: Profile of the questionnaire respondents

In order to ensure that the results of the questionnaire are reliable and comparable and the competency of the respondents, the profile of the respondents were analyzed in detail first. The results of this analysis are presented below.

Respondents indicated on average 13,89 years of experience in the field of environment, with 13,78 years of experience of the European respondents and 13,85 years of experience of the Asian respondents. The experience level of respondents varied more at the country level: Malaysian respondents indicated an average 7 years of experience, while Croatian and Serbian respondents both had an average of 23,67 years of experience. See Table 62.

Europe	Years of experience in the field of environment	Asia	Years of experience in the field of environment
Albania	11.60	Cambodia	13.80
Armenia	13.50	Indonesia	13.50
Bosnia and Herzegovina	10.00	Lao PDR	9.25
Bulgaria	10.20	Malaysia	6.33
Croatia	19.25	Myanmar	16.00
Macedonia	14.86	Thailand	13.00
Montenegro	11.29	The Philippines	19.67
Moldova	17.43	Timor-Leste	14.00
Romania	14.43	Viet Nam	12.00
Serbia	15.44		
Turkey	13.63		
Europe average	13.78	Asia average	13.85

Table 63: Years of experience of the questionnaire respondents in the field of environment

Most respondents indicated that they are familiar with international agreements and also with the MDG process. On a scale from 1-4, they indicated an average 3,35 when asked about their level of familiarity with international environmental agreements and 3,09 when asked about their level of familiarity with the MDG process. European respondents indicated somewhat higher familiarity with both topics (3.52 and 3,23 respectively) and Asian respondents indicated on average somewhat lower figures (3,13 and 2,92). See Table 63.

	Level of familiarity with international environmental agreements (1-4)	Level of familiarity with the MDG process (1-4)
Albania	3.00	3.20
Armenia	3.67	2.83
Bosnia and		
Herzegovina	3.50	3.40
Bulgaria	3.20	3.00
Croatia	3.75	2.75
Macedonia	3.57	2.86
Montenegro	3.71	3.57
Moldova	3.29	3.29
Romania	3.57	3.29
Serbia	3.56	3.22
Turkey	3.63	3.75
Europe average	3.52	3.23
Cambodia	3.20	3.00
Indonesia	3.17	2.67
Lao PDR	2.80	3.00
Malaysia	2.25	2.25
Myanmar	3.00	3.25
Thailand	2.83	2.17
The Philippines	3.33	3.67
Timor-Leste	3.50	2.75
Viet Nam	3.80	3.00
Asia average	3.13	2.92

Table 64: Level of familiarity of the questionnaire respondents with international environmental agreements and the MDG process

Respondents both from Europe and Asia, considered international cooperation to achieve environmental sustainability highly important: on a scale from 1-4, on average they indicated 3,8 in both regions. However, the importance of MDG process to promote environmental sustainability was somewhat lower (3,34) among the respondents from both regions (3,21 and 3,51 respectively in Europe and Asia). While respondents from some countries, such as Cambodia or Vietnam found that the MDG process had high importance in promoting environmental sustainability, respondents from Croatia indicated that the MDG process was only somewhat important (in promoting environmental sustainability). This latter is probably also due to the fact that the MDG process has not received considerable attention in the country and was not very relevant to the development issues Croatia was facing in the wake of the EU accession process.

*				*	
	Perceived importance of international cooperation to achieve environmental sustainability (1-4)	Perceived importance of the MDG process to promote environmental sustainability (1-4)		Perceived importance of international cooperation to achieve environmental sustainability (1-4)	Perceived importance of the MDG process to promote environmental sustainability (1-4)
Albania	4.00	3.60	Cambodia	3.80	3.80
Armenia	3.17	3.00	Indonesia	3.60	3.33
Bosnia and					
Herzegovina	4.00	3.33	Lao PDR	4.00	4.00
Bulgaria	4.00	3.60	Malaysia	3.25	2.25
Croatia	4.00	2.25	Myanmar	3.75	3.75
Macedonia	4.00	3.14	Thailand	3.67	3.33
Montenegro	3.57	3.29	The Philippines	4.00	3.56
			Timor-		
Moldova	3.86	3.14	Leste	4.00	3.50
Romania	3.71	3.29	Viet Nam	4.00	3.83
Serbia	3.78	3.44			
Turkey	3.88	3.13			
Europe			Asia		
average	3.80	3.21	average	3.81	3.51

Table 65: Importance of international environmental agreements and the MDG process to promote environmental sustainability according to the questionnaire respondents

The institutional background of the respondents shows a balanced mix between government and NGOs (42% and 56% respectively). Figure 27 shows a more detailed breakdown of organization types of the questionnaire respondents.



Figure 27: Submissions according to type of institutions

The percentage of respondents from government organizations was lower among the European submissions (37%) and higher among the Asian submissions (49%). Among institutional types, the biggest difference was among the submission from international/intergovernmental or multilateral organizations (31% from Europe versus 10% from Asia respectively). Regarding the distribution of years of experience, 16% of the respondents indicated 5 or fewer years of experience, 26% of the respondents 5-10 years of experience and 54% of the respondents had above 10 years of experience6. 4 respondents did not provide answer to this question.

Annex 6b: Selections of 1st, 2nd and 3rd priority choices of the total, Asian and European respondents concerning the 58 implementation capacity factors

		Total	Europe	Asia
	1. Strategies/Policies/Plans are based on research and feasibility			
	studies	50%	53%	45%
	2. Strategies/Policies/Plans are consulted with stakeholders	65%	60%	71%
1 Development	3. Strategies/Policies/Plans are harmonized and coherent	32%	28%	39%
of a strategic	4. Strategies/Policies/Plans use integrated approaches towards socio-economic and environmental problems 6 5. Strategies/Policies/Plans set concrete; quantified and time-bound		63%	65%
	5. Strategies/Policies/Plans set concrete; quantified and time-bound targets	42%	56%	22%
	6. Strategies/Policies/Plans are tailored to regional/local circumstances		34%	55%
2 Institutional	1. Designation of lead national implementation institution(s)	42%	34%	53%
framework for implementation	2. Clear allocation of implementation responsibilities (e.g. among ministries; between national and local level)		84%	71%
Impromotion	3. Inter-institutional coordination mechanisms	39%	38%	41%
	4. Co-operation with research institutions to support decision- making with relevant scientific research results		59%	55%
	5. Involvement of stakeholder groups in environmental decision-			
	making	75%	76%	73%
	1. Political commitment to implementation	79%	81%	76%
	2. Qualified human capacity		68%	45%
3. Institutional capacity for	3. Technical preparedness of implementing institutions (e.g. with equipment and infrastructure)		26%	43%
implementation	4. Financing for environmental goal implementing organizations	64%	62%	67%
	5. Empowerment of local governments to implement environmental goals	61%	56%	67%
	1. Stable macroeconomic environment/Adequate economic development		57%	57%
4 Domestic	2. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals	81%	76%	88%
financing for	3. Use of environmental taxes and charges	59%	65%	51%
implementation	4. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources (e.g. for technology improvement)	79%	81%	76%
	5. Adequate economic operation of environmental utility			
	companies	16%	10%	24%
	1. Synchronized donor and recipient objectives	45%	53%	35%
5. International	2. International financial support	62%	54%	71%
support	3. International technical assistance (e.g. capacity-building or			
cooperation for	technology transfer)	68%	65%	73%
implementation	4. National capacity for efficient utilization of international support	74%	71%	80%
	5. Transboundary/Regional co-operation	44%	49%	37%
6 Lorr	1. Targeted government measures to implement laws	77%	74%	82%
implementation	2. Environmental permitting/licensing	67%	63%	71%
and enforcement	3. Transparent and efficient system for enforcement	83%	85%	80%
	4. Adequacy of the treatment of environmental matters by the courts	38%	49%	24%

	5. Improved land ownership	23%	15%	35%
	1. Public awareness-raising about environmental issues	60%	53%	69%
	2. Environmental education and training to target groups	76%	76%	73%
7. Stakeholder	3. Civil society involvement in environmental activities	65 %	64,7%	63 %
engagement	4. Engagement of businesses in voluntary environmental activities	59%	66%	47%
	5. Integration of environmental considerations into privatization			
	processes	34%	26%	45%
	1. Sufficient and adequate research infrastructure	56%	57%	53%
8 Scientific	2. Regular and systematic research programs	62%	60%	63%
research	3. Cooperation between research organizations and businesses	67%	71%	61%
i cscai ch	4. Collaboration between national research institutions	41%	37%	47%
	5. Collaboration with international research institutions	68%	68%	67%
	1. Clear institutional responsibility for monitoring	78%	76%	80%
	2. Institutional mechanism to coordinate monitoring capacities	44%	35%	55%
9. Monitoring	3. Sufficient and adequate human capacity for monitoring	49%	51%	45%
framework	4. Sufficient technical capacity for monitoring	38%	35%	41%
	5. Sufficient financial resources for monitoring	63%	71%	53%
	6. Involvement in regional/global monitoring initiatives	24%	24%	24%
	1. Monitoring plans are developed	53%	51%	55%
	2. Monitoring methodologies are harmonized and are in line with			
	international guidelines	54%	53%	55%
10. Data	3. Baseline data (physical assessments; resource inventories) are		10	
collection	available	57%	49%	69%
processes	4. Data collection processes are adequate to provide sufficient;	6604	6504	C7 0/
	functional and regular statistics	66%	65%	6/%
	5. Integrated databases for environmental information system is	670/	7404	4704
	1 A deguate environmental reporting process	73%	65%	4/%
	2. International reporting obligations are followed	7 <i>57</i> 0 35%	11%	0470 27%
11. Review of implementation	2. International reporting congations are followed	52%	41/0	61%
	A Public access to environmental information is secured	5270 61%	-+070 60%	/10%
	5. Governments are held accountable for environmental goal	01/0	0770	47/0
	implementation	74%	75%	71%

Annex 6c: Selections of 1st, 2nd and 3rd priority choices concerning the 58 implementation capacity factors, according to the type of institutions of the questionnaire respondents

		Int. org.	Ministry Gov. agency	NGOs CSOs	Research institution University Think-tank
	1. Strategies/Policies/Plans are based on				1 mmk-tank
	research and feasibility studies	38%	57%	55%	44%
	2. Strategies/Policies/Plans are consulted				
	with stakeholders	81%	57%	60%	69%
	3. Strategies/Policies/Plans are harmonized				
1. Development	and coherent	27%	37%	30%	19%
of a strategic	4. Strategies/Policies/Plans use integrated				
framework	approaches towards socio-economic and				
	environmental problems	73%	63%	55%	81%
	5. Strategies/Policies/Plans set concrete;	2004	100/	5 00/	2004
	quantified and time-bound targets	38%	43%	50%	38%
	6. Strategies/Policies/Plans are tailored to				
	regional/local circumstances (e.g. with local	250/	450/	500/	4.40/
	1 Designated notional implementation	33%	45%	50%	44%
	institution(s)	35%	17%	40%	11%
	2 Clear allocation of implementation	3370	4770	4070	44 70
2 Institutional	responsibilities (e.g. among ministries:				
framework for	between national and local level)	85%	82%	70%	81%
implementation	3 Inter-institutional coordination	0070	0270	7070	0170
mprementation	mechanisms	54%	37%	25%	38%
	4. Co-operation with research institutions to				
	support decision-making with relevant				
	scientific research results	38%	63%	70%	50%
	5. Involvement of stakeholder groups in				
	environmental decision-making (e.g.				
	businesses; civil society)	77%	73%	85%	75%
	1. Political commitment to implementation	88%	80%	85%	56%
	2 Qualified human canacity	(00/	500/	400/	600/
	2. Technical group drags of implementing	69%	59%	40%	69%
3. Institutional	3. Technical preparedness of implementing				
capacity for	infrastructure)	2306	/1%	30%	25%
implementation	4. Financing for anyironmental goal	2370	4170	3070	2370
	implementing organizations	58%	65%	70%	69%
	5 Empowerment of local governments to	5070	0.570	7070	0770
	implement environmental goals	54%	55%	75%	75%
4. Domestic	1. Stable macroeconomic	2.75	22,0		, .
financing for	environment/Adequate economic				
implementation	development	42%	71%	60%	38%

	2. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals (e.g. for infrastructure				
	development)	88%	78%	75%	88%
	3. Use of environmental taxes and charges	73%	51%	70%	56%
	4. Use of financial incentives to mobilize	1370	5170	7070	5070
	private resources (e.g. for technology				
	improvement)	77%	84%	65%	88%
	5. Adequate economic operation of				
	environmental utility companies	15%	12%	20%	25%
	1. Synchronized donor and recipient objectives	65%	35%	50%	50%
5. International	2. International financial support	42%	73%	70%	44%
support	3. International technical assistance (e.g.				
cooperation for	capacity-building or technology transfer)	54%	73%	65%	81%
implementation	4. National capacity for efficient utilization				
	of international support	81%	69%	75%	81%
	5. Transboundary/Regional co-operation	54%	49%	25%	38%
	1. Targeted government measures to				
	implement laws	81%	86%	70%	63%
6. Law	2. Environmental permitting/licensing	62%	78%	65%	50%
implementation	3. Transparent and efficient system for				
and	enforcement	85%	84%	80%	88%
enforcement	4. Adequacy of the treatment of				
	environmental matters by the courts	46%	31%	40%	50%
	5. Improved land ownership	15%	18%	40%	19%
	1. Public awareness-raising about				
	environmental issues	58%	63%	60%	56%
	2. Environmental education and training to	770/	700/	950/	(20)
7 Stakaholdor	2 Civil society involvement in	//%	/8%	83%	03%
engagement	environmental activities	73%	59%	75%	56%
engagement	4. Engagement of businesses in voluntary	1370	5770	1570	2070
	environmental activities	62%	59%	50%	69%
	5. Integration of environmental				
	considerations into privatization processes	27%	41%	30%	38%
	1. Sufficient and adequate research	250/	500/	CEN	
	Infrastructure	35%	59%	65%	69%
	2. Regular and systematic research	58%	65%	65%	11%
8. Scientific	3 Cooperation between research	5070	0.570	0570	4470
research	organizations and businesses	88%	57%	55%	69%
	4. Collaboration between national research				
	institutions	27%	43%	45%	56%
	5. Collaboration with international research				
	institutions	81%	71%	70%	56%
	1. Clear institutional responsibility for	050/	710/	000/	010/
0 Monitoring	Inonitoring	83%	/1%	80%	81%
framework	2. Institutional mechanism to coordinate monitoring capacities	42%	30%	50%	50%
H antework	3. Sufficient and adequate human capacity	-T2/0	5770	5070	5070
	for monitoring	38%	55%	55%	50%

	4. Sufficient technical capacity for				
	monitoring	31%	49%	25%	31%
	5. Sufficient financial resources for				
	monitoring	69%	69%	50%	50%
	6. Involvement in regional/global				
	monitoring initiatives	19%	20%	40%	31%
	1. Monitoring plans are developed (that				
	establish quality standards and selects				
	indicators)	38%	55%	65%	63%
	2. Monitoring methodologies are				
	harmonized and are in line with				
10. Data	international guidelines	50%	55%	60%	56%
collection	3. Baseline data (physical assessments;				
processes	resource inventories) are available	65%	59%	40%	50%
	4. Data collection processes are adequate to				
	provide sufficient; functional and regular				
	statistics	65%	63%	65%	75%
	5. Integrated databases for environmental				
	information system is introduced	69%	63%	65%	56%
	1. Adequate environmental reporting				
	process	77%	78%	70%	69%
	2. International reporting obligations are				
	followed	35%	39%	40%	19%
11. Review of	3. Environmental goal implementation is				
implementation	regularly assessed	19%	69%	40%	75%
	4. Public access to environmental				
	information is secured	85%	<u>45</u> %	70%	63%
	5. Governments are held accountable for				
	environmental goal implementation	81%	65%	80%	75%

Annex 7: Examples of capacity indicators organized by policy implementation themes

Theme 1. Development of a strategic framework:

- Relevant research results are the basis for the formulation of environmental protection policies (BiH UNEP 2010, 73)
- Capacity to integrate climate change considerations in national development policies (Government of Philippines, UNDP and GEF 2005, 109)
- A mechanism for the harmonization and implementation of relevant strategies have been established (BiH UNEP 2010, 74)
- Index to measure the adequacy of legislation (Coskun and Gencay 2011)
- Existence of national climate change policy or law (Steves and Teytelboym 2013, 25)
- The existence and comprehensiveness of laws and policies governing on transparent forest planning and regional spatial planning (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 205)
- The existence and comprehensiveness of laws and policies governing on forest planning and regional spatial plan formulation involving all stakeholders (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 205)
- The country has developed a Local Environment Plan (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 428)
- The extent to which the law requires opportunities for public input for the preparation of environmental legislation (Worker and De Silva 2015, 29)
- Number of environmental strategies, programs and plans that take into account the objectives of environmental conventions (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 46)
- Degree of agreements in specific strategies, programs and plans (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 46)

Theme 2. Institutional framework for implementation:

- Dedicated climate change institution (Steves and Teytelboym 2013, 25)
- Organization of water management administration (Araral and Yu 2010, 5)
- Level of involvement of leading environmental institutions in the implementation of MEAs (BiH UNEP 2010, 110)
- Convention implementation units are established, and responsibilities are defined (Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005, 43)
- The existence of a joint management operating mechanism (BiH UNEP 2010, 111)

- Multi-stakeholder platform is established for natural resource management (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 463)
- Degree of integration of the objectives of the conventions into the work of the agencies (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 51)
- Inter-agency working group to implement the Nagoya Protocol (Philippines, NEDA 2014, Annex 3)
- Local development councils are set up (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 463)

Theme 3. Institutional capacity:

- Sufficient level of staff, skills, training, performance review and employment conditions in protected area management (Porej and Matic 2009, 44)
- The number of personnel who own sufficient qualification in carrying out regional planning for forest management (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 207)
- Adequate resources have been mobilized for the operation of the management of environmental protection organizations BiH UNEP 2010, 117)
- Functional capacity and balance of water management administrations (Araral and Yu 2010, 5)
- The amount of funds allocated to develop the process for participatory spatial planning (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 215)
- Number of officials trained at different ministries (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 31)
- Availability of necessary technical skills (BiH UNEP 2010, 118)
- There is a demonstrated commitment to protected area management (Porej and Matic 2009, 46)

Theme 4. Domestic financing capacity:

- Finance available for water investments (Araral and Yu 2010, 3)
- Existence of an independent water pricing body (Araral and Yu 2010, 4)
- Annually utilized funds for the implementation of forest, GHG emission reduction, RES or energy efficiency projects (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 56)
- Funding is adequate for protected are management activities (Porej and Matic 2009, 44)
- Number of local governments that have mainstreamed and budgeted for biodiversity objectives (Croatia, Environment Agency 2005, 77)
- Number of financed projects (Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005, 46)

Theme 5. International support and co-operation:

• Existence of an aid coordination policy and mechanism (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 428)

- The country has signed up to REDD (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 464)
- Availability technology transfer (BiH UNEP 2010, 118)
- Annually utilized development financing from various funds and financial sources for environmental projects (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 60)
- Number of international projects, funds from international sources (Croatia, Environment Agency 2005, 77)
- Allocated amount for co-financing international projects compared to the previous year (Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005, 43)
- Number of strategies and the extent to which they cover technology transfer- related issues (Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005, 47)

Theme 6. Law implementation and enforcement capacity:

- Number of projects were public notices were given seeking comments on the EIA or its terms of reference (Worker and De Silva 2015, p21)
- The extent the law requires adequate and effective remedies in cases relating to the environment (Worker and De Silva 2015, 44)
- The extent of forest areas which are designated and accepted by the parties (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 215)
- Level of understanding of the permit issuers that the permit granting mechanism aims at controlling and regulating forests (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 208)
- Sufficient number of prosecutors/judges and own adequate qualifications in forestry and environment (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 208)

Theme 7. Stakeholder engagement:

- Cooperation between stakeholders (BiH UNEP 2010, 112)
- Awareness of stakeholders (BiH UNEP 2010, 112)
- Number of press releases on environmental goals by different ministries (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 43)
- Existence of environmental educational plans (BiH UNEP 2010, 114)
- Number of officials trained at different stakeholder institutions (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 39)
- Number of trained teachers by area (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 31)
- The Constitution provides for CSO involvement in economic policymaking for NRM (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 462)

- Number of NGO activists who actively provide inputs for regional spatial and forest planning (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 215)
- The number of business representatives who are present and participate in meetings which discusses forest planning (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 215)

Theme 8. Research and scientific cooperation:

- Research on key social and ecological issues is consistent with the needs of protected area management (Porej and Matic 2009, 45)
- Critical research needs are identified and prioritized (Porej and Matic 2009, 45)
- Number of biodiversity projects increased, stocktaking of uncovered aspects of biological diversity started (Croatia, Environment Agency 2005, 77)
- Number of research projects (Philippines, NEDA, 2014, Annex3)
- Collaboration between research institutions (Philippines, NEDA 2014, Annex3)
- Connection between environmental research and environmental policy implementation policy (BiH UNEP 2010, 112)
- Number of academicians that actively provide input for regional and forest planning (UNDP Indonesia 2012, 215)
- Science and technology application (Araral and Yu 2010, 6)
- Allocated amount for research projects (Romania, UNDP and GEF 2005 45)
- Percentage of annually utilized funds from those allocated under the National Scientific Programme for Global Environmental Management (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 37)
- Use of traditional knowledge in environmental decision-making processes (BiH UNEP 2010, 113)

Theme 9. Institutional framework for monitoring:

- Existence of a National Strategy for the Development of Statistics (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 426)
- There is a Unit dedicated to the collection of data on environment in the Ministry of Environment, Ministry of Forest and Ministry of mining (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 471)
- The extent to which competent public authorities are mandated by law to regularly collect and update relevant environmental information (Worker and De Silva 2015, 16)
- Adequacy of the Convention implementation monitoring process (BiH UNEP 2010, 118)

Theme 10. Environmental data collection processes:

- Critical research and monitoring needs are identified and prioritized (Porej and Matic 2009, 45)
- Monitoring is timely and correctly (BiH UNEP 2010 118)

- Comprehensive computerized records of natural resources, in form of maps African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 464)
- Validity of water data for planning (Araral and Yu 2010, 4)
- All known natural habitat types are identified and include in existing plans (Philippines, NEDA 2014, Annex3)
- There is a comprehensive inventory of the biological diversity throughout the region (Porej and Matic 2009, 46)
- Degree of compliance of required and provided data for reporting to environmental conventions (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 37)

Theme 11. Reporting and review processes:

- Information system set up, volume (type, number) and accessibility (levels) of data and information increased (Croatia, Environment Agency 2005, 77)
- Compliance of required and provided data for reporting to MEAs (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 37) in percentage
- Number of annual reports on the condition environment using the convention implementation indicators (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 37)
- Number of annual reports on the implementation of the strategies, programs, and development plans (Bulgaria, Ministry of Environment and Water, GEF and UNDP 2004, 36)
- Effective evaluations are carried out timely and correctly (BiH UNEP 2010, 77)
- Monitoring results are applied as a basis for creating knowledge and possibly as a basis... for changing the course of implementation activities (BiH UNEP 2010, 76)
- Extent to which the environment is enabling for transparency (African Capacity Building Foundation 2013, 462)
- To extent to which the law mandates (timely/affordable) access to environmental information to be provided upon request? (Worker and De Silva 2015, 10-11)
- The extent to which the law mandates the government to publish reports on the state of the environment periodically and at reasonable intervals (Worker and De Silva 2015, 17-18)
- Legal accountability of water sector officials (Araral and Yu 2010, 2)

Annex 8: Overview of the proposed components, implementation capacity indicator clusters, indicators of the STMI and their scoring methodology

Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity	Suggested scoring
1.1: Allocation of implementation responsibilities	
1.1.1. Is there an implementation plan for the environmental issue(s) in question, which defines the main responsible government body for each implementation measure?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
1.1.2. Are there dedicated units in relevant ministries to support the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes in all 0,5 – Yes, in some 0 – No
1.1.3.Are the responsibilities of the local governments clearly defined regarding the implementation of the studied environmental SDG?	1 – Yes, defined by law 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
1.1.4 Is there an established institutional mechanism for the coordination of implementation activities among multiple actors?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Yes but with limited functioning 0 – No
1.2: Political commitment to implementation	
1.2.1. Are all relevant international environmental agreements signed and ratified?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Partially 0 <u>– No</u>
1.2.2. Is the environmental SDG in question included as a priority in the current national development strategy of the country?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Discussed but not as a stand-alone priority 0 – No
1.2.3. What is level of the main responsible body or unit, which is the primary responsible for the coordination and the implementation of the environmental goal in question?	 Dedicated Ministry 0,66 – Department 0,33 – Dedicated Unit 0 – None of the above
1.2.4. Are environmental considerations supported and prioritized in budget planning/investment decision?	$ \begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
1.3: Involvement of stakeholder groups (e.g. businesses; civil society) making	in environmental decision-
1.3.1. Is there a formal mechanism (e.g. a National Council for Climate Change) to involve various stakeholders during the planning of policies and implementation activities of the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Yes, but restricted to some stakeholders or ad-hoc 0 – No
1.3.2. Are results of stakeholder consultations taken into consideration before finalizing policies and plans concerning the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
1.3.3. Are stakeholders involved in operative-level environmental decision-making relevant to the environmental SDG e.g. industrial or investment permitting procedures or in negotiating natural resource extraction and management activities)?	1 – Yes, defined by law 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No

Component 2: Law implementation capacity	Suggested scoring		
2.1. Targeted government measures to implement laws			
2.1.1. Are relevant environmental policies and laws translated into concrete (quantified and time-bound) implementation measures?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
2.1.2 Are measures defined by environmental policies and laws are based on research and feasibility studies and thus realistic to implement?	1 – Yes in all 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
2.1.3. Do the institutions primarily responsible for the implementation of the relevant environmental SDGs hold sufficient human capacity to translate environmental policies and laws into specific measures and support their implementation?	1 – Yes/Mostly 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
2.2: Transparent and efficient system for enforcement			
2.2.1. Are there established target values for improvements to the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – For some targets 0 – No		
2.2.2. Is there regulation in place to monitor and enforce compliance with relevant environmental policies and laws?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
2.2.3. Are inspections processes planned according to international practices and follow a standardized approach concerning reporting and evaluation?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
2.2.4. Is there regulation in place that stipulates fines and sanctions concerning the environmental SDG in question and defines a method of their collection and use?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
2.3: Environmental impact assessment and permitting/licensing			
2.3.1. Are there requirements to prepare EIAs before large development projects?	1 – Yes 0,5. –With limited scope 0 – No		
2.3.2. Is there a comprehensive, integrated environmental permitting and licensing system (i.e. IPPC)?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Not fully developed 0 – No		
2.3.3. Does the environmental permitting/licensing system function efficiently?	$ \begin{array}{c c} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $		

Component 3: Financing capacity	Suggested scoring		
3.1. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals			
3.1.1.Are the exact financial requirements of programmed environmental actions and plans (set e.g. in action plans) known?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.1.2.Is there a mechanism to ensure that resources are earmarked in annual government budget to implement all relevant environmental investments and programs?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.1.3.Are there revenue collection activities for the implementation of the environmental goal in question (e.g. via the collection of environmental charges and taxes or the establishment of environmental funds)?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.2. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources			
3.2.1. Are subsidy schemes, tax allowances/exemptions available for private sector actors that can motivate the implementation of relevant environmental SDGs.	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.2.2. Are there (green) investment schemes that can provide loans and grants to private sector actors to motivate the implementation of the relevant environmental SDGs?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.2.3. Is the country a member of relevant international financing schemes?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some 0 – No		
3.2.4. Has the country phased-out of environmentally harmful subsidies (e.g. for fuels and pesticides)	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.3. National capacity for efficient utilization of international support	t		
3.3.1. Does the country have a plan with concrete measures for attracting and coordinating international financial and technical support for the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.3.2. Is there a government body that coordinates international funds and support for the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.3.3. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to attend negotiations of the relevant environmental conventions?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
3.3.4. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to manage, monitor and report the implementation of projects financed and supported from international funds?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		

Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity	Suggested scoring
4.1. Environmental education	
4.1.1.Is there a government decision (decree) or strategy/action plan to introduce education concerning the environmental SDG in question?	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & - \operatorname{Yes} \\ 0,5 & - \operatorname{To} \text{ some extent} \\ 0 & - \operatorname{No} \end{array} $
4.1.2. Is there a responsible body to coordinate environmental education activities in the country?	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & - \operatorname{Yes} \\ 0,5 & - \operatorname{To} \text{ some extent} \\ 0 & - \operatorname{No} \end{array} $
4.1.3. Are there environmental education curricula developed at the national level?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
4.1.4. Are environmental considerations/modules integrated into higher-education curricula and vocational training?	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & - \operatorname{Yes} \\ 0,5 & - \operatorname{To} \text{ some extent} \\ 0 & - \operatorname{No} \end{array} $
4.2. Research and scientific co-operation	
4.2.1. Is there a strategy or plan that establishes research priorities, cooperation areas and technology transfer mechanisms concerning the environmental SDG in question?	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & - \operatorname{Yes} \\ 0,5 & - \operatorname{To} \text{ some extent} \\ 0 & - \operatorname{No} \end{array} $
4.2.2. Are national researchers supported to participate in relevant international research activities and collaborations?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
4.2.3. Are there privately-owned and run environmental research centers or laboratories in the country (concerning the environmental SDG in question)?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
4.2.4. Is the/Are there national scheme(s) and/or bodies to support the transfer of environmentally friendly technologies to businesses by awareness-raising, consultancy and financing activities?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No

Component 5: Monitoring capacity	Suggested scoring		
5.1. Delineation of institutional mandates for monitoring			
5.1.1. Is there a main body responsible for the coordination of monitoring activities?	1 – Yes 0,5 – Partially 0 – No		
5.1.2. Are data collection responsibilities clearly defined?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
5.1.3. Is there data provision requirements for external actors (e.g. for companies) concerning the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
5.1.4. Do institutions have sufficient capacity to regularly collect, process and store relevant data?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No		
5.2. Adequacy of data collection processes to provide sufficient, fund	ctional and regular statistics		
5.2.1. Is data collected for all relevant environmental indicators?	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -For some \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $		
5.2.2. Have clear data collection guidelines been developed?	$ \begin{array}{rcl} 1 & -Yes \\ 0,5 & -To some extent \\ 0 & -No \end{array} $		

5.2.3. Are data collection activities carried out regularly so that the available data is up to date?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No
5.2.4. Is the quality of the collected data validated and the data is processed for further analysis?	1 – Yes 0,5 – To some extent 0 – No

Component 6: Policy review capacity	Suggested scoring
6.1 Environmental reporting systems	
6.1.1 Is there a law that requires the preparation of general state of the	1 - Yes
environment reports concerning the environmental SDG in question?	0 - No
6.1.2. Is there a responsible body appointed to coordinate the	1 - Yes
preparation of state of the environmental reports?	0 - No
	1 - Yes
6.1.3. Is the necessary data available for the preparation of reports?	0,5 - To some extent
	0 - No
(14 Are stableholders (including seasonal institutions NCOs)	1 - Yes
6.1.4. Are stakenoiders (including research institutions, NGOS)	0,5 - To some extent
involved in the preparation of environmental reports?	0 - No
6.2 Government accountability mechanisms	
621 Do relevant environmental strategies require the properties of	1 - Yes
0.2.1. Do relevant environmental strategies require the preparation of	0,5 - To some extent
regular progress review of their implementation?	0 - No
6.2.2. Are relevant data and information or (if available)	1 - Yes
implementation reports of environmental SDGs made publicly	0,5 - To some extent
available on a timely basis?	0 - No
	1 - Yes
6.2.3. Is the government required to report (e.g. to the parliament) on	0,5 - To some extent
progress with the implementation of environmental strategies?	0 - No
	1 - Yes
6.2.4. Is there a general auditor body to review progress with the	0.5 - To some extent
implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	0 - No

Annex 9. Results of the pilot testing of the proposed implementation capacity indicators for the STMI – Turkey, implementation capacities of climate change mitigation goals

Component 1: Institutional framework and capacity			
Indicator cluster 1.1: Allocation of implementation responsibilities			
Indicators	Score		
1.1.1. Is there an implementation plan for the environmental issue(s) in question, which defines the main responsible government body for each implementation measure?	0,5 – Yes, in some		
1.1.2.Are there dedicated units in relevant ministries to support the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – Yes, in some		
1.1.3.Are the responsibilities of the local governments clearly defined regarding the implementation of the studied environmental SDG?	0,5 – To some extent		
1.1.4.Is there an established institutional mechanism for the coordination of implementation activities among multiple actors?	0,5 – Yes, but with limited functioning		
Indicator cluster 1.2: Political commitment to implementation			
Indicators	Score		
1.2.1. Are all relevant international environmental agreements signed and ratified?	0,5 – Partially		
1.2.2. Is climate change included as a priority in the current national development strategy of the country?	0,5 – Discussed but not as a stand-alone priority		
1.2.3. What is level of the main government body or unit, which is the primary responsible for the coordination and the implementation of the environmental goal in question?	0,66 – Department		
1.2.4. Are climate considerations supported and prioritized in budget planning/investment decision?	0 – No		
Indicator cluster 1.3: Involvement of stakeholder groups (e.g. businesses; civil society) in environmental decision-making			
Indicators	Score		
1.3.1. Is there a formal mechanism (e.g. a National Council for Climate Change) to involve various stakeholders during the planning of policies and implementation activities of the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – Yes, but restricted to some stakeholders		
1.3.2. Are results of stakeholder consultations taken into consideration before finalizing policies and plans concerning the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – To some extent		
1.3.3. Are stakeholders involved in operative-level environmental decision-making relevant to the environmental SDG e.g. industrial or investment permitting procedures or in negotiating natural resource extraction and management activities)?	1 – Yes, as defined by law		

Component 2. Law implementation capacity

Indicator cluster 2.1. Targeted government measures to implement laws		
Indicators	Score	
2.1.1. Are climate policies and laws translated into concrete (quantified and time-bound) implementation measures?	0,5 – To some extent	
2.1.2. Are measures defined by climate policies and laws are based on research and feasibility studies and thus considered realistic to implement?	0 – No	
2.1.3. Do the institutions primarily responsible for the implementation of the relevant environmental SDG hold sufficient human capacity to translate environmental policies and laws into specific measures and support their implementation?	0,5 – To some extent	
Indicator cluster 2.2: Transparent and efficient system for enforcement		
Indicators	Score	
2.2.1. Are there established target values for improvements to the environmental SDG in question?	0 – No	
2.2.2. Is there regulation in place to monitor and enforce compliance with relevant environmental policies and laws?	0,5 – Partially	
2.2.3. Are inspections processes planned according to international practices and follow a standardized approach concerning reporting and evaluation?	0,5 – Partially	
2.2.4. Is there regulation in place that stipulates fines and sanctions concerning the environmental SDG in question and defines a method their collection and use?	0 – No	
Indicator cluster 2.3: Environmental impact assessment and permitting/lic	censing	
Indicators	Score	
2.3.1. Are there requirements to prepare EIAs before large development projects?	0,5 – To some extent	
2.3.3. Is there an integrated environmental permitting and licensing system (i.e. IPPC) in place?	0,5 – Not fully developed	
2.3.4. Does the environmental permitting/licensing system function efficiently?	0,5 – To some extent	

Component 3: Financing capacity

Indicator cluster 3.1. Allocation of earmarked public budget to environmental goals		
Indicators	Score	
3.1.1. Are the exact financial requirements of programmed environmental actions and plans (set e.g. in action plans) known?	0 – No	
3.1.2.Is there a mechanism to ensure that resources are earmarked in annual government budget to implement all relevant environmental investments and programs?	0 – No	
3.1.3.Are there revenue collection activities for the implementation of the environmental goal in question (e.g. via the collection of environmental charges and taxes or the establishment of environmental funds)?	0,5 – To some extent	
Indicator cluster 3.2. Use of financial incentives to mobilize private resources		
Indicators	Score	
	0,5 – To some extent	

3.2.1. Are subsidy schemes, tax allowances/exemptions available for private sector actors that can motivate the implementation of relevant environmental SDGs.	
3.2.2. Are there (green) investment schemes that can provide loans and grants to private sector actors to motivate the implementation of the relevant environmental SDGs?	0,5 – To some extent
3.2.3. Is the country a member of relevant international financing schemes?	0,5 – To some extent
3.2.4. Has the country phased-out of environmentally harmful subsidies (e.g. for fuel and pesticides)	0 – No
Indicator cluster 3.3. National capacity for efficient utilization of internat	ional support
1 75 55	
Indicators	Suggested scoring
Indicators 3.3.1. Does the country have a plan with concrete measures for attracting and coordinating international financial and technical support for the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?	Suggested scoring 0 – No
Indicators3.3.1. Does the country have a plan with concrete measures for attracting and coordinating international financial and technical support for the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?3.3.2. Is there a government body that coordinates international funds and support for the environmental SDG in question?	Suggested scoring0- No0,5- To some extent
Indicators3.3.1. Does the country have a plan with concrete measures for attracting and coordinating international financial and technical support for the implementation of the environmental SDG in question?3.3.2. Is there a government body that coordinates international funds and support for the environmental SDG in question?3.3.3. Is there sufficient capacity at the national level to attend negotiations 	Suggested scoring0– No0,5– To some extent1– Yes

Component 4: Knowledge creation capacity

Indicator cluster 4.1. Environmental education and trainings to target groups	
Indicators	Suggested scoring
4.1.1. Is there a government decision (decree) or strategy/action plan to introduce education concerning the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – To some extent
4.1.2. Is there a responsible body to coordinate environmental education activities in the country?	0,5 – To some extent
4.1.3. Are there environmental education curricula developed at the national level?	0,5 – To some extent
4.1.4. Are environmental considerations/modules integrated into higher- education curricula and vocational training?	0,5 – To some extent
Indicator cluster 4.2. Research cooperations	
Indicators	Suggested scoring
4.2.1. Is there a strategy or plan that establishes research priorities, cooperation areas and technology transfer mechanisms concerning the environmental SDG in question?	0,5 – To some extent
4.2.2. Are national researchers supported to participate in relevant international research activities and collaborations?	1 – Yes
4.2.3. Are there privately-owned and run environmental research centres or laboratories in the country (concerning the environmental SDG in question)?	0,5 – To some extent
4.2.4.Is the/Are there national scheme(s) and/or bodies to support the transfer of environmental friendly technologies to businesses by awareness-raising, consultancy and financing activities?	1 – Yes

4 5. Maniford ••

Component 5: Womtoring capacity		
Indicator cluster 5.1 Delineation of institutional mandates for monitoring		
Indicator	Suggested scoring	
5.1.1. Is there a main body responsible for the coordination of monitoring activities?	1 – Yes	
5.1.2. Are data collection responsibilities clearly defined?	1 – Yes	
5.1.3.Is there data provision requirements for external actors (e.g. for companies) concerning the environmental SDG in question ?	1 – Yes	
5.1.4.Do institutions have sufficient capacity to regularly collect, process and store relevant data?	0,5 – To some extent	
Indicator cluster 5.2. Adequacy of data collection processes to provide sufficient, functional and regular statistics		
Indicators	Suggested scoring	
5.2.1. Is data collected for all relevant environmental indicators?	0,5 – To some extent	
5.2.2. Have clear data collection guidelines been developed?	0,5 – To some extent	
5.2.3. Are data collection activities carried out regularly so that the available data is up to date?	0,5 – To some extent	
5.2.4. Is the quality of the collected data validated and the data is processed for further analysis?	0,5 – To some extent	

Component 6: Capacity to follow-up implementation

Indicator cluster 6.1 Environmental reporting systems		
Indicators	Suggested scoring	
6.1.1 Is there a law that requires the preparation of general state of the environment reports concerning the environmental SDG in question?	1 – Yes	
6.1.2. Is there a responsible body appointed to coordinate the preparation of state of the environmental reports?	1 – Yes	
6.1.3. Is the necessary data available for the preparation of reports?	1 – Yes	
6.1.4. Are stakeholders (including research institutions, NGOs) involved in the preparation of environmental reports?	0,5 – To some extent	
Indicator cluster 6.2 Government accountability mechanisms		
Indicators	Suggested scoring	
Indicators 6.2.1. Do relevant environmental strategies require the preparation of regular progress review of their implementation?	Suggested scoring0- No	
Indicators6.2.1. Do relevant environmental strategies require the preparation of regular progress review of their implementation?6.2.2. Are relevant data and information or (if available) implementation reports about climate change made publicly available on a timely basis?	Sugested scoring 0 – No 0,5 – To some extent	
Indicators6.2.1. Do relevant environmental strategies require the preparation of regular progress review of their implementation?6.2.2. Are relevant data and information or (if available) implementation reports about climate change made publicly available on a timely basis?6.2.3. Is the government required to report (e.g. to the parliament) on progress with the implementation of environmental strategies?	Sugested scoring0– No0,5– To some extent0,5– To some extent	